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 PLACE OF MEETING: COUNTY COMMISSIONERS CHAMBERS 

 OF THE STEPHEN P. CLARK CENTER – 2ND FLOOR 
    111 NW 1 STREET, MIAMI 

 

 DATE                                   APRIL 26, 2018 
                                            TIME OF MEETING 9:30 AM 
 

 

 
 
 

DEFERRED: 
 
 

HEARING # 
 

DISTRICT(S) 
 

A. 
 
WRC PROPERTIES, LLC, ET AL. 
 

16-197 06 

Request(s): - The applicants seek to modify a previously approved 
Development Order (DO) for the Development of Regional 
Impact (DRI) to reduce the acreage and to allow for a 
simultaneous decrease and addition of new uses for the DRI 
development program, and to extend the build-out date of the 
project.  

  In addition, the applicants also seek to rezone a 62-acre parcel 
within the DRI property from IU-2 to BU-2.  

 

  

    Location: - Lying south of Miami International Airport and SR 836, on both  
  sides of NW 57 Avenue and north of NW 7 Street , Miami- 
  Dade County, Florida. 
  Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB) 

  

B. 

 
 
SOMERSET ACADEMY, INC. AND SCHOOL PROPERTY 
DEVELOPMENT QUAIL ROOST, LLC. 
 

16-241 09 

Request(s): - The applicants seek a district boundary change from EU-1 and 
EU-M to EU-M, to permit a proposed kindergarten through 12th 
grade charter school for 1,600 students on the subject property, 
which will be spaced less than required from the Urban 
Development Boundary (UDB). Additionally, the applicants 
seek to modify the previously approved plans for the existing 
church and school, and to permit the proposed charter school 
with variance for location of parking and drives.  

 

  

    Location: -  19701 SW 127 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida. 
   Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB)   
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DEFERRED : HEARING # DISTRICT(S) 
 
C. 
 
 

 
JOCKEY CLUB CONDOMINIUM APTS, INC. AND 
JOCKEY CLUB CONDOMINIUM APTS UNIT II, INC. 
 

17-192 04 

Request(s): - Application #Z15-088: The applicants below, Apeiron Miami, 
LLC with the consent of Jockey Club III Association, Inc., 
sought approval of a Use Variance, a modification of a 
previously approved resolution, deletion of a previously 
approved covenant, and an Unusual Use request in order to 
allow for the submittal of revised plans showing the addition of 
a 90 room hotel, 120 apartment units, and a parking garage 
structure.  Additionally, the applicants below sought to permit 
said proposed development with increased heights, reduced 
setbacks, reduced drives, and reduced parking spaces back-
out aisles. Further, the applicants sought to permit 2 detached 
signs on the subject property with more area than allowed.  
Community Zoning Appeals Board #7 approved the requests.  
Appellants appeal the approval of Application #Z15-088, 
which is germane to the DIC Vested Rights application 
below. 
 
Application #Z17-111: DIC Vested Rights. Appellants assert 
that approval of Public Hearing Application #Z15-088 would 
impair or limit the Appellants’ rights to use their property, and 
would result in an abrogation of vested rights.  Community 
Zoning Appeals Board #7 denied the vested rights claim.  
Appellants appeal the denial of Application #Z17-111. 
 
Application #Z17-192: Administrative Decision appeal.  
Appellants also allege that the administrative decision to allow 
the reduced setback and increased height for the 45-story tower 
proposed as part of Application #Z15-088 was an error.  
Appellants also allege that the setback and height were 
measured without regard for certain interior lots that are not 
owned by the applicants below, and that this administrative 
decision was also an error.  
 

  

 Location: -  11111, 11119, 11121 Biscayne Boulevard and 1580 NE 111   
   Street, Miami-Dade County, Florida. 
   Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB) 
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APPEAL: HEARING # DISTRICT(S) 

 
1. 
 

SOUTH RIVIERA INVESTMENTS NO. 2, INC. 
 

16-106 
 

 
08 
 

Request(s): - The applicant is seeking a district boundary change or in the 
alternative setback variances to permit a private school on the 
subject property for 850 students in grades K-8. Additionally, the 
applicant is requesting to permit driveways and parking within 
25' of the right-of-way, and to permit outdoor recreation space 
less than permitted by code.  

  

    

Location: -  Northwest corner of SW 248th Street and SW 120th Avenue,  
   Miami-Dade County, Florida. 
   Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB) 

  

    

2. PERSEA, LLC, ET AL. 
 

17-040 
 

 
08 
 

Request(s): 
 

 

- The applicants are seeking approval to permit a district 
boundary change from AU, Agriculture District to EU-M, Single-
Family Modified Estate District. In addition, the applicants are 
also seeking approval to permit an existing single-family 
residence setback less than required from property line and to 
also waive the subdivision regulations requiring sidewalks and 
street lights.  

 

  

Location: 
 
 

 

- Lying north of SW 296 Street, between SW 177 Avenue  
  (Krome Avenue) and SW 179 Avenue, Miami-Dade County,  
  Florida. 
  Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB) 

  

 

SFI PALM TREE FARMS, LLC. 

  
 
3. 
 
 

17-139 
 

08 
 

Request(s): - The applicant is seeking to change the zoning from AU to BU-
1A in order to allow a commercial development with 
accompanying non-use variances on a 7.12 acre portion of the 
subject property and to permit a zone change from AU to RU-
3M in order to permit a townhouse development for 283 units 
on the remaining 24.20 acre parcel with accompanying non-use 
variances.  

 

  

 Location: -  Lying in the southwest corner of SW 248th Street and SW  
   112th Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida. 
   Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB) 
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APPEAL: HEARING # DISTRICT(S) 

 
 
4. 
 
 

PZB 4, LLC. 
 

17-170 
 

 
10 
 

Request(s): - The applicant is seeking a district boundary change from EU-S, 
Single-Family Suburban Estate District to BU-1A, Limited 
Business District along with the requests to permit a proposed 
office building with more floor area ratio than required by Code 
and setback less than required by the property line. In addition, 
the applicant is seeking approval to permit less landscape open 
space than permitted by the Code. 

  

  

 Location: -  Lying south of SW 56 Street, approximately 470’ west of SW  
   99 Avenue, AKA 9990 SW 56 Street, Miami-Dade County,  
   Florida. 
   Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB) 
 

  

CURRENT: HEARING # DISTRICT(S) 

5. JLK FOUR, LLC. 
 

17-315 
 

 
09 
 

Request(s): -  The applicant is requesting to establish a charter school on the 
subject property for 2,500 students in grades K-12. Additionally, 
the applicant is requesting to permit said charter school to be 
spaced less than required from the Urban Development 
Boundary (UDB).  

 

  

    Location: -  Lying at the northeast corner of the intersection of SW 157  
   Avenue and SW 160 Street, Miami-Dade County, Florida. 
   Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB) 
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COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD - AREA 8

MEETING OF WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 15, 2017

Henry Reeves Elementary School

2005 N.W. 111 Street, Miami, Florida

ITEM B.

WRC PROPERTIES, ET AL.

(16-197)

Members of the Board

Present

Dr. Joy J. Davis, Chair
VonCarol Y. Kinchens, Vice-Chair

Fredericke Alan Morley
Richard C. Brown

STAFF

Daron Fitch, Assistant County Attorney
Earl Jones, Clerk

Mohammed Mansuri, P&Z Hearing Specialist
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(Thereupon, the following proceedings

were had:)

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Ladies and

Gentlemen, the meeting of Community

Council 8 has come to order on November

15, 2017.

At this time, please stand for the

Pledge of Allegiance.

(Thereupon, the Pledge of Allegiance

was had, after which the following

transpired:)

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Please make sure

that you silence your telephones.

Staff, please call the roll.

MR. JONES: Councilman Brown.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Here.

MR. JONES: Councilman Grayson.

No response.

Councilman Johnson has an excused

absence.

Councilman Morley?

COUNCILMAN MORLEY: Here.

MR. JONES: Vice-Chairwoman Kinchens?

VICE-CHAIR KINCHENS: Here.

MR. JONES: Chairwoman Davis?
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CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Present.

MR. JONES: We have a quorum.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Thank you very

much.

Those of you who are present tonight,

who wish to speak must stand and the court

reporter will swear you in. If you wish to

speak tonight, please stand so that the

court reporter can swear you in.

(Thereupon, all interested parties

seeking to give testimony in the case were

duly sworn to tell the truth, the whole

truth, and nothing but the truth, after

which the following transpired:)

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Thank you.

If you're a lobbyist, you should have

already registered with the Clerk of the

Board prior to the hearing.

Also, if you are going to speak, you

need to sign in if you have not already

done so.

(Thereupon, other matters not related

to this case were heard, after which the

following transpired:)

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Staff, for the
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record, please read the Department's

statement.

MR. JONES: In accordance with the

Code of Miami-Dade County, all items to be

heard this evening have been legally

advertised in the newspaper, notices have

been mailed, and the properties have been

posted. Additional copies of the agenda

are available here at the meeting.

Items will be called up to be heard

by agenda number and name of the

applicant. The record of the hearing on

each application will include the records

of the Department of Regulatory and

Economic Resources. All these items are

physically present here tonight, available

to all interested parties, and available

to the members of the Board to examine

item for the record, during the hearing.

Parties have a right of

cross-examination.

This statement along with the fact,

that all witnesses have been sworn, should

be included in any transcript of all or

any part of these proceedings.
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In addition, the following

departments have representatives here

tonight at the meeting to address any

questions. The Department of Regulatory

and Economic Resources and the County

Attorney's Office.

All exhibits used in presentation

become the Board will become a part of the

public record, and will not be returned

unless an identical letter-sized copy is

submitted for the file.

Any person making impertinent or

slanderous remarks or who becomes

boisterous while addressing the Community

Zoning Appeals Board, shall be barred from

further audience with the Community Zoning

Appeals Board by the presiding officer

unless permission to continue or again

address the Board be granted by the

majority vote of the Board Members

present.

The number of filed protests and

waivers on each application will be read

into the record at the time of each

hearing as each application number is
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read.

Those items that are not heard prior

to the ending time of this meeting will be

deferred to the next available Zoning

hearing meeting for this Board.

(Thereupon, other matters not related

to this case were heard, after which the

following transpired:)

MR. JONES: Item Number B,

Z2016000197 WRC Properties, LLC, Et Al.,

16-197. On the record it's one written

protest, zero waivers -- written waivers.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: For the record,

Joseph Goldstein, Attorney at 701 Brickell

Avenue on behalf of WRC Properties, the

applicant.

I'm here today with my colleague

Vanessa Madrid as well as our Traffic

Engineer, Adrian Dudzicki, and our client

representative Steve Oaks.

Just to understand the ground rules,

we turn into a pumpkin at 8:30? That's

it?

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: For the Gladeview

Group, we just want to make sure that
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you're not disturbing the presentation.

Can you all kind of like go towards the

back of the room or step outside for a

moment?

Thank you.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: Recognizing that I'm

going to have to make a presentation, it's

a fairly straightforward presentation.

There's still opposition. I'm going to do

the best I can. I'm going to abbreviate

it. Obviously, I know you guys read the

recommendations fairly thoroughly. That's

more than obvious.

So I'm going to do the best that I

can. If you do have questions though, at

some point, or if I'm going too fast,

please stop me.

We're here tonight to talk about some

changes to the Waterford of Blue Lagoon

Development of Regional Impact. You know

the property. It's across from the

airport. It's got all those corporate

headquarters in it.

It's bisected really by 57th Avenue.

Half the project is on the east side of
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57th Avenue between 57th and the Hilton.

And on the west side, it sort of expands

west. There's those office buildings

primarily on the west side north of 7th

Street, south of 836.

So it's a property that you're

probably familiar with, and it's been

there for about 30 years. And, in fact,

the original approval for this project was

granted in 1990, abut 27 years ago.

The project -- the request that we're

making today is for amendment to the DRI

development order.

A DRI, or a Development of Regional

Impact is a State statute that was

established in the 1970's, and was

intended to address conflicts and impacts

between regional groups.

In other words, you're very

accustomed, just like your last

application, to look at the rezoning of a

piece of property, and see the property

across the street. It was identified in

the early 70's that there is sometimes

regional issues that don't get addressed.
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And that's what a DRI is supposed to do.

It's supposed to -- and this is a quote

from the statute.

The term, Development of Regional

Impact, as used in this section, the

statute governing DRI's, means:

"Any development which, because of

its character, magnitude or location,

would have a substantial effect upon the

health, safety or welfare of citizens of

more than one county."

So this is intended to address big

things, not necessarily the local type of

issues that are out there. It's intended

to address the regional issues.

Typically a DRI is something that

goes through a fairly lengthy process.

It's reviewed by half a dozen to a dozen

state agencies through its approval

process. And every time you go and amend

it, you have to still go through the

process of getting both local authorities

reviewing it as well as all of the state

and regional authorities.

When I say regional, it's like FDOT,
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the South Florida Regional Planning

Council, the Department of -- the Water

Management District, the Department of

Economic Opportunity. All of those

agencies also get a voice in looking at

the regional impacts for these projects.

So we're here today to seek a couple

of modifications to the existing

development order that's the land

development regulation that governs the

DRI. The original -- the Waterford DRI,

as it currently exists, is approved for

4.4 million square feet of office, 30,000

square feet of retail, 500 restaurant

seats, a 10,000 square foot health club,

five hotels with 1,400 rooms. Big.

And understand that, that program is

actually not an expansive program. That's

the limit that they look at. And it sets

as cap on it saying, okay, we can measure

the regional impacts, as long as you don't

go above that, and you stay within this

box of the impacts that are there.

So this application is seeking -- I

talk a lot. So sometimes I think that
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time passes faster than I think.

So we're seeking to modify that DRI

development order in a couple of ways.

One, most important, we want to -- as

I read that list of uses, what's not in

there is residential.

When the original Waterford DRI was

approved, there's something as I was

reading it -- by the way, I worked on it

in 1990. And, in fact, have worked on it

throughout the history. But when it was

first approved, it was approved with those

land uses. One of the things that it

asked for, as a condition of the

development, was a daycare center. As a

condition, they wanted the daycare center

built before there was about a million

square feet that was provided.

The reason they wanted that was

because in 1990, in those days when it was

originally conceived, everybody was

driving from somewhere and coming to the

office park. And the planning authority

said, you know what, families -- some

people would want to have their kids at a
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day car center near their office park.

Right? That's the way things were in the

1990.

Today development changes. Now we

want a mixed use. We want people who can

walk over. And so really, that's what

we're here to seek today. That is the

ability to build up to 800 residential

units within here in exchange for about a

112,000 square feet -- sorry. Let me get

the number right -- 112,500 square feet of

office. In other words, we're reducing

the office and allowing residential as a

new use.

The traffic analysis, which was

prepared by our traffic consultant, which

is in the record, which staff reviewed,

which the Department of Transportation

reviewed, said it offsets. We're creating

the same traffic impacts that were

approved.

So we're trying to revise the program

to reduce that number of office -- the

square footage, and replace it with the

option to do residential. We're not
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getting residential site plan approved

today.

So this application is merely saying,

in the DRI we have this cap on our use.

We want to be able to go to potential

residential developers and come here so

that we can say to them, please take a

look at this piece of property. We want

to develop residential.

If you want to do it, we still have

to come back to you for site plan

approval. So it's not like we're getting

a residential building approved today.

This is merely within the umbrella of the

uses that are allowed here. We're seeking

the ability to be able to do that someday.

Obviously, if we went to -- and I'm

coming up with a name -- the related group

today and said, hey, we'd like to put some

residential here, they'd say but the DRI

doesn't allow it. And so that's what

we're trying to fix to then enable us to

go and market this.

Now, why do we want to do that?

And again, speaking as somebody who
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has been familiar with this project for a

very long time, if you've driven in there,

what you'll notice is that there's no

restaurants. They've had a difficult time

trying to figure out how to keep people

within the project. So what their tenants

have criticized them for over the years

is, we'd like some more services, some

more retail, and we'd really love to have

some residential here, because that way

when we try and recruit people down here,

we can bring residential.

We're also, as part of this

application, pulling a portion of the

property out of the DRI, and allowing it

to just go through the normal process

where they would go through again zoning

with you at some point in the future, but

we're pulling it out of the DRI. And to

do that, we're also taking out of the DRI

cap the hotel units that are covered.

In other words, right now the Sofitel

Pullman parcel, which is the parcel we're

talking about, is approved and has been

built since before the original approval
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of the DRI with about 281 units. We're

taking that out of the DRI with the 281

units so that we're, again, matching up.

And we went through a great deal of effort

with staff.

The way that this is measured for

purposes of changes to a DRI -- and again,

I'm trying to go fairly quickly -- is

whether it's a substantial deviation. And

the substantial deviation rules, as with

everything with the DRI process is a very

long and arduous section of the statute.

But to sort of simplify where you look, as

to whether you can make the change, the

statute gives an exemption for projects

that don't increase traffic. And that's

really -- that's what we're doing here.

The statute -- so that's the

exemption. There are other sections of

the statute which sound like they conflict

with it, but as you go through it and weed

through it, that's the bottom line

response that we've worked through with

both the County staff who has been

implementing DRI's throughout the County
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as well as the Regional Planning Council.

In terms of this process, I guess in

closing, we've been reviewed by 11 County

departments and seven regional agencies.

All of them have expressed no objection or

support or agreement with our position as

it relates to this. It's not our

position, it's their position, and we've

worked through it.

So with that, again, let me just

explain that it's a large-scaled project

that we're trying to bring into this

decade where all the large-scaled projects

now try to mix the office and the

residential and the commercials so that

people don't have to drive as far.

This project is within the County's

urban infill area. This is the area that

the County wants to try and mix these

uses. The corporate needs today are very

different, and we're trying to respond to

those things. We think it's a very good

thing.

With that, let me just finish with

that I had intended to start with, which
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is staff has recommend approval with

conditions. We agree to those conditions.

Obviously we have opposition here. I

would like to take at least two minutes to

rebut, and go from there.

So I think I took 10?

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: You're doing

great. Thank you so much.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: I could say a lot

more.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: No, you're doing

good. Let's keep it that way.

Okay, any supporters at this time?

Supporters, please stand.

MR. PENN: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Graham Penn --

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Are you a

supporter?

MR. PENN: Yes, ma'am.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: I didn't call

you --

MR. PENN: Don't I look like a

supporter?

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: I didn't call you

up.
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MR. PENN: Didn't you? You just

called for supporters.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: No. I said stand.

MR. PENN: Oh, I apologize. I'm here

in support. We represent a property owner

within the development. I'm going to keep

it short. We're in support of these

changes.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Okay. Could I

have the -- well, give me a minute.

MR. PASTORIZA: I'm not a supporter.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: You guys are

moving fast. Objectors, please stand.

Objectors, please stand.

MR. PASTORIZA: I'm not a supporter.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Okay, because of

our time, let's hear from the objectors.

MR. PASTORIZA: Yes, Madam

Chairwoman --

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Please give us

your name and your address.

MR. PASTORIZA: Gil Pastoriza, 2525

Ponce De Leon.

With me today is a lady who has

assisted me on this, Ms. Joseph.
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Look, I don't think that it's fair

neither to the applicant nor to the

opposition to limit this application that

has major consequences because of the

impact that it's going to generate for a

very short period of time. Okay? Because

you have spent on the other application on

a rezoning half an hour at least. So I

would go along with whatever constraints

you want to place on me, but I don't think

it's fair, neither for Mr Goldstein in his

presentation, nor for me in my

presentation to limit it to 8:30.

COUNCILMAN MORLEY: Madam Chair?

Sir, you're using time right now.

MR. PASTORIZA: Okay. Well listen,

it's very simple. This is a very simple

application. And all you got to do is

take a look at the definition of what a

Development of Regional Impact is.

Mr. Goldstein gave it to you, but he

didn't really focus on what it was all

about. Which is:

"Development which, because of it's

character, magnitude or location would
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have a substantial effect upon the health,

safety, or welfare of citizens of more

than one county."

So, what they're asking you to do

here is now to make all these changes on a

development that from July 11 of 1985 was

approved. And it was approved without any

residential component. It was approved

with hotels and offices. And listen, this

park has worked beautifully since that

day, okay, with those two components.

So now they're coming to you, and

they're going to tell you -- well, they

told you, listen, we want to put in 800

units. And that's not, by law -- by law,

it's not a substantial deviation.

I submit to you that they're wrong.

And I also submit to you that staff is

wrong, because I'll read to you what the

law says. It says:

"Any development order" -- and what

you're going to approve or recommend

approval is a development order, okay --

"which individually or cumulative with any

previous changes is more than the
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numerical" -- and they have a coefficient.

State law has a coefficient that tells

you, if you go beyond this many units,

you're a substantial deviation, okay.

So what I'm trying to say to you is

that the fact that Number 1, that use has

never been reviewed by the State, never.

Because they never had that use. They're

introducing that use now, and it's going

to be 800 units.

Now, if you don't mind, can I just

look at my statutes here. The statute

says:

"An increase in the number of

dwelling units by 10 percent or 55

dwelling units, whichever is greater, is a

substantial deviation." That's what the

law says, okay. That's what the law says.

First of all, they don't have any

units. So therefore, an increase of one

unit is a substantial deviation because

they don't have any. They're going to put

800 units.

Look, cutting through all of this,

cutting through all of this -- and I think
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I still got a little bit of more time,

right? The fact is that this is not a

simple application, okay. That is

make-belief by the applicant. This is a

substantial change in a DRI on Development

of Regional Impact.

Not only that, but then they're

asking you, they're asking you to take 10

acres from that DRI away. And the

gentlemen who was here, he represents the

property who wants to be taken out of the

DRI, okay. And we'll be here again when

he presents his item.

So what I'm trying to say to you is

this. First of all, I want you to deny

this application. But if you feel that

you don't think that denial is proper, I

think that you need to recommend that this

application go through the substantial

deviation compliance in the statutes.

Because this application is in violation

of the State law on substantial deviation.

Thank you, and I'm sorry that -- and

by the way, by the way, I know that I

cannot come back after he speaks.
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CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Correct.

MR. PASTORIZA: Okay? But I can come

back -- I can come back if you have

questions, okay. And ask me questions.

So I want you to keep that in mind.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Well, does anybody

have any questions for him before he

leaves?

MR. PASTORIZA: No, no, no. I want

to know what he says.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Okay.

MR. PASTORIZA: Okay?

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: All right.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: I did have one

question for him before he sits.

MR. PASTORIZA: No, you cannot

cross-examine me.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: I'm not

cross-examining you. I'm asking who your

client is -- who you're representing.

MR. PASTORIZA: I represent the

property owner next -- abutting the area.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: The name?

MR. PASTORIZA: I represent --

COUNCILMAN MORLEY: You have to get
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on the mic. You have to speak on the mic,

sir.

MR. PASTORIZA: I represent an

authentic property owner, which -- whose

property is in the immediate area of the

DRI. The immediate area of the DRI.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Thank you.

MR. PASTORIZA: And by the way,

Mr. Goldstein, you have my letters of

objection, okay.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Okay, listen. You

have to talk to us, right? Okay.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: You didn't say who

you represented in those letters either.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: All right, thank

you.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: I just wanted to

clarify for the record. The owner of the

property I think he's talking about is the

Sen Properties. They're the developers of

the 300, 272 unit apartment complex that's

next door.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: It's okay. Let's

let him finish. It's his turn to speak

now. Go ahead.
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MR. GOLDSTEIN: The statute is long

and complicated, but as I said, it can be

simplified fairly well, because every rule

has exceptions. And you can fill a

room with, you know -- my dad always told

me this story. He said there was a town

that had one lawyer. They never had any

problems. Then when the second lawyer

moved into town, suddenly everybody was in

court everyday.

So two lawyers can always find a way

to respectfully disagree. I direct you to

the fact that the state agencies, the

regional agencies, the County agree with

the way that we've interpreted the

statute. We know it's right.

The -- I'm going to read something to

you, and then I'm done.

The proposed rezoning, the changes

we're seeking are consistent with the Comp

Plans office residential designation given

that the project is a residential use

permitted under the plan's designation.

The project is consistent with the

County's objectives of utilizing vacant
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properties within the Urban Development

Boundary, and maximizing the densities and

intensities in the uses of the urban core.

This promotes the new urbanism objective

of living and working in close proximity

to each other, thus reducing vehicular

traffic.

The area surrounding the property,

known as Blue Lagoon. Is the center for

many office and industrial buildings, but

lacks a residential component. That is

the letter of intent for that project.

That's what the applicant said, and that's

what Mr. Pastoriza put in his request for

approval of that.

Now, at some point if you grant the

change to the DRI, we will be back here to

seek that kind of approval. We agree that

that property is appropriate. We think

that the more residential we could put

around Blue Lagoon, the better. It

controls traffic, it starts moving

people that drive. They go west in the

morning and east at night, instead of east

in the morning and west at night.
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That's why you want to develop this

urban infill area. That's why you want to

encourage the flexibility within the DRI

scope to allow us to do it.

We urge you to -- and your role here

is to recommend to the County Commission.

We urge you to recommend approval subject

to the conditions that were provided.

We stand ready to answer any

questions. We've been doing this DRI and

DRI's for a long time.

Thank you.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Thank you.

Okay. Now, the floor is closed for

public discussion.

Mr. Brown?

COUNCILMAN BROWN: I have a question

for you, but it doesn't pertain to

tonight, but the future. What cities are

doing when they build these residential

units. They haven't -- also, they're

incorporating low income, middle class,

and those persons in the one percent group

in the housing. Do you -- have you or

will you, when you come back at a later
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date, take those into consideration?

MR. GOLDSTEIN: We always will have

to. Particularly when we get to the

County Commissioners. As you know, there

are some County Commissioners that place a

great deal of emphasis on that.

I'll tell you that our current plan

is to try to address the firms and workers

that work within this project, to try and

encourage -- right now we don't have a

residential developer. So this is to

allow the ability to start doing

residential. With that said, as you can

imagine in an office park like this,

there's all ranges of income and people

that work in here. That would be the

goal, to provide housing.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Not the whole

ranges of income. I would like at a later

date for you to consider costing the units

so that all rages can afford it.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: Yes. We will have

to. We'll certainly take that into very

serious consideration, and we will be

before you again at the time that we
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choose to go do that.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Okay, thank you.

Mr. Brown, is that it for you?

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Yes.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Okay. Mr. Morley?

COUNCILMAN MORLEY: I really don't

have any questions. I was just going

through it, and I was looking at what

staff was taking about the regional

impact, and staff basically agreed. As I

looked at all the agencies and I looked at

everybody that actually had a chance to

either review that or either approved

that, or had no objections, normally

something of this substantial component,

if there was some issue, someone would

have found the issue.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: And I'll direct your

attention particularly to the Regional

Planning Council.

MR. PASTORIZA: You did not ask him

any question.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Excuse me.

MR. PASTORIZA: You did not ask --

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Excuse me. Your
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time is up. You cannot speak while he's

speaking. You've had your time.

MR. PASTORIZA: He cannot either.

You did not ask him a question.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: The Regional Planning

Council is the decision maker -- it's the

principal statewide decision maker.

MR. PASTORIZA: They did not ask you

any questions.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Excuse me. You

cannot talk. You're time is up. Please.

Thank you.

COUNCILMAN MORLEY: Okay. I guess

that was more of a statement than anything

else.

I don't have any other questions.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Okay. Council

Member Kinchens?

VICE-CHAIR KINCHENS: Just one

question for you. Explain to me what you

mean by the removal of the Sofitel Hotel

inside of the DRI.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: Three years ago the

DRI statute was changed significantly

to -- three, four years ago -- to
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eliminate the need to go through DRI's in

this County anymore. So if somebody came

in with this project now, there would be

no requirement to go through a DRI.

However, what the statute said was,

if you seek to change an existing DRI, you

still comply with all the laws. However,

if you want to terminate the DRI or leave

the DRI, rescind the DRI, you can do that

provided, however, that you have already

addressed all the mitigation requirements.

We've addressed all the mitigation

requirements.

This one owner wants to just travel

under the standard rules of the County,

and not be limited by us. So we were --

this is a hotel parcel. It has 281 units

on it. We were originally approved for

1,400 units. If you look at our new

program, we're pulling that out of the DRI

and we're pulling out the hotel rooms. So

instead of it being 1,400, we're asking

for 1,119.

So they're just going to be subject

to the normal rules that they would be
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subject to, just like the owners of the

adjacent property that Mr. Pastoriza

represents.

So by pulling it out it means that

they're go longer subject to our

limitations. They can go and seek

whatever changes from the County without

having to amend the DRI. They can go do

that. We're fine with that. We've worked

with -- they're still in our project for

purposes of association. We can still

manage them and the relationship of their

property to the adjacent buildings within

here, but we don't really care whether

they're subject to the DRI or not.

So we just try to play Switzerland,

and be neutral as it relates to them

pulling out of the DRI, and them pulling

their uses out of the DRI so we're not

taking advantage of that.

VICE-CHAIR KINCHENS: Thank you.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: All right. Is

there anything else?

VICE-CHAIR KINCHENS: No.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Okay. Are we
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ready vote?

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Okay. I move that

we accept per staff's recommendation with

conditions, one, two, and three.

MR. JONES: Now, this is a

recommendation to the County Commission

that you're making. You could recommend

whatever your motion is for approval to

the Board of County Commissioners.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: My motion is for

approval.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: On the front side

of that page, Mr. Brown, did you see that

part?

COUNCILMAN BROWN: On the

recommendation?

MR. JONES: Can I read staff's

recommendation before he makes the motion?

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Yes.

MR. JONES: Okay. Approval of

request Number 1, with a finding that this

application does not result in a

substantial deviation, and approval with

conditions of request Number 2 through

four. And then for the zoning request,
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it's approval of request Number 5 subject

to the acceptance of the proffered

declaration of restrictions. That's the

covenant.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: I move that the

recommendations per development of

regional impact request -- I'm not going

to read it, and zoning request approval of

Request Number 5.

COUNCILMAN MORLEY: Second.

MR. JONES: With acceptance of the

proffered covenant.

COUNCILMAN MORLEY: With the

acceptance of the proffered covenant.

MR. FITCH: Approvals of requests one

through five

COUNCILMAN BROWN: The covenant,

okay.

COUNCILMAN MORLEY: Second.

MR. JONES: So the motion is approval

of the application, and that's going to be

to the County Commissioner as per staff's

recommendation with conditions and also

along with the proffered declaration of

restrictions.
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Motion made by Councilman Brown,

seconded by Councilman Morley.

Councilman Brown?

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Yes.

MR. JONES: Councilman Morley?

COUNCILMAN MORLEY: Yes.

MR. JONES: Vice-Chairwoman Kinchens?

VICE-CHAIR KINCHENS: Yes.

MR. JONES: Chairwoman Davis?

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Yes.

Motion passes unanimously.

MR. GOLDSTEIN: Thank you for your

time.

MR. PASTORIZA: Thank you.

CHAIRWOMAN DAVIS: Thank you, sir.

Mr. Pastoriza, thank you very much.

(Thereupon, the proceeding was

concluded:)
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CERTIFICATE OF OATH

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS)

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Jannett Taylor-Brown, Court
Reporter and Notary Public in the State of
Florida, certify that all witnesses personally
appeared before me on this 15th day of
November, 2017, and were duly sworn.

_____________________________
JANNETT TAYLOR-BROWN
Court Reporter
Notary Public, State of Florida
My Commission #GG 157749
My Commission Expires: 12-27-2021
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CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS:

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Jannett Taylor-Brown, Court

Reporter and Notary Public in the State of

Florida, do hereby certify that a meeting was

held before Community Zoning Appeals Board 8 on

November 15, 2017; and that Item Number 16-197,

WRC PROPERTIES, ET AL was heard, and that the

foregoing pages, numbered 1 through 37,

inclusive, constitute a true and correct

transcript of my stenographic notes.

WITNESS my hand in the City of Miami,

County of Dade, State of Florida, this 6th day

of February 2018.

_________________________

JANNETT TAYLOR-BROWN

COURT REPORTER
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COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD - AREA 7

MEETING OF WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 8, 2017

Phyllis Ruth Miller Elementary School

840 NE 87 Street, Miami, Florida

APEIRON MIAMI, LLC, ET AL

(15-088)

Members of the Board

Present

Alexander M. Gonzalez, Chair
Louis Imburgia, Vice-Chair

Dominick Curtes
Ravi Persaud

Jana M. Rutherford

Staff

Dennis Kerbel, Assistant County Attorney
Jorge Vital, RER

Mohammed Mansuri, RER

On Behalf of the Applicant

Augusto Maxwell, Esq.
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133-134.
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OBJECTORS

PAGE

Mr. Schulman, Esq. 40
Mr. Gibbs, Esq. 52
Mr. Whitehill 64
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(Thereupon, the following proceedings

were had:)

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: We're about to

start. Excuse me, we're about to start,

everyone. May we have silence, please?

Thank you.

First off, I want to thank everyone

for coming. Just to advise everyone that

we are going to be shutting this meeting

down at 9:30 p.m. So we have about three

hours or so for deliberations and to

speak.

First, are the court reporter and the

County Attorney present?

THE COURT REPORTER: Present.

MR. KERBEL: Present.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Ladies and

gentlemen, this meeting of Community

Council 7 has come to order on November

8th, 2017. At this time, please stand

for the Pledge of Allegiance.

(Thereupon, the Pledge of Allegiance

was had, after which the following

transpired:)

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: You may be
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seated.

Staff, please call roll.

MR. VITAL: Councilman Curtes?

COUNCILMAN CURTES: Here.

MR. VITAL: Councilman Persaud?

COUNCILMAN PERSAUD: Here.

MR. VITAL: Councilwoman Rutherford?

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: Here.

MR. VITAL: Vice Chairman Imburgia?

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Here.

MR. VITAL: Chairman Gonzalez?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Present.

MR. VITAL: We have a quorum.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

For those present and wish to speak

today, please stand, and the court

reporter will swear you in.

(Thereupon, all interested

individuals seeking to present testimony

in these proceedings were duly sworn to

tell the truth, the whole truth, and

nothing but the truth, after which the

following transpired:)

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: For any of you

who are lobbyists, you should have
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registered with Miami-Dade County's Clerk

of Board Office prior to this hearing.

At this time, is there anyone present

this evening that wishes to defer or

withdraw an application? Please come

forward at this time and state your name

and address for the record.

No deferrals and no withdrawals.

Okay. So we're going to start off.

When I call your item, please step up

to the podium, state your name and address

clearly for the record. I will then

proceed to call those of you in support of

the application and then I will call for

the objectors.

Those of you who wish to speak will

state your name and address.

For those of you speaking, I would

ask that you make the presentation short

and nonrepetitive, as we're limited on

time, as I said, until 9:30 p.m.

First item is Apeiron Miami.

MR. VITAL: If I may, if I can read

the statement into the record.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Oh, yes.
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MR. VITAL: In accordance with the

Code of Miami-Dade County, all items to

be heard today have been legally

advertised in the newspaper. Notices

have been mailed and the properties have

been posted. Additional copies of the

agenda are available here at the meeting.

Items will be called up to be heard

by agenda number and name of applicant.

The record of the hearing on each

application will include the records of

the Department of Regulatory and Economic

Resources.

All these items are physically

present today, available to all, and

available to the members of the Board who

may examine these items during the

hearing.

Parties have the right of

cross-examination.

This statement along with the fact

that all witnesses have been sworn shall

be included in any transcript of all or

any part of these proceedings.

In addition, the following
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departments have staff present here to

address any questions, the zoning

evaluation and the County Attorney's

Office.

So Item A, Apeiron Miami, LLC, et

al., Application Number 15-88, 204

objectors, 112 waivers.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

MR. MAXWELL: Finally.

My name is Augusto Maxwell. I'm

with the law firm of Akerman at 98

Southeast 7th Street, Miami, Florida

33131.

I am very excited to be presenting

this application to you. It calls for

the redevelopment of the Jockey Club, a

very well-known, famous property that

once had national prominence, and it's

being redeveloped with the vision of

Rafael Moneo.

Rafael Moneo won a Pritzker Award

for architecture. In the world of

architects, that's like winning the Nobel

Prize.

What he is proposing, and it is in



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

9

the model before you, is a 120-room

condominium and a 90-room hotel that

respects, develops, and enhances the

Jockey Club to what it once was, and

perhaps even much more.

We have been pleased to get the

unanimous recommendation of approval from

every County department that has reviewed

this.

We have been in this process for

close to two years. Our initial plan, if

you'll recall, had a second building. The

County did not support that, so that was

withdrawn. So what you have here before

you is a project that has full County

support.

So what I'd like to do is step back

for a moment, introduce you to our team.

Then I need to introduce you to the

property itself.

This is a very unique property.

There are things that happened here

historically that are not common anymore,

and these problems, I think, are endemic

and have caused the Jockey Club -- the
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original Jockey Club to fail, and for this

community to be in such substantial

distress.

We believe we've identified the

problems and have found a way forward

that is going to be to everyone's benefit.

I'm going to introduce to you the

team, the property, and how we believe

that this is the best solution to move

forward.

In front of you, you should have

three things. You should have the site

plan itself, which is what we're asking

for approval. You have our letter of

intent, which is with the tabs that

explains our vision. And they're -- you

know, technically I have to make sure

that the record contains every board I'm

going to refer to. So some of those

exhibits are in our letter of intent.

And then we have another packet

there that -- that has some boards that

may or may not come up.

We have submitted all these materials

already into the record.
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So let me start with the team. I

have a board here. I don't know about

the folks in the back. Perhaps we can

show them a little bit later.

Marcel? Marcel is going to help me

show the folks who are behind some of the

boards.

So the first board introduces our

team. And I'm very excited to be

representing Apeiron.

The Principal, Muayad Abbas, is here

tonight. When Muayad is not developing

property, he's a volunteer professor at

the University of Miami School of

Architecture.

And I can't tell you how excited he

is to be working with the other three

gentlemen that are part of Apeiron. It's

a dream come true for anyone who's a true

believe in development and in

architecture.

He is working with Horst Schulze,

who ran the Ritz-Carlton.

He is working with Michael Bedner,

who owned and developed one of the
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largest design firms in this country.

And these men are at the pinnacle

of their career. They don't need to

respond to investors and short-term

considerations the way they did all their

lives. And they're dedicated to really

doing a signature building, something that

they're going to be proud of that has

their names.

And to do that, they went and hired

one of world's greatest architects, Rafael

Moneo, from Spain.

If we're privileged enough tonight

to get your approval, you know, it's a

part of history. This will be the first

Moneo building in Miami.

We believe that this will not only

help redevelop this particular property,

but the surrounding area, and it will be

something you will be proud of for many

years to come.

We also have Ryce Stallings, who's

here, that gentleman (indicating). He

is a local architect who has helped Moneo

navigate the peculiarities of the local
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building code and the process. He's

available here if we have any questions.

We also have two engineers from

Kimley-Horn who are present in case you

have any questions about traffic or civil

engineering. And of course I have with

me the president of Jockey Club III and

others.

In order to move this project

forward -- and we'll get into it in a

little detail -- we're not the only

applicant. The other applicant is Jockey

Club III. And so about half the room here

are residents in Jockey Club III, and they

literally are our co-applicant. They're

moving with us to try to redevelop this

property.

I'd like to then draw your attention

to the property. As you know, the

property is large. It's about 23 acres.

It's on Biscayne Boulevard, 111th Street.

It fronts Bayfront Park.

It's already developed with three

buildings that were built when the

original Jockey Club was in its heyday,
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from the late 1960s to the 1970s.

And at that time, you had Jockeys I,

which is the one most -- closest to the

bay, and then the second building Jockey

II, which is closer to Biscayne Boulevard,

and then Jockey III, again, to complete

like a horseshoe, and they were the third

development.

At its height, this property had the

Jockey Club itself, which had a

restaurant, it had bars, and it operated a

hotel out of the Jockey I building.

I don't know how many of you are

local, but if you're -- got a few years on

you like I do, you certainly remember what

the Jockey Club was about in its heyday.

As you know, unfortunately, that

vision failed. Jockey Club went bankrupt.

We'll get into the details a little bit.

And the property is frankly struggling.

The Jockey Clubs themselves, for

legal reasons beyond their control, are

not able just to step in and take this

over. Other developers who have thought

that they might be able to do something
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have not had the vision and the fortitude

to present something that is this

compelling, and for that reason we need to

get a little bit into the details.

Technically, what we're doing is

we're asking you to allow us to revise the

1979 site plan for the original

Jockey Club. And sadly, that site plan

has failed.

The Jockey Club is gone, the marina

is gone, the dock is gone, the

infrastructure is falling apart, and we're

willing to invest millions of dollars into

making this not just what Jockey Club was,

but something truly spectacular.

So what's the problem with the

Jockey Club? And it's -- it really is a

problem of ownership. And as this next

board will demonstrate to you, the problem

with Jockey Club property that's been

there from the beginning is that you

can't -- the laws don't allow someone to

build a condominium development and keep

the common area. And that's what the old

Jockey Club did, right?
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So when I come to you as the owner of

Apeiron, the property, they kind of say,

"Oh, it's the common area." But it really

wasn't. Common area belongs to the

Jockey Club condominiums. That never

happened, right?

So the condominium laws have been

changed since then. But that's the legacy

of frustration and failure that these

folks have had to deal with.

So I represent what I call a slice of

Swiss cheese, right? I represent 13 acres

that have holes in them, and the holes

belong to the different Jockey Clubs.

So the folks from Jockey Club I own a

little box that surrounds their building

and surrounds their parking lot. It's the

same for Jockey II and Jockey III. They

don't own the common area.

And so one of the things that you may

encounter tonight -- and I'm just kind of

giving you the heads-up -- you don't need

to a adjudicate what their rights are or

aren't. There's been a lawsuit with our

friends who have a different idea in the
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complex division of the circuit court, and

that lawsuit's been going on for like 18

months.

We believe we've prevailed on

everything, they want to appeal that. But

that's not for you to decide today what

are those rights. A lot of energy is

focused on what those rights are or are

not.

And so, again, what I represent is

the common area, this open space, and I

represent Jockey III, which has joined us

in this application.

Now, the problem with this split

ownership is also compounded by different

zoning districts. So if you look at the

Jockey Club property, it was zoned into

four different zoning districts. RU-4,

RU-4M, RU-4A, GU, BU-2. And it doesn't

really match up with any folio or any

line. It just was an attempt to make this

project work at the time to make the

Jockey Club work.

So you'll see the BU-2 where the old

Jockey Club used to be, and the restaurant
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and all those kinds of things. Now it's

just an empty space.

So another part of the problem with

understanding how to move this project

forward that leads to a lot of, you know,

brain damage, is how to coordinate this

very unusual-shaped property, with these

unusual boxes, with these unusual zoning

categories that are all kind of mixed up

with one another. And so that's going to

be a challenge to understand the

application.

So when we first got involved with

the project, one of the first things we

did is we went to the County, and

Mr. Abbas bought the project about --

property about three years ago, two and a

half in 2014. And we went to the County.

And we're like, "Hey, this is your mess,

what can we do," you know.

So, you know, it's an important part

of the process where a property owner goes

to the County and says, "County, please

tell me in writing what I can do. Please

confirm the zoning that I'm allowed to
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do."

And so we went to the County planning

department and asked them for a

confirmation of what this zoning, all

these different boxes, would let us do.

They said, "We'll get back to you."

And they took their time, they took

their time. I think it took them about

six or eight months to finally answer,

"You can build up to a total of

1,234 units on that property, okay? Took

them a lot of time, a lot of energy, a lot

of research, a lot of math.

But not us, but the professional

department on their own calculated that

this property, the 23 acres totality, can

handle and is legally entitled to 1,234

units.

There are only 411 units that already

exist on Jockeys I, II, and III. So if

you do the math, my developer friend here

is thinking, "Whoa, I get to do 800 units.

Let's go." That's what the law allows.

But that's not the developer that you

have here before you. The developer, I
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think if he's greedy, it's because he has

a much higher vision of a much higher

owner and a much higher product that he

thinks will recoup much greater value than

if he was to try to maximize the

entitlement that he has.

So he initially proposed 240 units in

the two towers. As we discussed before.

The County would not support our second

tower. And so after a lot of

consternation, we abandoned it. And we

came back with a project that you see

before you tonight that is only a 120

condominiums and 90 hotel rooms.

It would create a parking structure

to handle the necessary parking. It would

refurbish the old marina and dock, repair

the seawall.

And Rafael Moneo deserves the very

best, and so they went and got OLIN, which

is a landscape open space architect, to

design the entirety of the open space. So

that is essential to tonight's

application.

You're going to see on the variance
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it says, wow, these guys are asking for

variance for a 500-story building, the

allowance is 298. Wow, that's a big ask,

right?

And it's important that you

understand why we didn't go by the book,

okay. And so for that, I'm going to have

Mo manipulate the model for you a little

bit.

Now, in our letter of intent -- and I

think it's Tab C -- you have an analysis

of what the zoning code setbacks are for

the property. And I'm not telling you

anything shocking, that the further away

you are from properly lines, the higher

you can go and the more density you can

have.

So we sent the County zoning code to

Moneo and his folks, and asked them, all

right, if we were to try to maximize our

units and not ask for a height variance,

and not ask for a setback variance, what

could we do.

And that's the analysis that you're

seeing in those diagrams and that we're
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presenting to you in this model.

We could maximize the density where

the code tells you to maximize it, away

from the property lines. Have a nice

setback. You can go big.

And so if we were doing it by the

book and deciding to do a typical,

standard development, we believe we would

destroy the Jockey Club property, right.

We would certainly block the views of

Jockey II, we would certainly block the

views of Jockey III, and no one is going

to be proud that they were involved with a

project like that, right? But that is

what a typical, standard developer could

do, and not come to you, and asking for a

variance of height or setback.

There's a different configuration

that, again, we could explore that would

allow us to build maximized density

without asking for a setback or a height

variance.

And again, you know, that's kind of

what you see on Brickell -- on Brickell,

right? Some guy said, "Hey, I'm going to
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maximize the views of the bay, and I'm

going to get top dollar, you know, tough

luck for Jockey II and these other folks,

I can go for it, and I don't need a

variance."

So that is clearly not what this

project is about. And for that reason,

instead we have decided to move --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Excuse me.

Should we allow people to see that?

Because people are --

MR. MAXWELL: Oh, I'm so sorry.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: -- people are

looking. Maybe -- people have been

standing up and trying to see what we're

looking at.

MR. MAXWELL: I apologize.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: What is that?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

MR. MAXWELL: I'll explain it one

more time.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: Also, which is

the Cricket Club?

MR. MAXWELL: Right here

(indicating).
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So what this model does is what an

architect -- how an architect analyzed the

County zoning code. So if we were not to

ask for a setback or a height variance,

what would the code tell the developer to

do.

So whether it's Apeiron or the next

guy, whoever is a developer, if you tell

an architect, "Hey, how can I maximize the

use of the property without asking for

variances," this is where they would look

to do that.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: I don't

understand where Jockey I is.

MR. MAXWELL: Okay. I'll do it real

quick.

So this is Biscayne Bay here

(indicating).

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: Right.

MR. MAXWELL: This is Jockey I here

(indicating).

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: Where?

MR. MAXWELL: This is Jockey Club

here, II (indicating), and this Jockey

Club III over here (indicating), and this
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is the Cricket property (indicating). And

this is Biscayne Boulevard (indicating).

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you. You

can go on now.

There's no questions. Excuse me.

There's no questions now.

Thank you for that.

MR. MAXWELL: So I want to walk you

through a little bit of the site plan.

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: Excuse me.

Can I make a suggestion? Because I think

what most people saw was the maximization

if you chose to do it. I don't know if

everybody saw the first one, the one that

you said you were --

MR. MAXWELL: It's now -- it's on

there now. Oh, the other --

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: The other

gray.

MR. MAXWELL: Okay, great.

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: The other

one. So they can see that too.

MR. MAXWELL: It's pretty ugly as

well.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: Can you explain
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what are those two?

MR. MAXWELL: Yeah. So just to

explain again. When the property owner

acquires property, they have an idea of

how they can develop it. And they might

have a good idea that maybe I can do this,

maybe I can do that. But until the

architects really do the math and

understand what the code requires, you're

not quite sure.

And so when we got this property and

had Moneo's team and Ryce here and others

analyze the County zoning code, these are

where the code says you can do things

without asking for a variance. You don't

need a height variance.

It's very simple, it's not really

controversial. The code is designed that

you should put buildings and heights away

from the property lines.

And so if we were to develop this

property without a variance for height or

for setback, we would likely be looking to

do a building like this.

There's just nowhere else on the
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Jockey Club property that you can do a

building that is consistent with the

zoning code that would not do, I believe,

damage to that community.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: But that's not

what you're doing?

MR. MAXWELL: No. So what we're not

doing -- this is what the -- because we're

not doing this, we have to come and ask

for a variance.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: Gotcha.

MR. MAXWELL: So what Moneo did --

and, you know, you have to imagine Moneo

is in Madrid, and he's looking at this as

how can we really make something that is

spectacular that respects the property.

He's working for icons in the industry

that are not trying to maximize the

dollars here.

It's something that he at his age, he

can choose the project. He doesn't --

he's not looking for work.

And so this is what he came up with,

right? He came up with a beautiful tower

that is not the standard tower that we're
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all used to, which is the typical tower

that the industry says is the least

expensive.

It's got different levels at

different heights, and our variance is

governed by the tallest portion, which is

over here (indicating).

There's a lower portion that is

adjacent to the Jockey Club I. The reason

we put it here is obvious. The Jockey II

Club views are respected, Jockey III Club

views are respected, and the Jockey I

views are respected.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: What about the

Cricket Club?

MR. MAXWELL: What this allows us to

do is really develop this open space as a

beautiful thing. I don't how many of you

are boaters, but imagine that you're going

up or down Brickell and you see beautiful

open green space and a beautiful signature

building that invites you to look at this

area as opposed to just simply walling you

off.

So I think that that was the critical
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decision that Moneo made to have this type

of building. It's not a block, it isn't,

you know, the least expensive building to

put up. And he aligned it, we think, just

beautifully in a way that will be a

signature landmark in world architecture.

So we're very -- very excited about that.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: All this space,

what does he do --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Excuse me. We'll

have time for questions after.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: Okay.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

MR. MAXWELL: Among the things that

you should be aware of is that the packet

with the County's support, this qualified

as DIC, a development of impact -- thank

you -- Developmental Impact Committee.

It's a big project. And so when it's

a big project, the County, you know,

double triple makes sure that they're

getting it right. So instead of you

running around to each department, the

departments meet at once and look at all

the data to make sure that the project
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works.

And we spent a lot of time with the

departments, and we're very proud and

we're very honored that every single

department has recommended approval of

this. Think about that. DERM, fire,

police, traffic, the planning department,

the zoning department.

We've been through this project.

It's been worth the effort, but we have

gotten unanimous staff approval for the

project, and we respectfully ask that you

listen to the staff. They've been working

on this for quite a while. We believe

that this will be a tremendous benefit to

the community.

There'll be, of course, construction,

which will also provide work for different

folks in the area. The hotel will provide

jobs, and we believe that the Jockey Club

idea will be reborn in a much more

spectacular and significant way.

I am available to answer any of your

questions, and so is the team. But that

basically summarizes my presentation. I'm
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happy to clarify any questions on the site

plan.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: What is your

schedule for this, roughly?

MR. MAXWELL: If -- assuming -- you

know, the market has to be there as well.

But assuming we get a go, we believe we

could complete construction in about two

years.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: Question over

here, sir.

MR. KERBEL: Not yet.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Do you have

site -- or photos of what it looks like

currently now in this package, current

pictures?

MR. MAXWELL: Yeah, there are some

current photos in the site plan packet. I

think it's on the third or fourth page,

and there are pictures of each --

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: Which

section.

MR. MAXWELL: A6 and A5 and A3 as

well.

COUNCILMAN CURTES: And all of this
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is only 22 percent of the property

density?

MR. MAXWELL: Right.

COUNCILMAN CURTES: It is?

MR. MAXWELL: Yes.

MR. KERBEL: Please speak into the

mike.

COUNCILMAN CURTES: Do you need me to

repeat?

THE COURT REPORTER: Yes.

COUNCILMAN CURTES: Is all this only

22 percent of the property density

entitlement? The different scales of

buildings also?

MR. MAXWELL: Right. So the Planning

Department said we could have about 800

some-odd buildings -- I'm sorry, 800

some-odd units, and we're only doing about

180 units. So we're only doing a small

fraction of what the County says we're

entitled to have.

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: That 180 is

the units plus the hotel?

MR. MAXWELL: Yes. Now just so that

you know, the way that density is
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calculated, hotel units count as

two-thirds of a unit. So the hotel is 90

units and the condo is 120. And then they

add up to 180.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Are you aware of

the conditions that the County has set on

the recommendation?

MR. MAXWELL: Yes. We are

comfortable with them. We think they're

reasonable.

I think condition Number 4 is no

longer required. If you recall, we had to

defer our hearing last -- to go to

Shoreline.

We've gone to Shoreline, and they

determined that Shoreline did not apply to

our project.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay.

MR. KERBEL: Yes. I'll confirm that

condition is unnecessary.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay.

MR. KERBEL: So at the appropriate

time, if the motion is to approve, it

would be to approve --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay.
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MR. KERBEL: -- if you want it, with

staff's recommendation without -- of

conditions -- with conditions 1 through 3.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: I'd like to --

MR. KERBEL: But we're a long way

from the motion.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay. I'd like

to go through the conditions that have

been recommended. Is that okay?

MR. KERBEL: Sure.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: I just want to

make sure that I'm aligned with what that

those conditions are and how they --

MR. KERBEL: Sure.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Would staff want

to start -- do you want to go through

that?

MR. VITAL: Okay. So condition

Number 1 talk about that they complied

with all the other conditions from

resolution Z2101979.

They have to comply with whatever

other conditions they had under that

resolution, and they agreed to comply with

those conditions.
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Condition Number 2, it says that they

comply with the conditions from the public

works memorandum. That's actually in your

package, and there's several conditions.

Handwritten Page 26 of your package

has the public works memorandum. And

handwritten Page 28 has some specific

standard conditions from public works.

Condition Number 3 has to do with

conditions from DERM. And that is

actually -- that memorandum is on page --

handwritten Page 22 of your package.

And again, DERM has some specific

conditions regarding water and other

things.

And then we agreed that condition

Number 4 is no longer needed, as this

application already went through the

Shoreline Review.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Let me have the

height variances.

MR. KERBEL: Mr. Chairman, in the

interest of moving the meeting along, I

might --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Yes.
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MR. KERBEL: -- suggest now if

there's anyone --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Do you guys have

any more questions, or no? No? Okay.

Okay. Let's hear from anyone in

favor of the item. Thank you.

MR. DUDLEY: My name is Spottswood

Dudley. I live at 111113 Biscayne

Boulevard, and I am President of Jockey

III.

First I want to try to save you a lot

of time, and I want to turn around to my

residents -- who we are co-applicants --

to all raise your hands, those in support.

AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (Complies).

MR. DUDLEY: I appreciate the

opportunity to speak before you.

The existing Jockey Club property has

not seen significant upgrades in decades.

Our grounds and internal roadways have not

been properly maintained, and some of the

residential buildings are in need of

repairs and upgrades.

Our marina, once a source of pride,

has been derelict and unusable for years
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after Hurricane Wilma.

So it's not surprising that the

values of the Jockey Club apartments and

the Jockey Club property itself are

declining at a time when they should be

going up. That's bad for our unit owners,

that's bad for the surrounding

neighborhood, and that's bad for

Miami-Dade County, which sees diminishing

tax contributions.

It's gotten so bad, apparently, that

Jockey Club I is now requiring prepayment

of five years of maintenance costs in

order to approve new purchases in that

building. That's unheard of in a heavy --

healthy condo community, and it's a clear

sign that things in the Jockey Club are

not going well. And that change and new

investment is badly needed.

It is important that members of this

Council understand that not all the

residents of Jockey I and Jockey II are

opposed to the Apeiron project. Many of

them support it.

Apeiron will need -- provide a needed
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boost to the Jockey Club property and the

surroundings communities with new

community amenities and property upgrades

that all current Jockey Club residents and

our guests can enjoy, like when it was the

Jockey Club before it collapsed.

A new five-star boutique hotel, a new

restaurant and bar, a bayfront promenade,

a new yacht marina, a professional

property management company that will

actually manage the property and maintain

it.

For years we have not been able to

maintain the property correctly, because

we couldn't get permits, because we

weren't the property owner.

We hope to have improved security.

Our fencing is down all around the

buildings.

And a major financial investment in

Jockey Club will also benefit the

surrounding communities. As you can see

coming down from 125, the new Whole Food

Stores, the new restaurants, and the fact

that the University of Miami Medical is



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

39

going to have a new clinic just around

the corner.

So as Jockey Club President, and the

vast majority of the building as a

co-applicant, I ask you to help us bring

new life and vigor to our community.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

Is there anyone else in favor that

wants to speak?

Are there any objectors to the

application?

MR. KERBEL: Mr. Chair, I understand

that there are attorneys that represent

the larger groups, and so my suggestion

would be to let the attorneys who

represent the larger groups go first.

That would be -- I understand it's

Clifford Schulman and Tucker Gibbs.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Yes.

MR. KERBEL: And then after the

organized presentations go, then you can

allow members of the public to speak who

haven't been encompassed by those

presentations.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

40

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay. Thank you.

So the attorneys, please.

MR. SCHULMAN: Mr. Chairman and

members of the Council, my name is Cliff

Schulman. I'm an attorney with the law

offices of Weiss, Serota, Helfman at 2525

Ponce de Leon Boulevard, Suite 700, Coral

Gables.

And my associate and I, Alex Uribe --

or should I say my card-carrying person --

will be assisting me today.

This is a very momentous hearing date

for me. I've been doing this for 45

years. It's hard to believe. And this

the first time I've ever been on the same

side with Attorney Tucker Gibbs, who is

representing the Cricket Club. Because I

normally represent developers.

We want to put certain matters into

record. We have a letter of objection

which we have with exhibits that we would

put in and give to the clerk. We also

have small scale exhibits that the Board

will be using tonight.

We also have a request for deferral
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that we sent to Assistant Director Kogon

yesterday, and which was denied.

We want to preserve all of these

objections, and I don't want to bore you

with the legalistics, because we're not

here to debate the legal issues, at least

not the minute legal issues.

Contrary to what Mr. Maxwell said,

let me tell you what this project is not

about. It's not about how world-famous

their architect is. It's not about how

pretty this building is. And it not about

how lousy -- lousier site plan that they

could make if they wanted to.

It's about whether or not this plan

meets the Dade County Comprehensive Plan

and meets the Dade County Code. And it

doesn't. No matter how pretty the

building may be.

So put that issue aside, if you will,

Mr. Maxwell could put all the other black

buildings that he wants on this beautiful

model, and it doesn't change the fact that

that's not the issue tonight.

Whenever you deal with zoning, the
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first place you go is the Comprehensive

Plan. Since 1985, Florida enacted the

Growth Management Act, which made the

County's Growth Management Comprehensive

Plan the constitution of land use in every

city and county in the state of Florida.

The constitution of land use.

And so it's the first thing you have

to do when you look at any project, and

any zoning lawyer, is look at the

Comprehensive Plan. Because under Florida

law -- again, not to get too technical --

any zoning application has to be

consistent with the Comprehensive Plan,

virtually every word of it, because the

courts gives strict scrutiny to any action

and whether it's consistent or

inconsistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

So what does the Comprehensive Plan

say about this site?

It is a medium-density site which

includes certain dwelling units, including

townhouses, low-rise, and medium-rise

buildings.

It also says you have to reduce uses
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which are inconsistent, and you have to

determine compatibility, is this project

compatible with the area, taking into

account, height, scale, and other

architectural elements. That's your

constitution, and that's what must be

followed.

How does this project match up?

Well, what is compatibility?

Compatibility according to Webster's is

"Capable of existing together in harmony."

That's simplistic. But the Dade County

Code -- plan, rather, adds additional

things to consider: Scale and height, as

well as density.

Well, when you take a project like

this and you reduce it to a one-quarter

inch equals 25 feet, or whatever the scale

of this is, you really don't get an idea

of compatibility. But sometimes

compatibility and words are best described

by pictures. Because a picture, as you

well know, is worth a thousand words.

So let me show you the project in a

little bit different form. We have --
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Alex, if you'd point out -- Cricket Club

on the north, 225 feet -- 234 feet, excuse

me.

Jockey I, 225. Jockey II, 123, 210,

and 548 feet.

Is this is a townhouse, a low-rise or

a mid-rise?

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: It's a

townhouse.

MR. SCHULMAN: Let me tell you what a

high-rise is. Drive down Collins Avenue

in Sunny Isles Beach on the east side.

That's where this project would be

compatible. Not here.

Check out from the north boundary

line of the City of Miami to Aventura,

where I live, and this would be the

highest building from the north boundary

of Brickell to Aventura.

SoLeMia, one of my clients, Biscayne

Landing, is only 450 feet high, okay?

The North Miami Beach projects going

up are only 35 stories high. Aventura,

the tallest building -- I live in it -- is

35 stories high in Aventura.
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So this project is clearly

compatible, but not here. It's compatible

in another city.

Now, also dealing with the issue of

height, Dade County is a little bit

unusual in how you measure height. Some

cities say -- for example, Sunny Hills

Beach. Their height limit is whatever the

Federal Aviation Administration would

allow, which is about 600 feet. That's

why you have those high-rises, not

mid-rises, in Sunny Hills Beach.

Dade County Code, however, says you

can only have a building that's a hundred

feet in this district unless the shadow of

your building -- Dade County has what we

call a Shadow Pollution Ordinance, that

the shadow of your building on

December 21st at two o'clock in the

afternoon, which is the winter solstice,

the longest shadow of the year, does not

pass your property line and reach the

property of other people, and therefore

interfere with their enjoyment.

Let me show you where this -- and I'm
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going to -- I'm going to call it a

mid-rise, laughably -- where the mid-rise

of this shadow reaches.

The mid-rise of this shadow crosses

three properties that are not owned by

this applicant. As you can see, it

crosses the property of Jockey I, it

crosses property otherwise not owned by

the applicant at the north, and it even

crosses into the Cricket Club property.

So because the shadow exceeds the

property line of this owner, the maximum

height that they can have for this

property is 100 feet. And that is

improperly being interpreted by the city

staff.

Even if it was true, the height being

suggested here, where the County is saying

284 feet would be permitted, at 248 feet,

that's still twice -- twice the amount of

height permitted for the site.

If you use the hundred-foot

measurement, then this tower is six times

what the County Code provides.

This shadow impact and shadow
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pollution is an adverse impact, which

again, makes this project incompatible

with the area due to its height.

Let's talk about setbacks. This

project, the County has interpreted, can

measure their setbacks from their

northernmost boundary line to their tower

and their pedestal. We believe that is

in error.

If you would look here (indicating),

you will see that at its closest point,

their parking garage, which has to be a

minimum of 25 feet setback from an

adjacent property, is six foot three

inches setback from our parking garage.

The tower itself, which again, has to

be a minimum of 25 feet setback, is set

back less than 18 feet from the Jockey I

property. And those variances have not

been sought.

We have appealed an interpretation of

the zoning director -- or the assistant

director to the Board of County

Commissioners over his interpretation to

ignore the boundary lines of the Jockey I
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property and go to the north boundary line

of their property, and that appeal is

presently pending.

Lastly, the use variance.

Mr. Gibbs is going to get into that

in more depth, which I'll adopt. Let me

share with you, I used to be with another

firm called Greenberg Traurig, a small

boutique law firm of 1800 lawyers, where I

was there for 30 years.

I had at least five clients come to

me during the course of my career wanting

to buy this piece of property and

redevelop it. And all five of the

developers had excellent architects. And

all five of those clients walked away

from this property for the reasons we've

just stated. And that is, in and of

itself, it is a tight site, and you need

variances that you can't and shouldn't

legally be able to get.

You cannot buy a piece of property

legally and claim a hardship if the

property was like that when you bought

it. You cannot buy hardship. It has to
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fall upon you.

This gentleman hired a great law

firm, and he knew what he was buying when

he got it. And as a result, he cannot

claim or prove hardship, which is

necessary for his variance.

Lastly, there's another word that's

very, very hard to define. It's called

chutzpah. Chutzpah you can only really

define by example.

The two children charged with the

murder of their parents that asked for

mercy from the judge because they're --

they're now parentless. That's chutzpah.

Chutzpah is a developer who walked

into a project and a property where the

common areas have been maintained for 21

years by these associations for their

club facilities at a cost of over

15 million dollars, and then claims the

right to just knock it down after 15

million dollars of expense spent by these

associations.

Mr. Chairman and members of the

council, that's chutzpah. It may not be a
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zoning criteria, I admit that. But it's

unreasonable and unfair to the residents

of Jockey Club I and II and III to

basically knock down their club facilities

after they spent 15 millions dollars

maintaining them after 21 years.

That is chutzpah.

For all the reasons and many more

enumerated in our papers, we respectfully

request you deny the request.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Excuse me. We

have a question.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: What is the

budget, approximately, for this project?

With the marina, everything included?

MR. MAXWELL: Augusto Maxwell.

Approximately 180 million.

MR. SCHULMAN: May I ask a question

of counsel on that issue?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Sure. Go ahead.

MR. SCHULMAN: Gus, does that include

any payments that were made to Jockey Club

III --

MR. MAXWELL: Yes.

MR. SCHULMAN: -- for their support?
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MR. MAXWELL: Yes.

MR. SCHULMAN: Okay.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: I'd like to

remind everybody, this is a zoning

council, okay? Zoning. We do not get

involved with all of your legalese, okay?

AUDIENCE MEMBERS: We can't hear you.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: They couldn't

hear me? Well, let me try it again.

This is District 7 Zoning Council.

All this other ancillary stuff about condo

I and II and III and payments and all of

that, we don't deal with that. We deal

with the zoning of the property. Am I

correct?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Correct.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Okay. I want

everybody to understand that.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: It should still

be on the record.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: The record

should be the zoning. That's what this

is, Zoning District 7 Council. Not this

other stuff.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Go ahead.
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MR. GIBBS: Mr. Chairman and the

Members of the Board, my name is Tucker

Gibbs, law offices at 3835 Utopia Court in

Coconut Grove.

I'm here tonight representing the

Cricket Club Condominium Association at

1800 Northeast 114th Street and individual

residents of the Cricket Club: Kenneth

Roth, Ricardo Rosenberg, Barry Sizmere,

and Allen Lieber -- Arnold Lieber, excuse

me.

My clients wish to adopt the

arguments and objections made by the

representatives of the Jockey Club,

Mr. Schulman.

I'd also like to -- my clients also

received mail notice from Miami-Dade

County regarding this development

application and the hearing tonight, and

the hearings that had been heard

ultimately resulting in this hearing

tonight.

The application will permit a massive

project that will degrade the health,

safety, tranquility, character, and
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overall welfare of the neighborhood and

negatively impact my clients by increasing

the existing density and thereby creating

excessive noise, light, glare, odor,

vibration, dust and traffic.

Their application, Apeiron's

application says it all. It shoehorns

into this space a 90-unit hotel and

120-unit condominium building. And to do

this, the applicant seeks 10, 10 separate

development approvals.

This large project will also add to

traffic on Biscayne Boulevard and visually

impact my clients as nearby property

owners. These negative impacts that they

have are not shared by the public at

large.

Our focus in this request for this

land use for this is the use variance.

That's the key issue for us in the failure

of applicant to meet those requirements.

The applicant is requesting to allow

parking in the RU zoned for the uses in

the BU-2 zone. And I want to show this to

you on a map so -- on a drawing so you can
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see and understand this. And this is in

the applicant's package. Let's see if I

can get it up here. Yes. Here we go.

All right. This is the development

(indicating), and this the boundary

between the BU-2 and the RU-4. And you

heard Mr. Maxwell talk about this is where

the Jockey Club was (indicating). The bay

is over here (indicating), and Biscayne

Boulevard is over in this direction

(indicating).

On this side, BU-2, is the hotel and

the condominium (indicating). And down

here -- let me just show this to you

rather quickly -- this is a side view of

the entire project (indicating). The

orange is the residential condominium, the

purple is the hotel, and the blue is the

lobby. And I'll show this to you when I'm

finished with the presentation.

The condominium and hotel, this first

area here (indicating), is toward the bay

in the BU-2 area, and it's allowed.

Now, the hotel also extends a bit

into the RU-4 area. The RU-4 area doesn't
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allow a hotel, by the way, and that's the

reason for the use variance.

The code says you can't have a garage

serving another zoning district without a

use variance on RU-4 land. It's not

allowed. And so it's right next door.

The parking is on this side (indicating),

and I can show you better here

(indicating). You can see it right here

(indicating).

Again, the condominium and hotel, the

bay is over here (indicating), Biscayne

Boulevard over here (indicating), and here

is the parking garage (indicating). Three

levels, 410 units, I believe, and it is in

the RU-4 area completely.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Question.

MR. GIBBS: Yes.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: What has that

area been for the last 40 years?

MR. GIBBS: My understanding, this

has been tennis courts above this --

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: No, no, no, no.

MR. GIBBS: I don't think -- I don't

know what this has been already.
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VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: It's been

parking.

MR. GIBBS: It's been parking, but

parking that did not serve a use over here

(indicating).

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: It's been

parking.

MR. GIBBS: Right, and there's no

problem with the fact that it's parking.

The law says --

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Tucker, it's

been parking.

MR. GIBBS: Wait a minute.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: It's been

parking.

MR. GIBBS: The law -- the law says

that --

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: It's been

parking since I was in college.

MR. GIBBS: And it's been parking

since I was in college, too.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Okay. So don't

say --

MR. GIBBS: But I'm telling you --

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: -- that it
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hasn't been parking.

MR. GIBBS: I didn't say -- I said --

I understand. It's ground level parking,

it's three levels, which haven't been

there.

But more importantly -- more

importantly, the law, the law says you

can't have parking here that serves --

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: That's what

it's been for --

MR. GIBBS: -- a BU-2.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: -- 40 years.

So they're not in compliance, is what

you're saying?

MR. GIBBS: I'm saying right now it

serves --

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: No, I'm asking

you a very specific question.

MR. GIBBS: -- it serves Jockey -- it

serves Jockey III, does it not?

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: And the

restaurant. It serves the restaurant and

whatever was in there.

MR. GIBBS: I'm talking about today's

application. I'm not talking about what
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happened in the past, because, again, two

wrongs don't make a right. If it was

wrong then, it's wrong now.

Now -- and I don't want any applause

for this. I'm just trying to explain the

reason why -- if you're correct and

they've always had it and it's okay, then

why is this applicant asking for the use

variance?

He's asking for the use variance

because the law says he needs it. And

what I'm trying to explain is he doesn't

meet the requirements of the law.

Now, I'll explain that, but I wanted

to show you the posture of this. And I

understand, surface parking has been here.

Not 411 spaces, and not for -- expressly

for the use of a commercial use, for the

use of a residential use which is

permitted.

So as I said the, focus is on the use

variance. The applicant is requesting to

allow parking in the RU-4 zone for uses in

the BU-2 zone.

This is only permitted -- the law
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says it's only permitted by a use

variance. And to grant a use variance,

for you all to approve a use variance, you

must find that the requested use -- that

is, the parking in the RU-2 zone, is not

contrary to the public interest where

owing to special circumstances, a literal

enforcement of the code will result in an

unusual hardship, that the requested use

-- again, the parking in the RU-4 zone --

is the minimum use variance that will

permit the reasonable use of the premises.

And that's very important to

understand. Because the premises is the

RU-4 area. It's that parking area, and

nothing -- it's not the BU-2.

Remember, this request is to allow

parking in RU-4 to support the uses in the

adjoining BU-2 zoning district, the hotel,

and portions of the condo.

To do this, the applicant needs to

show a hardship and show -- and show that

the variance is the minimum that will

allow the reasonable use of land.

"Hardship" is a legal term. It's
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what they call a legal term of art. And

Florida case -- and it's as defined in

Florida case law, and Florida cases say

that a variance, a non-use variance is

allowed -- I mean a use variance is

allowed where the alleged hardship renders

it virtually impossible to use the land

for the purpose for which it is zoned.

This land is zoned for RU-4. That's

RU-4. To get a use variance, you have to

prove that that use is the only use that

can go on that property, and that it's

consistent with the zoning code.

Regarding a determination of

reasonable use, the critical finding is

that it's virtually impossible to be used

as -- to use the land as presently zoned

without the variance.

So if you look at every single use

in RU-4 and you can't do any of them, you

can't do any of them, guess what? You

get to say they get to have a use

variance.

That is the law.

Put it another way, the applicant
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must show and this Board must find that it

cannot use the property consistent with

the zoning destination unless the

requested variance is granted, which means

you can't put a high-rise on there, a

mid-rise, a low-rise, anything from RU-1

to RU-4, because RU-4 uses include

everything from RU-1 all the way into

RU-4.

The applicant here does not meet the

basic -- this basic requirement as it has

the ability to utilize the RU-4 property

for RU-4 uses. This RU-4 property is not

virtually unusable. There's no evidence

in the record that shows that it's

virtually unusable, and the RU-4 property

can be used for RU-4 uses.

Furthermore, as Mr. Schulman said,

this alleged hardship is self-created.

And also, beyond what Mr. Schulman said,

because the owner can build the zoning --

zoning code compliant project without the

necessity of the use variance, and the

owner chose not to.

This was a choice the owner made to
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design that building that I'm pointing to

in that model, the owner chose to do that.

He was not force to do that, he was not

forced to build across that zoning line.

He was not forced to build this project.

He could have built a smaller project with

all the parking on site. He had that

ability. Nothing stopped him except -- I

understand, you buy a piece of property

for a certain amount of money, he wants to

make money. So I get that. But that's

not a reason. That is not a reason.

The staff report is also not

competent substantial evidence showing a

hardship, because it addresses only the

BU-2 site. That's not the variance site.

Note the use variance is to allow

parking on the RU-4 property that serves

the BU-2 property. Even if the variance

is interpreted to apply for the BU-2 site,

the applicant shows that parking can fit

on the BU -- the application shows the

parking can fit on that BU-2 site, along

with the hotel and residential

condominium.
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Put it another way, the owner can

build a hotel and condominium plus all the

required parking for the units and the

hotel rooms on the BU-2 property. It may

have to be smaller, but the code allows

it. And if the code allows it, then he

doesn't have a hardship.

The applicant wants this variance,

but not because it cannot build anything

that is permitted by the zoning code, but

because it wants to build this project the

way it wants to build it.

This is not a legal hardship. It

fails to meet the requirement of the --

that without the variance, the property

cannot be used as permitted by the zoning

category.

For these reasons, the use variance

that would allow parking in the RU-4

parcel to serve the hotel and residential

condominium on the BU-2 parcel should be

denied.

Thank you.

MR. KERBEL: Mr. Chair, I think now

that concludes the organized objector
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presentations. So now would be an

appropriate time to call up --

MR. WHITEHILL: I believe I have a

constitutional right to speak here,

Dennis.

MR. KERBEL: Excuse me. I'm not -- I

haven't finished yet. I believe that

concludes the organized portion. So now

would be an appropriate time to call up --

oh, is there another -- I'm sorry, I've

only been told about the other two

attorneys.

I just meant an attorney who's

representing a group of people. So now

would be an appropriate time to call up --

MR. WHITEHILL: I'm here, ready to

speak, Dennis.

MR. KERBEL: Can I please finish my

statement?

Now would be an appropriate time to

call up individual objectors who were not

covered by the presentations of the

attorneys.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Yes.

MR. WHITEHILL: And that's exactly



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

65

what I am. I do believe I fit that

category, sir.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Excuse me. Sir,

in order to respect everyone here --

MR. KERBEL: I did not say --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: We don't talk

over each other.

MR. KERBEL: -- you could not speak.

I was trying to guide the chair in the

order of presentations.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Objectors?

MR. WHITEHILL: Good evening.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: State your name

and address for the record, please.

MR. WHITEHILL: My name is Stephen

Whitehill. My address is 11111 Biscayne

Boulevard, Apartment 2100.

Good evening, bonsoir. This is not a

question of zoning for a development

project. It's a demolition of a

lifestyle.

At the Jockey Club, we have and enjoy

access to the common properties. It is

for the wellbeing and enjoyment of the

residents. Whether it's walking the dog,
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playing a set of tennis, swimming in the

pools, or just relaxing on a balcony, we

have a good standard of living here.

This is now under serious jeopardy.

Apeiron, the developer, proposes dropping

in a 50-story tower in the middle of our

paradise.

How can the zoning board even

consider granting any variances? What is

a variance, anyway? And I hope you don't

mind I call you deviants, because the

definition of a variance is a request to

deviate from a current zoning requirement,

if granted.

So generally speaking, a variance

bends the law. Usually this is for like a

one-item thing, but Apeiron would require

several.

Why don't we just change the zoning

code instead of granting the variances?

If the Board thinks it can grant a

variance or several variances without

opposition by the community, they can just

rename themselves a politburo.

Granting several variances goes
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against the spirit and restraint of giving

a variance. If several are -- if several

variances are given, I would suggest that

the Board is incompetent to serve the

wellbeing of the community. Clear

violation of ethical and moral standards.

In addition, Apeiron has ignored its

responsibility in repairing and rebuilding

the existing seawall. Clearly Apeiron has

ignored or negated its responsibilities in

the maintenance of the property it now

owns.

How could the Board in its right mind

seriously consider granting any kind of

development rights to a negligent property

owner?

Any attempt to rezone or grant any

rights -- development rights will have

severe consequences, beginning with a

series of lawsuits to be filed against

Apeiron and the Board.

I say no, and I say in French, too.

No.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Anyone else want

to speak on the objection?



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

68

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: Well, can I

ask a question to the attorney for

Apeiron?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Sure.

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: If I was

reading -- I didn't hear you mention, what

amenities are going to be incorporated

into the development if --

MR. MAXWELL: If you look at the site

plan --

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: I remember

the restaurant, but is there anything

else? The marina.

MR. MAXWELL: There's going to be the

marina, the restaurant. So it's going to

be refurbished -- my name is Augusto

Maxwell, again for the record.

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: Right.

MR. MAXWELL: On the site plan, it

lays it out in detail. There'll be a

refurbished marina, there'll be a

refurbished open space, tennis courts.

Some folks were kind of keen on a dog

walking area, so we have that.

There's a lot of different
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programming that can take place on the

open space. There's going to be a hotel,

a spa, a bar.

So those facilities will be open to

the public and to the members of the

community.

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: Thank you.

MR. HERNANDEZ: Good evening.

Mauricio Hernandez. 11111 Biscayne

Boulevard, known as Jockey Club I.

Good evening. I've submitted 221

letters and petitions, the majority from

Jockey Club I and II.

I am the president of the Jockey Club

Condominium Apartments, Inc., known as

Jockey Club I. And so I want that to be

part of the record.

Here's a courtesy copy.

Also, there is a folder that you've

seen that is just the photos of what's

displayed here, and I'll just try to be

brief in terms of my illustration.

So I represent 169 residential units

in Jockey Club I. You will hear from

Jockey Club II president, who also
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represents 90 units.

And as representatives of 259 units

of the 411 units, we have been in

opposition to this proposal, this

application, and I don't think the

majority rule is applied here in

Miami-Dade County. Maybe yesterday at

the elections, but not today. So we can't

go home.

This Board to hear from us, and you

all know that we've been coming here. We

were here last November, 2016, and we have

come here every month or the months that

it's been noticed. So now it's the

opportunity to be heard.

So you've heard from the attorneys.

I'll try not to be repetitious of some of

the issues, and I'll be brief.

This is not about an issue of whether

or not they can build. You've heard that.

It's just, in my understanding, what can

they build and where.

So clearly -- by way of history, and

a lot of people on this Board probably

knows more than me about the history, but
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the three Jockey Club condos for the last

over 20 years have been maintaining these

common areas. Why? Because there hasn't

been any owners.

They've been agreements by prior

owners that are binding on these owners,

because of foreclosures, because of

bankruptcies. Not blaming it on the

bubble or Wilma, but they were

contemporaneous during those years.

And the Jockey Club I was affected,

but I could tell you that whatever

happened in the '60s and '70s has not been

the norm for the last 25 years.

Since the last owner left, there

hasn't been a hotel, there hasn't been a

club. And in fact, like you've heard from

the attorney, we have been maintaining

these properties collectively.

And right now, on behalf of all these

residents, there is no interest in any

hotel. The marina is something possibly.

We're not anti development, but obviously

we have not come to a meeting of the

minds. We could all agree to disagree.
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What I could say is for example --

and getting to the zoning issues, that

building, if you look at it, the proposal

is six feet from our west entrance, which

is our handicapped entrance.

The request on one of the variances

is not your typical five, 10 percent, it's

almost 98 percent.

Why does that building have to be so

close to our apartment, or our building?

I heard someone say, "Oh, because the

Jockey Club used to be there. In fact,

there used to be a walkway from the club

to the hotel." But that no longer has

been the case.

And so we oppose this, because

imagine my 22 owners that have a building

that's twice their size within six feet

that will never have a view west of the

sunset once this thing is built.

And also the depth and the density of

the height will also provide access to a

lot of the common areas, walkways that

we've enjoyed for the last 25 years.

That doesn't mean it can't change,
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but again, this project as proposed,

concerning that setback, is totally

unreasonable and unnecessary, and we

oppose it.

The issue of -- I brought up that

poster because it doesn't show Quayside.

Quayside is on 107th Street. There's

three towers, 22, with three villas, which

are much smaller townhouses.

And the reason why there's three

villas instead of six towers is probably

another discussion. But I think that when

you look at the landscape of this

corridor, the attorney made very good

references of the heights within the

Jockey Club, and with the Cricket Club.

But even if you look on either side,

they're only single-family homes. And as

far south you go to Quayside, you also

have that balance of 22 stories or 21

stories.

So we believe that this monster of a

building belongs somewhere else, and we're

not in support of it.

Another illustration by showing you
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this picture, it's in your folder. It's

the top picture. Obviously there was an

act of God by Hurricane Irma on September

9th. Maybe we should be hearing to what

the natural forces are saying.

But if you look at it, basically it

shows the seawall collapse, 275 feet that

went into the bay. This is a photo

recently shown that all the debris went

into the bay. It's been like that for two

months, and there's been continuous soil

erosion.

But this doesn't go into whether or

not you can approve the budget -- the

application, but it goes to show what they

have not been doing, but also the

setbacks. Some of these setbacks they

bring very close to the seawalls.

And if you look at that seawall,

which is, like, no longer there, some of

the proposed applications of taking our

pool -- I'm going to say its our pool

because we have it -- is to put in an area

that they own, but with setbacks that

pushes it very far to the seawall. And I
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think that is illustrative of why some of

these setbacks should not be granted.

Understanding that there have been

some arguments about what are people --

the law, I don't think the law gives them

a thousand -- 1,100 available units, it's

the just the site plan that allows them

certain opportunities.

But I think what's helpful -- and a

lot of you know this community, you live

in this community, you know the Jockey

Club, and you know for the last 20 years

it hasn't been to what it was, and there's

no interest to go backwards. It's to move

forward. Everybody wants better quality.

But these high-end condos next to the

three other condos are not going to do

anything in terms of property values, and

it falls right smack in the middle of a

lot of the common areas. There's other

places they can do with -- place those --

that property.

Easements. Maybe it doesn't go into

zoning, but the history is that that --

this facility, these 31 -- 22 acres, 23



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

76

acres, have easements, they're public

easements, public utilities, private

utilities, and there's also easements

created by the prior owners.

I'm not going to go into the court of

law, because this is not a court of law,

but the reality is, it's not that we've

been using it for 20 years and paying

millions of dollars, it's because those

were the agreements. That was the

agreements that the owners, that binds

these owners, agreed that there were going

to be certain limitations.

That Jockey Club -- what was known as

the Jockey Club was a restaurant. It had

contemplated a 50-room hotel at some

point. Never happened.

But other than that, those

agreements -- which are really vested

rights for the last 25 years -- doesn't

allow them to build that project where

it's located.

And why? Well, because we have these

recorded easements in our registry of

deeds. We have a county courthouse that's
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decided that they have to live with that,

that they can build subject to those

easements.

Why hasn't he changed? That would be

my question to the developer. Why has he

not changed his plans? He changed it

three times, right? Why didn't he change

it another time after the decision?

And for all honesty and all fairness,

the decision came down July 19th. So it

was recently during this long process.

And clearly when he applied in January, he

had a hope that can build the way he wants

to build.

Right now, not that you have to

determine anything what the law says, but

the reality is that he can't build it

here. He can build somewhere else, but

not with my pool -- with our pool, which

after a 70-year easement we will obtain in

fee simple for $1.

Likewise with the parking. And the

parking is a non-issue, because it's not

included in the development.

What I would say is that the vested
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rights that we have are important for you

to understand why the residents -- the

majority of the residents are opposed to

this project as developed and as planned.

Not any project, this project.

And it really encroaches on a lot of

the free space that we have. Obviously

the other pictures just reflect -- the

picture on the right is that there has

been no lights in the common areas since

the hurricane.

And that's a picture, if you go there

now, that's what you will see in this area

where they're going to -- this is the pool

(indicating), right in front of that

building. And so all it just shows is

we've been kept in the dark.

The other two pictures just

illustrate what a hurricane can do to any

seawall, and what it's done to other

properties.

But this is what we face. So again,

it's a non-issue except for the setbacks.

And what we have to live in a very

emergent situation that there has been no
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mitigation for soil erosion and other

debris that have gone into the bay.

What I would conclude by saying is

that you have to look at the residents

today. Cricket Cub -- Cricket Club

finally came out. And we all have common

concerns, but we believe that whatever

has happened in the past is not what the

residents today want.

Now, this may not have to do with

whether or not you approve the county's

processes through committees. This is our

opportunity to give our opposition, so

you'll get a lot of different responses

after the lawyers go. But at the same

time, you have in front of you the

majority of the residents that want this

application denied.

Now, the setbacks and the height of

it does belong in Brickell, Sunny Isles

and other places where it would cast those

shadows, the density.

And bringing -- and this is a point

that I didn't make in the future -- in the

beginning.
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You know this is a gated community

this from 50 years ago. The gated

community concept is something that came

much later. And although it had

aspirations of having -- and it was in the

early days, it is not in terms of allowing

non-residential owners to come onto the

property.

So this owner can build maybe in

another spot where he has no obstructions,

where there is no obstructions of the

views, where he complies was the code and

the law.

And so with all those reasons, we

would ask that you uphold your oath,

right, the oath of allegiance for justice,

for social and economic justice.

You're not our last resort, but we

believe that hearing the arguments today,

you would do the right thing and deny this

application.

I submit the documents.

Thank you for your time.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

Does anyone else want to speak
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against the application?

MR. KERBEL: Can we get a sense of

how many more people want to speak so that

we can budget the time accordingly?

Because we only have the room -- we have

to be out of here by 9:30 at the absolute

latest.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (Indicating).

MR. GARCIA: This is not against.

This is an administrative --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Your name and

address.

MR. GARCIA: Jose Garcia,

unincorporated Miami-Dade County.

MR. KERBEL: We need the address.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Your address,

your full address.

MR. GARCIA: 1800 Northeast 114

Street, Miami, Florida 33181.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

MR. GARCIA: The -- my question is, I

believe that you're asking for input from

the public.

I as a member of public, sitting

right over there, could not really see
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what was in front of you, and there are no

agenda item copies for the public;

therefore, I cannot give you my informed

consent.

I don't know that I speak for anyone

else in the room; however, it's -- it's

all abstract when you're sitting over

there, and they're moving little boxes of

buildings, it's not real. And so I urge

you to have agenda items, whether today

or in the future, for things of this

nature.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: I've counted six

individuals that want to speak in

opposition.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Six.

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: Yes. That's

kind of a lot that wants to speak in

opposition.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay. Perfect.

MR. ROTH: Good evening.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Name and address.

MR. ROTH: Yes. Kenneth Roth. I'm a
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President of the Cricket Club, 1800

Northeast 114th Street.

I think what we're doing here, by

allowing a project of this dimension, is

setting precedent for future projects like

that. Because once you allow this and you

change the variance, or break the law or

bend the laws that govern the zoning on

these -- on this property, you'll do it on

others.

It's exactly what's happened. If you

look at Brickell, if you look at downtown

Miami, Biscayne Boulevard on both sides,

we've got huge monstrosity buildings

coming out of single-family home property,

and there had to be zoning changes and

variances made on those.

So when -- what -- I realize that the

County wants to take this whole area that

belongs to them and turn it into high-rise

because the revenue's going to be greater.

So I understand everything's driven by

money.

But these roads out here on Biscayne

Boulevard are the same roads -- and I was



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

84

born here -- are the same roads that I

rode on when I as a little boy, when it

was a tiny fraction of the population that

was in Dade County. We have the same

roads, except for I-95. We have the same

roads.

When you start putting these size

projects in here that you're doing and

you're bending the law to make it happen,

then you're causing -- you're setting --

this is strictly a catalyst. Because

what's happening? They'll come in,

they'll put another tower in on this

property.

If -- and then -- and looking at the

people that are involved here, you've got

the A Team, okay? They're excellent,

okay. There's obviously a lot of money

behind the project, so I expect it to be

very successful. It's a very attractive

thing they're putting up here.

So it will be a catalyst. And you

will have copies. And have you have the

whole Lear property sitting next to it

empty that's for sale. That's -- that



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

85

will come -- if it's not immediately, but

once it starts going and it's successful,

somebody's going to -- if they don't

gobble it up, somebody else it gonna

gobble it up.

And there'll be changes, and all of

a sudden we've got a 450, 500-foot tower

here, why not put two or three there.

You got 10 acres. You can do it, you

know.

So all you're doing is opening up a

hornet's nest to a huge development that

really doesn't belong up here.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

It will be three minutes each.

(Thereupon, an announcement was made

regarding the removal of a silver Jeep

vehicle blocking another individual; after

which the following transpired:)

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: Excuse me.

What's the rush now? We have a hour and a

half.

MR. KERBEL: Hold on. We need --

hold on. We need time. First of all, the
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applicant is entitled to a rebuttal.

Second of all, the Board needs time to

deliberate.

We would like to conclude this item

tonight, and it is very common to limit --

especially when there are many speakers --

to two to three minutes. So three

minutes. You said there were six

speakers, 20 more minutes for speaking

time. I think it's a reasonable amount of

time, and the applicant did not spend that

long on the primary presentation. So I

think it is appropriate.

We really do want to conclude this

and not bring everybody back for a

continuation next month.

Thank you.

MR. SNYDER: Mr. Chairman --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Name and address,

please.

MR. SNYDER: David Snyder. I live at

11111 Biscayne Boulevard, Building Number

1. I'm a Director at Jockey Phase I.

I arrived there in 1967 when it was a

gravel lot with my father, Uncle Joe, who
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was the super -- ended up being the

superintendent on the construction job,

Walter Troutman, Harper Sibley, and Jack

Herman, the investors and builders. And

they said, "We're going to build the

Jockey Club here," and I couldn't believe

it.

Well, we sure did. The rest, as they

say, is history, but history teaches us a

lot. That building, the club was

successful.

In '71 or so, just a few years later,

Jockey Club II was built. But an

architect took the time to give us a

detailed structure that was available

for viewing and comment in the lobby of

Jockey I back in '70 for construction in

'71. That became a reality and bordered

on the west.

Jockey III Marty Margolies built that

lastly.

So Building I to the north, II to the

west, III to the south. A perfect

horseshoe with this wonderful quadrangle,

if you will. It's a campus with
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recreation in the middle.

And I tell -- I ask all of you

distinguished zoning folk that you've

heard the lawyers argue, but I want to try

to give you -- help you understand from a

personal standpoint that it is the most

absolutely wonderful location. We've got

the people. We've got enough -- we've got

enough residents.

What we need to do is restore the

recreational aspects of it. The tennis

courts we've been maintaining. You've

heard $15 million over this past years.

A conservative figure. The marina is

gone. I lived in the marina half of my

time and in the building the other half.

I want to tell you, I would love to

see a responsible marina back. Meanwhile,

without all the diesel and fuel, we've --

the marine life has come back incredibly.

I love to see people start and

finish a project. I would love to see

responsible development. But what we've

seen happen is a derelict building that's

obstructing the Phase I pool view of the
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bay not removed, as promised casually,

and as pointed out, 275 feet of seawall

has been laying there and not been

repaired.

If we can't do the small stuff, how

can we count on Apeiron to do the big

stuff and actually complete a building in

two years? I think it's -- I think it's a

stretch. The lawyers have given you the

rest. But from a historical standpoint,

drive up and down Biscayne. It's not

working now. Additional people aren't

going to help.

And I beg you to decline the

application.

Thank you.

MR. ROSENBERG: Good evening. My

name is Ricardo Rosenberg. I am a Board

Director of the Cricket Club, where I

live. 1800 Northeast 114th Street.

I also am a retired architect. I

worked for more than 40 years in France,

actually, and I am -- I can say I'm pretty

good with the zoning everywhere, anywhere.

I've been studying the zoning, but as
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an architect, I can tell you that this

project -- and it was very well explained

by the lawyers, especially -- is going to

destroy the existing fabric, this urban

fabric, which is composed of medium and

low-density construction.

Thank you.

MR. ROSENHAUS: My name is Howard

Rosenhaus. I'm the President of Building

II. I think --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Your address,

please. Address.

MR. ROSENHAUS: 11111 Biscayne

Boulevard.

As many of you, I'm sure you have

traveled up and down Biscayne Boulevard

since the hurricane. I know of three

areas in the United States that don't have

electricity: Puerto Rico, Houston, and

the Jockey Club.

I think it's unbelievable that with

lights, 40-foot towers still lying on the

property, and no electricity, and a front

gate that doesn't work, and where you can

walk on the sidewalk and walk right into
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Biscayne Bay, that this group is trying

to tell us how they can build a big

project. I think it's disgusting.

Thank you.

MR. HAUSER: My name is Helmut

Hauser. I live in the Cricket Club, 1800

Northeast 114th Street.

I think we have all noticed how

carefully the presenter of Apeiron avoided

to refer to any inch outside that

development that some attorney here called

a shoe-in, because that is what it is, in

a residential area of a certain type of

height, of a certain type of composition.

And I want to refer to this chart

here (indicating).

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: We can't --

excuse me. Can you speak to the

microphone.

MR. HAUSER: Apeiron doesn't own

just this part that they've marked here

(indicating) for this particular shoe-in.

They also own this part here (indicating),

and this is totally neglected. It's a

broken-down seawall.
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This (indicating) is a wild territory

with non-native vegetation on there with

feral cats running around.

And I have not heard any word of

goodwill from the presenter for Apeiron

for the residents of Checker Club, or for

any of the neighboring properties, and I'm

very disappointed about that, because I

think that would be a very valuable

consideration that we could hear and then

make our judgement on these kind of

developments.

Again, all the other points have been

made, I just -- I wanted to refer to it.

No reference to anything of the outside.

Because you give variance approvals here,

the next thing is that this is all going

to be subject to variance approvals as

well, and that's a big hunk of property

here.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: You had a comment

on what he said?

MR. MAXWELL: Yeah, just very

briefly.
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MR. KERBEL: Well, I don't know what

he's about to say, so --

MR. MAXWELL: I just want to clarify

one objection.

AUDIENCE MEMBERS: No, no, no.

MR. KERBEL: Can you wait until

rebuttal?

MR. MAXWELL: No.

MR. KERBEL: Hold on.

It's up to you, Mr. Chair. If it's

short, it's okay.

MR. MAXWELL: I just want to clarify

for the record. We do not own this

property.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay. Thank you.

MR. COHEN: My name is Jerome Cohen.

I live at the Jockey Club, Miami, Florida

33181. That was our address for many,

many, many years. I've been there since

1970, five years as a snowbird, and the

rest of 40-some-odd years as a resident --

permanent resident.

I address you tonight as an

individual owner of units in Building II,

not in any other capacity. I tell you
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that because in the past I have been the

representative of the board of directors

in litigation with respect to this

development.

I favor development, just not what is

proposed. What is proposed is totally

incompatible with the immediate

neighborhood, being the three buildings it

would share on the property -- with the

property, not to mention the general

surrounding area described so eloquently

by Cliff Schulman.

There are over 400 residences on the

Jockey Club property now occupied by folks

who bought into a lifestyle that would be

sacrificed to what I would term as

overdevelopment.

I was personally involved in the

negotiations to preserve the swimming

pools used by the three buildings of the

club and the rest of the common areas to a

point that the associations could step in,

in the absence of an owner/operator and

maintain them to the tune of seven figures

you've heard tonight.
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Those easements -- the easements of

the swimming pools were recently found

binding in a circuit court action. Under

no circumstances do I want to see those

rights trampled on.

Mr. Abbas, please come up with a plan

that preserves those easements. This is a

neighborhood commission. Please listen to

your neighbors, and say no to this

development. Say go back to the drawing

board, Mr. Abbas, and come up with

something that complements the property,

not something that destroys it.

And with that in mind, I'll ask you

to deny this application.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: No clapping,

please. Thank you.

Go ahead.

MS. METZ: Good evening. My name is

Hilary Metz. I'm a lawyer, and I'm also

the Vice President of the Board of

Building II.

I don't have --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Your address,

please.
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MS. METZ: Sorry?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Address for the

record. Address.

MS. METZ: 11111 Biscayne Boulevard,

North Miami, Florida, Number 1018,

Building II.

I've lived in the Jockey Club for

almost seven years, going on eight years

now, and I don't have a lot to speak about

the specifics of the zoning, that's why we

have lawyers. Lawyers have lawyers for

their issues. And this issue with our

lawyer's presentation on the zoning I

think speaks pretty clearly for itself.

What I would like to point out to the

Zoning Board are some other things that --

first addressing my friend and my neighbor

Howard Rosenhause's comments.

The reason he got up here and so

passionately started speaking about no

electricity and no working gates on our

property is because in a court proceeding,

Apeiron fought to take back over the

maintenance of the common area -- what we

call the common area, what is now their
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property.

So they fought in order to be able

to control that, pay for it, and maintain

it. But since doing that, they have not

maintained it. So all of the residents

are pretty upset about that. There is

no maintenance. There's trash everywhere.

My father, who's 75, picked up a

trash bag full of trash off Apeiron's

property.

The playground is a mess, and we're

told we're not allowed to fix it. The

gate we have been told needs a quote for

two months. The lights going down a

walkway to the bay are not working, and

they haven't been since the hurricane.

There are a lot of elderly people between

the three buildings that walked their

dogs there every night that could easily

trip and fall and hurt themselves.

And I know this isn't about zoning,

but, you know, when the character and

reputation of the developer and those

parties is brought up, then I'd like to

show things that counter that, and I think
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it deserves time to be put on the record.

So you asked about the amenities,

Ms. Rutherford. We used to have some, and

now we don't. And the responsible party

for those, to take care of them, is

Apeiron. We used to take care of them

ourselves. We never had an issue taking

care of those amenities ourselves.

I've lived -- Building III has its

own gym, and Building I and II used to

share the one gym and take care of that

gym. We also used to have multiple tennis

courts to play on, which have been closed

since the hurricane.

I've never seen the tennis courts

closed for even half this long. If we

were in charge of maintaining these areas,

they would have been up and operating

within a week, maybe two, tops. So the

argument that they're maintaining this

property now is kind of ridiculous.

The -- Apeiron's employees show up

at our management office threatening to

actually not provide common services like

taking care trash, sewage, and things
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like that as a threat to get access to

our common areas.

The president of Phase I pointed out

the issues with the setbacks on this

model, so I'm just going to point out

others.

And to counter what Mr. Maxwell said

at the beginning, there were court

proceedings, and we actually won our

rights. So it's not up to you to decide

or determine, but we won the rights to

our pool and cabana, which in this model

is covered by a garage.

So our pool, in real life, is right

here (indicating), and our cabana is

right here (indicating), where these

trees are where there's a road going

through it. So this model, for all the

other reasons you've also heard, in

addition doesn't work because of those

issues.

Now, I know that Mr. Abbas has made

deals with Building III, and they're a

co-applicant, and obviously they have a

stake in this because they serve to gain a
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lot if he gets all of this completed.

However, the people of Building II under

no circumstances, as of today, are willing

or ready to give up their pool or cabana,

which we fought in court and won.

Now, another thing Mr. Maxwell

mentioned was a hearing that took -- the

court proceedings that took place in which

he mentioned that Apeiron won most of

their rights. That is not true.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: You have thirty

seconds, ma'am.

MS. METZ: That's not true. And what

they did win was the right to what is --

what they call their common areas, which

is mostly the tennis courts. So that they

won, and we're appealing that.

Apeiron is not appealing the fact

that we won our pool and cabana. That is

ours. It's not changing. The only way

this model works is if we make a deal with

the developer to allow them to build on

that.

Now, I know that might not matter for

your specific zoning purposes, but I want
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you to know this model doesn't work. So

this is not going to happen as far as if

you approve a zoning ordinance.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you. Thank

you for your time.

MR. MIRANDA: My name is Carlos

Miranda, and I had put myself in for three

minutes to talk. If -- I'm not feeling

very well. If I could give Ms. Metz my

time?

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: He's not a

resident.

MR. MIRANDA: I'm an employee, and I

live in the area, and I still can be

voiced as -- for the Jockey Club.

MR. KERBEL: It's up to you.

MR. MIRANDA: May I cede my time to

Ms. Metz?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: For 30 -- for

three minutes.

MS. METZ: Thank you.

MR. KERBEL: Actually, can we get his

name and address for the record?

MS. METZ: Carlos Miranda.

MR. MIRANDA: Home address is 3809
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Northeast 167th Street, and place of

employment is Jockey Club Phase II,

11111 Biscayne Boulevard.

MS. METZ: Mr. Maxwell also mentioned

how beautiful the new Moneo building was

going to be. I can speak for all the

residents of Building I and II, that that

building will not be as beautiful as our

current view of Biscayne Bay. I want to

show you where I live and where all my

neighbors live. In this building I live

right here (indicating). One of my good

friends lives right next to me in this

corner unit (indicating).

We currently have a whole view of

Biscayne Bay, which when we purchased our

units and moved in here, we purchased it

with the knowledge of that was our view.

We didn't purchase it thinking, you know

what, I bet someone is going to come and

put a garage on top of our pool, and we're

going to have a big tall, you know,

building twice the height of this building

right in front of us.

I think it's very clear -- multiple
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people have mentioned the height

restrictions and what goes along and what

is consistent with the community.

Anyone seven years ago in their right

mind moving into any one of these

buildings would never imagine a building

of this height being built right in front

of them. If you look around up and down

the street, yes, you might imagine a

building of 20 stories being built

somewhere in your vicinity. That is not

what we have here.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: She's got one

minute left.

Are you done?

MS. METZ: To the residents of

Building III who've just bothered to show

up tonight because you guys have been

paid, we appreciate that you want to be

vocal tonight, but we've been doing this

for a year --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: There's no

comments necessary like that.

MS. METZ: -- so you can calm down.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you, ma'am.
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MS. METZ: So regardless of your

decision today, I just want everyone to

know that we're going to be using all of

our resources to fight this project. It's

not what our community wants, it's not

what any of our neighbors want, and it's

not good for the Jockey Club.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Anyone else for

the objection?

MR. KERBEL: Mr. Chair, hold on.

We -- I think when we were trying to take

a head count before --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: There's six.

MR. KERBEL: -- we had six. Are we

still within that?

AN AUDIENCE MEMBER: I'm waiting.

MR. KERBEL: Okay.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: So we have two

more. One and one. Okay.

MR. KERBEL: Okay. I am concerned

about finishing the hearing and giving an

appropriate amount of time for --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay.

MR. KERBEL: -- rebuttal.
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CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Name and address.

Three minutes.

MR. ARANTES: Sure. My name is

Wellington Arantes. I live at Jockey Club

Phase II, 11111 Biscayne Boulevard.

MR. KERBEL: Wait. Hold on a minute.

We have lost one of our board members, and

if he doesn't hear the whole presentation,

he can't vote.

If anybody needs a bathroom break.

Let's take a break, because otherwise he

can't vote if he misses it.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Let's take a

three-minute break.

MR. KERBEL: Or less.

(Thereupon, a short break was had,

after which the following transpired:)

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: We're about to

start. Everyone, we're about to start.

Please have a seat.

Okay. I just want to set one rule

regarding clapping. So if you are in

favor of something they're saying, you can

clap by doing this to your hand

(indicating). If you're not, you can do
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this (indicating). But there's no

clapping, no booing. Let's get this

moving, okay? Thank you.

Yes. Name and address for the

record. You have three minutes.

MR. ARANTES: My name is Wellington

Arantes. I live at Jockey Club Phase II,

11111 Biscayne Boulevard.

I would like to discuss and go back

to the purpose why we're here. It's

zoning. And aside from zoning, you guys

have the responsibility of planning for

the future and growth. That is what the

purpose of this is.

Part of growth is to change zoning.

That's part of it. We get it. But now

let's really investigate what is being

proposed. How does it actually look?

Yes, this is a nice model, but it's

actually not showing all of the

components. It is not at full mass. It

doesn't show all of the parking and the

cars.

Now, let's think of those cars

leaving at seven o'clock in the morning,
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being on a two-lane road. Plus we know

that there's going to be growth, plus

development coming up. That's what we

want.

Now think of all the surrounding area

within a mile -- not even, 700 feet -- and

all of these cars. Where are they going

to go? Light pollution, sound.

This is beautiful, but now let's

think about having all of these unit

owners -- if it gets built this way, how

would they interact in here? Is it even

feasible? Yes, there's green space. Does

anybody play tennis on a rooftop and have

an issue with balls -- with air?

Let's take a study and please

evaluate actually all the component, which

are not all shown. Green space, parking

space, bare minimum of turning radiuses.

People's cars are changing all the time.

And when we're seeing 25-foot turns and

10-foot ceilings for parking, three-foot

parking, I mean, we really need to look at

it from a grand scheme of things, and

these things don't actually add up even
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for the future.

So please look at our surrounding

neighborhood, our infrastructure, and its

growth. Make your decision based on that.

Because the growth of this, it doesn't

look like it would work, or at least it

wouldn't be a nice place to live.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: No clapping,

please. No clapping.

MS. NOEL: My name is Beatrice Noel.

I live at 11111 Biscayne Boulevard, Tower

II. I have been an owner of the apartment

since 1980. That is 37 years.

When it was -- it existed as a club

for the next 15 years. In '95, the club

went under, and the complex became a

private residential multi-family complex.

And for 22 years to date, it has been

managed that way.

Regarding their -- in other words,

there is no public access. We're not

talking about a hotel, a restaurant, a

spa, or any other type of amenity. It is

private.
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Regarding the project, this is the

first time, members of this Board, that I

have seen this particular model. And that

means all of us in Building I and Building

II have never seen this. It seems to me

that that should have been an M.O. to

start with so that we understand how it's

positioned. Because seeing a flat thing

like that, you have no idea what covers

us.

And in my case --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Speak to the mic.

MS. BEATRICE: -- since I live in

Building II, to tell me that we're not

going to be blocked, I think we have to be

blind.

The second thing here is regarding --

the first model that we ever saw was in

February 2015, which was a piece of

Styrofoam on a piece of flat paper that

was traveling around, and we had no idea

what was being developed.

When it comes to the Apeiron or the

developer, to the best of our knowledge,

the -- this particular developer has never
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developed, constructed, or completed any

residential or commercial project in

Miami, in Miami-Dade, in South Florida, in

Florida, or the United States.

When our board met with them, they

requested specifics about what the person

had built, and a lot of other conditions.

Not one piece of paper was ever presented

to our board in Building II or Building I.

When it comes to people who buy at

the Jockey Club, why they bought or why

they buy is because it is an ample place,

peaceful. It has green areas and has bay

views. Because it's a private location,

and it is secure. Because it's pro

children, because we have places where the

children can play, and not be run over by

cars. Because there is no risk, because

it's not public.

We didn't have a hotel, and we know

very well that hotel garages and places

like that increase the level of risk and

crime.

When it comes to the issue of

traffic, with what we have already, we
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have a hard time getting out of our

residences because Biscayne Boulevard is

an absolute mess when it comes to traffic.

And we're lining up halfway down the

property to get out of the place.

When it comes to the project as

presented --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: You have five

seconds left.

MS. NOEL: Right. It will impact

security, it will be unbearable traffic,

it will be a concrete jungle of parking

garages, obstruct the bay views, and the

project will be built over easement

rights that we have.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Ma'am, your time

is up.

MS. NOEL: So at this point, I

recommend that this not be accepted.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: No clapping.

Guys. We're done.

Rebuttal?

MR. KERBEL: At this point I

recommend closing the public hearing and
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giving the applicant time for rebuttal.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay. Is there

any more speakers on the pro side, or no?

Done? Okay.

Close the public hearing. Rebuttal.

MR. MAXWELL: Very briefly, you know,

I don't envy your decision. You have a

lot of folks on both sides of the issue,

so it's not easy. But you're not here

really to take a poll or to take a vote,

you're here to consider what's called

competent and substantial evidence to

support or not an application.

And what we've done is we did not

have any number of residents who could

have complained or supported us in any

other way. But our focus was on the

evidence that is before you today. No one

came here to provide you any evidence on

traffic, any evidence on the seawall.

They all provided their viewpoints, which

are legitimate in their own way, but it's

not evidence of the type that supports a

zoning decision.

And I respectfully submit that this
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site plan has been reviewed, and the legal

issues that have been raised have been

analyzed not just by us, but by the only

impartial entity here tonight, which is

the County staff and the County Attorney's

Office.

As you can see from the zoning map,

this is a bedeviled property. On the

north you have a nice RU-4M, RU-4, RU-4L.

They all make their own sense. They have

their own logic. The code was designed

for those kinds of spaces.

The code was not designed for this

type of situation where you have these

five different zoning codes, and you have

a master plan.

And so for all those very unique

reasons, the County staff has looked hard

at how to apply this code to this project

and to this property, and we're very

gratified that they have unanimously

recommended approval. And we rely on

their judgement and not, you know,

bringing all this other attention to

our -- to our application.
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A couple things I wanted to clarify.

We don't own the -- we do not own the

property to the north of us. That is not

part of this application.

With respect to the traffic issues,

we were with the traffic department for

over seven months going through the

traffic analysis, and they approved our

larger project when we had the two towers.

They thought, and their professional

judgment was that that project would work.

Certainly now that we've scaled it back,

the traffic issues are consistent with

what the code requires.

There is no such thing as shadow

pollution. Of course Jockey I, II and III

don't maintain their shadows on their own

property.

The staff has looked very hard at a

very difficult and very complicated

project that has, as Mr. Schulman pointed

out, bedeviled a lot of folks. But you

have someone here who's determined to do a

very good project that you're going to be

very proud of.
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And we thank the County staff for

their hard work in getting it right and

getting it before you.

I would respectfully ask for your

approval. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Can we talk about

the -- the comments on the Comprehensive

Plan? I mean, that's been reviewed and

that's been --

MR. KERBEL: Yeah, let me address --

the Comprehensive Plan, Ms. Schulman was

generally correct. It is your

constitution.

What's important about this project

is the zoning -- the different zoning

districts predate the Comprehensive Plan,

and in the urbanized area -- so everything

inside the urban development boundary --

the Comp Plan says that existing unit --

existing zoning is deemed to be compatible

and consistent with the Comp Plan.

So there is a disconnect between the

low/medium category and the zoning on the

site. But it's not illegal, and it's not

inconsistent with the Comp Plan because
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the Comp Plan itself tells you that you

can continue to rely and act on and under

those zoning categories.

And so for example, one of the

category is RU-4, which is high-density

apartment. Another one is BU-2, which is

business and office. Neither of those

zoning districts could be granted today

under the Comp Plan, but they are entitled

to use them in their development

proposals.

And as for the variances, what the

Comp Plan tells you is you have to examine

compatibility. That's the hardest

standard before you. That's the one that

says in a colloquial way, does this fit in

this area, does it look like or will it --

is it appropriately buffered from other

parts of the area that are different from

it.

And the use variance standard is of

course the hardest one of all.

Mr. Tucker -- Mr. Gibbs did appropriately

present the standard. As to that, you

have the County staff report that is
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fact-specific as to the unique

configuration of this parcel.

I don't know if Mr. Maxwell wants to

supplement that in any way to make a

hardship proffer, but that is the standard

that guides the use variance, and it is a

hard standard to meet.

So I think those are the -- but

that's under the compatibility analysis.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: And staff has

reviewed that and is comfortable with

that.

MR. KERBEL: Staff recommended

approval. We believe it is legally

defensible.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Thank you.

Do you want to add something else to

it?

MR. MAXWELL: No, I --

MR. KERBEL: As the Board begins its

deliberation, the one thing I want to -- I

want to point out, this application is

unusual not only on its own merits, but

because it is also accompanied by what

Mr. Hernandez had alluded to about vested
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rights.

The Jockey I and II filed a

determination as to vested rights.

Normally this is made by the applicant

when they see a denial coming. In this

case it's the objectors who see an

approval coming, and their contention is

that by approving the project, their

vested rights would be violated.

The County has a process to review

that application. It went through the

developmental impact committee. The

developmental impact committee

recommendation is in your packet.

The recommendation of the committee

is that approval of the application would

not be an abrogation of vested rights.

And so, accordingly, when you -- as you're

making your deliberations, and as you're

deciding on a motion, if the motion is to

approve, it should also include a motion

to deny the vested rights application so

that then they have a final decision that

they can take whatever is the next step

for them, Jockey I and II, under that
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application.

So with that stage set, we're here

for questions.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: One of the points

that were brought up was that the -- in

the County there's a 600-foot-high

building max, right.

MR. KERBEL: I'm sorry?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: We said that --

one of the -- one of the comments that

were made was that there was a 600 feet

max for the County. Is that a fact?

MR. KERBEL: There's -- let me have

Mr. Vital from zoning services -- from

development services address that.

MR. VITAL: That is correct.

Actually, if you look at Request Number 6,

it's requesting to permit a proposed

condominium and hotel building with a

building height of 548 feet where 284 feet

and 10 inches is permitted.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Right.

MR. VITAL: So it's not 600.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Right. But

it's -- but the max in the County is not
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600. There's buildings that are higher

than that.

MR. VITAL: Correct.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: I mean --

correct. It's not -- I understood --

MR. VITAL: What they're proposing --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Is 548.

MR. VITAL: -- is 548.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay.

MR. VITAL: Correct.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Got it. Okay.

Do you have any questions, you guys?

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: I was asked

if I had any questions, but my -- the

questions that I wrote down were answered

as we went through the presentation.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Can you talk to

the six foot three separation between the

new building and the existing building

that was mentioned?

MR. MAXWELL: Right. So one of the

that issues --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: It seems so -- I

mean, so tight. It doesn't even seem

real.
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MR. MAXWELL: I'll have to look at

the site plan for a minute.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Is that correct?

I think it was stated it was from building

to building.

MR. MAXWELL: Yeah, I think -- I

think friends -- our friends have confused

two different things.

I don't believe that there is a

six-foot distance between the Jockey I

building and our building. That distance

I believe is 50 feet or 76 feet.

What they're speaking to is the fact

that part of our parking garage comes

close to their property line, which is

their parking lot. So what we are --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: So it's not

between building and building?

MR. MAXWELL: No. No, no.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay.

MR. MAXWELL: It's between our

parking garage and their property line.

Remember the Swiss cheese kind of thing.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Right.

MR. MAXWELL: So part of our
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structure is close to one of the holes.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: So between

building and building there's

approximately 75 feet?

MR. MAXWELL: Yeah, there's -- I

mean, the fire department reviewed all

this.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Right. I mean,

because I see approvals from every

single --

MR. MAXWELL: Yeah, the fire

department, we spent a lot of time with

fire, and we are -- we're like -- we spent

a lot of time with the fire department,

and --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Right. I see

fire, police, public works, recreation,

traffic, everything is no objection. So

that has to be, you know, on code.

MR. MAXWELL: That's already

accounted for.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: The parking

garage, with the -- it's the parking

that's on the existing space, you said

that's going to be a garage now? A
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three-story garage; is that correct.

MR. MAXWELL: There will be a

three-story garage in the middle of the

property that will service the two

buildings.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Which buildings?

The new buildings.

MR. MAXWELL: The two new buildings,

that's right.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay. So it's

actually two separate buildings, right?

MR. MAXWELL: Well, it's connected.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Connected, yeah.

Okay.

MR. KERBEL: On the microphone,

please. No sidebars.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: He's pointing out

the parking spot to me.

Is the -- is the marina part of --

that's being developed part of the entire

Jockey Club?

MR. MAXWELL: Yeah, so --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: All buildings?

MR. MAXWELL: So as we -- as I noted

before, the 19 -- and as staff pointed
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out, the 1979 site plan still governs, and

we're asking to amend it.

We would be rebuilding the marina to

the 1979 site plan. And we're in

permitting for that now, and if this

project is approved, we would be moving

very quickly on that.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay. Counsel,

just a question regarding the -- you know,

all the comments regarding these other

legal issues. There are all outside of

this approval. Those will continue on

their own separate.

MR. KERBEL: You mean in terms of the

easement rights and whether they have the

right to build?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Exactly.

MR. KERBEL: Yes. I will say it's

outside the scope of this proceeding.

Obviously if they don't have the right to

build on that site, they may have to come

back with an amended plan, and so you may

see this again if they don't get those

rights, but you don't have to decide that.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Correct.
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MR. KERBEL: It's something that a

court of competent jurisdiction would

determine --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Right.

MR. KERBEL: -- and is currently

hearing.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Which it's

currently in the process.

MR. KERBEL: Yes.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay. You guys

want to -- do you have any questions?

COUNCILMAN CURTES: How big of a deal

is the seawall?

MR. MAXWELL: It's a big deal. It

protects the upland from the ocean. Part

of the challenge for Apeiron is that we

don't have an agreement on how certain

costs are going to be shared.

There are permitting issues involved

with that as well, but obviously the

seawall is going to be an issue that has

to be immediately addressed.

COUNCILMAN CURTES: I see here where

the Army Corps of Engineers and DERM, are

these people in the conversations?
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MR. MAXWELL: Yes. So we went to

DERM. They've approved our project. Part

of our proposal would call for enhanced

elevation to deal with high sea level -- a

higher sea level. So our civil engineer

is here as well, and he can address those

in greater detail.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Has a developer

sat down with the other -- the other

associations to come up with, you know, an

agreement?

MR. MAXWELL: Yeah, it's unfortunate.

You know, our recollection of events is a

little different than our opponents. And

we've met with different board members

over the -- over this period of time.

I personally met with the president

of Jockey I back in the day, and we -- at

different points it seemed like the

parties were close to an agreement, but

they haven't been able to reach an

agreement.

There is conflicts between the Jockey

Clubs themselves, and there's a conflict

with them and us. They've been sent to
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court-ordered mediation I believe three

times. And in our view we're -- we've

tried to be reasonable, and we're open to

working out something that makes sense,

but we just haven't been able to get

there.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Because if this

does move forward, you are going to kind

of be together and live in this community,

right?

MR. MAXWELL: We'll have to get

along.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: So it's about

getting along and --

MR. MAXWELL: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: -- working things

out.

Is the vision the developer has of

this area, you know, these high-rise -- I

mean the high-rise condos, I mean, is this

something that -- where maybe the -- where

the area is moving towards?

MR. MAXWELL: I don't think so. I

think this is what's really remarkable

about this property. It's 23 acres. It's
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big. And it has this grandfathering that

the County Attorney talked about that

allows for this density. And then you

have the challenges with the zoning map

the way it is.

This is not, in my judgment, going to

set a trend up and down the street,

because it's -- you don't have the same

type of entitlements, you don't have the

same type of depth.

And again, we could do smaller

buildings, but we'd have to really in our

judgement destroy something that has been

described as, you know, a central park, an

open space.

And we believe that all we've done is

taken a sliver of what is allowed, done it

in an intelligent way to create as much

open space as possible.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: You know what the

percentage of green space is to building

in the entire -- in the property.

MR. MAXWELL: I don't know that off

the top of my head, but we --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: I mean, it seems
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like a lot.

MR. MAXWELL: It is a lot. We by far

exceed --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: What is --

obviously what is required.

MR. MAXWELL: -- what is required.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Yeah.

MR. MAXWELL: That's what -- that's

why we're doing this. I mean, you really

just nailed it. This is green space, it's

open, it's beautiful, and that's why we've

designed it -- well, I didn't, but someone

a lot smarter than me. That's why they

designed it this way, to really preserve a

very unique property.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: The original

designs that you guys had for the

buildings, were they different heights,

or?

MR. MAXWELL: No, I think the

Jockey -- sorry, the Apeiron I was

basically always this high. We had a

second building that would have been to

the south near Jockey II. That was in our

initial application.
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We felt, again, that we were only

taking up a very small amount of our

entitlement. But County staff felt that

that building would probably have much of

an impact on the single-family homes, and

they were not comfortable recommending

approval of the second building. So, you

know, we had our considerations, and we

decided to drop the second building.

And you'll notice that Jockey III

already blocks the single-family view that

would be impacted by this building. So I

think staff was much more comfortable

recommending this building at that

location than they were with the second

building.

So that's why -- you know, we wanted

staff's recommendation of approval, and

so we dropped it.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: It seems like

the -- I mean, a couple of the comments

have come about saying that they weren't

-- that they had never seen this before,

and this was the first time. That's kind

of surprising me.
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We've been at this for a year now,

and there hasn't been communication to the

residents in the area showing -- kind of

trying to sell them on it? I mean,

explain to them what -- how this will

beautify their community or not, or have

some community input meetings on the

property?

MR. MAXWELL: Our -- we certainly

don't believe that is the case. We had

several events where we invited everyone

from the community. Our first customers

are the residents of Jockeys I, II, and

III.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Uh-huh.

MR. MAXWELL: Those are the first

folks that we hope would be interested in

purchasing a unit --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Of course.

MR. MAXWELL: -- in this development.

So we've done -- believe me, we have been

reaching out to these folks.

Unfortunately, they kind of went to the

lawyers, and most of the communication now

is between attorneys, and we have not had
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the type of conversations that you would

normally have without a -- without a legal

process.

But we met with the boards repeatedly

throughout this process. This has been

made available. We've tried to

communicate to the residents directly with

mailings, and the site plan of course is

online for a year. And it's been

available for review.

And so we've unfortunately talked a

lot through the court case --

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Okay.

MR. MAXWELL: -- and so that's where

we're at.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Any more

questions.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: I'm good.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: No more

questions? Do you have any more

questions?

MR. CURTES: No, I'm good.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: At all?

MR. CURTES: They've pretty much

answered everything. I was just telling
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him, they rerouted some roads, so some of

the accesses doesn't work, like 11 --

111th Street and 112th Street, you can't

really access them to get to the

Jockey Club. But not many people use them

anyway so I'm not worried too much about

it.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: So, I mean, if

there's no more questions, then are the

members ready for a motion?

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Yes, we are.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: You guys are

ready for a motion? Okay.

Is there a motion to approve or deny

the application that is on the Board --

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: I'll make a

motion to approve along with the --

MR. KERBEL: So it's -- okay. So

it's a motion to approve per staff's

recommendation with conditions one, two

and three, because Condition Number 4

is --

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Okay. Staff's

recommendations with conditions one, two

and three.
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MR. KERBEL: Because, as we

discussed, four is no longer necessary.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Four is no

longer necessary.

MR. KERBEL: And to deny the

application for vested rights.

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Okay. Deny the

application for vested rights.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Is there a second

to the motion?

COUNCILMAN CURTES: Yes, I second it.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Does everyone --

just one question, staff and legal.

Does everyone have to agree or deny

it? Does it have to be unanimous?

MR. KERBEL: No. No it just has to

be a majority vote.

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Got it. I just

want to make sure, because we never had

that.

MR. VITAL: Councilman Curtes?

COUNCILMAN CURTES: Yes, I agree with

the proposal.

MR. VITAL: Councilman Persaud?

COUNCILMAN PERSAUD: Yes.
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MR. VITAL: Councilwoman Rutherford?

COUNCILWOMAN RUTHERFORD: Yes.

MR. VITAL: Vice Chair -- Vice

Chairman Imburgia?

VICE CHAIR IMBURGIA: Yes.

MR. VITAL: Chairman Gonzales?

CHAIRMAN GONZALEZ: Approve per

staff's recommendation.

MR. VITAL: Motion passes five to

zero.

(Thereupon, the proceeding was

concluded at 9:10 p.m.)
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CERTIFICATE OF OATH

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS)

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Jannett Taylor-Brown, Court
Reporter and Notary Public in the State of
Florida, certify that all witnesses personally
appeared before me on this 8th day of November
2017, and were duly sworn.

____________________________.
JANNETT TAYLOR-BROWN,
Court Reporter.
Notary Public, State of Florida.
My Commission #GG 157749
My Commission Expires:
12-27-2021
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CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS:

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Jannett Taylor-Brown, Court

Reporter and Notary Public in the State of

Florida, do hereby certify that a meeting was

held before Community Zoning Appeals Board 7 on

November 8, 2017; and that Item Number 15-088,

APEIRON MIAMI, LLC. ET AL, was heard; and that

the foregoing pages, numbered 1 to 137,

inclusive, constitute a true and correct

transcript of my stenographic notes.

WITNESS my hand in the City of Miami,

County of Miami-Dade, State of Florida, this

2nd day of January 2018.

__________________________

JANNETT TAYLOR-BROWN

COURT REPORTER
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COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD - AREA 15

MEETING OF TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 14, 2017

SOUTH DADE REGIONAL LIBRARY-2nd FLOOR ROOM #205

10750 S.W. 211 STREET, MIAMI, FLORIDA

SOUTH RIVIERA INVESTMENTS NO.2, INC.

(16-106)

Members of the Board

Present

Marvin Wilson, Chair
Enid W. Demps, Vice-Chair

Johnny G. Farias
Larry E. Jackson
Marva Williams

STAFF

Carl Harrison, Clerk
Lauren Morse, County Attorney

Leo Rodriguez, Platting & Traffic Review
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I N D E X
SPEAKERS & PAGE NUMBERS

COUNCIL MEMBERS

Chairman Wilson: 3, 4, 6, 7, 21-24, 26, 28, 30, 36, 38,
39, 44, 47, 49-51,
Vice-Chair Demps: 3, 46-50
Councilman Farias: 3, 40-42, 44, 50
Councilman Jackson: 3, 44, 46, 50
Councilwoman Williams: 3, 39, 40, 49, 50

STAFF

Mr. Harrison: 3-7, 34, 45-47, 50, 51
Ms. Morse: 3, 41, 42, 44, 50

SUPPORTERS:

Ms. Velazquez: 8-12, 27-31, 36
Ms. Cabrera: 22, 23
Ms. Soler: 24-26
Ms. Diaz: 23, 24
Mr. Dominguez: 26-28
Mr. Forbs: 28-30
Mr. Diaz: 46-48
Mr. Valentin: 44
Mr. Huembes: 48, 49

OBJECTORS:

Ms. Rolfs: 30-34
Mr. Homyk: 34, 35
Ms. Homyk: 36-38
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(Thereupon, the following proceedings were had).

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are the court reporter and

the county attorney present?

THE COURT REPORTER: Yes.

THE COUNTY ATTORNEY: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Ladies and gentlemen, this

meeting of the Community Council 15 has come to

order on this November the 14th, 2017 meeting.

Please rise for the Pledge of

Allegiance.

(Thereupon, the Pledge of Allegiance was had,

after which the following transpired.)

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Please be seated.

Staff please call the roll.

MR. HARRISON: Councilman Farias?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Present.

MR. HARRISON: Councilman Jackson?

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: Present.

MR. HARRISON: Councilman Morrow?

Councilwoman Murillo?

Councilwoman Williams?

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Present.

MR. HARRISON: Vice-Chair Demps?

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Present.

MR. HARRISON: Chair Wilson?
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CHAIRMAN WILSON: Present.

MR. HARRISON: And please note here two

results were absent. We have a quorum.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Those of you who are present

who wish to speak today must stand and please be

sworn in by the court reporter.

(Thereupon, all interested individuals seeking

to give testimony in the case were duly sworn to

tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but

the truth, after which the following transpired.)

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Anyone present this evening

who wishes to defer or withdraw an application

please come forward at this time. State your name

for the record.

There are no referrals at this time?

Staff please read the disclaimer for the

record.

MR. HARRISON: In accordance with the Code of

Miami-Dade County, all items to be heard this

evening have been legally advertised in the

Newspaper, notices have been mailed, and the

properties have been posted.

Additional copies of the agenda are available

here at the meeting. Items will be called upon to

be heard by agenda number and name of applicant.
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The record of the hearing on each application

will include the records of the Department of

Regulatory and Economic Resources.

All these items are physically present this

evening, available to all interested parties, and

available to the members of the Board who examines

items from the record during the hearing.

Parties have the right of cross-examination.

This statement, along with the fact that all

witnesses have been sworn, should be included in

any transcript of all or any part of these

proceedings.

In addition, the following departments have

representatives present here at the meeting to

address any questions: Zoning Evaluation and

Platting and Traffic Review Sections of the

Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources,

and the County Attorney's Office.

All exhibits used in presentation before the

Board become part of the public record and will not

be returned unless an identical letter-size copy is

submitted for the file.

Any person making impertinent or slanderous

remarks or who becomes boisterous while addressing

the Community Zoning Appeals Board, shall be barred
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from further audience before the Community Zoning

Appeals Board by the presiding officer, unless

permission to continue or again address the Board

be granted by the majority vote of te Board Members

present.

The number of filed protests and waivers on

each application will be read into the record at

the time of hearing as each application is read.

Those items not heard prior to the ending time

of this meeting will be deferred to the next

available zoning hearing meeting date for this

Board.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: When I call your item please

step up to the podium, state your name and address

clearly for the record.

I will then proceed to call those of you who

are in support of the application and I will call

objectors.

Those of you here who wish to speak will state

your name and address, but those of you speaking I

would ask that you make your presentation short and

none repetitive as we are limited on time.

Staff, please call the first item.

MR. HARRISON: First item on the agenda, Item

Number Z2016-000106 South Riviera Investments No.
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2. We have zero protests and 386 waivers on

record.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Good evening, Mr. Chair,

Members of the Board. My name is Gloria Velazquez.

We have something special for you this evening.

I've prepared -- we've prepared a PowerPoint

presentation.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Excuse me. Please state

your name and address for the record, please.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Yes. My name is Gloria

Velazquez, law offices at 701 Brickell Avenue,

joined by my colleagues Pedro Gassant and Amanda

Naldjieff, as well as Al Torres, joined also by Mr.

Carlos Huembes, the school's architect who has vast

experience in design of schools in South Florida,

including dozen for the Archdiocese, and Carl

Valentin the traffic engineer.

We're also joined by Mr. Diaz, representative

of South Riviera, who already owns and operates two

other daycare schools in the county, including one

right in the neighborhood known as KPLC, Kids

Paradise Learning Center, at 24555 Southwest 112th

Avenue, just north of CVS at 112th Avenue.

Lastly, joined by my many supporters, our many

supporters, including many who live in the
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community, and who send their kids and children to

KPLC.

In many ways this is their application because

many of them have encouraged and pleaded Mr. Diaz

to expand grade levels and facilities because of

their positive educational experiences their

children have already had in their current schools,

and they would like to continue with this positive

overall environment beyond the fourth grade level.

South Riviera, the applicant, is seeking

approval for a new K-8 school.

And I've prepared the booklets for you to

follow, but I've also prepared a PowerPoint

presentation so you can also follow. If you'd like

you can turn around sideways so the public can also

follow.

The application site is located at Southwest

248th Street and Southwest 120th Avenue.

As you may know, there's a documented need for

additional schools in the area. Most elementary

schools in the area are over capacity or will be

very soon.

No other elementary school in this area will

have the extent or quality of the facility that

South Riviera will have with two acres of outdoor
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recreational facilities, which would include a

baseball field, an outdoor track among other

outdoor facilities.

We will be another educational choice for

about thousands of families both present and future

who reside and will reside in the area for all

considering that the Step Up Scholarship program

will be excepted at the school so any child who

qualifies can attend.

Since the school will serve K-8th grades

parents will not need to support elementary

siblings to one school and middle school siblings

to another. They won't need to transport them.

They will all be in one school thereby reducing

cars traveling on the roadway.

The school will emphasize math, sports program

and will follow the Abeka curriculum. It will

focus on teaching biblical values and a

comprehensive christian curriculum used by

christian schools worldwide.

It will not -- and it's not an overstatement

to say that no other school in this area will have

the extent or quality of a proposed sports and

recreational area.

The owners recognize a need for an educational
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program with plenty of opportunities for

recreational pursuits. No other elementary school

in this area will have the extent or quality of the

facilities.

Your approval today will result in the

construction of a state of the art school in an

area of the county that has experienced rapid

growth in the last 10 years and is expected to

continue to grow. You're approval will also result

in expanding educational choices in a much needed

capacity.

Let me take you to the application site. The

property size is about 4.43 acres, 5.1 gross acres

and is designated on your next slide with a star.

The subject property is surrounded to the north by

vacant site, to the south single family residences,

to the east with single family residences and to

west with more single family residences.

The CD&P Land Use is a state density

residential. This depicts a close up of the zoning

categories of the immediate area as I just

described.

And this slides shows a colorful zoning map of

the area depicting the agricultural area but also

shows that this area is also in transition.
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As you will note this area is the agriculture

and this is the site location. However, all this

has been rezoned residential and has been in

transition and currently been developed for the

last 10 years.

What once was considered as Ag land, now the

need for housing and community drives what is built

within the urban development boundary line.

The CD&P map shows the underline land use a

residential. Our zoning request is to EU-M and is

consistent and compatible to this underlining land

use designation. Schools are permitted.

Our application was made last year. We have

worked with staff. Staff has made a thorough

evaluation of our application. And with that we

received no objects from all these departments:

From DERM, no objection; Platting Traffic Review

Section, no objection; water and sewer department,

no objection; Department of Solid Waste Management,

no objection; fire rescue, no objection; police, no

objection; schools, no objection.

Although every department issued a no

objection report, zoning staff still issued a

recommendation of denial.

However, the main discrepancy is the
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interpretation of a simple code requirement, and

that is the outdoor recreational space requirement,

and that is our variance today which is Number 6.

It is the outdoor recreational space requirement.

While we strongly believe that the calculation

should be based on the number of children outside

at any one time and not the total number of

children in the school, staff is still inclined to

adopt and formulate their analysis based on a 1977

outdoor recreational space study which is outdated.

Again, it is based on 1977 recreational space study

which is outdated.

We will focus on -- our comments on this a

little bit later. However, I do want to clarify

what it is that we're here today for. Our requests

are: One, a district boundary change from AU,

Agricultural District, to an EU-M, Estates Modified

District. Number 4 in your packet, special

exception and unusual use to permit a private

school with grades kindergarten through 8th grade,

a non-use variance to permit a private driveway and

parking areas within 25 feet of an official

right-of-way, and then the famous non-use variance

to permit 86,204 square feet of outdoor

recreational space. That's almost two acres of
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outdoor recreational space where 251,580 square

feet is required. Those are our requests today.

Let me jump into the site plan here. I will

go through it quickly, and Mr. Carlos Huembes, the

architect, will be available to answer any specific

questions at the close of our presentation.

Again, we have a 5.1 gross acres site, the

state of the art designed by a top school designer.

We have access to and from the site from 120th

Avenue. There will be two drives. Halfway up

there will be drop off and pick up areas and it

will be built in phases.

How do we provide the built design in a manner

that's compatible and respectable to the neighbors

in the neighborhood?

Well, this design just does that. It's a

building that is two stories, the same as any

single family two-story home in Dade County. The

total building size is about 63,784 square feet.

The modest lot coverage for about 63,784 square

feet. The building mass is on 248th Street which

is a section line roadway. There are huge

setbacks. There's 105 feet on the south, 304 to

the north, 52 on the east and 77 feet on the west.

It is well buffered. Nicely landscaped and
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buffered. You will see the playground to the back

which consists of about 86,204 square feet, as I

mentioned earlier, almost two acres, of a multi

purpose field. It will be a baseball field, an

outdoor field for football and soccer as well. You

will have an outdoor gym -- an indoor gym for

basketball and volleyball, which will be about 5152

square feet, which is not counted in the

recreational space. It will also have an

auditorium for a dance and theater. It has a track

around the entire campus which also is not counted

for in the recreational space. It has an

additional 4415 square feet of lunchroom, cafeteria

and vocational classrooms.

At some point this outdoor recreational space

becomes an enormous buffer in addition to its

fencing, hedges and trees and landscaping as noted

in the landscaping plans in your booklet.

I'd like to go on to the next slide which talks

about -- talk a little bit about the traffic,

operation plan, circulation plan presented to the

County which was reviewed by the County, County

staff. It was vetted and approved by the County.

Again, I stated that we submitted our

application over a year ago. We worked with County
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traffic staff and we eventually received approval.

The application final site plan has plenty of

parking for staff, visitors and parents who wish to

walk the kids in. Plenty of stacking, traffic

control, officers and segregated parking for vans.

There are more parking and stacking than required

as well.

I'd like to get to a little bit about the

shifts with regards to scheduling of when children

arrive to school because that is a concern that

most folks have when you have a school in your

area.

And one of the things that we worked with the

County was providing the shifts in three shifts --

providing three shifts.

So here we have school starting at 7:00 a.m.,

at 7:30 and 8:00 a.m.. So we have three shifts in

the morning and three shifts in the afternoon.

Of particular importance is the accumulation

assessment summary which basically shows the

accumulation of cars, and the maximum accumulation

of cars at any point is about 84 cars, which is in

the afternoon, and we have stacking available

onsite side internally for 92 car. So there's

plenty of internal.
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And I'll go back to the site plan and you'll

see there's plenty of internal when you come in

through 120th and there's plenty of stacking for 92

cars internal to the plan. We have capacity to

retain over a hundred percent of the vehicles on

site.

This is the accumulation assessment summary

where I stated that the maximum accumulation at any

point in the afternoon will be 84 and we have

stacking providing. We have maximum 92.

Just to show you in the morning the projected

accumulation of cars would be 35 in the morning,

early morning 72, 55, 41, 84, 64, and we would have

92 available on site.

Let me go over quickly a little bit about

staff review. I had already gone over how staff

reviewed and had no objection. DERM said there was

no adverse impacts. Traffic had no objections.

Police recommended off-duty police. Other

departments had no objections.

We all want to have good schools in our

neighborhood, essential services being good schools

and good values, good property values, but we must

deal with traffic, school traffic. And thankfully

we optimize internal circulation and stacking to
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avoid spillage onto the street causing any issues

and that's why we design the school the way we do.

We spent over a year, again I've stated this,

working with traffic -- the traffic section to

receive staff request.

Now let me get to the outdoor recreational

space issue. While zoning staff recommends denial,

there have been numerous and other similar

applications approved with the same variance.

All have understood that today's land

environment is not what it was back in 1977. We

should also not penalize a private school in having

this standard while a public and charter school do

no have the same outdoor recreational space

requirement.

The chart before you shows several other

applications that have been approved. Let me take

you through a few applications.

The reality is that not all schools have PE at

the same time or even everyday. So what these

applications show is that the boards would approve.

They review it based on when the children will be

out in the field, and based on that that's how they

recommend approval.

For example, in Camejo (phonetic) at 59th
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Street, an example, it's an 800 student school.

The recreational area is 37,400 square feet and

their ratio of square feet for their outdoor area

is 47 square feet per child. And this was

approved. They provided a shift based on the kids

that will be out in the outdoor recreational space

at a certain times. Not all children will be out

at the same time.

Another example will be Somerset Academy

Charter School. Eight hundred students, similar to

this application. They had 34,400 recreational

square feet area. Their square feet of their ratio

is 43 square feet per child. Our ration is 101

square feet per child.

When you look at all these approvals you will

notice that we are on the top tier of ratio of the

square footage per child.

In addition, staff has even recommended

approval of further reducing the outdoor

recreational outdoor space of an application on

54th and Southwest 107th Avenue this summer siding

that since they had already received approval --

previous approval a further reduction would not be

harmful; that it would be not create a negative

visual or traffic impact on the surrounding area.
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And further in support of a modified request

of a similar application, staff also made three

observations on this same issue. They stated that

code analyzes amount of play area based on the

assumption that all students will play in the area

at the same time and staff observes that this is

not likely to be the case. Schools do not operate

that way.

They also stated that variance is internal and

only affects operations and that the proposed play

area is well buffered for adjacent properties.

Staff understands the reality but did not apply it

in this case.

To understand the requirement we must look at

the history of the regulation. The requirement

comes from a 1977 study that was updated later in

1986. The study was based on a review of 34

schools in the county built before 1971. The rule

of thumb, 50 children per acres. The world was a

different place back then. Miami-Dade County was a

very different place.

In 1977 the population was 1.5 million. Today

our population is 2.5, more than one million more

people. By 2030 or population is expected to

increase by 2.8 million.
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Because of limited supply of land, we have

learned to be more efficient in the use of land.

In the context of schools in our car dependent

society, we must accommodate large parking fields

and circulation and we will by necessity cut into

green areas. However, we can do it efficiently and

we can do it the right way.

I'd like to again, and I've stated, but I'd

like to reiterate an important point which is

public schools have no requirement in size of play

areas and they're not tied to a number of students.

Charter schools has also no requirement, but

private schools have a 1977 requirement which

continues to apply. However, the Boards, just like

you, have recognized that one size does not fit

all.

In complying with the code today would be

impossible to attain. At this rate if no further

approvals are made under these conditions we will

no longer have private schools. I do not believe

that this is the intention here.

Let me quickly point to the need of the area.

The next slide is a concurrency -- school

concurrency review of an application for a

residential community showing the capacity of
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schools in the area.

You will note that Coconut Palm K-8 has a net

available capacity of negative 152. That is in

this concurrency service area.

Then the school board looks into its adjacent

concurrency area to look for if there's any

availability. So it will look to the Redland

Elementary which only has 11 seats available. Then

it goes into William Chapman which only has three

and this has no availability. Mandarin Lakes,

zero. It goes to Carribean K-8 Center which has a

negative 240 net available capacity. This chart

shows you the need.

Charter schools have a huge waiting list.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Excuse me. I'm going to ask

you to wrap it up now.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: I'm going to wrap it up right

now.

And a final note, we've met with the neighbors

and have come to an agreement. I have a motion

which includes conditions of approval and Number

13, 14 and 15 address the neighbors concerns. We

are happy that we have been able to work together

to achieve a mutual agreement.

I will submit the proposed conditions that
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deal with site plan design, traffic mitigation,

which we'll use to impact on the neighborhood. We

have the conditions here and there's a note --

there's a handwritten note with one word that has

to be amended and we will submit it formally

tomorrow.

And I would like to close and request five

minutes for rebuttal if necessary. I thank you for

your time. I respectfully request your approval

for Items 1, 4, 5 and 6.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any persons

present that wish to -- that are in support of this

item who wish to speak on it? If so please come

forward and please limit your comments.

MS. CABRERA: Good evening. My name is Patsy

Cabrera. I live at 11452 Southwest 243 Terrace,

Homestead, Florida, 33032.

I have a four-year-old which next year is

going to kindergarten and I have been seeking, you

know, throughout the schools in the neighborhood,

which most of them are full, all the charters, and

the ones that are public schools they have a lot of

kids per classes.

And I really think it's important for private

schools to be made in the area in the neighborhood
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because of the ratio, smaller class sizes per

teachers.

Also this school is going to be having the

outside area which gives the after school program,

and that means I can put my child in baseball or

extra curriculum activities, which none of the

schools really have.

I tried looking into one of the schools and

they have to transport kids to other sites, other

local playgrounds, because they don't have enough

space in their location.

I just think for my child it's a good

opportunity and I hope you guys take it into

consideration.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Thank you.

Are there any others present that wish to come

forward and speak on this particular item?

MS. DIAZ: Hello. Good evening. My name is

Kim Diaz, address 24287 Southwest 114th Court,

33032.

My name is Kim. I am a nurse at Baptist

Hospital. I work hours that are in later times.

So it's difficult for me to find a school that can

take care of my kids with after school hours. This

school will be able to help me and others like me
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to find an after care program and help me utilize

those hours and still work.

With the sports auditorium and the sports

program and the focus on mathematics, as a parent

they're encouraging for me. As a nurse educator, I

hold education in very high regards.

So as a parent of two, as a professional and

as a member of this community, I see this school as

only a positive addition to the community.

So I ask the Board to approve the school and

hopefully soon so that the future of my kids could

be part of the school. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Anyone else who wants to

come forward and speak on this item?

MS. SOLER: Hi. Good evening. My name is

Darlen Soler and I'm here tonight with my two sons.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Please state your residence,

please.

MS. SOLER: Yes. 29795 Southwest 143 Court,

Homestead, Florida, 33033.

I'm here with my two sons. We're residents of

Homestead for the past 15 years and I've been

traveling daily for more than 30 miles to and from

to get to a good school for my 12-year-old.

My son is attending Somerset Silver Palms.
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He's in 7th grade and his classes -- in his class

he has 32 students for one teacher, which the ratio

is overcrowded. My son is not getting the right

education with so many students in the overcrowded

class.

In the area I've looked and there are no other

schools that have a smaller ratio, good sports or

education. These qualities are very important for

me.

The charter school that my son attends also

gave me an invoice of $200 for not doing volunteer

hours. I don't have the time to do the hours. So

I'm employed full time and cannot miss any work.

Due to this debt my son cannot participate in

any activities or go to a field trip until the debt

is paid.

My son has a scholarship, Step Up, to attend

at a private school of his choice and he can't use

it again because there is no good schools in the

area.

We're not asking to build a liquor store, a

shopping center, gas station or a nightclub. We're

asking for the approval of a private school for

children to have a good education.

I have a younger son who also attends at KPLC.
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He's in first grade, has 10 students in his class,

and he's at a reading level of second grade. He's

only six years old and he has a great education in

that school.

We need a great school like this in a growing

city. Those schools that will be constructed will

have a great opportunity for children to join

sports with great learning education.

I can keep talking tonight but I would like

for other parents to also express their opinion,

and as a voter I ask you to approve the school

tonight. Not many months down the road due to the

reason that the longer it gets to approve my kids

have no other, you know, advantages in a school

that -- especially this one that's offering.

And at this time I would like for all the

parents to please stand up and approve for the

approval of the school.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: No, ma'am. No, ma'am.

Next. We have anyone else that wants to speak

on the issue?

MS. SOLER: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: You're welcome.

MR. DOMINGUEZ: Hi. My name is Victor

Dominguez. I live at 11786 Southwest 238 Street
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Homestead, Florida, 33032. I'll keep my comments

brief.

The young lady had excellent information

regarding the school size, students per

student/teacher ratio. And as I'm sure you're guys

are aware that's common in Miami-Dade, Florida

schools, 34, 36, 40, 50 students per teacher.

What this school provides is much more than

individualized attention. It's also something

that's very important to -- my wife and I have

something that we comment a lot. It's something as

simple as proper nutrition. Many Miami-Dade

schools they give hot dogs and hamburgers, stuff

that I'd honestly only feed my kids when it's like

a party.

At this school they currently offer them

actual nutrition. Rice, beans, like actual meat.

Not something that's questionable. And that's

something that I appreciate.

I've got -- we've got several teachers there

that they actually take personal the lives of the

children. I have one teacher that lets me know

everyday if my daughter went to the bathroom, and I

think that's amazing. How many teachers in

Miami-Dade County Public Schools or perhaps even
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charter schools can tell you if your child went to

the bathroom. It's a little detail but I find that

important.

And I would love for my daughters and my older

daughter to transfer to this possibly new school

where they can go together still get that

individual personal attention. That's the most

important thing to me, that attention for

teacher/student and communication to parents as

well as the nutrition.

I value that more than anything else. My kids

are everything to me. I work and I live for them.

And if I got a teacher that puts that same

attention to my kids they've got my full support.

I personally fully support this. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any others who

wish to come forward and speak on this particular

item in support of this item?

MR. FORBS: Good evening. Ken Forbs, 1085

Northeast 42nd Avenue, Homestead, Florida, 33033.

I came here to give my support to this

applicant. I was here in 2008 when they came and

they were one of the partners of the Allapattah

Partners. You have the CVS Pharmacy. You have the

Hess Gas Station. You have the McDonald's and you
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have the little strip mall there and you had Kid

Paradise.

And what they have demonstrated to this

community is that they have been the good corporate

partner that the community was looking for. They

offered a level of service to the area that was

much needed at the time. And what they have

demonstrated, and I think because you're looking at

your neighbors, people that have children that

attend that school, is that they have demonstrated

that they can provide quality education for the

children in the area and all they're asking is that

this community will allow them to continue to

nurture those children that they -- that they went

out and basically got to come to this school from

this community.

Because see they're not the CVS. CVS is a

national corporation. McDonald's is global. Hess

is global. This is a local applicant who basically

have demonstrated that they provided a service that

was needed and that have the proof in the people

that are here tonight saying that they would like

to see it expanded so that their kids can continue

to enjoy the quality education that they have been

receiving.
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So I hope you will take that into

consideration and you will approve this

application. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other persons

that wish to speak on this particular item?

Are there any persons present who have

objections to this particular item?

Please come forward and state your name for the

record.

MS. ROLFS: Hi. My name is Marilyn Rolfs. I

live a 24371 Southwest 123rd Avenue, Princeton,

Florida, 33032.

I'm here tonight. I made a little chart here

for you guys. As you can see it's all rolled up.

I don't know if you're aware of it but we have

nine schools in this vicinity within a two mile

radius of this particular site.

Matter of fact, Number 9 is being built as we

speak right now on 124th Avenue and 248th Street.

So we've gotten plenty of schools here. So I don't

know that we're really in need of another one.

They talked about a private christian school

that this is going to be. Princeton Christian

School is right down the street. It's less than

two miles, 1.7 miles down the road. Their under
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enrolled right now at half of what they're normally

enrolled at. So that would be a good option. It

is a very good school.

My concern too is that they want to change the

zoning. Everything zoned north of 248th Street

between 127th Avenue and 119th Avenue is zoned

agriculture, even though there's a lot of

residences on it, and the use is primarily

residential. There are some nurseries. There are

some areas that are classified as non-home sites

and they're vacant residence.

But I really see no reason to change the

zoning from agriculture to EU to MU or to EU-M, to

change that because I live out there. My house is

still -- I live in a house on an acres of land and

my property is still zoned agriculture if you look

under Dade County property taxes right now, and so

this is too.

And as far as the exceptions that they want to

make for building this -- approved this to build

this school, I don't think there should be any

exceptions. I think it should be whatever the

State or the County has set forth with the

guidelines, that we should stick to them. We keep

making all these exceptions and we're becoming so
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over crowded, so many cars on the road, so many

houses so close to the street that it's really not

safe for our kids.

Matter of fact, there's a drainage ditch on

248th Street. They really didn't say how they were

going to address that.

I'm worried about the flow of traffic and I've

talked to Gloria about it and she talks about the

stacking, but I have a grandchild that goes to

Southwood, and even though they have a stacking and

it will hold approximately 100 cars, on the outside

on the street there are another 100 cars waiting to

get into that stacking area to pick up the kids.

My granddaughter goes to Gulfstream. Same

thing. They're on the street. There is no

stacking. They're on the street waiting. Parents

come 30 minutes early and start sitting and waiting

for school to be released to get their children

out. So that becomes a real problem. And like I

said the drop off is the biggest thing.

The other thing Gloria didn't talked about it

but I heard some of the parents talk about it,

after school care. Is this school going to supply

after school care for the kids? So the kids aren't

going to be getting out of there at 3:00 o'clock.
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We're going to have kids that are going to maybe be

there until 5:00 or 6:00 or 7:00, I don't know

what, after their after care school.

Most public schools have after care until 6:00

and the kids have to be picked up by then. And I

understand that most parents work in this area in

two family.

And we're talking about being able to support

this school. I looked online at the mean income

for the Princeton area in 2015 was $49,000. For

the Goulds community it was $29,000.

So now I'm concerned are the neighbors going

to be able to support this school if you approve it

to be able to afford to pay tuition, because again

it's a private school, and I'm sure not everybody

is going to be able to apply for Step Up and be

approved for it.

So there's some people that are going to have

to be paying for it out of their own pocket. And

are they going to be able to afford to because at

this day and age everything is quite expensive.

So I would really prefer that you if you

approve it no exceptions. I would prefer you not

approve it. I think agriculture should stay where

it's at. There should be no exceptions to the
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setbacks or anything else. It should be on what it

should be on.

And from the research that I did they talked

about the amount of land that an elementary school

should have. It should be at least five acres and

then more for the more kids that you put on it.

But that's was a little hard to find out because

it's not real clear. They kind of keep it kind of

hidden.

But I would wish that you deny this with

prejudice if at all possibly. Thank you for your

time.

MR. HARRISON: Ma'am, I got to take that.

MS. ROLFS: Oh, you got to take this. Okay.

MR. HOMYK: Hi. My name is Randy Homyk and I

live at 23970 Southwest 122nd Avenue, Homestead.

Personally the idea of the school I think it's

great. I have a problem with whoever did the

traffic study. Obviously whoever this is has not

been on 248th Street in the last six months or so.

Starting at 6:00 o'clock in the morning you

cannot go down 248th Street. I can't imagine when

the other school opens and this school opens that

there's no -- there's nothing being done with the

road infrastructure.
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The big problem we're having now is because

248th is backed up, all the side streets, 122nd

Avenue where I live, it's a race track. Starting

at 7:00, 6:00 o'clock in the morning there's cars

going 70 miles an hour down the road. It's crazy.

So if we're going to build the school it's

fine but we need to do something with the

infrastructure.

The way 248th Street is right now you can't

make -- there's only one left turn lane and it's

backs all the way up to 248th Street because they

got everything blocked that I don't see how the

road is going to be widen.

But something with the infrastructure has got

to be done and the side streets because everybody

is using the side streets now. They can't go down.

That's my biggest problem that I have.

It's dangerous for the kids that it's going to

be going 24 hours a day now with the street racing

down the side streets to avoid the turn on 248 and

112th Avenue.

So take that into consideration, but I do

support the idea of the school. But we need to do

something with infrastructure. You can't be doing

all this expanding. I mean, house after house
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after house is being built and it's nice we're

having schools for the kids, but we ain't got no

where to get there to get them there in the

morning. So take that under advisement, I guess.

Thanks.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any others who

wish to object to this particular item?

Please come forward. State your name and

address for the record.

MS. HOMYK: Hello. I'm Susan Homyk. I also

live at 23970 Southwest 122nd Avenue, Homestead,

Florida, 33032.

I agree with everything my husband said. Our

street is a racetrack currently with another school

already in -- another school that's already being

built. It is going to be even worse. We need

speed bumps on my street. I have requested it more

than once. I have not gotten it. How do we get

that done? How do we avoid people cutting through

our street and going 60, 70, 80 miles an hour in a

30 miles an hour zone?

The school sounds great. I applaud most of

what they've said. I encourage the builders and

the planners to keep as much land for kids to run

and play to get out of their seats and do all of
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that moving that they don't do anymore. So I hope

you keep all that land for the kids if it gets

approved, but we can't get down 248th Street.

The road on 248th Street will never ever be a

two-lane -- a four-lane road because up the street

the other direction there's an apartment building

on the road and there's transfer station for

electricity on the road. There's no way to widen

it in certain parts of that road.

Currently it is not being updated for the

amount of traffic that has been happening already.

And this school claims that it might have up to a

thousand families. That is potentially a thousand

cars added to what's already out there.

How is anybody going to get out of the

neighborhood? How is anybody going to get in and

out of school?

My son goes to school that has five hundred

students. Luckily it is a four-lane road already.

But at arrival time and dismissal time that

right-hand lane coming out before you get into the

property is backed up for quite a ways. And that

is half of what they're talking about because a

thousand families does not mean a thousand

students. It means probably up to 2000 students.
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That's a lot of traffic on a street that's not

being updated. On the side streets that are not

being considered as people use them to cut through

and so on.

So I ask you how do we do this? How does this

Board go to the County and say, you have to fix the

roads first? Who does that? Who does that work to

say get out there and make it work?

Make it so that people can get down the

street. People can't get to work on time because

they can't get to the highway. They can't get

their kids to their own schools because you can't

get out of the neighborhood. There's school zones

after school zones after school zones after school

zones, and now we're going to get one more on 248th

Street and now this is going to be another one.

How do you get where you're going? Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other

objectors?

Ma'am, would you like to have your rebuttal at

this time? I'm going to limit you to five minutes.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: This is going to be very

quick.

I just wanted to clarify that it's a school of

a hundred -- 850 students. The traffic situation,
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we worked with the traffic section for a year and

we were approved by the department. Once we go in

with the plans there will be improvements made.

Staff will review. There will be improvements --

roadway improvements. We don't know at this point

what those roadway improvements will be, but those

will come once the plans will be submitted to the

County for review, and at that time we'll -- that

will be determined at that time as to what specific

roadway permits will be required. And those will

be my two points at this time. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Okay. It's closed right

now.

Board, have any questions?

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Yes. I just have a

couple of statements. I'm curious where you got

your numbers from. I did some research myself.

Okay. First of all, Redland Middle, you left

one off. They're under enrolled by 1300 students.

Not 336. So I'm not sure --

MS. VELAZQUEZ: That's a public schools. That

the public schools -- that's a concurrent review

from the public school.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: I'm not sure where

they got the numbers from then, okay.
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In the area within a five mile radius, I'm

letting you know in less than five miles, we're

under enrolled with the public school system by

over 3000 students, okay. Three thousand three

hundred and three students to be exact. They are

under enrolled. You have Goulds Elementary and

they're under enrolled. They're only at a 57

percent capacity. You have Pines Villa Elementary

School. They're at 46 percent capacity. And when

it comes to the middle school, K-8 centers, Madarin

Lakes is actually at 65 percent capacity. They're

not over; they're under. Caribbean, 93 percent

capacity. Middle schools you got Cutler Bay;

they're at 60 percent capacity. Redland Middle is

actually at 38 percent capacity.

So I just want to make sure that the --

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Those numbers just out of

curiosity, these are the numbers that we got from

the public schools.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: You know what, it's so

available. It's right on the Miami-Dade County

Public Schools website. It's right there. All the

numbers are right there for you. I'm not sure

where you got yours from. They're right there for

everyone to see.
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I just want to make that point to the counsel.

We are truly under enrolled in the area.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Through the chair. I have

a couple of statements and questions also.

Do you know -- you said that you got this from

Miami-Dade Public Schools?

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Yes.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Do you know what date

these numbers are from?

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Let me see if I have that. I

don't have the exact date but it was within the

last six months.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Well, I mean, I kind of

agree with the Councilwoman. I'm also very

involved in my schools and they are under the

limit. They need to be filled up and, in fact,

even Redland Middle they closed a wing down because

they don't have enough students.

Okay. To go on -- to move on, you said that

you spoke to traffic and they said they approved

it, but I have here that they're saying that it

would be intensified and that it's going to have a

lot of increase traffic impact on the roads.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: That's the zoning analysis.

The zoning analysis. That's what zoning said, but
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traffic had no objection.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: This is for our attorney.

Is it appropriate for me to ask by a show of hands

how many people live in the area?

COUNTY ATTORNEY: You can ask the question.

The presence of people at the meeting who live or

do not live in area is not necessarily an

appropriate zoning criteria but you are free ask.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Okay. I'm going to ask.

Can I please see a show of hands of the people that

actually live in this area. The ones that got

notices, okay

And the last thing that I have is are you

still having -- Number 3, the non-use variance, is

that still in?

MS. VELAZQUEZ: That has been withdrawn.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Oh, that has been

withdrawn?

MS VELAZQUEZ: Yes.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Okay. I mean, other than

that the traffic situation, like some people

already mentioned, I've drove through 248 several

times. I mean, I don't know when the traffic study

was done but I can tell you even within the last

six months traffic is horrible, and I don't see how
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you're going to have another school and more cars

and not have an impact on that.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: There will be an impact.

There's no doubt that there will be an impact, but

when you balance the need of the community, there's

a need, and balance the necessity, and there will

be mitigation, certain mitigations. For example,

there will be a policeman that will be placed in

the corner at dismissal for the flow of traffic and

that's something that staff recommended. And that

police officer will alleviate and will assist in

the flow of traffic.

And as the situation, you know, as the school

grows, there will be other mitigation efforts to

alleviate the traffic.

Also, I know that to the west there, 248 is

set to be widen down on the west side, and I don't

know what impact that will have on this corridor on

this side. But hopefully you'll have some

improvement to the west, then it'll alleviate.

But at the end of the day our population is

growing and traffic situation is not getting any

easier. So what I do in my part of town, you know,

when I have to take my girls to school at this

point I put my alarm twenty minutes earlier and my
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girls now we have to get up earlier than before and

we just know we have to because we have to wait in

traffic to get to school and we have to wait.

Before we used to get to school in 10 minutes, now

we get to school in 25 minutes.

So it's a reality. We are growing. We are a

community that's growing. And we have to

understand also that there's needs that we have to

serve. We have to serve everyone. And having

schools for everyone is one of the services that we

should consider and when you're balancing it out.

We have Carlos who would like to address the

board for a minute, our architect.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Not right now. We're

closed.

MR. VALENTIN: I want to respond to the

question he's got about traffic.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Just real quick. I'm not a

traffic expert and he's better equipped to answer.

THE COUNTY ATTORNEY: You'd only have to allow

him to speak if the Board Member wants an answer to

a specific question.

MR. VALENTIN: Would you like me to answer

that question?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: No. I'm fine.
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MR. VALENTIN: You're fine? Okay.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Any other questions?

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: I have some questions for

the staff. Mainly it's in reference to the request

for boundary change.

In your analysis here you're saying that it's

designated estate density which would mean that it

then qualifies for being able to put a school here

based upon what I see here if we approve it.

Now what would be the significance in the

boundary change from AU to estate? Is the estate

density part of the AU boundary or associated with

the EU-M?

MR. HARRISON: The requested zone change was

to EU-M and as you noted in the first two requests

the zone change to EU-M. Both the EU-M and the AU

zoning districts allow a school after approval at a

public hearing, both districts. Estate density is

the land use designation. That's the CD&P

designation for the property.

So a zone change to EU-M would be consistent

with the land use, and that's one of the main

things -- one of the primary things that the staff

would look at when we're analyzing an application.

However, I think it was pointed out that the
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school could be in the AU, agricultural zoning

district, or in the EU-M, in the modified estate

district -- zoning district.

The difference here is that if you notice for

Request Number 1 and Number 2 -- Request Number 2

and Request Number 3, the setback requirements in

both districts would be different for the school.

In the AU district there's a specific

requirement for schools to be setback. I think

it's a minimum of 250 feet from the property line.

Whereas in the EU-M setback requirements are

slightly less.

But as noted in staff's recommendation the

applicant has asked to withdraw both requests for

the setback variances.

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: Number 2 and 3?

MR. HARRISON: Number 2 and Number 3.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: I have two questions. You

said there's a track all around the entire school?

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Yes.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Are you going to use that

track for track meets or what's the purpose of the

track?

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Yes. My understanding talking

to Mr. Diaz is that they will host different
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recreational sports on site, including baseball.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: I'm specifically talking

about the track.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Track?

MR. DIAZ: What was your question again?

VICE-CHAIR MS. DEMPS: You stated that the

track --

MR. HARRISON: Through the chair. One second.

You have to state your name and address, please.

MR. DIAZ: Ruben Diaz.

MR. HARRISON: And your address.

MR. DIAZ: 660 Southwest 123rd Avenue.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Question: Were you sworn

in, sir?

MR. DIAZ: Yes.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Is the track going to be

around the entire property surrounding the school?

MR. DIAZ: No. The track is going to be around

-- I'll show you. This is 248th and the 120th

Avenue. The track is going to be around the

baseball field only during recreational area -- I

mean recreational time.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Okay. Because she made a

point to say that it was not included as part of

the square footage, but it's just going to be
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around that area.

MR. DIAZ: Yes, around this area here.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: All right. Thank you.

And my second question, down Southwest 120th

Avenue without a recommendation from the County,

would you on your own -- are you going to pave that

street? It has a lot of potholes and it is not

paved.

MR. DIAZ: Yes, yes.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Are you going to go from

one end or the other, where it's starts at 248th to

where it stops? 248th Street on down going north

is not paved.

MR. HUEMBES: If I may, Carlos Huembes,

architect from Villa and Associates, with offices

at 7344 Southwest 48th Street, Suite 201.

We've designed the plan. As you know, this is

the zoning hearing and the next step would be a

planning process. The property would go through

the Planning Department in Public Works and all of

the requirements would be met. One of them will be

to pave the street along the entire property line.

So any improvements along 248th Street and any

improvements along 120th would be -- that would

arise during the planning process would have to be
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done.

In this plan that was submitted to zoning we

have already incorporated that design zoning wise

architecturally.

Civil engineers would have to be involved

through that process before we can even build.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: I understand. So will it

be widen? Because right now it's --

MR. HUEMBES: Yes, ma'am. Public Works would

require -- I don't know if there's somebody from

Public Works here today, but Public Works would

require the widening of the road to have vehicular

traffic one way each way, and I believe part of the

covenant is to have a T turnaround at the end of

the street.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: All right. Thank you.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: My colleague reminded me that

after -- part of our conditions is that after three

years of the school functioning we have agreed to

traffic signalization warrant study on 122nd and

then if it's warranted that -- when a traffic

signal would be warranted the applicant will pay

for a traffic signal on 122nd and 248th Street.

He also reminded me to reiterate that the

stacking is a hundred percent within internally of
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the site that would alleviate the traffic

congestion on 248.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Okay. Are we ready for a

motion?

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: I make a motion that

we deny this application.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: I second.

COUNTY ATTORNEY: Is that motion with or

without prejudice? The only difference between the

two is six months of when they can reapply.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Okay. So we'll say

with prejudice.

MR. HARRISON: There's a motion on the floor

to deny the entire application, are we correct?

CHAIRWOMAN WILLIAMS: Yes, the entire

application.

MR. HARRISON: This motion is moved by

Councilwoman Williams and it was seconded by

Councilman Farias.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Yes.

MR. HARRISON: Councilwoman Williams?

COUNCILWOMAN: I would, yes.

MR. HARRISON: Councilman Farias?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Yes.

MR. HARRISON: Councilman Jackson?
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COUNCILMAN JACKSON: Yes.

MR. HARRISON: Vice-Chair Demps?

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Yes.

MR. HARRISON: Chair Wilson?

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Yes.

MR. HARRISON: Motion to deny the application

with prejudice passes unanimously.

MS. VELAZQUEZ: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Ladies and gentlemen, this

concludes the Community Council Board Meeting of

November 17th -- I'm sorry -- of November 14th,

2017. The meeting is now closed.

(Thereupon, the proceedings were concluded).
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CERTIFICATE OF OATH

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS:

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Doris Newbold, Court Reporter and Notary
Public in the State of Florida, certify that all
witnesses personally appeared before me on the 14th Day
of November, 2017, and were duly sworn

________________________________
DORIS NEWBOLD,
Court Reporter
Notary Public, State of Florida
My Commission # FF 944616
My Commission Expires 12-16-2019
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CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS:

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Doris Newbold, Court Reporter and Notary

Public in the State of Florida, do hereby certify that a

meeting was held before Community Zoning Appeals Board

15 on November 14, 2017; and that the Item of SOUTH

RIVIERA INVESTMENTS NO. 2, INC. (16-106) was heard, and

that the foregoing pages, Numbered 1 through 53,

inclusive, constitutes a true and correct transcript of

my stenographic notes.

WITNESS my hand in the City of Miami, County

of Miami-Dade, State of Florida, this 8th day of

December 2017.

    

DORIS NEWBOLD,

COURT REPORTER
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COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD - AREA 14

MEETING OF THURSDAY, JANUARY 18, 2018

PALMETTO GOLF COURSE, COMMUNITY ROOM

9300 SW 152 STREET, MIAMI, FLORIDA

PERSEA, LLC, ET AL.

(17-040)

Members of the Board

Present

CURTIS LAWRENCE, Chair
WILBUR B. BELL, Vice-Chair
SALVATORE ROCCO DEVITO

GARY J. DUFEK
MARY K. WATERS

STAFF

Carl Harrison, Clerk
Cassandra Henderson, Clerk

Sarah Davis, County Attorney
Leo Rodriguez, Platting & Traffic Review Section
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SPEAKERS & PAGE NUMBERS

COUNCIL MEMBERS

Chairman Lawrence: 3, 4, 6, 7, 21-24, 26, 27, 29, 30,
35, 36, 39, 40, 45, 46, 60, 61
Vice-Chair Bell: 3, 6, 61
Councilman Devito: 3, 46, 60
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STAFF
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Mr. Rodriguez: 47, 48

SUPPORTERS:

Mr. Gassant: 7-21, 40-45, 48-53, 56-61
Mr. Arza: 49
Mr. Forbes: 21, 23
Ms. Thomas: 23, 24

OBJECTORS:

Mr. Blakley: 24-26
Ms. Milone: 26, 27
Mr. Green: 27-29
Mr. Robinson: 29, 30
Mr. Torcise: 30-33
Mr. Steele: 34, 35
Mr. Wang: 35, 36
Mr. Hood: 37-39
Dr. Bourgoin: 39, 40
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(Thereupon, the following proceeding were

had.)

VICE-CHAIR BELL: Good afternoon. Welcome to

the Redland Community Council 14 the 18th of

January, 2018.

Will you please stand for the pledge.

(Thereupon, the Pledge of Allegiance was had,

after which the following transpired.)

VICE-CHAIR BELL: Okay, staff, roll call.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman DeVito?

COUNCILMAN DEVITO: Present.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Dufek?

COUNCILMAN DUFEK: Here.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilwoman Lara?

Councilwoman Waters?

COUNCILWOMAN WATERS: Here.

MS. HENDERSON: Vice-Chair Bell?

VICE-CHAIR BELL: Here.

MS. HENDERSON: Chair Lawrence?

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Right here.

MS. HENDERSON: We have a quorum.

CHAIR LAWRENCE: Good evening. I apologize

for being a little late this evening. We just had

the roll. Have anyone read the statement?

Are there any withdrawals or deferrals this
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evening?

(Thereupon, a matter not related to this case

was heard, after which the following transpired.)

***************************************************

CHAIR LAWRENCE: Introductory statement,

please.

MS. HENDERSON: In accordance with the Code of

Miami-Dade County, all items to be heard this

evening have been legally advertised in the

newspaper, notices have been mailed, and the

properties have been posted. Additional copies of

the agenda are available here at the meeting.

Items will be called upon -- up to be heard by

agenda number and name of applicant. The record of

the hearing on each application will include the

records of the Department of Regulatory and

Economic Resources.

All these items are physically present this

evening, available to all interested parties, and

available to all the members of the Board who may

examine items from the record during the hearing.

Parties have the right of cross-examination.

This statement, along with the fact that all

witnesses have been sworn, shall be included in any

transcript of all or any part of these proceedings.
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In addition, the following departments have

representatives present here at the meeting to

address any questions: The Zoning Evaluation and

Platting and Traffic Review Section of the

Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources,

the County Attorney's Office.

All items used in representations before the

Board will become part of the public record and

will not be returned unless an identical

letter-sized copy is submitted for the file.

Any person making impertinent or slanderous

remarks or who becomes boisterous while addressing

the Community Zoning Appeals Board, shall be barred

from further audience before the Community Zoning

Appeals Board by the presiding officer unless

permission to continue or again address the Board

be granted by the majority vote of the Board

Members present.

The number of filed protests and waivers on

each application will be read into the record at

the time of the hearing as each application is

read.

Those items now heard prior to the ending time

of this meeting will be deferred to the next

available zoning hearing meeting date for this
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Board.

MR. HARRISON: Through the Chair. One second,

Mr. Chair. I think I may have lead you estray. We

need to have everybody sworn in because we realized

that we kind of skipped that.

VICE-CHAIR BELL: We didn't swear nobody in

yet.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Oh, you didn't swear them

in.

VICE CHAIR: We didn't have them sworn in.

CHAIR LAWRENCE: Those of you who plan to

speak this evening, would you stand and be sworn in

by the court reporter. If you think you might

speak please be sworn in.

(Thereupon, all interested individuals seeking

to give testimony in the case were duly sworn to

tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but

the truth, after which the following transpired.)

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: After the item is called,

the applicant will present the item. After he

finishes, we will ask for those people who are in

support of the item, after which we will ask for

objectors to the application.

When you step to the mike please state your

name and address clearly for the record, and we
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would ask that you keep your comments brief as we

have a full house this evening. Thank you.

(Thereupon, other matters not related to this

case were heard, after which the following

transpired.)

***************************************************

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Okay.

MS. HENDERSON: Item 17-40, Persea. Two

hundred and fifteen filed protestors, zero waivers.

MR. GASSANT: Good evening Chairman, Members

of the Board. Once again, Pedro Gassant of Holland

and Knight with offices at 701 Brickell Avenue.

And I'm here this evening with my colleagues

Hugo Arza, Al Torres and Amanda Naldjieff on behalf

of our client Michael J. Navals, the trustee and

contract purchaser of land that is controlled by

the heirs of William Julius Krome, an early South

Dade pioneer and in whose name and honor Krome

Avenue is provided.

This item that's before you this evening is an

item that was before you a couple months back. And

at that meeting and hearing there were some

protestors and objections of neighbors that came

before you.

What we have done in the interim in the
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handouts that are being provided to you is that we

have taken substantial, significant steps to

address every concern and issue that the neighbors

have raised.

The boards that are facing the audience on

this side and the boards that are facing you on the

far right hand detail and delineate every step that

we have taken to address every issue and every

comment that the neighbors have provided us with.

Now, I'm going to address all of the issues

that were raised. I will provide you with our

request. I will talk about the location of the

property, its location with respect to the UDB, the

Comprehensive Development Master Plan, the zoning

and why our application should be approved.

Our requests tonight are three. It's a

request to rezone the property from AU,

agriculture, to EU-M, estate modified.

That was the same request that we had before

you a couple months ago, but a couple months ago

that was the only request we had before you. And

with that request we could have built 67 lots with

15,000 lots -- with 15,000 square foot lots or even

less if we applied for SUR, and we could have even

built more than 67 lots if we applied the Workforce



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

9

Housing Density Bonus.

The second and the third request that are

before you, the second request is a 15.2 variance

of the side setback of the side street based off of

our meeting with the neighbors who wanted to ensure

that there were no additional drives provided on

Krome and to mitigate the number of drives that

were provided on Avocado Drive.

The third request is to permit a development

that substantially limits the number of sidewalks

and street lights within the development.

This too was a request that was initiated at

the request of the neighbors. The neighbors

provided us with information stating that the

character of this community, in order to preserve

it and in order to ensure that we are paying homage

to the aesthetic characteristic of this area that

we eliminate the sidewalks and the street lights

within our development. We have done that. The

only street lights that will be within our

development are the street lights and sidewalks

along Krome and Avocado Drive, which are the two

section line roadways and that's required by code.

I want to address very quickly and briefly,

your staff's recommendation of approval.
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Miami-Dade County has a staff that is comprised of

experts. Experts in Public Works, experts in

Planning and Zoning, experts in fire, police who

have looked at this application and have determined

that it is consistent with your Comprehensive

Development Master Plan, it is compatible with the

area, and that it will have no adverse impacts on

the community.

Now, I want to take a minute to just talk

about the property. The property is located at the

intersection of two section line roadways,

southwest 177th Avenue, which is Krome Avenue, and

southwest 296th Street, which is Avocado Drive.

The

property is approximately 27 acres and it is

entirely vacant except for two existing homes.

You have the Krome residence which was built

by Mr. Krome in the 1920s and which was preserved

by the Historic Preservation Board in 1983, and you

have an existing home that is just west of that.

What we're doing as a part of our application

and paying homage to Mr. Krome is that -- when the

Historic Preservation Board preserved this property

they only preserved 18,000 square feet of it. What

we're going to do is we're going to expand that and
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we're going to preserve 40,000 square feet of Mr.

Krome's original property.

Now, as you can see, I'll just stick with

this, I'll be walking a bit around so forgive me,

this property is located approximately two miles

east of the Urban Development Boundary. Now the

Urban Development Boundary is very important

because the Urban Development Boundary is what our

County Commission has decided sets the demarcating

line between urban uses and rural uses.

Our County Commission and the County in its

planning function has determined that urban uses

such as residential, office and retail should occur

within the urban development boundary in order to

preserve the more agricultural uses that are

outside of the Urban Development Boundary.

Now, one of the things about the Urban

Development Boundary that's very important is that

it preserves the location of urban uses.

The County is sandwiched between two national

parks. You have the Everglades on the west and you

have Biscayne National Park on the east.

And in addition to that, what you end up

having is a situation where we have a limited land

supply with a rapidly growing population.
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The number one goal of your Comprehensive

Development Master Plan and your future land use

element is to preserve and protect the needs of the

present and future population of this County.

Now, my colleague Al Torres is passing out a

survey that was conducted by staff who analyzed the

population growth within the County between 2010

and 2015.

And I'll wait for you guys to receive it so we

can discuss it together.

Now, I would invite you to turn to Page 19

which is the tab page of that study. And what you

will see as a detailed analysis is the population

growth in this County between 2010, 2011, 2012,

2013, 2014 and 2015.

And if you do the analysis and you calculate

the averages of the population growth, what you

will see is that 34,000 people are moving into this

County every single year.

Now, if you take that practically and if you

understand what that means on an everyday basis,

that means that 93 people are moving into this

County every single day. That means every single

month we are having 2604 people who move into this

County.
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Every single one of those individuals are

going to have to be able to be provided residences.

They're going to have to have a place to live.

They're going to have to have a place where they

can work. They're going to have to have a place

where they can be entertained.

And all of those uses have to occur within the

Urban Development Boundary. Those uses cannot

occur outside of the UDB because outside of the UDB

we have a policy of preserving our agriculture

uses.

Now, I want to speak a little bit about the

land use designation on this property. And the

land use designation within the County and all

throughout the State of Florida is very, very

important because the land use designation

essentially serves as the Constitution for

development in this County.

You cannot have a development that is

inconsistent with your land use designation. You

cannot have a zoning that is inconsistent with your

land use designation.

Everything that you do within this County,

every plan that we have taken, every step that we

have moved forward with requires us to be in
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compliance with your land use designation.

So, what is the land use designation of this

property? This property is designated EU for

estate density which allows one unit, a minimum of

one unit per acre and a maximum of 2.5 units per

acre.

The zoning of this property, however, is AU

and AU allows one unit per every five acre and that

is inconsistent with your Comprehensive Development

Master Plan.

Objective LU-4 that I'm passing out of your

Comprehensive Development Mater Plan essentially

states that we have a requirement to eliminate

inconsistent uses within the County. This is our

opportunity to do that. We can eliminate the

inconsistent use of the agriculture zoning on the

property and allow it to be rezoned to something

that implements the Constitution of this County,

which is the estate density.

Now, I'm going to speak very briefly on some

of the due diligence that was done on the

agriculture on this property.

Our clients, when they looked into the avocado

development that's there, the avocado trees, what

we found was that Laurel Wilt, which is a disease
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that comes in based off of beetles who come into

the property, those beetles end up killing all of

the Avocado trees. As a result all development has

to occur in order to prevent the passage and the

transfer of these beetles onto other Avocado

grooves in order to ensure that the Laurel Wilt

does know destroy the development.

Now, I do want to talk about the estate

density zoning classification because there's an

implementation -- they're implementing zoning

classifications that must be applied.

There are three zoning categories that

implement estate density. They're EU-1, which are

one acre lots; they're EU-S, 25,000 acre -- I mean,

25,000 square feet gross, and EU-M, 15,000 square

feet net.

The question that arises based off of this is

which one is the most appropriate? Which zoning

classification should we apply to a piece of

property that is designated estate density?

Now, I'm going to wait for this handout to be

passed out because I think it's pretty important

with respect to what we're talking about here as to

what's the most appropriate zoning classification

for this site.
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And what you see on this document essentially

states that intersection of section line roads,

which is where we are, shall serve as focal points

of activity hereafter referred to as activity load.

Of the various residential densities which may be

approved in a section through density averaging or

on an individual site basis, the higher density

residential uses should be located at or near the

activity load.

So, based off of your Constitution, based off

of the Constitution that the County has

implemented, the most appropriate zoning category

that apply to this property should be EU-M because

it allows 15,000 square feet lots.

Now, although we would be entitled to build

15,000 square foot lots, we wanted to be able to

provide a development that will be responsible,

that would be in keeping with the character of the

community. So what we did was after meeting with

the neighbors we changed substantially our plans

and limited the number of lots and increased the

size of the square footage.

So first, when we first came before you --

when we first came before you about a couple of

months ago we had no site plan. It was just a
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straight rezoning. Today we have a site plan that

limits our development to 53 lots. Mind you, there

are already two existing homes on the property. So

what we're really doing is only adding 51 lots,

even though based off the EU-1 classification we

would be entitled to build 67 or more lots if we

applied for the Workforce Housing Density Bonus.

In addition, even though we're rezoning to

EU-M, which allows 15,000 square foot lots, the

minimal lot size on our property is going to be

19,266 square feet. The average lot size is going

to be 23,179 square feet, over half an acre. And

the largest lot is going to be 40,044 square feet.

So the largest lot is going to be approximately one

acre.

In addition, what we have done is that we've

taken, as I've noted earlier, we've taken out the

sidewalks and the street lights all throughout the

development, and we're going to ensure that that

streetlight and sidewalk elimination -- that that

street and sidewalk elimination is preserved by or

Declaration of Restrictions.

In addition, when we first came before you

there was no buffer between our property and the

Tropical Audubon's property, which is here on the



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

18

southeast corner of the property. We've added a

buffer and we've provided Declaration of

Restrictions that's going to tie the development to

that buffer.

In addition, when we came before you the last

time there was no covenant restricting our ability

to use Workforce Housing Density Bonuses. There

was no restriction preventing us from using

Severable Use Rights which would allow us to reduce

the lot size of our properties.

Today we come before you with a covenant that

provides for the elimination of using SURs on this

property and the elimination of using Workforce

Housing Density Bonuses.

In addition, the last time we came before you

we were not going to preserve more than 18,000

square foot -- we were not going to provide more

than the 18,000 square foot lots for the Krome

residence. We didn't have that obligation to do

so. But today what we're going to do is preserve

the historic residence on a 40,000 square foot lot.

In addition, the last time we came before you,

we were not providing any direct offsite roadway

improvements. Today what we're going to do is

we're going to provide an offsite roadway
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improvement between the intersection of southwest

292nd Street and Krome Avenue to provide a right

turning lane.

And then finally, the last time we came before

you there was no minimum household size. In the

Declaration that's before you we are now going to

set a minimum size of 2800 square feet and we

anticipate that the household size range is going

to be between 2800 square feet and 3600 square

feet.

But if that was not enough, in addition, what

we've said is that in order for us to modify this

plan, we would have to obtain the signatures of 75

percent of the neighbors within a 500 foot radius

of this property in order to change it.

I have never, quite frankly, seen a developer

do this much to deal with all of the objections

that have been raised, to take a real conscientious

effort and take a look at what they can do to amend

their plans to address the community's concerns.

Now, what we also did -- I'll just keep it

with me. And what we also did was an analysis

because on our team we like doing analysis. And

what we determined was that if you look at our lot

sizes and you do an analysis of a quarter mile,
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what you will see is that the lot sizes that we are

providing are equal to or greater than 41 percent

of the lot sizes within a quarter mile radius of

our site.

We think that this type of compromise, this

type of revision, these types of steps by a

developer represents the best of what the County

has to offer.

Because what we're doing is that we're working

with community. We're providing a development

that's consistent with your Comprehensive

Development Master Plan. We're providing for

something that's compatible with the community and

it's going to have no adverse impacts.

What we're showing you here are just some

conceptuals of the homes that we anticipate

developing on these properties. We anticipate that

these types of homes are going to pay homage to the

aesthetic tradition to the area and will

demonstrate the type of rural character that is

exhibited within the community.

Finally, with respect to environmental and

traffic, your experts at the County took a hard

look at this and they determined that no adverse

impacts would occur. DERM took a look and
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determined that there are no adverse environmental

impacts of our development, and Public Works took a

look at our development and determined that at a

maximum the most traffic that we would develop

would be 73 trips during the peak hour. And those

73 trips were actually when we were developing 67

lots. Not while we're developing the 53 lots. So,

it's actually substantially less today.

So, in conclusion, I think given the location

of the property within the Urban Development

Boundary, given the continued population growth

within the County, the substantial and significant

revisions that we have made, we strongly believe

that our requests are compatible with the

surrounding areas, consistent with your

Comprehension Development Master Plan and will

provide no adverse impacts.

I thank you for your time and I would like to

reserve time for rebuttal. And we're all, of

course, here to answer any questions.

Thank you so much.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

Is anyone here to speak in support of this

item? Anyone who would like to speak in support of

this item?
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MR. FORBES: Good evening. Ken Forbes, 1085

Northeast 42nd Avenue, Homestead, Florida.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Could you get the

microphone, please, or bring it down.

MR. FORBES: I rise to support this

application. Let me just start out by saying that

I represented this County on various Boards and

committees, some being Miami-Dade Annex and

Incorporation Task Force. I'm the Chair of the

Naranja Lakes CRA. I am a member of the South

Corridor Rapid Transit Project and I'm a member of

the More to Explore of South Dade.

And in serving on these Boards I've been

pretty much all around the County. I've heard

input from a lot of County residents. And, of

course, you know when the Naranja Lakes was making

its efforts to expand its boundaries this was an

area that was close to what we was trying to do.

Because, again, our efforts are to basically

address some of the blightness that is in the area.

We're making a strong campaign to have people to

come into the community both to work, live and

play. So, therefore, we know that there has to be

improvements made in the area in order to make the

area inviting.
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So, when we see applications such as these,

these are the types of applications that support

what efforts we already have going on in the

community. And, so, it's important that we do come

out, that we do support these.

And this particular property on the Naranja

Lakes Community Redevelopment Agency, we have a

responsibility to eliminate the slight -- I mean

the slum and the black just a little east of this

area here, but this is a blighted area. This is no

more agricultural viable. This development is a

tremendous improvement to this piece of property.

So, I implore y'all tonight to basically approve

this application for this area.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

Anyone else to speak in support of this item?

MS. THOMAS: Good evening, Council. My name

is Katrina Thomas. My address is 16810 Southwest

301 Street, Homestead, Florida, 33030.

I am here today to support this applicant. I

am a long-term resident of the area. I was born

and raised in this community. I attended Homestead

and South Dade High School. I have actually left

to go to college. I came back to this community.
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I became a substitute teacher in the area and I am

now a full time teacher at Avocado Elementary.

I came here today because I feel like the

community will benefit from the applicant. I feel

that the area is -- the design of the area is a

doable area. So I'm asking today that you would

please consider this applicant.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

Anyone else to speak in support of this item?

Anyone to support?

Any objectors?

Would you please come to the mike and state

your name and address.

MR. BLAKLEY: My name is Jeff Blakley. My

address 28590 Southwest 170 Avenue.

First I would like to state that I'm a master

gardener and the way to get rid of Laurel Wilt is

not to develop property.

The University of Florida is working very hard

on a cure for avocados and its huge industry in

Dade County, as you probably know.

And, yes, you can get rid of Avocado Wilt by

cutting them all down, but I will also tell you

that there is no Avocado Wilt on this property.
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Avocado Wilt strikes and more than two weeks the

tree is dead. There are no dead trees on this

property.

Now, as to my objections, I appreciate what

the developer has done. That's a really big

improvement from what they started out with, and I

commend them for all their efforts.

However, the minimum lot size is 19,226 square

feet and the maximum I think is 40,000. I feel

that this falls into an EU-S category. I do not --

I know that the neighbors would like to have EU-1.

I don't think that's feasible but I think EU-S is a

very acceptable compromise.

And here is the reasoning behind my EU-S

request. To the east of this property -- and I

don't have a map and I don't know if that's a map

in front of you or not. But the northeast corner

of 296 Street and 177 Avenue is an open vacant 40

acre parcel. It is owned by Luis Swezey

(phonetic). There are plans to develop that. And

I feel that even though this property here they

have a covenant to have larger than minimum lot

size, which is a good idea, but it's going to be

the proverbial camel's nose under the tent, and Mr.

Swezey is going to use this as a basis -- as a
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precedent for asking for EU-M zoning on the 40 acre

parcel to the north and east. And I do not think

that that's a good thing. I think that that's

going to be a fight.

So, what I would like to see, and I understand

this is expensive, but I would like to see the

applicant came back with a request for EU-S zoning.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

Next.

MS. MILONE: Hi. My name is Pat Milone, 29325

Southwest 202 Avenue, Redland. I've come before

you guys before. I'll be brief.

My idea of a buffer is different from the

applicants. I appreciate their efforts to make it

a little bit more amenable but I'm one of those

hard core ones where I feel like we need a buffer

called Redland's Edge and I have a statement.

I've watched acre after acre of agricultural

land rezoned and chopped up as it falls into

developers hands. The Dade County Master Plan

acknowledges the need to maintain a buffer area

between ag and high density. Approval of this

hatchet job will cause a domino effect as other

properties along Krome would be on the chopping
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block next. So, let's all work together to protect

the buffer zone. Please deny this overdevelopment

by requiring EU-1, one acre per each home.

I come before this Community Council today to

oppose the applicant's request for our shrinking

farm community. This plan is not the best.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

MR. GREEN: My name is Steven Green. I'm here

wearing three hats today.

The first is as a neighborhood resident, 25920

Southwest 193rd Avenue. And in that capacity, even

though I'm not right next to this property, I would

be affected by the increased traffic along the

major routes. I don't know who did the traffic

assessment but I can tell you for sure they have

not driven on the major north/south avenues like

Krome Avenue or the major east/west streets like

Avocado Drive in recent times. There is no way

that significant additional residents will not

affect that traffic.

The second capacity in which I'm here is

President of the Tropical Fruit Growers of South

Florida, a non-profit association of over a hundred

small farmers in the area. Our business address is
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at the County Extension Office, 18710 Southwest 288

Street. And in that capacity I'd like to say that

we are very concerned about any loss of

agricultural lands and we're particularly concerned

about a transition from agricultural lands to

urbanized residential housing that does not

recognize and accommodate strict buffer zones of

large properties intervening between the normal

urban environment and the agriculture environment.

And third, I'm a professor at the University

of Miami, a biologist with a specialty in

conservation and land use planning.

First as a biologist, the statement made by

the proponents about Laurel Wilt disease are

nonsensical, very creative nonsensical but

nonsensical. They're akin to saying we can protect

this area of old wooden houses from fire by burning

them all down. It just doesn't make sense.

Secondly, as a planner, a conservation

planner, the most important thing you can do to

preserve the character of neighboring area is to

not have abrupt transitions from one to another.

You need a buffer zone that accommodates an

intermediate design plan. My estimate in this case

is that that 27 acres should have five to ten total
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housing units on it to be effective as a buffer

zone.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

Next speaker.

MR. ROBINSON: Sidney Robinson, 23515

Southwest 162nd Avenue.

I wrote a story -- letters to the editor about

this particular property and it was logical that as

being a buffer to the agriculture area the one acre

slot would be advantageous, but I do agree with Mr.

Blakley and his point of view that the EU-S zoning

would be the most practical. The question we have

in the future that northeast corner at some time or

other is going to be probably into the same EU-M

type of operation.

A question I would like to ask the attorney

and also the planning department is this: How many

applications have already been approved for EU-M

zoning that have not been built yet and they're on

the books? How many? Do you happen to know that

by chance? Maybe we can get an answer shortly.

There really is no need to add more land

available for development if we already have

property development already on the line.
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Transitional zoning is very important because

it's a buffer between the agricultural area and

residential. So I would suggest that the EU-S

would be the most practical at this time for this

application.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

MR. TORCISE: David Torcise, 18001 Southwest

291 Street, Homestead, Florida, 33030.

Good evening and for the record I'd like to

submit 123 signatures in opposition to the EU-M

zoning. I would like to state my opposition to

this application to be rezoned from AU to EU-M.

I live just steps away from the northern

border of the subject property. The Redland

district is an area I've grown up and now choose to

live in.

In fact, my family has chosen to live in the

area dating back to 1906 when my great grandfather

Virgil Granell (phonetic) came from Philadelphia to

the Redland and proved up 160 acres just west of

Southwest 187th Avenue between Southwest 296th

Street and Southwest 288th Street.

And I can tell you as someone who's lived here

all my life that zoning the property EU-M is not
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consistent with the Redland district surrounding

area.

This property is located in the southeast

corridor section of 157 east 38 south of

unincorporated Miami-Dade County. And I did some

research in the past on the size of the parcels

located in the section not including the southeast

corridor of the 157 38 which this property takes up

the majority acreage on, their combined total of

111.33 acres from 52 different parcels. The

average size of each of these parcels is 2.14

acres. Of those 52 parcels only eight are under

half an acre, which represents 15 percent. I

wouldn't say that 15 percent is consistent with the

area.

As you can see in the zoning map I have before

you, and this was taken from Miami-Dade County's

website, the vast majority surrounding the Redland

district area is zoned AU or EU-1.

To further confirm this I believe in a kit

that you were given, it lists neighborhood

characteristics, describes the surrounding area in

the same manner. In every direction except south

where the City of Homestead border begins the vast

majority of the land is zoned AU or EU-1.
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Also, please keep in mind that this property

is located in unincorporated Miami-Dade County

Redland district and should only be compared to

properties within this border, not the south border

of City of Homestead.

The identity of the Redland district is

historically and presently characterized as an

agriculture area with large residential lots.

Anyone driving through this area can see this.

Miami-Dade County recognizes the area as

agricultural by displaying signs around the Redland

area saying "Entering Redland Agricultural Area",

which is the other sign I provided for you.

This sign down here, this specific sign that I

have a picture of, is located at the interaction of

Krome Avenue and Southwest 288th Street which is

the intersection just north of the subject

property.

If EU-M zoning is allowed to become the trend,

the County may have to change the sign to "Entering

Redland Residential Area or Formally Redland

Agricultural Area".

I'm convinced that EU zoning is a disease for

the Redland area. It is the Laurel Wilt to our

avocado trees. It has the potential to kill the
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area's identity and spread it to other parts of the

section.

Just last month neighbors protested 10 acres

in close proximity to the Krome property from being

rezoned to EU-M. Some people might not be aware of

but from people coming in before me there are also

additional properties trying to get zoned to EU-M

in the area. And we need to stop this before it

gets out of control because this property here is

just the tip of the iceberg.

We are at a crucial point regarding the

development of this area. Please help us local

residents combat the potential spread of the EU-M

disease in this area.

One last note about my great grandfather

Virgil Granell who moved from Philadelphia to the

Redland area. In a November 18th, 1923 Miami

Herald wrote an article about his life up to that

point. He states that the reason he moved from

Philadelphia to this area was to escape the bustle

and noise of the city for a place of its own in the

pinewoods where it could have a log house and

quiet. That same reason minus the log house is why

many of us moved to area and why we still choose to

live here today.
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Thank you Council Members for your time.

MR. STEELE: Good evening. My name is Dewey

Steele, 22320 Southwest 256 Street in Redland.

First I want to thank you all for your

service. It's an important job that you do here on

the Community Council and we thank you for that.

The CDMP sets standards and minimums and

zoning rules, but as it says you are the Community

Council and you are here to serve the community.

The will of the community should always be

considered. Because the CDMP may allow for many

buildings on a certain property the community

should always have the say in what happens in their

neighborhood.

As development gets ever closer to the ag

area, it becomes more difficult for the farmers to

operate with increased traffic and housing to deal

with.

A buffer zone between the ag area and urban

zoning should help reduce the impact on farming.

This would mean limiting a number of homes close to

these areas. I would suggest limiting density to

one house per acre. This will be a good

compromise.

Please consider that urban growth doesn't pay
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for itself. Some have said that an owner should be

allowed to make the highest and best use of his or

her land. This old adage does not pass the test

when it comes to damage to the rest of the

community. Please consider allowing no more than

one house per acre on this application.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: For those of you who are

applauding, Council rules, not mine, but Council

rules state that you're not supposed to do that.

So I would ask that you not do it.

Thank you.

MR. WANG: My name is Qingren Wang, address

1800 Southwest 292nd Street.

What I want to say is that the agriculture is

very important to Miami-Dade County. Miami-Dade

County is referred to as the winter bread basket

and also salad bowl because of the agriculture.

Our agriculture in the Redland area, that

property is right at the border of Redland. So we

need to protect that. That's our history. That's

our legend. We don't want to lose our land

everyday. So that's big issue. Not only just

behind my property but also agriculture is a bigger

concern.
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So, I'm strongly against but want to decrease

the number of houses but increase the lot size.

So, just like Dewey mentioned about the one

acre per house, that will be fine, because if

somebody have that large property like myself still

you grow some trees, you grow some vegetables, you

know, garden. That's still kind of agriculture.

So, we try to protect that.

So, thank you very much for your attention.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

Anyone else wishing to speak?

MR. BASS: Good evening. I'm not here in

support of or opposing the project tonight. I'm

actually just a neutral onlooker. But to set the

record straight, there was a comment made at the

beginning when you opened this up for public

comment by Mr. Blakley, I think that Mr. Swezey had

plans to develop the 40 acre parcel to the east of

his property, and that is not at all true. There's

no plans at all right now to develop that property.

So please take that into consideration.

MS. HENDERSON: Could you state your name and

address.

MR. BASS: Oh, Jason Bass, 7735 Northwest

146th Street, Miami Lakes, Florida.
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CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

Anyone else wishing to speak?

MR. HOOD: Hello. My name is Gregg Hood. My

address is 1770 Southwest 292nd Street. I live

adjacent to the property that is in question.

I, of course, support all of my friends on

most counts and neighbors who object to this zoning

change and land use change.

I don't believe that we need to negotiate

quite yet. There are over 120 buildable lots that

are for sale within a mile square radius of this

property and there are over 320,000 units that are

going to come online in Miami-Dade in the next 10

years.

I believe that no one has been able to prove

that we need this property to be converted into

residential zoning.

I would also like to point out some

inconsistencies in the initial Staff Report

regarding tree preservation. There was no

landscape survey that was included in the

disposition, and, therefore, the recommendation was

on the condition that there were no tress impacted,

which my understanding from the development plans

would impact significantly well over 29 acres of
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trees, living producing Avocado trees. That's from

Ms. Christine Velasquez.

I would also like to point out that

neighborhood compatibility from staff never in any

way addresses impact on the Audubon Bird Refuge

that's adjacent to this property that was also

initially part of the William and Mary Krome

Preserve.

I would also like to point out that the whole

site, I believe, was presented as a historic

preservation site. It is very specific in the

recommendation that the site is historic and not

just the residence. This is all from Staff Report.

I've highlighted these. I can pass these on to you

if you'd like.

I'd also like to go to Zoning Recommendation

Addendum from Persea Section 33.311 which states

that the development permitted by application, if

granted, must conform, must imply, implies that it

will serve the public benefit warranting the

granting of the application at the time it is

considered.

I'd also like to go to Item Number 2 which

says that it will have to have a favorable impact

on the environmental and natural resources of
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Miami-Dade at that time.

And I would also like to skip ahead to Number

2 that there should really be a strong

consideration to whether you're making the decision

as a Council whether there is irreversible or

irretrievable commitment of natural resources that

will occur as a result of this change in

development.

Thank you for your time and your

consideration. This is an important matter and

shouldn't be rushed.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

Is there anyone else who would like to speak?

Anyone else wishing to object to this application?

MR. BOURGOIN: My name is Dr. Donald Bourgoin.

My wife and I live at 358 Northwest 22nd Street,

which is one street south of Avocado.

One of the big reasons why we bought our

property is because of the quiet neighborhood and

the fact that traffic is limited in the area.

Now, the proposal will change the whole fabric

of our community. There is no question of that.

It eliminates agriculture land which I'm not in

favor of and it also offers no benefit to the

community except for the land owners and the
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developers, and they will all be gone after this

property is developed.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Anyone else wishing to

speak?

Seeing no one else the public hearing is

closed.

I would first of all like to thank -- I'm

sorry. Go ahead.

MR. GASSANT: My apologies. I wanted to

reserve time for rebuttal.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: I'm sorry. Go ahead.

MR. GASSANT: So, thank you. I think that

there were a couple of comments that were made by

the individuals who came up in opposition to this

application that I think I need to address.

The first one has to do with the Laurel Wilt,

that there is no Laurel Wilt on this property. We

have a document, and this is simply being put into

the record as a rebuttal, from Jonathan H. Crane

demonstrating and stating that our recommendation

to homeowners is to remove and destroy the Laurel

Wilt infected trees as they may act as a source of

more pathogen contaminated, I can't even say this

word, Ambrosia Beetles and spread the disease to
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additional trees. I'm going to provide that to

staff so staff may have it.

Now, there have been some statements with

respect to the fact or the idea that designating

this property as EU-M is going to have some sort of

domino effect, that the moment that you change this

property everything else is going to have a domino

effect and become EU-M.

But what's apparent within this area is that

you already have properties zoned EU-M within this

area. In fact, you have properties within close

proximity. And it's not in the City of Homestead.

It's in Miami-Dade County.

So, as a matter of fact, if you look just west

of the property, this portion right here is zoned

EU-M. South of 296th Street this property EU-M.

This is all Miami-Dade County. This over here is

Homestead. These properties are zoned EU-M.

So, the concept that by rezoning this property

to EU-M is going to have a domino effect on the

rest of the properties in the area is not supported

by the facts of this area because you already have

properties that are zoned EU-M.

Now, while people came up here and discussed

the issue of overdevelopment, I want us to really
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consider the implications of what we have. There

are going to be unintended consequences if we do

not maximize the development.

Yes. That's perfect.

So, one of the things that we did particularly

to address some of the concerns, and I'll turn this

around so that the audience can see after, is that

we specifically noted on this plan here the

properties that are zoned EU-M within the area and

the properties that are equal to or lesser than our

lot sizes.

So the idea that there is going to be a domino

effect upon the property or upon the adjacent

properties by rezoning this property to EU-M is

just not supported by the facts.

But in addition to that, I want to talk a

little bit about unintended consequences.

Everybody here I think wants to preserve

agriculture land. Agriculture is important. I

don't think that anybody would argue against that.

But what the County has stated is that agriculture

should be preserved and protected outside of the

UDB line.

If we continue to say what we're going to do

is we're going to provide lower density at this



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

43

area in the UDB, lower density at this area in the

UDB, what's going to end up happening is the

unintended consequences of pushing the UDB and

further endangering the agricultural lands that are

outside of the UDB.

There is no EU-M disease. EU-M is a method by

which we are going to meet the needs of the present

and future population of this County. It's not a

disease to have a lot that's 15,000 square feet.

Even if we're not developing that that's not a

disease.

So anybody who would want to look to our

property as a basis as precedent to say that they

should be entitled to rezone to EU-M, they're also

going to have to look at what we've done. And what

have we done? We have provided significant and

substantial revisions to our plan. We have

provided a Declaration of Restrictions that is

providing a buffer between our property and the

Tropical Audubon Society. We're providing for a

roadway improvement. We've reduced the number of

lots on our property.

Even though the law will be behind us by just

going before 67 lots, we decided that to respect

the community, the fact that we met, that people
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took the time to come out and meet with us, that we

were going to address their concerns as best as we

could.

Now, there was a comment towards the very end

that the entire property is protected by the

historic preservation. Again, my obligation is to

remedy some of the misstatements. That document

that I'm providing you demonstrates that the north

portion, only 18,000 square feet of the property is

historically designated. The entire site is not.

There is no historic designation for the entire 27

acres of this property.

And, in fact, the Historic Preservation Board,

the Board that understands the implications, the

Board that is the expert in the implication of

Historic Preservation, they do not have any

objection. Any object to our application here

tonight.

So, when we think about the comments that have

been made, when we think about the issues that have

been brought up, we have to remember that we are

all operating within the shadow of the law. And

what the law says is that you must have substantial

competent evidence for whatever decision that you

choose.
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No one who came up here today presented

themselves as an expert in either traffic, in

Laurel Wilt. No one came here today and provided

you with any substantial competent evidence that

would support the denial of this application of

what we presented.

Today we should be entitled to the rezoning,

to the side setback request and for the variance of

the street lights and the sidewalks that we've all

provided at the request of the neighbors.

I thank you Council Members for your time and

I appreciate the time that you have given us.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Thank you.

Public hearing is closed.

I first of all would like to thank the

residents as well as the applicant for doing what

we requested several months ago by coming together

and trying to resolve some of these issues

yourselves.

These applications are not easy to decide.

And it always helps if the community tries to

resolve it themselves between themselves and the

applicant.

Having said that, it is also -- you have to --



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

46

and this is personal with me. I always look at the

owners rights also. Everybody has a right to do

what they like with their property as long as it

does not harm the larger community around them.

So, you have to give some respect to that and

I believe this property is still owned by someone

related to the Krome family who has given a lot to

this community, and that also I believe should be

taken into consideration.

I will now defer to my fellow Board Members.

Comments?

COUNCILMAN DEVITO: I'd like to piggyback off

of Mr. Lawrence's comments.

Both sides of the parties made very good

arguments. These decisions are not easy. I would

like to thank both sides of the parties. Both

sides made very compelling arguments.

It is very nice to see when two parties --

some of the consignments that have been presented

from the original revision that makes for a nice

community niche.

Anybody else has any comment?

COUNCILMAN DUFEK: Yes. First of all I got

one question. With regards to your site plan, the

three lots that are fronting on Krome Avenue, the
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three lots that are fronting on Krome Avenue,

according to your site plan here you're showing a

right-of-way for Krome Avenue of 62 and a half feet

on your side. Is that correct or haven't you been

contacted by the DOT yet with regards to purchasing

additional property to put in a four-lane road

which they're in the process of doing right now?

I know for a fact that the road that they are

proposing will not fit within the 62 and a half or

actually 125 feet on both sides. So they're going

to have to take additional property from one side

or the other or maybe both sides. And I was

wondering if that's going to impact those three

lots and as a result cause smaller lots to be

built.

And I cannot understand why the County would

not have already looked into that issue because

that is something of concern. You have not been

contacted by the DOT on that issue?

MR. RODRIGUEZ: Good evening, Chair, Members

of the Board, Leo Rodriguez of the Platting and

Traffic Review Section of RER.

We have no knowledge of any of the

right-of-way takings that DOT is doing along Krome

Avenue.
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COUNCILMAN DUFEK: The DOT has not contacted

you on anything on that?

MR. RODRIGUEZ: No.

MR. GASSANT: So, I want to address the back

end of your question first. Your question actually

asks about the implication of what DOT is doing and

you want to see and you want to know what the

implication is going to be if they do take more.

COUNCILMAN DUFEK: That's right.

MR. GASSANT: We're going to be providing --

we have already provided you with a Declaration of

Restrictions that ties the lots to the site plan.

So the lots that we're showing are the lot sizes

that we're going to have to provide.

COUNCILMAN DUFEK: So, in other words, then if

the DOT comes in and say we want another 50 feet on

Krome Avenue on your side then you're going to lose

those three lots?

MR. GASSANT: Look, the implication of that is

going to be something that is tied to the

Declaration of Restrictions. We are tied to that

document. At the end of the day we are going to

respond to the community. We're going to address

the concerns that the community has made and we

have made certain promises. We have signed a
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document that has addressed those promises. And as

result we have to develop to that Declaration of

Restrictions.

COUNCILMAN DUFEK: My second question --

MR. ARZA: Council Member, Hugo Arza, 701

Brickell Avenue. I'm Mr. Gassant's colleague

representative. The owner has informed me that

FDOT has contacted the owner, has purchased the

land they need on 296 Street, but has told them

that they do not need any of their land along Krome

whether it's their intention to secure it from the

eastside of the street or somewhere else, but the

property owners have -- representatives have been

contacted by FDOT, and, in fact, FDOT has purchased

already what they need on 296. So, to answer your

question about whether -- that will not impact our

site plan. That's why we're showing it that way.

COUNCILMAN DUFEK: The second question I have

or the second concern I have is a lot what the

neighbors have is the property to the west of yours

which is zoned EU-1 which is currently undeveloped.

My concern is is that on your application with this

EU-1 being undeveloped, once yours is developed at

a higher density they're going to come in for the

same thing. So, that's what my concern is.
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Because you can see right here this is EU-1 but

it's totally undeveloped and it could impact that

piece of property by a higher density on yours.

MR. GASSANT: So, I'm going to address that

concern. I think there are several issues and they

are very distinct. The first is that we are at the

intersection of two section line roads. The

property to our west is not. The second is that

for them to rezone their property they would have

to come before this Board. So it's not as if they

can just change that zoning in order to do what

they want. They can't just say -- wake up one day

and say hey, we like EU-M and we're going to build

to EU-M. They would be in violation. The County

Attorney's Office will file an injunction and they

would have to stop. So that is not something that

I think is going to be impacted by our development

directly because of the type of Declaration of

Restrictions that we've impacted, that we provided,

the fact that we're providing covenants that can

provide much larger lots than EU-M, and the fact

that we have gone through substantial and

significant conversations and revisions on our

plan.

Anybody who's going to do the EU-M within this
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area is going to have to adjust to what we're doing

here tonight. They're going to have to come before

this Board. They're going to have to demonstrate

to this Board that they have met with the

neighbors. They're going to have to demonstrate to

this Board that they have done the extensive work

that we have done in order to remedy some of the

issues and some of the concerns the neighbors have

had.

COUNCILMAN DUFEK: Thank you.

MR. GASSANT: My pleasure.

COUNCILWOMAN WATERS: Now, I've got a few

questions and comments. The term you just used

where people have to adjust, that's like saying

well, it's kind of like, you know, get over it.

This is what we're going to come in here and we're

going to do and everything just has to kind of, you

know, basically in bland terms just suck it up and

live with it.

There's one item that no one mentioned in

conversation here, and since this application has

been around since this past June it was at that

time found that the City of Homestead is where the

water and the sewage was originally to have come

from. Now the application has been changed and
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these properties will have their own individual

private septic systems.

However, the portable water will be coming

from the City of Homestead, which as of this past

June was at capacity and could not provide for this

subdivision. How come six months later now all of

a sudden they seem to have found some water? So

that would concern me as to I don't understand how

this is possible.

And as Mr. Dufek is saying, if any of these

other areas in there change their zoning, I don't

care to what the zone is, and they decide they want

to build, how is it possible that they will be able

to get water from the City of Homestead when they

still are supposed to be at capacity? That's one

point. And I don't think you can answer that.

That's something to do with the City.

MR. GASSANT: So, I actually can answer.

COUNCILWOMOAN WATERS: Okay.

MR. GASSANT: We have a water allocation

that's coming from the City of Homestead. A water

allocation that essentially provides and states

that we have the ability to serve your water needs.

So the City of Homestead has already told us that

they have the water capacity to serve our needs.
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COUNCILWOMAN WATERS: I'd like to know why

they said they didn't have it this past June?

MR. GASSANT: I can't answer that.

COUNCILWOMAN WATERS: Did they offer to

produce more water all of a sudden?

MR. GASSANT: All I can do is say that they

have provided us with the allocation.

COUNCILWOMAN WATERS: I find that kind of

convenient.

Couple of other things that I'd like to say.

When the County goes in and the planners decide

that parcels of land are turned from what they had

been to estate density, it doesn't necessarily mean

that that is the smart plan for property.

In fact, many of the planners sit downtown,

the work that they do, and I applaud them for what

they do, I'm not taking anything away from them,

but it's far different to look at aerial maps, to

look at Google maps, to look at anything you might

want to, I don't care if you're riding over the

property in a helicopter and you're looking at it,

it's never the same as if you've got boots on the

ground and you actually see what's there.

Redland is what Redland is. And as far as

applauding, I applaud Mr. Torcise for the fact that
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he wants things to stay that way. His family has

been in the Redland area for decades. They're one

of the large farmers in that area. They, in fact,

also have a parcel of land not too far from this

one that's for sale and it is set up in such a way

to where it's being advertised as a five acre plot

for one home. That's what Redland is all about.

People don't want these subdivisions. And the fact

that you have gone from 67 homes down to 53 that

makes you sound like the nice guy.

But, in fact, what's going to end up

happening, you are putting 53 homes in an area

where I would bet you the minimum price on any of

those homes is probably going to be in the 600,000

plus price range. I'd like to know people that are

actually going to be willing to spend over half a

million dollars for a home that is going to have a

major expressway just on the eastside of them and

from what this other gentleman who was in favor of

this application is calling a blight area. Please.

If you want to call something blight go to the

northern parts of Dade County. You can find plenty

there. Homestead is not blighted. It does have

some more negative areas but I don't see how that's

consider blight. There are plenty of agricultural
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uses around there. There is still income to be

made from the farming and agricultural profession.

I do understand the issue with Avocado tress.

I'm in agriculture myself. I understand it very

well. And by the same token I understand the land

owner and their right to be able to sell something.

We should not be able to dictate to them what they

can do with it.

However, turning an almost hundred year old

property that has been well known by the Krome

family, and I respect everything that they have

ever done in this area of Homestead, it's just sad

to see that developers want to build out everything

that they can get their hands on. And I don't

agree with the idea of what they choose to do with

these by putting in these expensive homes.

If the other fellow says that this is a

blighted area, are you going to want to move in

there and spend 600,000 plus and live in a blighted

area? Obviously somebody's got an idea as to who

they think they're going to be able to sell these

expensive homes to. Because there is nothing in

that area that's $600,000 unless you get on a five

acre estate home that's been there and they have

turned it into a magnificent estate. I don't think
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homes in that area fits.

MR. GASSANT: So, I want to address a variety

of the questions that you've raised. The first is

on the price. We anticipate that the pricing for

these units are going to be between 425,000 and

$475,000.

The second has to do with the fact that the

Court issued that we have to deal with, everybody

in Miami-Dade County has to deal with, is that

we're rapidly growing and we have an obligation

within this County to provide everyone with a

residential place where they can live.

COUNCILWOMAN WATERS: Let me interject

something there for a second. There is this rule,

written rule, in fact, that says that we have to

provide a supply of homes for those that are

coming.

I only recently learned that. I thought that

that had come from the politicians in Dade-County.

That came from the State of Florida. The State of

Florida doesn't know Dade County anymore than we

know downtown Tallahassee where the politicians are

making all of these laws and rules for us, and the

philosophy is, is people think that oh, well, we

have to build, people are coming so we have to
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build. No, we don't. We are so overbuilt and so

overrun with traffic that all we're doing is is

we're creating a bad problem and making it that

much worse everyday.

And if you have -- the first range that you're

just talking -- you're still talking in and about

$500,000. And from what I have heard since June on

this application, those homes are going to be more

expensive than that because now you've even got a

lot size that's larger so you're going to have to

recoup more of your money.

But people that have the capacity to spend

that amount of money for a home typically finance

it and they are no jobs that I'm aware of in the

Homestead area that can provide enough income to

pay a mortgage on a $500,000 house.

So, those very people are going to be the ones

in their cars that are going to be driving all over

everywhere else to get to where they're going. And

there is no transit system that can pick them up at

their doorstep. See you can't say that they're

going to take the train.

MR. GASSANT: So, there's a lot packed in

there. I want to do it as much justice as I'm

capable of.
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The first is with respect to the State sort of

direction and directive. This is actually a

directive of Miami-Dade County. Miami-Dade County

is the number one goal of your Comprehensive

Development Master Plan and your future land use

element is to meet the needs of the present and

future population.

COUNCILWOMAN WATERS: True.

MR. GASSANT: And as a result Miami-Dade

County, under its Constitution for land development

requires the County to address the residential

needs of the population as it continues to grow.

With respect to who's going to be able to

purchase these homes, any developer, any and every

single developer who is in the business of

developing communities has an obligation to provide

a proforma, to do an analysis of being able to

think about who they think is going to be able to

purchase these homes and at what price range they

anticipate that these homes would be sold.

Our clients are brokers and they have

extensive, extensive experience in selling homes.

They have extensive experience in understanding the

market. I actually don't know if anybody

understands the South Dade market as well as our



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

59

clients who are here today.

In addition, when we're talking about

providing for homes for the growing population, we

have to be able to take into account what is left

within the Urban Development Boundary. You talked

about a home that's going to be for sale. It's one

home on five acres. That's agricultural. And that

agricultural home can exist outside of the UDB and

that's the purpose of the UDB line. The very

purpose that we -- the main reason why we have the

UDB.

The reason why we're constantly at odds, let

me not say at odds, the reason why we're constantly

having robust conversations about holding the line,

expanding the UDB, is to ensure that we are able to

preserve the important agriculture uses that we

have outside of Urban Development Boundary.

But when we're talking about development in

the Urban Development Boundary, we have to be able

to utilize those resources to meet the population

needs. And because we're rapidly growing we all

have an obligation whether it's North Miami-Dade,

whether it's central Miami-Dade, whether it's South

Miami-Dade, we all have an obligation to provide

for those residential units. And I think that this
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balance development does that.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Anyone else?

COUNCILMAN DEVITO: I have to applaud you on

this, to come up with these consignments and do all

the legwork for that. That's quite remarkable.

MR. GASSANT: That's really a testament to out

clients.

COUNCILMAN DEVITO: The community has made

their voice and as a representative of the

community I'm prepared to make a motion. I'm going

to motion that we deny this request without

prejudice and I urge you and your client to go back

to the drawing board.

I urge my colleagues to hear everyone that

came out and made their voices heard on this item

and my motion is set to deny.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: There's a motion on the

floor. Is there a second to it?

COUNCILWOMAN WATERS: I second it.

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Okay. There's a motion to

second on the floor.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman DeVito?

COUNCILMAN DEVITO: Yes, I deny.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Dufek?

COUNCILMAN DUFEK: Yes.
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MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Waters?

COUNCILWOMAN WATERS: No.

Wait a minute. Pardon me. I did it

backwards. I did it backwards. Pardon me. I take

that back. Yes.

MS. HENDERSON: Vice-Chair Bell?

VICE-CHAIR BELL: Yes.

MS. HENDERSON: Chair Lawrence?

CHAIRMAN LAWRENCE: Yes.

MR. GASSANT: Thank you Chairman and Members

of the Board.

MS. HENDERSON: Motion denied without

prejudice.

(Thereupon, the proceedings were concluded.)
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CERTIFICATE OF OATH

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS:

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Doris Newbold, Court Reporter and Notary

Public in the State of Florida, certify that all

witnesses personally appeared before me on the 18th Day

of January, 2018, and were duly sworn.

________________________________

DORIS NEWBOLD,
Court Reporter
Notary Public, State of Florida
My Commission # FF 944616
My Commission Expires 12-16-2019
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CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS:

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Doris Newbold, Court Reporter and Notary

Public in the State of Florida, do hereby certify that a

meeting was held before Community Zoning Appeals Board

14 on January 18th, 2018; and that the Item of PERSEA,

LLC, ET AL., (17-040) was heard, and that the foregoing

pages, Numbered 1 through 63, inclusive, constitutes a

true and correct transcript of my stenographic notes.

WITNESS my hand in the City of Miami, County

of Miami-Dade, State of Florida, this 30th day of March

2018.

    

DORIS NEWBOLD,
COURT REPORTER
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COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD - AREA 15  

MEETING OF THURSDAY, MARCH 8 2018

SOUTH DADE GOVERNMENT CENTER-1ST FLOOR ROOM #104

10710 S.W. 211 STREET, MIAMI, FLORIDA

SFI PALM TREE FARMS,LLC

(17-139)

Members of the Board

Present

Marvin Wilson, Chair
Enid W. Demps, Vice-Chair

Johnny G. Farias
Larry E. Jackson
Marva Williams

STAFF

Cassandra Henderson, Clerk
Richard Schevis, County Attorney

Leo Rodriguez, Platting & Traffic Review
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(Thereupon, the following proceedings were had.)

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are the County Reporter and

the County Attorney present?

THE COUNTY ATTORNEY: Yes.

THE COURT REPORTER: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: I'm sorry. The court

reporter.

Ladies and gentlemen, this meeting at the

Community Council 15 has come to order on this

March 8th, 2018.

Please stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.

(Thereupon, the Pledge of Allegiance was had,

after which the following transpired.)

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Please be seated.

Staff, will you please call the roll.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Farias?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Present.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Jackson?

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: Here.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Murrow?

Councilwoman Murillo?

Councilwoman Williams?

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Present.

MS. HENDERSON: Vice-Chair Demps?

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Present.
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MS. HENDERSON: Chair Wilson?

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Present.

MS. HENDERSON: We have a quorum.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Those of you who are present

who wish to speak must stand and allow the court

reporter to swear you in.

(Thereupon, all interested individuals seeking

to give testimony in the case were duly sworn to

tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but

the truth, after which the following transpired.)

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any deferrals?

Anyone wishing to defer their item today? At this

time there is no deferrals.

Give the Explanation.

MS. HENDERSON: The open statement?

In accordance with the Code of Miami-Dade

County, all items to be heard this evening have

been legally advertised in the newspaper, notices

have been mailed, and the properties have been

posted. Additional copies of the agenda are

available here at the meeting.

Items will be called up to be heard by agenda

number and name of applicant. The record of the

hearing on each application will include the

records of the Department of Regulatory and
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Economic Resources.

All these items are physically present this

evening, available to all interested parties, and

available to the members of the Board who may

examine items for the record during the hearing.

Parties have the right of cross-examination.

This statement, along with the fact that all

witnesses have been sworn, shall be included in any

transcript of all or any part of these proceedings.

In addition, the following departments have

representatives present here at the meeting to

address any questions: The Zoning Evaluation and

Platting and Traffic Review Section of the

Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources,

the County Attorney's Office.

All items used in representations before the

Board will become part of the public record and

will not be returned unless an identical

letter-sized copy is submitted for the file.

Any person making impertinent or slanderous

remarks or who becomes boisterous while addressing

the Community Zoning Appeals Board, shall be barred

from further audience before the Community Zoning

Appeals Board by the presiding officer unless

permission to continue or again address the Board
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be granted by the majority vote of the Board

Members present.

The number of filed protests and waivers on

each application will be read into the record at

the time of the hearing as each application is

read.

Those items now heard prior to the ending time

of this meeting will be deferred to the next

available zoning hearing meeting date for this

Board.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: When I call your item,

please step up to the podium and state your name

and address clearly for the record.

MR. ACOSTA: I need five minutes, okay. I'm

going to pull that speaker out. I need everybody

quiet so that you can hear them. The recording is

not going to be affected because I have my machine

hooked up to the microphone. I have people outside

that can't hear the meeting. If they have problems

I have to cancel the meeting because they're

already complaining because they're not inside the

meeting, okay. For security reasons I cannot bring

them in.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Ladies and gentlemen, we're

going to call a recess for five minutes.
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(Thereupon, there was a recess taken, after

which the following proceedings were had.)

MR. CENTENO: Mr. Chair, I understand that

we're trying to accommodate the people outside but

how are they going to be able to see any of the

visual diagrams to be able to see what it is that

they are proposing. I think this is lopsided. I

think this is a lack of accommodation and I don't

think it's fair to the residents.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: County Attorney, do you want

to address that?

COUNTY ATTORNEY: I think as long as they're

able to hear it. I'm checking but as long as they

are able to speak and be heard the minimum

standards matter.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: As long as the minimum

standards are being met, we are going to continue

to proceed with the meeting. If you have any

objections you can raise it at a later time.

When I call your item please step up to the

podium and state your name and address clearly for

the record. I will then proceed to call those of

you who support the application and then I will

call for objectors. Those of you here who wish to

speak will state your name and address again for
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the record. For those of you speaking, I would ask

that you make your presentation short and

nonrepetitive as we're very limited on time.

Staff, will you please call the first item.

MS. HENDERSON: Item Number 1, 17-139 SFI Palm

Tree Farms, LLC, zero filed protesters, zero filed

waivers.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Please proceed.

MR. MAYORAL: Good evening, Chairman Wilson,

Members of the Council. My name is Juan Mayoral.

I'm with the law firm of Holland and Knight, and

I'm joined by my colleagues Pedro Gassant and Al

Torres on behalf of the applicant SFI Palm Tree

Farms.

I'm also joined by our design professionals

and the Traffic Engineer Mr. John Kim. He's

probably outside waiting to get in.

I'm also joined by principals of Orion Group

who are the developers of the proposed commercial

parcel that's the subject of this application, as

well as the members of the Lennar Homes staff,

Carolina Herrera who's the Director of Land

Operations, Teresa Baluja who's the Director of

Property Management; Val Snider, Director of

Customer Care; Angel Rodriguez, Senior Land
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Acquisition Manager; Alexi Haas, Land Acquisition

Analyst.

I will handle most of the representation and

will only call them in case that there are

questions that need to be addressed by them, but in

the interest of time I will be the one handling the

presentation.

As an initial matter, I'd like to tell you

that our plan is to use the exhibit here and then

we're going to send it outside so that people can

actually see it. If we need to bring it back we

will bring it back.

Also, earlier today we filled a Revised

Disclosure of Interest Form indicating that Wawa, a

Florida LLC, has executed a lease agreement with

the owners of the property and we wanted to

supplement the record by introducing that into the

record this evening. The original was delivered to

staff earlier today.

I also would like to introduce into the record

a Resolution of Support of this project by the

Board of Supervisors of the Palm Glades Community

Development District.

And I'm sorry, I should have apologized for my

outfit. I usually wouldn't be wearing jeans and a
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boot, but I had surgery a couple months ago and I'm

still dealing with it.

As you know the Silver Palms Community is

located generally northeast up here on the north

side of 248th Street and west of 112th. The Palm

Glades CDD covers that area. The Board of

Supervisors, for your information, is made up of

the residents of Silver Palms Community.

We have been working on this application for

the better part of a year now, and I am pleased to

be before you with our Recommendation of Approval

from your professional staff. We have worked with

them very closely, as I said, for the better part

of last year, and we're very grateful for their

time, their guidance and support.

Since staff is supporting the application and

suggesting that this Board approve the application,

I'm going to be very brief.

And while I want to address the Board Members,

I also welcome the opportunity to address those in

the audience. I apologize for the mechanics and

dynamics logistics of this room, but we are given

circumstances that won't allow me to address you

personally.

I know many of you are outside. I hope that
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you will hear and are able to hear, and whether

you're here in favor, against or neutral of this

application, I hope to address many of the

questions and comments that we have heard as we

have conducted our outreach in the neighborhood.

We started the outreach on this project with

our neighbors many months ago. In fact, we held

three separate meetings in December with the

closest homeowners, and I'm going to go back to the

board and show you who those are.

The closest homeowners association is a

community of Artesa, which is a community under

development by Lennar homes. That community came

before this Board back in 2014. We were blessed

with your approval. That community was hugely

successful for Lennar and it's a beautiful

community. It consists of single-family homes

which are located closest to the west, villas and

townhomes further to the east.

Our application today proposes villas and

townhomes which are the same unit with the same

features and options and quality as the villas and

townhomes that are being built by Lennar or have

been built by Lennar over the last three years.

So since our closest homeowners association,
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we had three separate meetings. We met with the

villa owners, we met with the townhome owners, and

we met with the single-family owners, and as a

result became aware of some of their concerns and

questions that they had.

Let me show you the site plan for -- we're

sending it out.

Just to go back over this point, this is the

plan that this council approved back in the 2014

for the development of Artesa villas, townhomes,

single-family homes here.

We had separate meetings with each one of

them. There were a couple of concerns that they

raised, and I'm going to address those concerns and

comments as part of my presentation.

Since we sent the aerial out, let me just put

the zoning map here and give you a sense of where

we are and then I'll go right into the

presentation.

So, this property is 31.32 acres located on

the southwest corner of 112 and 248th Street and

some of the landmarks, of course the community of

Artesa, which I've been discussing, Islandia to the

north, the CVS at the corner, the northeast corner

of 248th and 112th, this large BU-3 parcel here
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which remains vacant today is the parcel that was

approved by this Board for the office distribution

center for Baptist Hospital. We are located on a

privilege location 248th Street intersection of

112th with direct connection to the Florida

Turnpike.

As we will show you in more detail shortly our

site plan -- it's upside down. Here we go. As we

will show you in more detail, our site plan

proposes a mixed-use community. And I'm sorry for

the back and forth, but the best we can do. We're

proposing a mixed-use community where we would

have -- we're proposing a retail center at the very

corner of the intersection of 248 and 112th. The

balance will be developed by Lennar Homes as Phase

II of the existing Artesa Community.

MR. ACOSTA: Juan.

(Thereupon, there was an interruption in the

proceedings, after which the following transpired.)

MR. ACOSTA: I got a situation. A lot of

people outside they want to speak and they want to

see the presentation because if they don't see it,

the way they're moving they break the building up.

They want to see the person who's doing the

presentation and the people who are talking. And
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they're right. Unfortunately, this room is too

small. I'm going now to the library to talk to the

lady. If I can get that date, the next month, then

we move the meeting to the next month without a

problem. There will not be an advertising but I'm

going to put signs sending the people to the

library.

MR. MAYORAL: Are you going to be able to hear

Items 2 and 3?

MR. ACOSTA: They're all for all three and

people against.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Let me make sure I

understand you. So, you're saying if you can get

the library on the 19th of April.

MR. ACOSTA: As soon as they see these people,

the crowd, and they complain because they can't be

here inside, the meeting is over. No matter what.

And we're going to get in trouble. We're all are

going to get in trouble.

COUNTY ATTORNEY: What time do we have this

room until?

MR. ACOSTA: Until 11:00 o'clock.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: You know, when the Board of

County Commissioners have meetings and you can't

get inside they don't cancel.
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MR. ACOSTA: They have a screen.

VICE-CHAIR DEMP: Oh, okay. That's the

difference. I've been down there and I couldn't

get in.

MR. ACOSTA: If you had a video screen I can

do that. But right now, these people are in their

rights.

UNIDENTIFIED AUDIENCE MEMBER: Let me ask you

something. Even if we go to the library, will they

be able to see the presentation and see the Board?

MR. ACOSTA: No. They can see the

presentation because at least I can sit about 250

people there. I can bring 200. He's been there

before. We can bring 250 people.

But, unfortunately, these people are against

your application and they have the right to be

here. They want to see the presentation.

MR. MAYORAL: I think that they deserve the

right to be heard. And, so, as long as they are

provided an opportunity to come and speak.

UNIDENTIFIED AUDIENCE MEMBER: So, we can step

out.

MR. MAYORAL: You want the people who are not

here on Item 1 to leave and then you allow people

to come in?
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MR. ACOSTA: You want to do that? We can work

it out. Maybe bring five at a time.

(Thereupon, there was an interruption in the

proceedings, after which the following transpired.)

MR. MAYORAL: Mr. Chairman, if I may. I have

a proposal, an idea. We're going to ask everyone

here who is on Item 1 in support of Item 1, we're

going to ask them to stand up and leave. Let the

objectors come in, take the seats and then when the

objectors are done, done speaking, if you would

allow our supporters to then come one by one and

say whatever they have to say to your Council, I

think that may work because we can accommodate all

the objectors if we send everyone out now.

So we'll send all the Lennar folks, engineers,

everyone out so that we can create more room.

Or if you're here for Items 2 or 3 if you can

wait outside and then come back in when 1 is done.

(Thereupon, the supporters exited the

proceedings and the objectors entered the

proceedings, after which the following transpired.)

MR. MAYORAL: Mr. Chair, I just want to make

sure we have the rules of the night clear. So when

I'm done with my presentation and the objectors

speak, at that point can we ask the objectors to



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

16

leave and have the supporters come in?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Yes.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: No. Well, remember,

though, there's a speaker out there so they can

hear us. That's right.

MR. MAYORAL: They wanted to see the

presentation. They'll see the presentation.

(Thereupon, there was an interruption in the

proceedings, after which the following transpired.)

MR. FARIAS: Through the Chair, can I get a

number of how many people are still outside that

are opposed to Number 1?

MR. MAYORAL: I think we can get that number,

but now you have supporters on the outside.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: I understand that. Right

now I just want to know how many more people are

opposed that are outside.

MR. ACOSTA: The speaker is outside. You guys

will have to speak a little louder, even the

recording is going to be good, but like that they

can hear the meeting, okay. You have to be quiet.

Like that you can hear it.

MR. MAYORAL: Felix, the Councilman wants to

know of the people outside how many of them are in

support and how many of them are against.
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COUNCILMAN FARIAS: How many more opposers are

there?

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Please, we're going to have

to have order or we're going to have to have you

dismissed.

MR. CENTENO: It would be a much simpler

solution if you guys reschedule. We've been like

this for about 20 minutes and it's not the

residents fault for your lack of accommodation.

I'm not appointing that to anyone on the Council.

But if you sent residents notices, we sent it back,

you should prepare for a large audience to present.

Not 40 seats when there's probably more than 75

people in here present.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Sir, sir, with all due

respect, we have a hearing practically every single

month and approximately three, four, 500 notices

might go out. We'd be lucky to have 20 people that

show up. There's no way for us to anticipate who

was going to be here tonight. There were no

objectors and no people in support that came on the

list that was given to the County. So there was no

way for any of us to know. So, those of you that

are here that knew you were going to be objecting,

that was the time to at least give us some sort of
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idea how many people might come. I think we're

trying to do a job here to accommodate everyone. I

think it's going to work and so -- I'm sorry. And

so I say we might as well proceed. I mean, these

people in here are in objection and we're going to

hear you.

MR. CENTENO: It's not far to the folks

outside that need to follow the presentation when

the presentation of the visuals are provided after

the fact. So it's hard to keep up. That's not a

fair due process.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: First of all, let met stop

this right now. In order to speak you need to

stand up and give your name and your address and

you have permission to speak. You just don't blurt

things out. We don't do that here.

MR. CENTENO: I apologize.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: We have to maintain order.

What we're going to do is we're going to proceed.

Everyone with an objection will have an opportunity

to speak or let your objection be heard, but it

will be done tonight. With that being said let's

proceed.

MR. MAYORAL: Mr. Chair, I know it's a little

bit out of order, but perhaps it will help since we
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are on Item 3 as well, we can certainly agree to

defer item 3 to the April 19th hearing date and get

that item out of the way, get people who are here

on Item 3 out and make more room for the people who

are here on Item 1 and 2.

So if the Board would consider to defer on

Item 3 to April 19th, we will consider that.

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: In that case I will go

ahead and make a motion.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Before we do, did you

check with the library to see if April -- that's

what I'm saying. We have to first find out if it's

available.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Why can't we still proceed

with Number 1 like he said. Wait and see what the

library says. We can still proceed with Number 1.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Is that the item where we

got all these objectors on?

CHAIRWOMAN WILLIAMS: Yes.

MR. MAYORAL: The law requires that they be

afforded due process, but I think due process

requires you to give them an opportunity to be

heard, which you're doing that tonight.

I would love to be able to accommodate a

deferral so that we have a bigger room, but we do
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have contractual limitations on our ability to

defer.

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: When speaking of that are

you referring to Item 1 or all three items? I mean

Item 1 and 3 or Item 1?

MR. MAYORAL: I'm actually here on Item 1. We

represent Lennar Homes. They have Item 2 on the

agenda. We'll be willing to defer -- not Item 2,

Item 3 to the April 19th date, but then we'd like

to proceed with Item 1 tonight if at all possible.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Mr. Chair, like I said I

suggest we proceed with Item Number 1, wait on Item

Number 3 until Felix return, like he said, with an

answer from the library and if necessary we'll take

a vote and defer Item Number 3 as Mr. Mayoral

request. So I don't see any reason why can't

proceed with Number 1.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Go ahead.

MR. MAYORAL: We'll give it a go. Thank you.

I'm just going to go back a bit but not much.

I'm just going to go back to the aerial.

Many of the residents were outside when I

started and the point that I wanted to make is that

tonight I wanted to address the Council Members but

I also wanted to address the residents, and I hope
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through my presentation I can address some of

common questions and concerns that you have raised

or that you may be thinking of.

So, the plan has been to present to you a

Unified Plan of Development for a mixed-use

project. The site plan provides for a 7.12 acre

retail parcel at the at corner of southwest 248th

Street and Southwest 12th Avenue.

I will talk to you about a couple of the

tenant that we have been able to confirm.

The rest of the property would be developed by

Lennar homes as Phase II of the Artesa Community,

the ongoing Artesa Community, and it will be

developed under the same zoning classification,

under the same guidelines, same type of designs,

same options and features that have been part of

the Artesa Phase 1 project as approved by this

Board back in 2014.

When we met with the community, we had three

community meetings back in December, we meet with

the single-family homeowners, the townhome owners,

as well as the villa owners. I'll use those terms

as I proceed through my presentation.

There were concerns and questions, but the

first and foremost concern was the fact that by
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proposing to join Phase I with Phase II or join

Phase II to Phase I that our residents, the new

residents, will be sharing some of the -- will be

sharing the existing facilities.

Artesa I, as approved by this Council back in

2014, had a central lake, 7 acres of lake, over 6

acres of park. It has a central clubhouse facility

with all sorts of features, fitness center and the

like.

So, there number one concern, and probably

rightly so, was the fact that we would be adding

additional units in Phase II which would then have

the ability to connect to Phase I and share the

recreational facilities of Artesa I.

Through the process of Community Outreach and

conversations, we were able to make a commitment,

and that commitment was communicated to many of the

homeowners over the last couple of days in a letter

from Carlos Gonzalez who's the Lennar Homes

Division President. It was a letter that was

actually -- here, let me give you the folder. It

was a letter that was sent in English and Spanish

and which committed to the Community of Artesa I to

add additional recreational facilities both to

Phase I and Phase II.
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The first commitment is that existing

clubhouse facilities will be expanded, within the

existing phase, will be expanded to create

additional fitness facility. That would happen

within Phase I. We also committed to adding

additional recreational facilities to the plan of

Phase II and those facilities will consist of a

gazebo, a swimming pool and a basketball court.

If I can call your attention to the site plan

that's before you, this is the initial site plan

that was part of your packet until this morning.

And what we have proposed at that point was a

location where we would have the mailboxes, parking

spaces on a large green. That large green -- can I

get the revised site plan. It's in black and

white.

The large green will now be replaced with a

gazebo, swimming pool and basketball court. Those

are some of the facilities that we were told would

complete the proposal for Phases I and Phases II.

That revised plan was submitted to the County

staff this morning. It is part of the record. And

our commitment is to add the recreational

facilities in Phase I as well as Phase II.

I'm going to introduce a drawing of what the
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expanded Phase I facility will look like. I want

to make sure that that's all part of the record.

In addition, we were proposed to revise

Condition Number 2 on staff's proposed condition of

approval to reflect the new facilities, and we have

prepared and submitted to staff a revised Condition

Number 2, which would provide for revised sheets

SP1, SA1 and SP2 and again would call for the

additional recreational facilities.

Since we are replacing recreational space with

recreational facilities, the code allows us to do

that and will allow this application to move

forward without having to be re-advertised. What

that will do is it will complete the set of

recreational facilities by combining Phases I and

II. Each phase will contribute to the hole and

will create a more balance set of recreational

facilities. Phase II will be served by

recreational facilities. Phase I will be served by

recreational facilities and they would all share

those facilities.

The second main concern that we heard was that

as a result of the additional unit or additional

facilities their CDD fees or HOA dues will go up.

The answer to that question is unequivocal no. The
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HOA fees will not go up as a result of the

additional Phase II. Because of the CDD operation

and maintenance will actually go down and that is

simply because you have cost sharing among

additional families. So there is an economy of

scale.

In fact, the HOA could decide, for instance,

to provide additional security and spread that cost

among the additional families.

As a result of the Unified Plan of

Development, actually, I wish I had a plan that

showed both Phases but let me just have the

approved plan here. As a result of the combined

proposal, Artesa I will also receive additional

benefits.

It would be easy enough to show it off from

Phase I to Phase II. Phase I can exists as its on

community and Phase II as its on community. By

combing the two, Artesa I, Artesa I families, will

be served not by the single point of access that it

realize on today as a single point of access to and

from 248th street from Artesa I, by combining the

two the families will gain a second point of access

through Southwest 113th Court and a third point of

access out to Southwest 112th Avenue. From one we
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go to three including on point of access that will

lead directly to the connection to the turnpike.

Both of those intersections, 113th court and

248th Street as well as 117th Avenue and 248th

Street will be signalized for ease of access. If

you're coming out of Artesa I to make a left turn

on 248th Street, I venture to say that's a

difficult maneuver to make without the

signalization of that intersection.

Lennar homes has already paid for that

signalization and the applicant will be paying for

the second signalization at 113th Court and 248th

Street.

The other benefit is that as a result of being

part of a mixed-use project, if you live in Artesa

I or if you live in Artesa II, you can actually

walk or ride your bicycle to the retail facility.

You can drive certainly. But you have the

opportunity to walk or take your bicycle to the

retail community where we have at least two tenants

that have been identified.

I show you the Disclosure of Interest for the

Wawa market. If you're familiar with Wawa you're

familiar with their great coffee, their great made

to order sandwich and salads and they also happen
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to have the most inexpensive gas in town. Every

time they enter a market gas prices go down.

Second tenant has not signed a lease yet.

That's why we have not provided a disclosure. It's

the Aldi's grocery store, which will provide a full

range of grocery items just like any other

supermarket in the area.

So if you live in this area you will have the

opportunity to grab a cup of coffee, buy a quart of

milk, whatever you need, at the grocery with out

actually leaving your community.

The retail center will also be providing a

plaza or a pedestrian gathering place right here

which will be integrated into the community, and

that will provide an opportunity for people to

spend time outside with their neighbors and

friends.

As part of the development of the property,

there are several roadway improvements that will be

very beneficial to the community. Along 248th

Street, the south side of 248th Street will be

improved with turn lanes at each of the driveways.

The way this will operate, again 113th Court and

248th Street will be a fully signalized

intersection. You'll be able to make a right turn
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into the community. You'll be able to make a left

turn out of the community. Actually, all movements

will be allowed from that intersection. This

community will also have, just like Artesa I, will

be gated. So access will be controlled. But you

can access the retail center directly from 113th

Court as well as along 248th Street. You'll be

allowed to make a right turn in, right turn out.

That will be a right turn in and 112 will provide

access to right turn in and right turn out.

I think the biggest roadway improvement that

we'll be making is one that will benefit not just

the residents of Artesa I or residents of Artesa

II, we're proposing to widen 248th Street along the

frontage of the property. So on the north side of

248th Street providing an additional lane for

westbound traffic. That improvement has been

recognized by both the County and our traffic

Consultant as one that will substantially improve

the level of service at the intersection of 112 and

248th Street.

In addition to those improvements, we have

calculated the impact fees that will be generated

through the construction of the community and the

retail center. Again, they are depicted in the
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this board. The residential community will

generate close to 3.5 million in impact fees for

schools, roadways, parks, fire. The commercial

will generate just over a million dollars in impact

fees. And, of course, is in addition to the close

to nine million dollars that were paid.

UNIDENTIFIED AUDIENCE MEMBER: We're chatting

with each other and they are complaining they are

not seeing the visuals.

UNIDENTIFIED AUDIENCE MEMBER: Man, this got

to stop.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Listen, we have to have some

order. If you will, we can see it now. I think we

have the document here. So if you can make it

possible so they can see it. Send it outside so

they can view it. I think that will be good.

MR MAYORAL: Okay. We'll be sending them

outside.

Al, can you take the boards outside, please.

So, again, that will be in access of the close

to nine million dollars that was paid.

Actually, I would ask you while I'm talking

please let me speak, and then you'll have an

opportunity to speak. I can't even --

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: No hands. No hands,
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please. No hands, please.

UNIDENTIFIED AUDIENCE MEMBER: Will I get a

chance to speak up there?

MR. MAYORAL: That's up to the chair.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Listen, listen, listen. Let

me say it one more time. Everybody is going to be

given an opportunity to speak. First you have to

allow him to complete his presentation. Once he is

completed his presentation I'll give you the

opportunity to come forward and make whatever

objects you want on this item, but we have to

proceed, and we have to proceed orderly. So no

more interruption from audience. If you interrupt

again I'm going to have to ask you to leave.

MR. MAYORAL: I'm really trying to conclude my

presentation. It's just that it's hard to even

hear myself with all the talking behind.

The next aerial tells you why this property is

quite unique. I don't know to what extent the

residents are aware of it, but this entire property

of 31 and change acres was redesignated by the

County Commission for business and office

development back in 2010.

What that means is that this entire 31 acre

parcel could be developed for large-scale
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commercial uses, distribution uses and the like.

There's nothing inherently wrong with that, of

course, but that type of designation generates a

lot more traffic than our proposal.

This parcel here is the parcel owned by

Baptist and that property has been approved for a

large four-story, six-story office distribution

center for Baptist Hospital. This is the same type

of designation that will allow that type of use.

Our traffic engineer calculated -- given the

land use designation on this property our traffic

engineer calculated that if you were to take the

entire property and use it for retail office uses

in accordance with the existing business and office

designation, the amount of trips or traffic that

will be generated will be almost twice as much as

the combined traffic impact of our proposed retail

center and residential development. The numbers

are actually here. I've run out of people to hand

these things. So I will give it to you.

The total traffic will be almost doubled the

impact of the project before you, and some of the

numbers that I'd like to share with you is that the

proposal will have a reduction of over 7000 trips

during the p.m. peak hour over the development of
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the property as a large-scale community -- as a

large retail facility.

As your staff has recognized the introduction

of a residential component will result in a more

balance proposal. Really a true mixed-use

community, Members of the Board, that rarely comes

before. You see a lot of residential applications,

you see a lot of retail applications, but you

rarely see the combined or the combination of the

two.

This mixed-use community, Artesa II being

connected with the Artesa I and the retail center,

will provide an ideal location for people to live,

for people to play with all the expanded

recreational facilities and possibly even to work

at one of the retailers in the retail center.

You know, people always wonder when we make

the presentation and we show drawings, and we show

visuals, and we've been accused of showing pretty

pictures to try to convince the Board. We have

provided a Declaration of Restrictions that allows

us to turn words into deeds. The Declaration of

Restrictions which is part of the record, we

certainly have copies that we could introduce into

the record tonight, but the Declaration of
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Restrictions would do a few things and I briefly

would like to mention those.

Very quickly, we have gone through the site

plan for the residential community. We have gone

through the site plan for the commercial parcel.

Under the Declaration the development of both

commercial facility with the Aldi's and the Wawa as

well as the development of the residential

community will be tied to the site plan that's

before you. Any changes to that site plan would

have to come back to this Board for review and

approval.

We have written into this Declaration all of

the roadway improvements that I've mentioned,

particularly the one which requires the applicant

to widen 248th Street which will have a significant

impact on -- positive impact on 248th Street, and

we have also provided for the installation of the

traffic signal at the entrance to the retail and

residential community.

I can speak probably for another 10 minutes

about the consistency of the proposal before you

with the County's Comprehensive Development Master

Plan. As you know you've seen the map with all the

colors and it tells how much density can be built
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here and what uses are allowed there. This

proposal goes beyond the numbers. We're developing

less residential density than allowed. We're

developing much less commercial development than

will be allowed and the proposal will be totally

consistent with the goals, policies and objectives

of the Master Plan. It will certainly expand the

housing supplies inside the Urban Development

Boundary and this is housing supply that is in

serious demand throughout the County.

This location is idea and that you are at the

intersection of two major roads with direct

connection to the turnpike. If you lived here you

can actually work just about anywhere in Dade

County.

In terms of compatibility, I have been doing

this for a long, long time as you probably know

from my many appearances before you. I have been

approached over the years about this property on

many, many times. It is vacant today. It's not

going to be vacant for much longer. I have been

approached by developers of large commercial

centers. I have been approached by developers of

apartment buildings and everything in between.

The proposal that's before you is proposing
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the same type residential of homes that are located

in the adjacent community of Artesa I, the same

villas, the same size, the same options of features

and quality of the existing homes to the east. It

is the same. They have the same height. The

setbacks are more than required. The landscaping

is an excess. The park is in excess.

So the definition of compatibility we meet on

all corners and that actually it goes beyond

compatibility. It is exactly the same thing that

we have -- that this Board approved in 2014 for the

Artesa I Community.

I talked about the significant reduction in

impacts that this application presents over an

application for all commercial on the 31 acres, and

I've also talked to you about the significant

improvement to the roadway facilities in the area.

We would urge your approval to this

application in accordance with staff

recommendation. Your professional staff, every

single department, has recommended this application

be approved. The only modification that we would

suggest is modification to Condition Number 2 to

reflect the additional recreational facilities that

I have described.
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We would, of course, be available for any

questions that you have and we reserve sometime for

rebuttal at the end, if we may.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: What is it that you're

asking us for?

MR. MAYORAL: So, the application seeks the

rezoning of the property to BU-1A for the

commercial parcel and RU-3M for the residential

parcel. The RU-3M -- I'll show you on the zoning

map.

If you look at the zoning map, which is

actually part of your package, this property is

zoned RU-3M. That's the Artesa I Community. We

are suggesting RU-3M for the residential portions

of the property and then at the corner we are

requesting the approval of BU-1A, which is the same

zoning classification that sits here across from

the BU-3, which is a more intense commercial zoning

classification as well as in close proximity to

this BU-1.

There are other minor variances. The minor

variances that we're seeking and most of those

variances refer to the connection between the

residential and the commercial.

The way the zoning code is whenever you have a
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commercial use next to a residential use, you have

to put up a wall, put up landscaping, and not allow

any connection. We are requesting a vehicular and

pedestrian connection. So, we're seeking a

variance to allow that.

We then have one minor variances for some of

the townhomes. The code requires a backyard 400

square feet. It's the same variance that was

approved for Artesa I. In this case we actually

exceed for the most part of the requirement, but

some of the units have less than 400. We're asking

for that variance.

And the last variance that we're asking is for

the commercial property and that is under the code

we'll be allowed to have three -- two signs on

248th Street, one sign along 112th because of the

width of the road, the length of the frontage on

248th and 112th. We're requesting five instead of

the three. Your staff is recommending four instead

of the request of five and we accept the

recommendation of four instead of the five we're

requesting and instead of the three that the code

allows.

In a nutshell, that is the application before

you.
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CHAIRMAN WILSON: All right. Have you

completed you're presentation?

MR. MAYORAL: Yes, only to remind you if I may

I'd like some rebuttal time at the end.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: At this time anyone wishing

to object please state your name for the record and

your address and you have tow minutes to speak.

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: It's too many people.

MR. CENTENO: My name is Juan Carlos Centeno.

I'm a resident at 25333 Southwest 116 Avenue,

Princeton, Florida, 33032. I'm also a Board Member

on the HOA for the Artesa property that's

mentioned.

And I apologize, Juan, I didn't hear your last

name. Juan mentioned that an outreach was made in

December. And it was, indeed, so, but since

December we haven't had any communication from the

Land Acquisition Team or whatever team presented

themselves. They just came in to collect

information to see what they could do for us as a

community.

Juan did mention that a letter was sent a

couple days ago to the homeowners. That isn't the

case. I, myself, have not received that letter. I

was privy to a sample of the initial letter being
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on the Board, but I've also confirmed with other

residents that they have not received that letter.

I'd also like to point out that the letter

that I received was dated yesterday. So I'd like

to inquire, if at all possible, what date that

letter was dated.

He did mention that fees are to go up. Fees

are not going to go up. Excuse me. But we have

haven't any proof provided to us yet how that will

or will not affect us.

Being on the board I can tell you that yes,

there could be a potential offset but increases --

the cost of the maintenance would increase as time

goes by which would have an impact to residents who

were originally sold one gated community at 743

homes, not at nearly over a thousand.

We have security issues as it stands. An

unmanned gate will increase the susceptibility and

vulnerability that we would have on an unmanned

gate as we're currently suffering severe tailgating

issues and break-ins or thefts in our community.

The intersection at 248 and 117 is very

dangerous. Hundreds of residents have called 311

to complain. We've been told by 311 and Lennar

that a contribution was made to install a traffic
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light and improve the roadway. I've now been

living there for two years in July and nothing has

happened.

So, therefore, with whatever expansion or

whatever addition or improvement of roadway, there

should probably be another expected delay that

could cause fatality on that road as it's

dangerously transited at high speeds and people

have no regards for people coming out of our

community.

We are currently at 86 percent completion,

meaning closed homes in our community. At 90

percent which I've been told is the statutory limit

for Lennar the developer to turn over this board to

us, okay. With this addition it would further

delay the turn over. Right now the board is

comprised of two Lennar representatives and the guy

that's standing right here at this podium. We need

more representations so we can take control of our

community.

I am completely against the change of the

agriculture AU to residential. I'm all pro

changing AU to business use. I'd rather have

business there and keep out community closed.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Is there anyone else that
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wish to come forward and make their objection?

Please approach the podium.

MR. BROWN: Good afternoon. First and

foremost I would like to apologize for my

community.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Give me your name.

MR. BROWN: Randolph Brown, address 11620

Southwest 254th Street.

I'd like to say that I'm probably one of the

first ones to move into this development. Those

nice pictures you put up there, that's what sold me

to move in this community. Those pictures are not

what I'm living and where I'm living at.

That clubhouse that you put up there is what

sold me. The pool only holds 183 people and you

build 754 homes and we can only put 183 people in

there. And now you're going to tell me you're

going to add some more people, you're going to

build 288 more homes, and you're going to

accommodate us by building another pool. No. Or

you're going to build a basketball court. No.

You sold us and we were sold on this was going

to be a gated community and that was it. That was

it.

And I can understand while Lennar pays this
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guy the big bucks because he has a well of a

representation, but he's not living there. He's

not dealing with crime. I have to walk my

community 5:00, 4:00 in the morning because the

gates are not secured. And now you're going to

tell me oh, you're going to accommodate me by

giving me another entrance.

You sold me when I moved in there that I was

going to have two entrances when I moved in there.

And I've been there over two years and been going

in and out of the same gate. So I don't believe

nothing this guy is saying.

And I'm telling you I'm hot and I can

understand why these people are hot. And I

apologize too. I apologize to all of you for them.

But, ma'am, I'm telling you, we've had home

invasions. We've had people walk inside of people

homes. These people don't care about us. They

don't care about us. This is just another dollar

they're trying to make. And I'm angry from it

because not only do you not care about us, it's the

type of buildings that you've built. Some of us

work hard, work hard, saved our money to move in

these nice communities, gated communities. And

then we have to put up with people who don't care.
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And, ma'am, you said something. You said

well, we only have 40 people coming here. Ma'am,

you haven't met the Artesa community. We're going

to come strong and we're going to keep coming and

we're not going to stop. We're going to fight and

we're not going to let these bigwigs keep pushing

us around.

And once again, I apologize to you, but

there's a lot of tension. There's a lot of anger

of people saying something and not doing what they

say.

And I'm kind of old fashion. I do contracts

by shaking of a hand, and I know that's usual now.

But when you say something a man's word should be

his bond. Lennar has no bond at all. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Next.

Please state your name and address for the

record.

MS. PADILLA: Mireille Padilla, and it's 11788

Southwest 254th Street.

I'm going to read because -- when purchasing

our home we were sold on a small quaint gated

community, 750 homes today. The homes averaged

about four bedrooms, that's an average of about

3000 people when our community is going to be
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finished.

In our current recreational facility we have

two treadmills and two spinning bikes. It's not

all about the fitness but that is what we've been

accommodated and we pay $100 a month for this. I

have yet been able to use the gym in two years and

I have lived there -- in the two years I've lived

there because it's always full.

I have yet to be able to use the pool to Mr.

Brown's point, not only because of the capacity but

because its access was created with fault and

allows access to anyone without having to prove

that they are from our community.

Since the day we moved in we have had security

issues within our gated community that we have

still yet not been able to get a handle on within

Artesa.

And please notice that I'm referring to my

community as Artesa and not Artesa Phase I because

Artesa Phase I and Phase II was never presented to

us as at the point of sale. Essentially, at that

point -- at this point we all have been deceived.

The site plan that is active on the Lennar

website still shows this wonderful space allocated

as future development by other.
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Lennar charges premium site fees for homes

that show advantages for purchasing their homes

versus other homes in the community.

All of the townhomes in the east side of our

neighborhood were charged an additional fee because

of the advantage of not have any residential

neighbors in the back. Is Lennar going to give

them their money back.

The homeowners on the villas where Lennar is

planning to connect the two neighborhoods were also

sold on low traffic area where there children can

play, and this is now proposed as becoming the only

connection of both neighborhoods and going to be a

major traffic zone.

Why can't this community be a separate entity?

Also, why can't this community be estate homes if

Lennar is so concerned about zoning being an

industrial zone.

If it becomes estate homes and not townhomes

villas that will decrease the number of residents

as well as decrease the number of traffic in our

community.

In essence, this is simply not what we were

sold and it's completely deceitful. They have yet

to fix issues within our own community and are
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already planning on all these new amenities within

a community that hasn't even been constructed yet.

That's all.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Come forward, please.

MR. RUSSIAN: Good evening gentlemen and

ladies. My name is Larry Russian. I live in the

11419 Southwest 248th Terrace, Homestead, Florida

33032.

I wanted to talk about here what's going on.

I have some picture evidence of what some

individuals are talking about. Sometimes it's best

to look at it as opposed to what people say about

it.

I have three pictures here. One specifically,

Artesa pool rules. We have, according to Artesa,

our bathing load is 111 people. The plan they have

in Artesa I and Artesa II, everyone join in

together and create a community based on, you know,

just so many people. I just feel like this is like

a money grab for Lennar.

There's kids that play in the streets, and

particularly the street that I live in, the one

where the villas are. If you put another -- if you

put that as one of the entrance to connect Artesa I

or Artesa II, there is going to be major issues
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when it comes to traffic when it comes to kids

playing around in that area.

Also, I'm concerned with the gym facility. We

only have 13 gym training machines and the space is

very limited. The clubhouse, 193 maximum capacity.

If you can go ahead and look at it right there.

The biggest concern that I have also is the

safety. There's been so many incidents where

people that don't belong to Artesa come in. They

burglarize. They commit robberies. People are

concerned about their safety.

Artesa has, unfortunately, not been able to

provide security. We see the gates unmanned,

people coming in unidentified vehicles breaking in

through our gates and those gates are left open.

If they're going to think about doing Artesa

II they should focus on structuring and satisfying

the community for Artesa I.

Another thing is like a couple of people said

before, you come, you buy. I paid $250,000 for a

nice little villa that I just wanted to have my

community, small community. That's what sold me.

If I want to go live where there is a big community

I will go somewhere else. I will go to either

Silver Palms. I'll go to either down to Miami, but
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I chose this because of that reason.

Now they're telling me that no, this is not it

and you're going to be forced to have Artesa II

project come in. I'm against it and I wanted to go

ahead and said that, express my feelings towards

you guys cause at the end of the day I'm just one

person. But if, you know, one person can make a

difference, I'm all about it.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Is there anyone else that

wish to object that wish to be heard, please come

forward.

Please state your name and address for the

record.

MS. GOMEZ: Nilka Gomez, 25361 Southwest 117th

Avenue.

First I want to say thank you to Lennar and

Council for giving us the opportunity to present

given the numerous amount of people that are

outside.

I was here before Artesa was build because I'm

a resident of Islandia as well on the corner.

Lennar promised us as residents of Islandia

when we came to object to Artesa I being built,

they promised us as part of the project that we

were going to have a traffic light on 117th and
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248th. Where is that promise? That to me is

critical. Why? Because it's a promise broken to a

resident that got together a petition against

Artesa period to get built. But we bought into the

beautiful gardens and the beautiful community, and

I bought into the fact that I can bring my parents,

which are disabled, and my father can't even cross

the street because he's afraid. He can't even do

it in the car because when he drives out of the

gate he's got to go around and go through Islandia

and go back around because the cars are speeding

and it's ridiculous. Where's the promise?

So all this knew stuff, I don't buy it. I

back up Mr. Brown, Mr. Centeno and all the other

residents.

I don't want to have you guys here all night.

There's many residents that want to say the same as

I, but I do want to show a picture of Artesa in

reality of what we're living with the construction

garbage, the construction garbage, and the debris

everywhere. That's just one picture. There's many

but I work very, very late and I can't go take

pictures of the rest. That's the garbage

everywhere in the villas and the townhouse area.

This is daily. This is not one day. This is
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daily.

So if Lennar can't pick up garbage or can't

have -- because they have control of the community.

It hasn't been turned over. So if it's Phase II,

when will it be turned over? In three or four

years. Who's going to control this? Who's going

to put our traffic light that was supposed to be

put in back before Artesa was built? Not Lennar.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other persons

wishing to object that wish to speak on this item?

Please come forward.

MS. PEREZ: Good evening. Thank you all for

taking time to listen to us.

I'm Karysa Perez and I live at 11781 Southwest

254th Street. I apologize beforehand because I

don't like to speak in public and I get very

nervous. But I'm just going to reiterate what some

of my neighbors have said.

We moved into this community because of the

small homey feeling because we wanted to have our

neighbors feel like family and we wanted to feel

safe in a small gated community where we all knew

each either.

Everybody who bought into there bought into

that idea. By adding a second phase that is not
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properly prepared, because Lennar is currently

building five townhouses in the main intersection

of our community, you're now proposing that

visitors come in through our main gate. Because we

all know that they're not going to come in through

the call box entrance that they are proposing to

install because visitors are not going to know

either how to use the code or how to punch it in.

They're going to want to come in through a main

gate.

Now they're going to have to cross through

these villas and disrupt the homes of all the

people that live on that street.

I'm also against this project because I feel

that for the same reason that Nickie stated that

there's a lot of debris, there's a lot of

construction, there's a lot of strangers.

The construction site was supposed to have

been closed off for our safety months ago. Yet, I

still have people coming to my home unannounced,

and when I ask how they got in they laugh and they

say through the construction entrance. Everybody

knows that trick.

So we have random people coming into our

community through a gate that was supposed to have
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been closed by Lennar months ago.

I just feel like they lied to us. They

promised something that they haven't lived up to

for hard-working people who have worked and saved

tons of money to move into a nice community.

I'm not opposed to this being a separate

project if they want to build something else. More

restaurants, I agree. We don't even have a Papa

John's that will deliver to our community. We

don't have anywhere to go in our area to take our

kids, a movie theater. Nothing decent close by.

We don't have a nail salon in the area that can

accommodate all the residents who want a nice

salon, who want a gas station, who want better

things in our area. Not just more houses and more

people and more traffic.

If they want to build something else, by all

means, build something else that's going to benefit

the community, but not more townhouses and Villas.

More estates maybe for less traffic, less people,

sure. That's all I have to say. Thank you for

your time.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Is there anyone in

opposition that wish to speak? Please approach.

State you name and address for the record,
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please.

MR. SIMELTON: Good evening. My name is Eric

Simelton. I'm also a resident of Artesa. I live

at 25216 Southwest 118th Avenue. And forgive me.

Maybe you all introduced yourselves beforehand

before all of us got in, but since we introduced

ourselves it would be also nice for us to know who

you all are as well because I don't know -- I'm not

familiar with any of y'all. Maybe you all can do

that at some point in time again.

But, as you can hear a common theme is the

quality of life. I've lived in Artesa now for

about a year. I moved down because of the traffic.

It's less traffic down south. Quality of living

was nicer. More value for your home as well. When

I purchased my home I did not hear anything about

Artesa II or Phase II that was planned.

As you've heard, along 248 Street there's a

lot of traffic in the morning and in the evening

coming home, and there are no streetlights or

there's no traffic lights as well.

I've seen several accidents, unfortunately.

Thankfully there's a fire station nearby. But I

think before Lennar tries to build a Phase II and

have additional properties, what's wrong with
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securing the property in the Phase I that you have

and making sure that it's safe and a fair place to

live for individuals that live there. I think that

that's really what you all need to take into

consideration.

The fact that so many residents here are

opposing this, you all are our voice, you know. We

don't have a vote in this. So, hopefully, you all

will listen to what the residents have to say

because there's been a number of incidents where

people have broken into homes. There's not

adequate street lighting. We've had to argue and

fight and fight for them to put up a freaking

streetlight.

So, we don't have any confidence right now

that Lennar, their Phase II will be added and this

Phase will also be safe for the community.

So, my main two concerns, though, is just

traffic. As I mentioned on 248 Street, I think you

mentioned that -- I think Juan mentioned that they

were going to add one additional lane headed

westbound. Is that correct?

MR. MAYORAL: Westbound.

MR. SIMELTON: Okay. But people also have to

go east. They return east as well. What happens
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when people have to return? If you're only just

going to just expand one lane then people returning

home are going to have the same issue coming back

with traffic.

Baptist owns the land, I believe, across 112th

Avenue. Eventually, I'm sure, they'll plan to put

up a building or more offices to accommodate the

residents. That's just going to add additional

traffic, which right now we don't have enough lanes

to accommodate that.

So, again, in conclusion, I think that instead

of focusing on Phase II, let's do Phase I right and

make sure it's complete and make sure it's safe for

our community before we move on to the next phase.

Thank you.

MR. LOPEZ: Good evening. I'm Carlos Lopez.

I live in 11535 Southwest 248th Lane, Homestead,

Florida, 33032 in Artesa I.

I just -- I don't want to repeat. I agree

with everything that has been said by all the

homeowners.

And I just want to add I know two Lennars.

This is just my experience. My personal

experience. The Lennar that tries to sell you a

beautiful home that tells you everything is going
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to be okay, we're going to take care of you, and at

the moment they hand you the keys and they give you

the house --

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Sir, address the Board,

please.

MR. LOPEZ: Sorry. At the moment that happens

you receive your house you get to know the other

face of Lennar.

I have a kid five years old. He's there in

the audience. And things like nails facing up from

the carpet on the second floor he has to get hurt

with that. I called Lennar. They say you flat

them by yourself with a hammer. That's the second

Lennar. The Lennar that changes everything at the

last minute, that hasn't taken any care, hasn't

been -- hasn't fulfilled what's promised to the

people that bought houses in there. The Lennar

that's changed things, the Lennar that doesn't care

about people that has to deal with security issues,

the Lennar that only cares about making money and

selling houses, that's what I have experienced in

one year and a half.

Lennar is caring more delivering the new

houses and people that come to live to those new

houses having the same issues as me, having the
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same complaint. And Lennar doesn't have any time

for that. They only have time for selling more

houses.

So you guys have let us down so badly so many

times I don't believe your presentation. I'm

against having an expansion of the community. I

think it will be more harmful for us, for our

families, for our community. So I'm against.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Come forward.

MS. OLIVERA: Good evening. My name is Kary

Olivera. I'm on -- I live on 24819 Southwest 114th

Court.

I live right in the intersection where they're

proposing the connection is made to Phase II. I

will tell you by living right there on that corner

that lane does not -- I'm sorry. I'm nervous. I

don't have fancy words or presentations. I'm a

nurse. I clean poop and vomit.

That intersection does not fit two cars going

back and forth. And I wish I would have come more

prepared because I would have been able to show you

the actual interaction that they're proposing that

from Phase I will be connected to Phase II, that

one part in the complex that will head that way.

That's first.
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Second, that same area has not one light pole

outside. It's pitch dark at nighttime. They've

come into my car twice. I'm a single mom. Thank

God for alarms.

The reason I'm opposed to Phase II, and I'm

sorry, it's just I wasn't sold on that. I was sold

on a small community. I wasn't sold on a Phase II

and Phase III. And that's what I was looking for

especially for safety.

Also, I want to mention that we have an online

petition that has hundreds and hundreds of

signatures from members that couldn't be here

today. And it is addressed to you guys. Not by

name but by board room and such.

And that's it. I feel like you guys bought

the land. Do what you want to do with it. Stay

out of our community. Like, you know, build

something else. Call it something else, but not

Artesa II, you know. And thank you so much. I

won't take up anymore of your time.

MR. CAMACHO: Michael Camacho. I live at

25249 Southwest 118th Avenue. We purchased our

home about a year and half ago, again, with the

same promise. And since the moment that we moved

in, I mean, we've had issues. The biggest concern
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that we had were break-ins. The amount of thefts

that we had, I never experienced so much in one

community. Being that it was promised to be a safe

gated community that's why we didn't move into

Silver Palms. We preferred going to Artesa.

One of the biggest problems that I think that

we have is our security. That's everyone's

concern. We've slowly progressed but it's still

not there. They cannot manage one single

neighborhood let alone having a second addition to

our current one.

Right now if you go to the front entrance of

the neighborhood, as of right now, the line of cars

goes to the very front of the gate. It is

extensive. They do not call us as a resident.

They don't call us to go into the gate. They

simply tell them, you know, the house number, the

resident, and you get a phone call on your phone

sometimes from a random phone number. You don't

now who it is. They should have a system that is

set up where it's a phone that you know it's a gate

phone that's calling you, they can verify you and

let the guess go in.

Now, I image there's about 750 current homes

which on average is about two cars per home. Let's
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call it 1500 vehicles coming in and out of that

neighborhood. Now, we're going to add another 300,

300 homes. That's another 600 vehicles that are

going to be coming in and out and let alone that's

not accounting for the houses that have three or

four cars.

The amount of visitor parking spots that we

have just in the entire estates, we only have 10

parking -- like 10 or 12 parking spots for the

visitors and that's it.

Now, he mentioned that they were going to be

expanding our current clubhouse. To expand it

possibly -- I don't know. I wasn't really sure of

what he said.

UNIDENTIFIED AUDIENCE MEMBER: A thousand

square feet.

MR. CAMACHO: So you're going to expand the

current one that we have.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Through the microphone.

MR. CAMACHO: So they're going to expand.

There's now space to do that. I don't believe

they're going to do it. They can say they are,

but, again, we've had a lot of promises that have

not been fulfilled.

If they add an extension to Artesa Number II



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

61

to our current Artesa, if they add an extension to

it that main road that leads to the exit, to the

main exit and entrance, think about the amount of

vehicles that are going to be driving in and out of

there. All those townhouses and villas that live

on the corner streets, the amount of traffic

they're going to hear coming in and out. That's

significantly. And that's not even counting the

visitors that are going to be coming into the

neighborhood.

My suggestion and what I think is best to have

is keep the Artesa that we currently have. If you

guys want to build a separate neighborhood, that's

awesome. Build a different neighborhood. Do not

called it Artesa II because that's not what we were

promised.

And I'm sorry. I'm extremely -- I'm

infuriated. My suggestion or what I think would be

best -- and I know a lot of people in the

neighborhood have trouble getting their kids into

certain schools because they are booked. They are

over booked. We don't have -- I don't have any

kids yet but eventually when I do I would want to

get them into a good school. Why not build a

school on that corner? Why not do something where
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it's not just of interest for the big company, the

big corporate America. Do something for us, for

the residents that are going to be living here for

many, many years. Build a school. Build something

that benefits the community. Not Lennar. And

that's all. Thank you.

MR. FAJARDO: Good evening. Johnathan

Fajardo. I live at 25025 Southwest 114th Court. I

know a lot of the residents here, as stated, that

have been here for a year or two years, whatnot.

The gentleman just before me said he just recently

moved in as I did. I've been living in the

community for three months right next to where the

final phase of the construction in Artesa is being

made.

I don't know the people that sit behind me. I

don't now a lot of my neighbors in my community.

But I was sold on the idea that we're going to be a

small community. And I for one like that because

of my fiancee because I know there's many women

here that's single moms and the closer knit of a

community you have the more important it is. The

more neighbors you have the more people look out

for each other.

In the area that I'm at there is not one
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streetlight all the way down my street. At night I

can look both ways and I see nothing around me.

Not including the construction that's going on next

to me, which I don't know if there's someone right

next to my house when I step outside or when my

fiancee goes to walk or dog she has to ask me to go

walk with her.

There is visitor parking spacing right in

front of my home, and I can't see if there's

someone inside of that vehicle waiting to do any

harm to me, to my fiancee, to a neighbor, to

anyone.

It's insulting that you say that there's

construction going on but cannot keep it organized.

I've had a crane parked in front of my home for the

past two days where I have to drive around my

entire neighborhood just to get to park in my spot.

There's no courtesy. There's no looking out

for the residents that live there now. And I feel

that if we do that on what's next to us I think

things are going to get worse.

And as many people have said already, if

you're going to care about making a second

residence for people next to us, focus on making

what you have first, something that others will be
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proud of and they will back you up and support you

on. And I feel that's the biggest thing that's

going on here. If you can't prove to us right now

what you're giving us is what you said in the

beginning, we're not going to back you guys up at

all.

And I know that we're just here, like everyone

said, to speak or minds and to let you all know and

you all vote. But for being there for three months

I've seen construction. I haven't seen any lights

being put in our neighborhood.

I've seen kids running out in the street, golf

carts. I've seen cars flying through there. You

don't have an opportunity to look both ways and

make sure you're safe. And that's what I want. I

want to be safe where I live.

If I step outside my home, my neighborhood,

and I know that's dangerous and that's whatever it

is, but we all paid to have a safe environment for

our families and for our kids and for our future.

So I'm completely against it. Thank you.

MR. ROWE: Good evening. My name is Tim Rowe.

I live at 11725 Southwest 253rd Street. I live in

Artesa. Thank you for your time tonight.

We've talked about the traffic. People have
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lost their lives at that intersection. And I don't

care how much money anyone is going to make off of

a Phase II or anything like that. No one's life is

worth how much money is going to be made.

We've talked about security. There's

definitely security issues. Everyone pretty much

in our neighborhood has a camera. It's a big

issue. We've talked about it.

We were all sold on the small gated community.

We've talked about that.

The premiums for the people that were told

that they weren't going to have a house behind

them. They paid that. We talked about that. You

guys are aware of that.

All the amenities, we know you guys can't fix

that problem but you can certainly help from it

getting worse.

We're going to have a higher occupancy in the

neighborhood. Things are going to break down

sooner, you know. Eventually those costs are going

to come to fruition. We're going to see those

costs.

We talked about parking. Mike already talked

about parking. Right now if you have a friend over

or anything like that you're looking at their car
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possibly getting towed just because there's not

enough parking in the neighborhood.

They talked about the petition. It was

started about four hours ago and there's already

over 200 signatures on the petition. I think that

just shows you how strongly our neighborhood feels

about what we're dealing with and it really is an

issue.

You said earlier that normally you only get 40

people here. I think it shows, the amount of

people that are here, the issues that we're having.

They're not just people complaining. They're real

issues. They're safety issues. They're security

issues. And we just want a better place to live.

Like they're talking about the construction,

they don't police the area that well as far as --

sorry -- they don't clean up the area that well.

If they can't even do that they're not meeting the

promises that they are already making to us.

When we first started, when we first moved in

there was probably only 30 pages on the -- forgive

me -- the HOA Rules. Now there's over a hundred.

I can't even tell you how many pages now. Looks

like we're the ones that are being held to a

standard. Lennar is not being held to a standard.
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They are not meeting the standard. They are not

meeting our standard.

So, like I said, we know you can't fix all of

our problems but you can definitely keep them from

becoming worse. Thank you for your time.

MS. LAMBULEY: Hi. My name is Laura Lambuley.

I live at 11530 Southwest 248th lane. I agree with

all that have been said.

I just want to tell you I'm counting the hours

to be apart from Lennar to be a community that

doesn't depend on Lennar because it's a nightmare.

Whatever you want to do in the community has to go

through Lennar and Lennar doesn't care about

anything. So it takes forever. Small things like

we need a recycle bin on the villas. They told us

that -- the association told us that it has to go

through Lennar. I've been there like one and a

half years and there is no recycle bin. And that's

a small issue compared to all the issues they have

addressed. But everything has to go through Lennar

and they don't care. So I'm counting the hours to

get rid of that relation with Lennar.

Building another community will keep us more

time depending from Lennar. Right now they have

their offices to sell more houses and people can
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come into the community through their offices,

through their sales offices right now.

So we have a gate. We have security. But

people can come into their offices. So that tells

a lot from how they are treating us right now.

So, the other issue is that they have model

homes. They are continue showing their homes

through their model homes. I don't know. They're

actually into our community. So it's going to be

more years or more time with a community that's not

done. It's going to take more time for our

community to be done and to not stay more with

Lennar.

So, I'm against it and agree with what all of

my neighbors have said. Thank you.

MR. ROQUE: Hello guys. My name is Pedro

Roque. I live at 11465 Southwest 248th Terrace.

I live on that street that's going to connect

both communities. And unlike everybody who lives

with me I came here today, you know, I didn't

really care if they built it or didn't build it

because I didn't see it affecting me.

But I listened to everybody and I started

doing the math. My wife's pregnant. So I figured

three years from now the second community will
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probably be done.

I have a three-year-old. I live right by the

exit. That's an additional 300 units, give or take

at two cars, 600 units that's 12,000 cars a day

that I got to watch out to make sure my future

three-year-old doesn't get impacted by.

So my kid -- I mean, imagine, just to walk my

dog I have an additional 1200 cars passing in front

of my house on a daily in a small gated community.

So the only thing I ask, if anybody else feels

comfortable with having their kid on the street,

that not only 1200 because of the rest of the

community, I'll say 1500, 2000 cars drive by

everybody house everyday, go for it.

But I don't think there will be a single

person that will say hey, I'm okay with my kid

playing here in this community when I have 1500,

2000 car driving by my house on a daily basis. And

that's pretty much it. Thank you.

MR. MORALES: Hello. Good evening. My name

is Brian Morales and I live on 11730 Southwest

248th Terrace.

I'd like to tell you about the day when I

first came into Lennar's sales office. I'm a

father of two young kids and I lived close by for
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10 years. I lived in the Villas Ocampo (phonetic)

neighborhood.

So, I was like, you know, Lennar's putting up

all these signs and stuff. Let me go check this

out.

So I walked into the sale office and I see

this model. This beautiful home site. Gated

community. Small community. I'm like man, this is

exactly what I wanted. You don't get this in Miami,

you know. You don't see it too often.

So, I give Lennar 400,000 of my hard earned

dollars and just to get slapped in the face in

December by this man, you know, Lennar, not him

personally, but calls a meeting to the home owners.

It didn't go good. I don't know what they were

expecting, but they called this meeting and nobody

was happy. Not one person.

So, you know, at the end of the day big

business always wins. So we all know that. But

let's let the little guys win one time, you know.

They can have their community but separate it.

Close it off. It doesn't need to be Artesa II

because you drive down my neighborhood and you see

this beautiful sign. It says Artesa. It doesn't

say Artesa I. It says Artesa. I bought into that
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idea. So I want to keep it. That's all I got.

MR. DIXON: Good evening, ladies and

gentlemen. Ainsley Dixon and I live at 11702

Southwest 253rd Street in Artesa and I'm a second

time owner in Lennar, and I know that Lennar can do

better than what has been displayed in our

community right now.

My main concern, you're into zoning. Some I'm

not going to tell you about all the things that my

colleagues have said before, which I agree with.

But you're into zoning. How much more things can

hold on 248 Street. Let's think about that.

We just put a new school. We don't know how

the kids are going to get there, a high school that

can hold 3000 kids. How are we going to monitor

traffic going on that corridor if we add townhomes.

We can add business because we need gas

station. We need fast food. We need law offices.

We need all the other things that come with a

commercial development.

If Lennar should look at their development

currently, they already sold out of estate homes.

So they may can consider adding another maybe a

hundred estate homes. Because the ratio of estate

homes to the homes, villas and townhouses is way
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off. Small number of estate homes, 700 villas and

condos.

If you look at the demographic of the people

who work in that area, where are they going to get

people to rent all these homes that they are going

to put there? So we're going to end up with

Section 8, a different sort of arrangement that

does not fit that area.

My proposal is that we do commercial but small

number of estate homes so that it could have a mix

for the investor to return a profit on his

investment.

When you look at 248 Street, there is no way

the zoning committee here can add something else of

so much major traffic impact to 248 Street.

If you continue on that street you already

added another development named -- on the left side

of the other developer -- Arden and there's another

one left of it that's already approved. We have

not seen the impact of that traffic as yet.

You go further down you have another

development that's going on with condos and

townhomes. So, from a zoning prospective, which

you are in zoning; you're not in the garbage

collection and all those other things, zoning,
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there is no way when you look at the current

capacity, right.

You should also be concerned about how close

this is to the landfill. It's right at the

landfill. There's no way you can put something

right next more to the landfill and to the highway.

If you want to expand 212th Avenue going all

the way down, what are you going to do if you put

all these houses so close by?

We got to consider when you look at how that

land reacts to rainfall, the last flood we had,

it's way too much water on that land for us to now

say let's go put townhomes on that land. So we

have to look at the return on investment. I

understand that they own the land. But what can we

put there to add value to the community.

We bought into luxury. And this development

will take the luxury out of Lennar. Let's keep

Lennar what it is as Luxury. They still have some

facilities that need to have and to make it better.

But adding another 300 townhomes, et cetera, et

cetera, is not the way to go. And I hope that you

consider and look at the carrying capacity. You're

in zoning. So look at that part, the impact that

it's going to have on the existing facility that is
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there and what can we do to even expand the road.

As it is right now, 248 Street, is no way we

can control the traffic flow that's coming on that

area and that's what I have to say. Thank you.

MR. GARIBAY: Joseph Garibay (phonetic), 11803

Southwest 225th Street. I've been coming here

periodically.

Can you hear me guys?

Good evening. Thank you for actually coming

out here. It was kind of intimidating. Other

people were like wow.

I've been coming here since August bringing up

one point and I want to bring it up again. There

are pockets in there. We don't have water lines.

We don't have sewer lines, okay. We're on well

septic.

And something occurred to me because I keep

hearing and it's funny, I keep hearing a lot of the

tenants, I mean residents of Lennar who paid 350,

400 having middle class problems.

Please, you guys. They paid impact fees or

someone paid impact fees. Right down on 188th

there's a big parcel of land owned by Dade Schools.

There is no school going up. There's no waterline

going up. I'm trying to see if I can get the
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neighbors that we can somehow come up, you know,

with a petition get enough people to see if they

can pay it because if not I have to pay my

connection to water. I have less than a hundred

feet between the well and the drain field. And I'm

not the only one.

I keep hearing -- I heard one of the neighbors

on 117th and 248 or something with a traffic light

that's going on.

At one point Lennar paid impact fees or D.R.

Horn (phonetic) or someone paid impact fees. What

happened to that money? Because everybody is

chewing out the developer and I don't want to chew

you guys out, but you guys right now are the face

of county government. Where is the impact fees

going.

Let's be honest. Drive by the neighborhood.

It went somewhere but it didn't go to the community

to the impact. The waterlines aren't going up.

The sewer lines aren't going. So the what, the

neighbors? Not everybody is living in Lennar.

Again, they all say, oh, my God, Lennar doesn't

hear us, oh, Lennar. What's happening to the

impact fees. What about our utilities?

You go on your website. You start doing some
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research. There is money that have to go to

schools. Is the County siphoning that money?

Because then we're going to definitely have a

problem with schools. What is the County doing

with the impact fees. How come we don't have --

how come we still have pockets.

When you do the math, I did the math, that's a

lot of money. How come there's still pockets there

with not even waterlines. Forget the sewer.

Waterlines? That's just public health issues.

Truth is, why don't you be honest with them.

You guys ate up all the freaking impact fees and

you're probably going to -- it's like a ponzi

scheme. You got to keep going up to keep getting

new money because you ate it up to reinvest it.

Because then ain't nothing going to get done with

what the County has to do. Because government

works in our society. This is not a third world

country. This is not Cuba.

I know what Cuba looks like. My grandmother

made sure damn well I knew what communism was. She

told me we came here so you wouldn't be hungry so

you wouldn't pass out (Spanish term used).

Our government is a government for the

people -- by the people for the people. So what
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happened to the impact fees. It's not being spent

on the community.

I think we have more than just one villain

here. So look at our affordability rents. So then

if I rent out -- if I do an illegal efficiency, by

code, because we have an affordability problem

because certain people --- we're not making enough

homes. We're not making enough affordable -- I

mean affordable houses. Everything is just big

two-story houses.

So if I rent it out to pay then for me to

connect to the water and I get a violation, I come

out here with a ticket, am I going to get

reimbursed. It seems very, I don't know, naive

just to say no development. But at the same time

we do need a certain amount of development.

However, what is the County doing with the

County fees -- with the impact fees. We need to

invest that.

We have to keep growing. We have a major

affordability problem. We were talking about it.

We were looking up at rents and everything. I'll

be honest with you. I was talking to a neighbor

and said hey, let's do like we do in Little Havana,

start renting it out, efficiency or something,
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because the County -- how much is it going to cost

to connect? How much is it going to cost to do

certain things when the County is not doing their

part.

Denying development is not just a problem.

Allowing it to go, okay, great, but are we going to

use that money then wisely? Because the whole

purpose of allowing, which I've been analyzing it,

reach critical mass, sooner or later these pockets

will get build up. You would think -- no one's

brought that up, impact fees. You know -- oh, but

taxes -- property taxes keep going up. Thank you

guys. Good luck. God bless. May God give you

some wisdom because this seems like a different

situation. Good night.

MR. PARDO: Thank you. Good night.

I'm Ramiro Pardo, 25371 Southwest 117th

Avenue. Thank you for all of you for listening to

us. Why? Because Lennar not listen to us. It's

been two years.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: We're going to take a five

minute recess to allow one of our Board Members to

use the restroom.

MR. PARDO: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Come back. As soon as she
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comes back in you can come forward and continue.

(Thereupon, there was a recess, after which

the following transpired.)

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Okay. We're going to

continue the meeting. Please come forward and

state your name for the record again and your

address.

MR. PARDO: 25371 117th Avenue, Ramiro Pardo.

I'm more nervous now.

Thank you for your time. You listened to us

because Lennar not listen to us in two years. The

people in our community is angry because it's not a

small community. It's 740 houses. It's not a

small one but with huge, huge problems, okay. And

Lennar increase 300 more houses to connect with us.

Right now it's too big is Lennar. For Lennar it's

excellent business but not listen to us. Many

times in here he laughing with us. One more time,

one more time, the same blah, blah, blah.

It's the same because 740 houses and families

is hungry with many problems, with traffic, with

burglary, with many problems.

The problem will probably decrease if Lennar

listen to us. The scenery for Lennar is a good

business. For us it's our families, our kids, our
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life. What is more heavy, the business or our

family. Just decide. Thank you.

MR. CRUZ: Good evening. My name is Danilo

Cruz. I live at 25265 West 118th Avenue in Artesa.

I must say that I have my good moments with

Lennar. My family bought five properties in Artesa

and I have good moments with Lennar.

I did interview some of my neighbors to see

how they feel about Phase II and nobody basically

likes the idea. They want to keep us separate.

Like I said, I have my moments with Lennar. I

did speak to Lennar and I expressed myself about

the health club, swimming pool and a little bit

late they want to address those issues. Now that

these people aren't going to agree with that it's

different because they don't want to be linked to a

new community.

Now, I'm going to leave that aside and I'm

going to talk to something that really concerns me

as a father with children. Not myself but my

family that come to see me.

I was involved in an accident right there just

at the phase of the community. That intersection

is deadly. Deadly. We need a traffic light there.

Yesterday, the day before yesterday my car was
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almost totalled. I have five people in my car.

They were visiting me from New York and I didn't

know where the car came from. It just hit me as I

was almost completing the cross from 117th Street

to cross to 248th Street.

And then I was told that an accident was

taking place at least once or twice a week there.

Every two weeks there was an accident. And that is

a major, major concern, that intersection.

Every time I'm going to cross the intersection

my wife gets shaken. She's traumatized.

Completely traumatized. That is my main concern

right now, a traffic light there.

And, also, I do really have to back up my

neighbors because we all came with the idea that it

was going to be a very safe community and small.

Another thing, I come from New York State. I

bought here and I know about real estate. Real

estate is location, location, location. I don't

know if this is the right moment but when I was in

New York looking for a place, somehow, please

forgive me if I offend anybody, but I understood

that real estate was more expensive in Miami than

in Homestead. So, my deed says Miami, Florida,

33032.
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You cannot find my home if you put it on a GPS

with an address. It will take you somewhere else.

So right now we have three names: Homestead,

Princeton and Miami. If I want to sell my house to

somebody in New York, for me to get the money that

I want, my same house in Homestead cost less than

in Miami according to the real estate market. And

how much the footage cost.

So, those basically are my concerns right now

and also that I back up my neighbors in this phase.

Thank you.

MS. JULIA: Hi. My name is Julia. I live in

11712, the street number 253.

I have two things to say. For this 32 acres

my suggestion is two things. One is commercial

site, the either one is for a community center and

park.

Commercial site, Lennar should not put a cheap

grocery store, fast food restaurant and gas

station. Lennar should not help elevate the area,

and good store, not the ones Lennar proposed.

Lennar should put a stop box. Stop box add value

to the neighborhood, and about the green community

I propose we should have a community center like a

gym. We have a basketball court. We can play
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volleyball, badminton indoor and also have outdoor.

We could have barbecue in outdoor for kids and in

green area play soccer and we have lots of things

we can do because this area is so close to the

turnpike, freeway and it's very, very noisy.

If you build a lot of residential area it's

going to affect the value because it's so close to

the freeway. Make so much noises there. And

that's why my thought is, that 32 acres so close to

112 Avenue and 248 Street. We should have a good

design and benefit our community. Thank you.

MR. PEREZ: Good evening. My name is Daniel

Perez. My home address is 11791 Southwest 248th

Terrace. I'm a resident of Lennar.

I think my previous homeowners have made

amazing points and amazing arguments, but at the

end of the day to put everything in summary and put

everything in a nutshell, us as homeowners, what

are we really gaining by this?

So put yourselves in our shoes. We just

purchased, you know, a beautiful home with some

amenities and we're happy, but what are we really

gaining by this. We're going to gain an extra pool

which it's going to be for other tenants. We're

not gaining anything from this.
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So, at the end of the day we have zero

benefits for anything that Lennar is about to do.

We're going to gain three treadmills, if that, and

we're going to gain another pool which we can't

swim in two pools at the same time.

So why are we here? Why not make a separate

community. Our voices are heard. We don't want to

be part of Artesa II.

The reason they don't want to make another

community, it's going to cost them more money

point-blank. They're going to take the easy way

out and just add to this community. They're going

to add a road.

A lot of people paid home site premiums

because I paid a home site premium. I don't see

the benefit here. It's just a joke. And I feel

like everything is getting lost in the shuffle.

But at the end of the day we have nothing to

gain. We have more to lose than to gain. The

benefits definitely do not outweigh the risks.

Artesa I management has been a disaster. For

instance, I still don't know where I pay my

association. I've been living there for three

months and I haven't gotten a coupon book in the

mail. I have to go in person to the association to
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pay the association like it were 1985.

The way they run things -- I'm a pharmacy

director and manage multiple employees and multiple

pharmacies. And the way Lennar run things and for

them to be a publicly trading company and

everything else is a joke.

So Lennar doesn't do one job right and they

want to increase. You know, they want to add more

things to their list. It's a joke to me. It's

like running a business 50 percent and then

expanding your business. It's going to lead to a

disaster. We have nothing to gain.

The issue we're having with security is

severe. And not only is it severe, there is an

issue we're having that people who have purchased

homes in Lennar are renting to other tenants and

those tenants are the ones that are robbing us. So

we have people in there that aren't being screened.

So, we have investors buying properties from

other states from other cities, buying properties

and Homestead because they're affordable and

whatnot and they have the potential for growth, but

those tenants that those investors are putting in

our community are not being screened and those

people are committing most of the robberies in
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Lennar.

So, by increasing 300 more homes and not even

taking care of the homes you have already, it's

going to lead for a disaster.

So, our gaining is a pool and our potential

losses could be huge. So, this doesn't make any

sense. We're gaining a pool and a basketball court

and three treadmills.

This isn't going to appreciate our property

value. This isn't going to do nothing for us. So

that's my opinion.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Through the Chair. I'm

sorry. What's your name again?

MR. PEREZ: Daniel Perez.

Councilman Farias: Daniel. Okay.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other

objectors that wish to approach?

MR. CHIANG: My name is Frank Chiang,

C-h-i-a-n-g. I'm a visitor from San Diego,

California. I just wanted to make a general -- I'm

a visitor. I'm visiting my daughter who's a

resident.

Just general observation. Today we have a

large group of residents who cared enough to come

to the hearing and the facility could not
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accommodate all of them. And I recognize your

genuine effort to accommodate everybody, but I'm

afraid that the validity of this hearing could be

easily charged in court because we have

segregation. One group gets the benefit of seeing

the presenter pointing the chart. And, yes, you

did take the chart and put it outside, but they did

not have the benefit of seeing the dynamic

presentation.

And, so, with that that leads me to believe

that if you render any decision today based on this

hearing, the residents outside can easily challenge

it in court. So that's my two cents. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other persons

wishing to object or raise objections? Please come

forward.

MS. HASSUN: Good evening. My name is Annette

Hassun. I am an owner and resident of 11791

Southwest 250th Street.

I am here today not to repeat what my fellow

residents from Lennar Artesa has said, but to also

address one concern that really -- I mean it's kind

of crazy. With all the security issues that we are

currently having they want to have a pedestrian

walkway from the commercial portion to the Artesa
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II Phase. And to me that would just open up the

door to even more security issues.

Now, I'm a mother as you can see. I have my

baby over there. And I fear, I fear currently in

my house when I take care of my baby, I fear. I

should not have to fear. Because of how the

community is set up, there is no security. I

should not have to fear. I'm alone with my baby

taking care of her and I should not have to fear.

Now, add in that pedestrian walkway or the

auto portion of it that people can come in and out

of the commercial area into the residential area.

I oppose it completely. I think it will be very

unsafe, although great and beneficial to the

residents to be able to go from the residence to

the commercial property in a kind of back alleyway.

I feel that it raises the security issue. Thank

you very much for your time.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other persons

wishing to speak on this item.

MR. SIMELTON: Ten seconds. Real quick. And,

actually, I had to look on the website just to

verify this because one of my neighbors made a very

good point.

Eric Simelton, address 25216 Southwest 118th
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Avenue.

He brought up a good point and this shows the

deception or deceptive practices of Lennar. If you

look at their website for Lennar Artesa it lists

the Welcome Center, the City is Miami, Florida, Zip

code 33032. That's what I was told my address

would be, Miami.

I know people have a stigmatism when you say

you live in Homestead in terms of coming down

there, and that's what they told me my address

would be.

But when I moved into my house and asked the

post office worker what Zip code does this city

correspond to, they said Homestead or Princeton.

So tell me why does their address on the

website say Miami, Florida? That's just something

that's very deceptive when you're trying to sell to

customers. They know that Miami sells more than

Homestead and they can raise the prices more

because of that. That's a question I hope, you

know, this gentleman can answer as well.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other

objectors? Are there any other persons outside

that wish to come forward and raise objections to

this item?
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MR. ROQUE: I just have one question.

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: You have to come up.

MR. ROQUE: Pedro Roque, 11465 Southwest 248th

Terrace. The question is actually for Juan.

MR. MAYORAL: Can you ask them and I will

answer.

MR. ROQUE: They say they're going to expand

our current clubhouse. While expanding the current

clubhouse will we still have access to the

amenities, as using the clubhouse and the pool,

because I can imagine you put a construction site,

I don't know what's going to be unavailable, you

know, through the year or however long it takes to

expand that one space. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other persons

wishing to object or raise an objection.

At this time we want anyone that wish to speak

in favor of this item to come forward.

At this time we'll take a last five minute

recess.

(Thereupon, there was a recess taken, after

which the following transpired.)

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Anyone wishing to speak in

support of this item please come forward. As you

come forward, please state your name and address
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for the record.

MR. CRUZ: Hello. How are you doing. My name

is Alan Cruz. I live at 21412 Southwest 89th

Avenue, Manatee Cove.

At first I was against the project because I

travel to Homestead on 248 and nobody likes

traffic, but after hearing the gentleman's

presentation I am for the project. I feel that it

really benefits to have an Aldi's Supermarket close

to a place where you live and I've heard great

things about Wawa. I have relatives in Orlando and

they tell me nothing but great things about it. I

look forward in the future to be able to purchase a

house in the complex. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Anyone else wish to speak on

this item in support of this item? Come forward,

state your name and address for the record, please.

MR. FORBES: Good evening, everyone. My name

is Timothy Forbes. My address is 25208 Southwest

117th Place. I'm a pastor in the north end of

town. I work a lot with youth, I work a lot with,

you know, people, as most pastors do.

I decided to move here in this community

because as a lot of the people that spoke earlier

said they moved in because it was going to be a
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community that's gated and that it's small.

And I must admit I was sold on that and I was

very happy with that when I moved in and I'm still

very happy where I live.

A lot of the people that came here before me

are my friends, are my neighbors. Some of them

said to me as they were walking out, man, how much

are they paying you? I said the same amount

they're paying you, nothing.

I'm in here because I have a vested interest

just like they do. I'm a homeowner in that

community. I spent a lot of money there since I've

been there and I plan on spending more because I

love where I live.

So, getting right to the point about what

Lennar is doing or will do and how it's affecting

our community as you have heard in great detail

very passionately, I'm more for a residential

developer taking over that piece of land over there

versus a commercial or industrial developer.

I see the difference between the two and I

have seen them personally myself. I witnessed it.

This is not my first, rodeo as they say, living in

a gated community. It's not my first Lennar

community living in from scratch. I've lived in a
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GL home or GL property from scratch in Pembroke

Pines and in Cooper City, Florida.

So, I know what it's like when you first move

in and go through all of these different changes

from security issues to, you know, community

amenities not being enough or not being adequate

enough.

But I must say that over time, and I've lived

in all those places for at least more than seven

years in each place, it does get better.

Being that Lennar is who Lennar is, I see it

getting better and I see it getting better and not

worse if they should develop and be allowed to

develop that property over there as they have

displayed or as they have shown us today.

I've had a chance to speak with the Lennar

people that are in here now personally, up front,

one-on-one, and I didn't pull no punches, you know,

because the same thing that they're hearing from a

multitude of people tonight I had a chance on

one-on-one to say with them.

And in doing so they asked me a very important

question. They said well, you know, what could we

do? Not what we're willing to do. What can we do?

To me that's saying a lot. To me that says I'm not
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coming in here trying to tell y'all what to do and

how to do it, where to do it and that's it. Shut

up and sit down. To me that's saying listen, we

want to try and work with you, but we're getting

more of a fight than we are getting cooperation. I

understand that we can agree to disagree, but at

some point we got to find a common ground and try

and work it out. Anybody in here that's been

married more than one year know what I'm talking

about.

So, after sitting down with them and sharing

with them a lot of the concerns, because I've

talked with people in my community, some of the

same people that came in here tonight, passionately

expressing themselves about not having it there for

many different reasons. I have spoken with them.

They shared that with me and I shared with them

what Lennar has shared with me about increasing

amenities.

Let me just say it like this, I asked them to

approach this with a common sense inclusive type

approach, you know. You can't do what is being

proposed without doing some type of give back, and

I believe that they are trying to do that.

You now, I heard somebody say in their
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comments that the pool is only designed to hold 183

people. I've been there for over -- well, close

going into a year now. May will be a year. I

haven't seen no where near that many people in that

pool, and I don't think you're going to see that

many people in that pool at one time.

That being said, I think that the pool that

they have there now is just about adequate.

Meaning that could it be bigger? Yeah. But I

believe that it's good enough for what it is for

the 750 plus homes there.

Now, if you're going to add another 280 plus

homes, I think that there should be some more

amenities concerns taken into consideration. They

have done that. They are going to add a pool with

a cabana. I know you already heard it already so

I'm not even going to go into the details of it.

You know what they're adding and you know what

they're willing to do.

And I believe that if both sides could come to

an understanding that hey, listen, we got something

on the table we can work with, I don't believe it

probably can end there.

They're putting a basketball goal. It's only

two goals. Maybe we can twist their arms enough to
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give us four. Maybe we can twist their arms to do

something else. And I use that term twisting their

arms in a colorful way. Nobody is going to twist

anybody's arm.

But I believe that we should come together to

reason together and come to some type of resolve

that we all can live with. Because that piece of

land over there is going to be developed period.

It will be developed and I prefer it to be

developed by a builder that has us in mind and I

believe Lennar has that.

It may have not started off right in the way

that everybody would be probably more for it or

kind of like down the middle, but, hey, listen,

everybody deserves another chance, everybody

deserves another opportunity. We all have had them

and I don't think Lennar is any different.

Now, I got to go back and face these neighbors

that are looking at me saying man, how can you?

Well, my justification is that I want to see what's

best for our community and I think it's best that

if we go with the residential development versus a

industrial or commercial. And I believe I've

summed up everything I wanted to say about that.

Thank you for your time. Thank you.
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CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other persons

wishing to come forward and speak on this

particular item -- in support of this item? I'm

sorry.

MS. GUERTILL: Hi. My name is Elizabeth

Guertill (phonetic). My address is 23942 Southwest

107th Court. I agree with the gentleman that just

spoke. The land is going to be developed. What I

heard tonight was a lot of growing pains which all,

you know, areas have and I think it makes since to

have the same builder come together and work

together with the residents needs. And, you know,

it's a matter of just sitting down and

communicating and that's the important part.

Because I think the land will be developed and it

make sense to have the same builder there. Thank

you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Come forward if you wish to

speak on this item -- in support of this item.

Sorry.

MS. Mozellus: Hi. Good evening. My name is

Pat Mozellus (phonetic). I live at 23938 Southwest

17th Court in Spicewood. I was one of the original

buyers there. And when I bought there we had the

huge upset with the market, the housing market, and
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it was a real struggle. We bought there with the

intention of seeing growth residentially. We

wanted to see a neighborhood. We wanted to see

things like that come to together. So the thought

of industrial or commercial versus residential with

a nice little piece of commercial on the property

to me is amazing. And I also agree with this

gentleman, the Wawa. In Orlando I love the Wawa.

So that also was like a big plus for me. But I

personally think residential would be the best

benefit for the area. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Anyone else wish to speak on

this item -- in support of this item come forward,

please.

MS. EDGECOMB: Good evening, Mr. Chair and

Committee Members. My name is Carolyn Edgecomb. I

live at 13795 Southwest 268 Street. My neighbors

and I are here tonight. We do support, we continue

to support this project. That's what I wanted to

say.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Anyone else wish to come

forward and speak on this item -- in support of

this item?

MR. FORBES: Good evening, Council Members.

My name is Ken Forbes. 25121 Southwest 128th
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Place.

I heard the ones before that was against. An

understanding, that's just a subdivision in our

community, okay. We've been for a long time coming

to this Council and talking about the development

that we would love to see in our community.

And our community is not just one subdivision.

Artesa is just one subdivision. We was here to

support it when Artesa was put in. We was here for

Spicewood. We was here for Islandia. We was here

for Biscayne Point. We was here for all of it.

But we talked about it as our community.

And, so, that's what everybody has to

understand. This is one big community. We do

have -- we do have problems along all of the lines

that they discussed here tonight, but that those

are not zoning issues.

Lennar did not get their reputation, you know,

you can have issues with them, but they didn't get

their reputation as one of the nation's builders of

homes, right, and do what they do because they have

been disappointing. Trust me, they would have been

out the business a long time, but they have been a

good partner in this neighbor. They have came in

and they given us the mixed-use development that we
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all wanted to see happen in this community.

So, when we stand up here we're walk talking

about our entire community as a whole, and you

know, one little big little pocket, you know. You

got like three neighborhoods. You got Goulds. You

got Princeton. You got Naranja.

And we have been here. We have been here

since the inception of Community Council 1996.

We have seen Palmetto Bay become a city.

we have seen Cutler Bay become a city. And we were

promised and we're working at it right now that

this was going to become a city also.

So, understanding, when we come here we are

coming here because we're looking at the big

picture. This is our community. We want the

mixed-use. We want to see people being able to

live, play and work in their community, and that's

what we're hoping for and we hope that this Council

will continue to approve applications that meet

that.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Anyone else that wish to

come forward in support of this item? Please do so

now.

MS. THOMAS: Good evening, Council. My name

is Katrina Thomas. My address is 14301 Southwest
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268th Street. I am the Executive Director of Zion

Community Development. I'm here tonight to support

this application. I live in the adjoining

neighborhood, and I feel like knowing that this is

a mixed-use development it will enhance our

community. It will bring out more of those that

wish to come to this community and have lived in

this community. So I'm here tonight to support

this community development and ask that you please

listen to us. We are voicing our opinion. We are

voicing the opinions of neighbors who were not

here -- able to make it here tonight.

And, again, I ask that you please support this

application. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other

supporters that wish to come forward at this time?

Do so.

MR. HERNANDEZ: Good evening. My name is Luis

Hernandez. I'm the district manager for Palm

Glades Community Development District. I'm coming

here on behalf of the Board of Palm Glades

Development District. The issue that is on hand

was presented and disclosed to the Board

supervisors. They represent 1712 units that will

be affected by the traffic whether this project was



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

102

to be done or not. They are in favor of the

project and I'm just here to state that and to let

the commission know that the Board has approved the

resolution in favor and in support of this project.

Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there any other persons

wishing to come forward to speak on this item in

support of this item?

At this time we're going to close it for

public -- we're going to close the public comment

portion of it and the Board will start to

deliberate.

Okay. We'll give you two minutes to rebut.

MR. MAYORAL: With all due respect.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Make it ten.

MR. MAYORAL: I need more than two minutes to

go over all the items that were raised.

I promise to be very brief but I will need

more than two minutes.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Make it ten.

MR. MAYORAL: Ten will be perfect. Thank you

so much.

So let me start by saying there are many other

people outside who did not come in because they did

not wish to speak but they were here to express
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their support of this application through their

presence.

As far as the neighbors, mostly residents of

Artesa, actually all residents or Artesa I, it

sounds like they speak from their heart and that

they have some serious questions and concerns. I

think that we did a good job of answering those

questions and concerns and will continue to work

with them as we move through this process.

There are a couple of common themes in their

statements. They refer to their beautiful homes

and their beautiful community. The proposal for

the new Artesa will be beautiful homes and

beautiful community.

They complained and many, many of their

complaints are complaints that are more properly

vetted and aired before a homeowners association

meeting or a security committee meeting, their

complaints about the security and construction

traffic and construction debris. And really what

they reflect is the fact that they're suffering

growing pains.

Eighty-six percent of the community has been

completed. They talked about the lack of street

lighting. Seventy percent of the streetlights have
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been installed. That's because Lennar doesn't

install streetlights. They are installed by FP&L.

Lennar simply pays for the installation of the

streetlights.

I know that because of the last hurricane

season which we were unfortunately very active.

FP&L has been very behind in the installation of

those streetlights, and that's exactly what's going

on here. Seventy percent of the streetlights have

been connected.

There are some very specific good questions

and points that I would like to address, and as I

remembered names I wrote them down so I will refer

to specific people.

Juan Carlos Centeno participated in one of the

meetings that Lennar had back in December. He says

that there was no communication between December

and more recently, and he questioned whether the

letter that I introduced into the record had

actually been provided.

The letter is dated March 6th which was

disseminated, transmitted door to door in some

instances and through the management company, and

in that letter Lennar has made a real commitment to

expand the recreational facilities for both Phase I
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and Phase II.

The clubhouse, a gentleman ask if the existing

facility will remain functional during the

expansion of the clubhouse in Phase I. The

proposal as shown in that sketch is we should have

a separate structure that will be connected to the

existing clubhouse.

So, if you were doing an expansion of your

own, you know, you can expand and then you finish

that construction and you make that connection. So

that's exactly how it would happen.

People talked about the fact that they were

sold the fact that that land would not be part of

Artesa. What is clear in the record and by their

own statement is that the land was shown for future

development by others. That's what Lennar knew at

the time. The land was not on the contract. They

don't own the land. They didn't have it on the

contract. So they disclosed that that land was not

to remain vacant forever. There will be

development at some point in the future and

probably by others because they did not have it on

the contract.

However, it is also clear that the HOA

documents, the disclosures that were made
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allowed -- provided very clearly that Lennar

reserves the right to expand the community to

include additional land.

Regarding the vehicular connection between

Phase I and Phase II, if you're simply going on

that road to go to work or to come home and you

live in Phase II, there's really no reason for you

to take that connection because 113th Avenue will

be signalized as well as 117th. So why would you

want to travel west to then go through the main

town access point in Artesa Phase I to then make a

left turn when you can simply make a left turn,

right turn out of the community at 113th.

The commitment for the traffic light on 117th

Avenue has gone beyond a commitment. Lennar has

already paid the funds as reflected in Public

Records Recommendation that specifically states

that they have received the contribution for the

installation of the traffic signal on 117th Avenue.

That's not a promise. That's a reality. That

money was actually paid to the County a couple

years ago for the installation of that traffic

signal.

The issue with construction traffic and the

gates not being closed and the issues with crime,
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there was a time when the gates were staying open

because there was a lot of construction traffic

going back and forth.

Again, growing pains. This is community that

is still under development and you will experience

construction traffic, construction delays and the

like.

Lennar has made a commitment to the

association that the construction for the new

phase, that construction traffic will simply enter

and exit through 113th Court and not through 117th

Avenue.

There were many issues that are probably not

proper questions or comments for a zoning hearing

and that has to do with warrant issues and, you

know, workmanship and the like.

Val Snider who's the customer care manager for

Lennar homes is here tonight. He brought his

computer. So if anyone has a customer care warrant

issue they should see Val Snider at the end of the

meeting.

Someone mentioned the fact that there are not

enough guest spaces within Phase I. Phase II

actually brings forth 90 guest spaces, much more

than required by code, and those is connected and
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will be available for both Phase I and Phase II.

The traffic impact as we looked at that Master

Plan with the big red area, traffic impact of this

combined retail/residential are half of the impact

of the project if we were to develop a one hundred

percent retail and office use.

A couple of people mentioned that Lennar with

this Phase II was taking the luxury out of Lennar.

These residences that we're proposing, the homes

that we're proposing are the exact same homes that

are built in Artesa I. If you go on the website

for Artesa I, Lennar's website, if you saw the

renderings for the community, that community was

built and today exist exactly as shown upon the

plans that were approved by this County and all of

the marketing materials.

Joe, and I forgot his last name, mentioned

impact fees. This project will pay $4.5 million in

impact fees. Phase I paid $9 million in impact

fees. The only way to designate those impact fees

revenues to be spent in the area is through the

commitments that have been made by Lennar, and

we'll go through the improvements in a minute.

I think the lady with the baby on this corner

mentioned the fact that the gated -- pedestrian
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access would increase crime. That is a gated

pedestrian access that would only be available to

residents of the community, of course residents can

bring guests, but that would be the only access.

In terms of roadway improvements, and I'm

concluding in one minute Mr. Chair, if I could ask

you to go to Page 17 of your agenda packets, that

is where part of the Board recommendations and all

of the improvements, all of the improvements that

have been discussed tonight are listed in that

recommendation. They are also listed elsewhere in

the packet. But this is a good listing. It's

confirmation that the contribution for the signal

on 117th Avenue has been made. It calls for the

installation of the signal at 113th Avenue. It

talks about the requirement to improve not just

westbound 248th Street but also eastbound 248th

Street.

I think somebody mentioned or misunderstood my

statement. We're actually improving both, the

south side of 248 and the north side of 248.

In addition to the language in the

Recommendation per staff, we have proffered the

Declaration of Restrictions and those Declarations

include very specific requirements, including a
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timing for the installation of that signal.

At the end of the day, I believe that Mr.

Forbes, Ken Forbes said it best, we're discussing a

subdivision tonight. We're discussing problems

that homeowners might have had with Lennar at some

point as they commenced and continue their home

ownership experience. And I've heard those

complaints in just about any type of construction.

It happens in new homes. It happens in all homes.

But he said it best. This maybe an application

about a subdivision, but we're talking about a

community.

Someone else asked is this Miami or Homestead.

This is neither Miami or Homestead. It's actually

Princeton. And if the communities of Goulds,

Princeton and Naranja had shut the door and said we

do not want any development in an area, of the

family who resides in Artesa of Phase I today would

not be here today to talk about their beautiful

homes and their beautiful community.

This application in the community of

Princeton, Goulds to the north, brings forth an

additional opportunity for another set of families

to also enjoy the privilege and the benefits of

home ownership in the community of Princeton.
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And your professional staff, you can disregard

everything I said, but your professional staff had

a year to review this application, to review the

impacts, and they have concluded that the approval

of this application will be consistent with the

Master Plan, and the proposal will be compatible

with the area, and that the impacts of the project

can be accommodated by the public services and

facilities.

I can go into the school capacity. I have all

the numbers here. Someone mentioned that the

schools were overcrowded. Goulds Elementary up the

road is at 56 percent of capacity and many others

are showing up great capacity.

The probably 248th Street and the problem with

schools is not lack of capacity. 248th is lack of

control. That's why we need the two signals. The

problem with the schools is that the new students

are being targeted to new schools when you have

schools like Goulds Elementary and others at half

capacity to accommodate additional students and

students are not being sent there.

In this case Goulds with this community

actually is not within the attendance boundary for

Goulds. When I found that out I was flabbergasted.
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It's just up the road and it's at 56 percent of

capacity today. I have the numbers if you'd like

to see them.

I would urge your approval of this application

again in accordance with the recommendation from

staff. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: We're going to close the

floor right? We're going to close the floor.

There will be no more public comment. The Board

will deliberate.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: I have a question for Mr.

Mayoral.

The traffic -- not the traffic light, but the

entrance that you have on Southwest 112th Avenue

turning into the development, now you said they're

going to make a right turn coming in from 112 if

they are headed south?

MR. MAYORAL: Right, in here.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Now, when they come out

headed south, how will you make sure that they're

not going to try to cross the traffic and go back

north?

MR. MAYORAL: So we're going to actual make it

physically impossible to do that by building up

a -- I think they call it a landchop (phonetic) so
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that the curbing is raised and you're channeled and

forced to make a right. You can't make a left turn

onto northbound 112.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Okay. Then on the north

side of 248th, I'd like to say there's no sidewalk,

I'd like to say children walk to school in the

grass, and like people are saying they almost

getting hit by cars. I travel that road myself

because my son lives on the other end of the street

and it is very, very dark.

MR. MAYORAL: Right.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: So do you have any idea

when they're going to put streetlights along that

road?

MR. MAYORAL: Well, the streetlights along

248th Street will be installed in connection with

the development of the commercial parcel and the

residential parcel. Sidewalks will be added, the

road will be widen. So after all is said and done,

the improvements to 248th Street, the streetlights

and the traffic signal installed, it will be a lot

more pedestrian friendly than it is today. And,

quite frankly, there is a lack of traffic control

on 248th Street.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: So, how far will it go from
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112th Avenue to what other avenue?

MR. MAYORAL: So this is 113th Court, the

entrance for Artesa I is at 117th Avenue. So I'm

going to guesstimate that it will be about 114th,

115th Avenue, those are the improvements that will

be made. The westbound 248th Street actually will

go west to the Fire Station to this point.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: I'm quite sure it's not

your development. My concern is I don't know if

you can get the other developers to do sidewalks on

the north side of the street. But, again, from

114ht to where the school goes, I believe to

southwest 124 to 127th Avenue, will you have

sidewalks for those children to walk on to get to

Coconut Palm and to Summerset to that they're

building because they do have to cross the road.

MR. MAYORAL: So we are actually making a

commitment to install or to expand 248th Street.

Those plans would have to be approved by the

County, but the County could require that the

sidewalk be included as part of those improvement

plans. It would not go through -- I think you

mentioned 122nd.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Right, 124th to 127th.

MR. MAYORAL: Right. We would go at least to
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the fire station site. This property is vacant

here. It's actually approved for commercial

development. It was approved by this Council some

years ago. So when they come in they will be

required to not only improve 248th Street but they

will actually have to add their sidewalk, and as

this area come to you for development they too will

be required to make improvements to 248th Street

and the sidewalk.

Unfortunately, Councilwoman Demps, the way

that County subdivision code works, the County

really doesn't make a lot of street improvements in

neighborhoods. They are very good at expanding big

roads, right.

The neighborhood streets are mostly funded

through the development process both by projects

that make improvements and by projects that pay

impact fees. So what that leads to is basically

the haphazard improvements of streets and

sidewalks.

We come in now. We improve up to here and

then subsequently parcels come in for development

and they make more improvements.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: Okay, my final question, I

don't know if this is for you or County Attorney,



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600

116

since he's paid his impact fees for the light at

248th and 117th, is there any way we can get an

answer as to when that light will be installed?

Because I use that myself and it's very difficult

to get across the road.

MR. MAYORAL: I will get you an answer.

Unfortunately, I don't have the answer tonight, but

I will find out. I actually was involved in making

that payment because I got the check from Lennar

and I delivered to the County. So I will find out

from the County staff when they anticipate the

installation of that signal to take place.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: All right. Thank you very

much.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: I'd like to say

something to the Council.

Several years ago, with all due respect Mr.

Mayoral, you came here before the Council and I was

the only person on this Council to vote no. I

don't know if you remember that.

MR. MAYORAL: I remember that.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: I was the only one to

vote no.

And every time you came here I was the only

person to vote no. And I knew this was going to
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happen. I didn't fall for the smoking mirrors then

and I'm not falling for it now. I knew it was

going to happen.

MR. MAYORAL: What was going to happen?

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: It was overcrowded and

you all came back to us before. You wanted to add

more homes, you wanted to shrink the backyards.

Look at the traffic that these people are having to

suffer with right now.

I have heard from so many people that have

seen me out there on the street and they are all

very upset about the traffic. You can add a lane

heading west, but that's not going to help these

residents.

And, also, I'm really concerned about things

that I had no idea about which is not a zoning

factor, but I am still concerned about what's

happening for these residents in that area.

Me, myself, I'm going to ask this Council to

please this time do the right thing by these

people. They came to us before once and now I'm

asking you guys now to please do the right thing.

Don't let me be the only no vote out there. Let's

think about these people now and I think about the

area.
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Residential, I would say do the commercial if

we can. I mean, I don't see nothing wrong with the

commercial property and then adding there for these

people restaurants, salons, you know, you name it,

office space. Give us that. But more homes. We

have over built this area and it is time to stop.

It really is time to stop and give us a break from.

Yeah, Lennar is a big place. You're a big

company. You guys have the -- I mean, you guys can

do this for us. You can stop it.

I don't know if you remember when you came

before us Manual Diaz he had a representative here

and he came up to me afterwards and thanked me.

Thanked me. He said you get it. He said Manual

Diaz, when he sold this land to Lennar did not

expect this to happen. Absolutely not. So I'm

asking this Council to please do the right thing

this time by these residents.

MR. MAYORAL: If I may address Councilwoman's

points at this time.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Sure.

MR. MAYORAL: Number one, as to the density

both for Phase I and Phase II, I now you objected

and voted no and I fully expect that you will vote

no today. I expected that from the beginning.
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COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: No, no, please. I'm

voting no because of what I did not want last time

and it happened. And now we have people who have

now moved into these homes and it happened.

MR. MAYORAL: Right. But to be fair, and the

record would show this, what they expressed

concerns with was not about traffic volume per se

but a lack of traffic control, which can easily be

addressed through the installation of the traffic

signal. And so you say --

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Wait a minute. I'm

sorry. So you're telling me now, you're saying

that they have no concern about traffic volume?

MR. MAYORAL: No, I didn't say that.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Okay. Well, what did

you say.

MR. MAYORAL: I said their main concern with

safety, the ability to make a turn on 248th Street.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Well, wouldn't that be

the main issue?

MR. MAYORAL: I'm agreeing with you on that.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Okay.

MR. MAYORAL: And that would be remedied by

the installation of the traffic signal.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Oh, it's going to take
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more than that. First of all, it's just a lot of

cars. One of the residents came forward and

mentioned with your new phase here you'll looking

at 1200 more cars. So you think one lane going one

direction westbound is going to help eliminate that

problem?

MR. MAYORAL: That's not even a requirement

that would be applicable in this case. Lennar has

agreed to expand 248th Street. Usually we would

just improve our side. Not the other side of the

road. We're agreeing to do that because it

provides a benefit to working of that interaction

on 112th and 248th Street.

I certainly don't want to argue with you. I

want to be very respectful, but if we're talking

about traffic, simply shear traffic volume,

residential development of that parcel will

generate a lot less traffic --

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: And you said that the

last time and guess what happened. Before you guys

built this that's exactly what you said the last

time. And then looked what happened. People are

now coming out there now and they can't even make

it to 112.

MR. MAYORAL: Actually, I couldn't have said
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that the last time because this property, that

Phase I was not designated business, never been

designated business, but Phase II is designated

business.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: I'm talking about the

land, the residential section. I've said my peace.

I'm asking the Council to do right by these

residents this time.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: I have a couple of

questions. My first one's to staff. Just so I'm

clear because I heard this already three times

today. Right now this property is zoned AU,

correct?

MS. HENDERSON: Yes.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Even though the language

description is business and office, it doesn't mean

that someone is going to come up and pop up with

industrial or big office without coming to us

first, right?

MS. HENDERSON: Well, it's zoned AU but the

land use is business or office. So if it remains

AU then they can only do agriculture use.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: The statement that they're

saying that, you know, this is going to bring less

traffic in residential compared to big business
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coming in there is exactly false?

MS. HENDERSON: I'm not understanding your

question.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: The way it is right now,

and it was just now when Councilwoman Marva

Williams had said that, he said that right now

because of this being residential mixed-use, the

way it is they're proposing, it's going to bring

less traffic than if the way it is with businesses

and offices come in.

MS. HENDERSON: You mean if they do the zone

change to BU?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Right.

MS. HENDERSON: Uh-huh. It will be less

traffic?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: That will be less traffic,

yes, that's what I'm asking, will it?

MS. HENDERSON: That, I couldn't answer that.

MR. MAYORAL: I'm sorry. You said my

statement was false. As I must correct the record.

I didn't say that. Our traffic expert calculated

the impacts. I introduced that into the record.

We have a board that shows plainly that the

proposal before you will generate 7631 daily trips

and that a general retail office development on
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that property will generate 14,783, almost double

the trips. So I did not make that up.

But I did not mean to say that we just do it

as a right. We do have to go through the process.

We're going to have to come before this Board and

show you how we intended to develop the retail

office complex.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: The next is I have a

question for Daniel Perez. Is that possible to ask

him a question?

MR. MAYORAL: He may be outside.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Go ahead.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Daniel Perez, are you

still out there.

MR. PEREZ: Yes.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Good evening. Thank you

for coming out here. My question was when you had

said that you paid more premium because -- can you

explain that a little bit.

MR. PEREZ: Depending on where your house is

located and the direction, if it's a corner lot,

you pay a little bit more.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Were you one of the ones I

had heard that you paid more or an extra premium

because you weren't going to have no --
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MR. PEREZ: Yeah. If you don't have neighbors

in the back you pay more and they sell you on that.

That's an upscale. So they tell you, you can buy

that unit over there, you know, for X amount of

money, but if you give us a little bit more money

you can have that unit, and guess what, you'll have

no back door neighbors, and you pay more for that,

definitely. It's an added value, so I felt as if,

yes, it's an added value.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: So now you're thinking

that they're going to add these to people on the

back so they paid for nothing.

MR. PEREZ: So it's a decrease value. You

paid more than you should have at that point, in my

opinion.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: All right. Thank you.

MR. PEREZ: One more thing I forgot to mention

also about the traffic. If you add a major grocery

store --

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: You can't speak.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: That was the question that

I asked. I'm sorry. Thank you.

MR. DIAZ: No problem.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Can you elaborate on that.

MR. MAYORAL: Sure, sure. Even if that were
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true, and I don't know if it's true or not, even if

that were true, it has nothing to do with the

zoning application that's before you. It has

nothing do with whether this property should be

rezoned to BU-1A and RU-3M.

However, the same people who made those

statements also told you that the marketing

material that they looked at showed that property

for future development by others.

So why would you pay a premium to live next to

vacant land when you've already been told that that

land will be developed in the future by others. So

I don't understand the inconsistencies with those

statements.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: I'm asking this to the

Board also. You know, I understand these traffic

experts, but I wish they would be up with me at

5:30 in the morning when I got to driving down

those roads.

And I have something else I have to say to

them. I do this everyday. I got to get up also

because there is so much traffic. I get calls

constantly because of those lights being on 248.

I'm a very active Council person. I get all these

calls all the time and I've even reached out to the
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commissioner about that street -- about that

streetlight because they have called me up.

You know, I wasn't here unfortunately in 2014.

If you were you would probably get another no also

on that day. And I'm with Marva, you know. We

need to do the right thing. We got elected by the

people. We represent those people, and we had a

lot of them come out here today. With that I

close.

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: I would like to say

something about traffic. Traffic is something that

South Florida you have to contend with. No matter

where you go nowadays traffic is going to be rough,

you know.

I'm not here in support of or denying of. I

just know that we cannot get away from traffic. No

matter what you do traffic is going to always be an

issue in South Florida because every road you go

down it's just going to be that way because

everybody loves to come to South Florida.

As far as the -- I had a question about there

was a lane that you were talking about that's going

to go through from one property to the next.

MR. MAYORAL: Sure.

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: Is that going to be a
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one-way or two-lane or what?

MR. MAYORAL: It will be a two-lane road which

allow access. I think it's east west. And, again,

that's a secondary access. In my mind the only

people who will be going to the clubhouse and back

would use that access. Again, they will have their

own independent access to 113th Court and then why

travel west to then come out to 248th Street.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Are there anymore questions

from the Board?

I need someone to make a motion.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Well, I want to make a

motion but the problem is I want to make sure we

fully understand this.

I personally want to make a motion to deny

this application in its entirety; however, I don't

know how we can word this. I would like -- what

the residents are recommending I do think is a

wonderful idea, and that is to take that property

for commercial purposes as opposed to -- so how

would I -- how would we go about that? Set up a

new application? We amend this one?

COUNTY ATTORNEY: I think the only thing you

can consider is the application that's before you.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Before us? Okay.
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Then I recommend that the application be

denied.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: I second it.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Jackson?

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: I'm going to say no on

the denial.

MS. HENDERSON: He's saying he wants it to be

denied.

MR. MAYORAL: Not for denial.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Morrow -- oh, he's

not here.

Vice-Chair Demps?

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: No.

MS. HENDERSON: Chair Wilson?

CHAIRMAN WILSON: I'm going to say no?

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Farias?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: I denied it, yes.

MS. HENDERSON: And then Councilwoman

Williams?

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: I'm voting to deny the

application.

MS. HENDERSON: So the motion failed.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Oh, ma'am, you're

going to have to do that again. I think there's

some misunderstanding going on. So, I'm going to
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say this --

MR. MAYORAL: The motion failed.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Excuse me.

MR. MAYORAL: The motion failed.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Oh, it did fail.

Okay. Well, no, the motion failed. The motion

failed. That's not what we're saying. There is

some confusion as to the motion itself. I'm voting

that the application be denied.

MR. MAYORAL: And they have that. It was

three two against one.

MS. HENDERSON: Right.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Against the motion.

So that means they approved the application.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: No.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Well, then we got it

backwards. We're making sure. I voted that the

application be denied. Farias voted that it be

denied.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: I voted that it be denied as

well.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Okay. Councilman

Wilson.

COUNTY ATTORNEY: Just so that it's clear for

the record. The motion was to deny the
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application. That motion failed. So the

application, that is not denied.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Exactly. That's what

I'm saying. That's what I thought. That's not

what they understand. But one person didn't.

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: Oh, okay.

COUNTY ATTORNEY: That was the motion passed.

If anyone has a new motion.

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: I have a motion. I move

that the application be approved as recommended by

the County.

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: I second the motion.

MS. HENDERSON: That was Jackson that seconded

the motion?

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: Yes.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Farias?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: No.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilman Jackson said yes.

Councilwoman Williams?

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: No.

MS. HENDERSON: Vice-Chair Demps?

She said yes.

MS. HENDERSON: Chair Wilson?

CHAIRMAN WILSON: No.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: So, basically it's
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denied. That was the whole point.

MR. MAYORAL: That was the motion to approved

which failed.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Now, I make a

motion --

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: I make a motion to deny

the application.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: I second.

CHAIRMAN WILSON: For clarity, it's in its

entirety or part?

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: In its entirety, yes.

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: In its entirety, yes.

MS. HENDERSON: Councilwoman Williams?

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Deny it. That's a

yes. Deny it.

MS. HENDERSON: Vice-Chair Demps?

VICE-CHAIR DEMPS: No.

MS. HENDERSON: Chair Wilson?

CHAIRMAN WILSON: Yes.

MS. HENDERSON: Jackson?

COUNCILMAN JACKSON: No.

COUNCILWOMAN WILLIAMS: Over here. There's

one more person you forgot.

MS. HENDERSON: FARIAS?

COUNCILMAN FARIAS: Yes.
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MS. HENDERSON: So the motion pass;

application denied.

MR. MAYORAL: Thank you for your time and

consideration.

(Thereupon, the proceedings were concluded.)
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CERTIFICATE OF OATH

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS:

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Doris Newbold, Court Reporter and Notary
Public in the State of Florida, certify that all
witnesses personally appeared before me on the 16thth
Day of March, 2018, and were duly sworn.

________________________________
DORIS NEWBOLD,
Court Reporter
Notary Public, State of Florida
My Commission # FF 944616
My Commission Expires 12-16-2019
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CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

STATE OF FLORIDA )
SS:

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Doris Newbold, Court Reporter and Notary

Public in the State of Florida, do hereby certify that a

meeting was held before Community Zoning Appeals Board

15 on March 8, 2018; and that the Item of SFI PALM TREE

FARMS, LLC, (17-139) was heard, and that the foregoing

pages, Numbered 1 through 135, inclusive, constitutes a

true and correct transcript of my stenographic notes.

WITNESS my hand in the City of Miami, County of

Miami-Dade, State of Florida, this 16th day of March

2018.

    

DORIS NEWBOLD,

COURT REPORTER
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 1 * * * * * 

 2 (All witnesses were sworn in by the Court Reporter.)  

 3 * * * * * 

 4 MR. VITAL:  In accordance with the 

 5 Code of Miami-Dade County, all items to be 

 6 heard today have been legally advertised 

 7 in the newspaper, notices have been mailed 

 8 and the properties have been posted.  

 9 Additional copies of the agenda are 

10 available here at the meeting.  Items will 

11 be called up to be heard by agenda number 

12 and name of applicant.  The record of the 

13 hearing on each application will include 

14 the records of the Department of 

15 Regulatory and Economic Resources.  All 

16 these items are physically present today 

17 and available to all Board Members during 

18 the hearing, and they may examine these 

19 items.   

20 Parties have the right of 

21 Cross-Examination.  This statement, along 

22 with the fact that all witnesses have been 

23 sworn, should be included in any 

24 transcript of all or any part of these 

25 proceedings.  In addition, the following 
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 1 departments have staff present here to 

 2 address any questions; the Zoning 

 3 Evaluation and Platting and Traffic Review 

 4 sections of the Department of Regulatory 

 5 and Economic Resources, and the County 

 6 Attorney's Office.   

 7 * * * * * 

 8 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Please call the 

 9 next item.   

10 MR. VITAL:  Item 3, PZB 4, LLC, 

11 Application No. 17-170.  Zero objectors, 

12 zero waivers.   

13 MR. ARZA:  Good evening.  Hugo Arza, 

14 offices at 701 Brickell Avenue.  A 

15 pleasure to be here before you this 

16 evening representing PZB4, LLC in their 

17 request before you tonight, which I'll get 

18 into shortly.   

19 I'm joined by a couple of folks here 

20 today who may have to come up and speak 

21 later if they're asked any questions, 

22 although I will be doing the bulk of the 

23 presentation.   

24 Rolando Benitez, one of the owners of 

25 the property, and we'll get into a little 
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 1 bit about the proposed use and that it's 

 2 not just them being the owners of the 

 3 property, but also that it's for their 

 4 business, a business that they own that 

 5 will be housed here in these offices, as 

 6 well as Pedro Ramos, the architect of the 

 7 project, obviously here to address any 

 8 questions or concerns that any of you or 

 9 anyone in the audience may have with 

10 respect to the actual building, the 

11 project, or the layout.   

12 And, finally, and certainly not 

13 least --  

14 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Excuse me, can 

15 you turn it up a second?  He's not heard 

16 in the back?   

17 MR. ARZA:  It's rare that I'm not 

18 being heard.  I'll try and lean in.  I 

19 think you can hear me a little better.  

20 Sorry.  

21 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Thank you.   

22 MR. ARZA:  As I was saying, last but 

23 certainly not least, Al Torres, my 

24 colleague at Holland and Knight.   

25 We are before you here today with a 
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 1 one acre -- 1.07-acre parcel located 

 2 basically at the mid point between 102nd 

 3 Avenue and 99th Avenue on Miller, 

 4 Southwest 56th Street.  And this is 

 5 currently a relatively under-improved 

 6 former nursery, as there are and have been 

 7 historically in this area nursery use, 

 8 approved back in 1994, so it has been 

 9 around for roughly 20-some-odd years, 23 

10 years.   

11 To the west of the property you will 

12 see a different kind of development in 

13 this area.  In the aerial that we have up 

14 here you'll see a lot of red, so to speak.  

15 You'll see two shopping centers, also have 

16 been there for both in excess of 25 or 30 

17 years, historically neighborhood shopping 

18 centers that serve the surrounding 

19 communities and this part of town.   

20 This parcel became available to 

21 Mr. Benitez and his group.  They were 

22 looking for a single tenant, single use 

23 office building.  They own Columbus 

24 Capital.  You'll see -- you'll see in the 

25 rendering of the building, and I'm going 
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 1 to put this here, and I know there are 

 2 some folks in the audience that are 

 3 concerned, I'll turn it around if they 

 4 have any questions and I'll move around 

 5 the boards.   

 6 But as you can see, this is intended 

 7 to be a single use office building for a 

 8 financial services mortgage company that 

 9 has outgrown its current space elsewhere 

10 in the neighborhood.  They were over on 

11 Sunset now, so they are nearby.  

12 Obviously, a lot of their employees, and 

13 the folks that will work at this facility, 

14 or at this building, are going to be folks 

15 who already live in this neighborhood, as 

16 the current offices are just up the road, 

17 so to speak, but they have outgrown that 

18 space thanks to, you know, the successes 

19 of this company, and they were able to 

20 acquire this parcel, and they wish to 

21 erect a 31,000 square foot office 

22 building.   

23 And the layout of that building, it 

24 is easy to just talk about 31,000 square 

25 feet, and the layout of that building 
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 1 impacts both the surroundings, but also is 

 2 dictated by the surroundings in many 

 3 respects.   

 4 You can place this building in a lot 

 5 of different places on 1.07 acres, but 

 6 what we've chosen to do, and we'll get 

 7 into some of the reasons for that, and 

 8 what that means, is that we've chosen to 

 9 move the building up towards Miller as 

10 much as possible.  So, our front 

11 setback -- and we meet it, we are not 

12 exceeding or asking to be any closer to 

13 Miller than we are allowed to be, out our 

14 front setback is at 25 feet, which is 

15 still the required setback, and we are 

16 pushing the building all the way there.  

17 And you'll see, in a lot of suburban 

18 markets, so to speak, typically when you 

19 have a parcel, the building is pushed 

20 to the back, right, I mean, and then 

21 parking is all in the front.   

22 What we've done here is a little bit 

23 different.  We've actually pushed the 

24 building to the front and allowed some of 

25 the parking to be in the back.  And that 
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 1 was specifically because we recognized 

 2 that to the south of our parcel, and to 

 3 the east -- I didn't mention -- to the 

 4 east is another nursery, so to situate, 

 5 along the corridor itself, the Miller 

 6 corridor, you've got shopping center, 

 7 shopping center, the parcel in question 

 8 today and then another nursery.  We would 

 9 continue to be surrounded in any case by 

10 non-residential uses.  I mean, very active 

11 uses, in the case of a shopping center, 

12 and commercial -- the retail in nursery 

13 environment.   

14 But, it is fair to say that from here 

15 south, obviously, these are single family 

16 residences.  And, so, a property like this 

17 is actually advantageous from, let's say, 

18 a traffic standpoint because everything 

19 has to come in and out.  It's a mid-block 

20 piece.  Everything is going to come in and 

21 out through Miller.  So, we really can 

22 stay completely away from any kind of 

23 neighborhood.   

24 You'll have me stand up here from 

25 time to time, and the concerns will be 
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 1 more traffic driven because a building is 

 2 close to a residential neighborhood.  We 

 3 don't have those concerns today because of 

 4 where this location is.   

 5 The concerns we had were, let's call 

 6 them, compatibility or the closeness that 

 7 we have to some of our neighbors to the 

 8 south. 

 9 So, what we did is we moved this 

10 building as far as we could north to 

11 provide for the distance from the edge of 

12 the building.   

13 Al, if you can have the site plan.   

14 And what Al is holding up, Miller is 

15 on the right side, right here, the back of 

16 the parcel.   

17 So, the building stops right where Al 

18 is holding up.  And that's 129 feet from 

19 the rear.  And so I ask you to sort of 

20 keep that in mind because, again, where 

21 you layout a building is critical for the 

22 impacts that you are going to have on your 

23 surrounding neighbors.  And, so, that was 

24 the choice that we made.  We said, let's 

25 push the building up to the front so that 
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 1 we can be as far away as we can from those 

 2 neighbors.  And at 129 feet, when the 

 3 typical BU-1A setback in the rear would be 

 4 20 feet, let's say we are obviously, you 

 5 know, 109 feet further away then the Code 

 6 would otherwise allows us to.  That was 

 7 certainly a nod.   

 8 The second one was the design of the 

 9 building.  And if you take a look at the 

10 rendering at the bottom, you'll notice 

11 that this is, you know, what some people 

12 call building on stilts, so to speak.  

13 Obviously it's done in a way where if you 

14 look really quickly you can't even tell.  

15 But the -- Al, just point where the cars 

16 are coming in and out.  So, sort of the 

17 ingress and egress points are there.  The 

18 entire ground floor is parking.   

19 And, so, we did that because, again, 

20 our experience tells us that offices uses 

21 traditionally have, or can have, parking 

22 issues.  And we didn't want to seek any 

23 kind of parking variance.  We meet the 

24 parking requirements, we have all of the 

25 parking that we need for the square 
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 1 footage that we have, and we don't require 

 2 a parking variance.   

 3 But, of course, if you put the 

 4 building on the ground floor, you know, if 

 5 you do a two-story building and you put it 

 6 on the ground floor, you can't really very 

 7 well park where the building is.   

 8 And, so, if we did that, then we have 

 9 to push it back, leave parking in the 

10 front, and probably be here before you 

11 with some sort of variance for parking and 

12 telling you that we are going to control 

13 the parking.   

14 I would always rather be in a 

15 situation where I'm talking to you about 

16 the efforts we are making to try and be 

17 good neighbors than to ask you for parking 

18 variances, because I know that those can 

19 get quite ugly.   

20 So, that's the layout that is here 

21 before you today.  And, again, if you have 

22 specific questions about the building 

23 itself, our architect is here today.   

24 Let me just run quickly through -- 

25 there are four requests that we are -- 
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 1 that are before you today.  The first is a 

 2 rezoning.  So, the property is currently 

 3 sort of historical, zoning is EUS.  It is 

 4 not obviously very ideal residential, it 

 5 would be a very difficult sell for someone 

 6 to want to put up a house here today with 

 7 a shopping center adjacent to them.  And, 

 8 so, with no other residences really in 

 9 that corridor of Miller.  So, it is, like 

10 I said, it's kind of a use that has gone 

11 by the wayside.  

12 So, the request would be to BU-1A, 

13 which is the most limited of the business 

14 use district.  And I'll get into a second 

15 how we further limit that beyond that.   

16 And then we've got three fairly 

17 modest variances just to accommodate the 

18 building, the building setback on the east 

19 side, which is nearest the nursery of two 

20 feet, so where 15 feet are required, our 

21 building comes out to 13 feet, again in 

22 keeping with the fact that there is a 

23 problematic need.  This is being designed 

24 to meet the needs of an existing business, 

25 and they kind of know what they need, and 
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 1 we were trying to accommodate, making sure 

 2 they had all the parking, but making sure 

 3 that they had the square footage they need 

 4 for this business which, again, employees, 

 5 and I'll let Mr. Benitez tell you the 

 6 number of employees, and sort of their 

 7 impact on the economy.   

 8 Again, a modest non-use variance for 

 9 floor area ratio of .68, where .62 is 

10 allowed, which equals to a couple thousand 

11 square feet at the end of the day, and 

12 then a minor non-use variance to allow 

13 landscape open space of 19.1 percent where 

14 20.7 percent.  And principally, you know, 

15 the landscape variances go hand-in-hand 

16 with parking, right?  The easiest way for 

17 me to get rid of a landscape variance is 

18 tell you, I'm going to get rid of four or 

19 six parking spaces.  I'm going to meet 

20 that, but I'm going to ask you for 

21 four-parking spaces.  It's a trade off.   

22 We think that when you are, you know, 

23 less than two percent, and where we are 

24 situating the landscaping, and I'm going 

25 to get into that in a second, it merits 
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 1 consideration, so much so that I think all 

 2 of you are familiar with, you know, your 

 3 staff and how they will, you know, look 

 4 quite eschew on variances, and will not 

 5 routinely support variances.  But in this 

 6 case today, we do have a recommendation of 

 7 approval from Staff for all four requests, 

 8 not just for the rezoning, but for all 

 9 three variances.   

10 And all three variances, if you look 

11 at the recommendation, talk about, you 

12 know, the sort of the very slight nature 

13 of those requests.  Again, we are not 

14 asking for huge variances of setbacks, or 

15 huge variances of floor area ratio, or ten 

16 percent landscaping variance.  We are 

17 asking for very modest ones.   

18 And, so, as a result, I think we 

19 enjoy Staff's recommendation.   

20 So, the landscaping that we have is 

21 important.  I just want to point out a 

22 little bit about them.   

23 So, again, where you're situated and 

24 what you do with it is important.  And, 

25 so, what we tried to do is really to try 
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 1 and minimize as much as possible any 

 2 visual impacts that you may have.   

 3 Of course, we set the building as far 

 4 forward as we could so that we would be 

 5 never closer than 130 feet, and obviously 

 6 if the neighbors to the south have their 

 7 own setbacks, the closest their building 

 8 can be is -- EU-1 rear setback, Al, do you 

 9 recall off the top of your head?  25 feet.   

10 So, if you add the 25 feet of their 

11 setback to those homes, those structures 

12 can be no closer roughly than 150 feet 

13 from our building.  There is a great 

14 distance.   

15 But we also chose to plant or to 

16 design, and Mr. Ramos chose to design, a 

17 landscaping that included some of these, 

18 what is called a little corner landscaping 

19 pocket.  And I think that's important 

20 because if you are the neighbor, and 

21 certainly neighbors that are, let's say, 

22 touching the property but not directly 

23 behind it necessarily, not only are you 

24 setback, are you 150 feet away, but the 

25 closest thing that you have in our parcel, 
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 1 let's call it the subject parcel, is going 

 2 to be a corner that is basically going to 

 3 be lushly landscaped.  It is going to have 

 4 height.   

 5 And, so, even if you're sitting in 

 6 your backyard, obviously we can look 

 7 forward and what you're going to see is 

 8 going to be trees.  And you would have to 

 9 look, you know, 100-some-odd feet further 

10 to be able to see anything else in terms 

11 of a building, or anything like that.   

12 I talked a little bit about the 

13 BU-1A, and what that means, and obviously 

14 you've had many applications before you 

15 for BU-1A, and you know there is a litany 

16 of uses that can be done.   

17 So, in recognition of traffic 

18 considerations, and, again, you've got 

19 traffic support, recommendation of 

20 approval, no objections from the Traffic 

21 Division, none of those issues.   

22 But in recognition of the fact that 

23 BU-1A could lend itself and someone could 

24 come in and try other uses, we are 

25 actually proffering a covenant.  We are 
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 1 rezoning to BU-1A because we need it for 

 2 the office use that we are proposing, but 

 3 we have circulated a covenant, which Staff 

 4 includes in their recommendation, this 

 5 wasn't done at the 11th hour or anything 

 6 like that, we worked with Staff, and we 

 7 are circulating a covenant that does two 

 8 things:   

 9 One, it ties us to this project and 

10 this site plan, and you're all familiar 

11 with that.  Basically it means that we 

12 will build what you see here today.   

13 And, secondly, perhaps much more 

14 importantly for your purposes here today, 

15 it limits it to office and ancillary uses.  

16 So, we are not going to be able to operate 

17 a restaurant that is open to the public, 

18 we are not going to be able to have 

19 storefront, we are not going to be able to 

20 do retail, we are not going to be able to 

21 do any of the other uses that you would 

22 otherwise be able to have in BU-1A 

23 because, while we are making the request 

24 for the rezoning, we are then, ourselves, 

25 agreeing to limit the uses to just the one 
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 1 use, just office uses.   

 2 And, again, the office use would take 

 3 a step further in this case with the fact 

 4 that that is a single-tenant office use.  

 5 And, so, the nice thing about it is, 

 6 you are going to have one point of 

 7 control, one entity that owns it for its 

 8 employees and its business purposes, and 

 9 it will be able to control.  It is a 

10 business that operates principally Monday 

11 through Friday, off on holidays, off on 

12 weekends.  And certainly if you have any 

13 additional questions with respect to the 

14 operation of the business, I know 

15 Mr. Benitez could answer those questions 

16 in more detail.   

17 Again, we had an opportunity to speak 

18 with a couple of the neighbors, a couple 

19 of the folks that are here today that have 

20 identified themselves as neighbors, and I 

21 have tried to hit on a couple of the 

22 concerns that they mentioned to us.  They 

23 were part of my presentation anyway 

24 because we kind of know -- we know the 

25 project how it's situated, and I think 
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 1 we've gotten to the point where we can 

 2 anticipate some of the questions.   

 3 But certainly, you know, we've tried 

 4 to explain to them some of the rationale 

 5 behind why we designed the building the 

 6 way we have, and why we think that the 

 7 building is compatible with the 

 8 surroundings.   

 9 But I would respectfully ask, Madam 

10 Chair, if there is an opportunity to 

11 rebut, that word is strong, it's simply to 

12 answer or address any concerns or 

13 questions.   

14 In closing, I appreciate your time 

15 here this evening.  Madam Chairwoman, 

16 before I forget, Madam Chair, 

17 congratulations on your tenure as Chair.   

18 So, I know I was before you plenty of 

19 times during that tenure.   

20 But we would ask for your vote this 

21 evening in favor of this project, it 

22 accordance with the stipulated conditions, 

23 in accordance with Staff's recommendation 

24 of approval.   

25 Again, I remain ready to answer any 
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 1 questions that you may have.   

 2 BOARD MEMBER MR. VALDES:  Through the 

 3 Chair, I have a question of the architect.   

 4 While you are coming up, because 

 5 understand, we get these tiny plans that 

 6 you can't read.  What is the maximum 

 7 height of the building at the top of the 

 8 parapet on the north and south? 

 9 MR. RAMOS:  My name is Pedro Ramos 

10 with the Architect Group.  At the very 

11 tip --  

12 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  I need your 

13 address -- excuse me, sir, your address.   

14 MR. RAMOS:  The address is 8000 

15 Northwest 7th Street, Suite 101, Miami, 

16 Florida.   

17 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Thank you.   

18 MR. RAMOS:  The highest point to the 

19 building at the very peak at the front is 

20 45 feet.  But the predominant parapet, 

21 which is around the building, which is 

22 flat, is 43 feet. 

23 BOARD MEMBER MR. VALDES:  That is why 

24 I was asking at the parapet, because I 

25 know that the triangle at this center is 
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 1 peculiar.   

 2 Now, 44 feet, is there -- and I've 

 3 lived in that area for 26 years.  Other 

 4 than Publix, is there anything on Miller 

 5 Road, from 87th Avenue and 117th Avenue, 

 6 that approximate that height?   

 7 And I'm concerned.  So you understand 

 8 where I'm going with, I'm concerned about 

 9 the precedence.  And just so you further 

10 know and so it is clear to everybody who 

11 is here, we didn't approve Publix, and 

12 Publix didn't come in front of us, okay?  

13 I want that to be clear.   

14 But I am concerned about the height 

15 and the precedence we would be setting, 

16 because, you know, I think -- I don't want 

17 to speak for anybody else, this is from my 

18 standpoint, the Publix building went way 

19 out of scale with everything around it, 

20 way too tall.  And if it ever came in 

21 front of us, we wouldn't have approved it.  

22 I'm not in favor of setting a precedence 

23 for what is basically a four-story 

24 building on Miller Road.   

25 That was my concern.  And my question 
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 1 was as to the height.   

 2 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  It's 43 feet, 

 3 basically.   

 4 MR. RAMOS:  It is 43 feet.   

 5 BOARD MEMBER MR. VALDES:  At the 

 6 parapet.   

 7 MR. RAMOS:  At the parapet.   

 8 BOARD MEMBER MR. VALDES:  I'm not 

 9 concerned about the triangle, because that 

10 is just a peculiar architectural feature.  

11 I'm concerned with the parapet. 

12 MR. RAMOS:  Right. 

13 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Thank you.   

14 Anyone here who is in favor of the 

15 application?  Please come up.   

16 Mr. Percival. 

17 MR. PERCIVAL:  Good evening, again, 

18 Madam Chair, Council Members.  Lawrence 

19 Percival, President, Greater Kendall 

20 Community Activist, 11945 Southwest 127th 

21 Court.   

22 In 1957, '58 I lived between Miller 

23 and Sunset on Southwest 97th Avenue.  I 

24 used to play in the homes that were being 

25 built at the time, right at Miller and 
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 1 97th Avenue.  So, I became very familiar, 

 2 as a kid, in that neighborhood.  It had a 

 3 lot of properties that weren't developed, 

 4 but it was basically still a developing 

 5 neighborhood, if you will, of new 

 6 communities.  And I went to Blue Lakes 

 7 Elementary.   

 8 And over the years, from then until 

 9 now, for the longest time, it remained 

10 more or less larger properties with modern 

11 size homes, and now even bigger homes.  

12 You have a lot of McMansions in that area, 

13 throughout the area, and you still have 

14 interesting properties that have been used 

15 as nurseries, are shopping centers, and 

16 other things.   

17 In my estimation, even if you're 

18 concerned about this potentially 

19 presenting a dangerous precedence, because 

20 of the uniqueness of the areas, and how 

21 built-out Miller Road already is with a 

22 lot of residential areas, with pieces of 

23 properties that are used as nurseries, the 

24 paradine has changed over time, gives this 

25 a certainty that, in my estimation, 
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 1 improves the area in a very positive and 

 2 professional way, going forward for 

 3 generations to come, maybe longer.   

 4 And if for some reason they decided 

 5 not to keep this as an office building, 30 

 6 years from now, 40 years from now, it can 

 7 be retrofitted in such a way that it would 

 8 blend into whatever might happen in the 

 9 future, and still be compatible to a 

10 surrounding neighborhood of residences, 

11 that at some point those old homes are 

12 going to wind up getting torn down and 

13 retrofitted in some new way, who knows 

14 how.   

15 But these kind of urban fill project, 

16 if you will, professional buildings, as 

17 opposed to more homes, are a good thing 

18 going forward, as opposed to more shopping 

19 centers.   

20 And when you have professional 

21 buildings with people, you're providing 

22 them the wherewithal to go to the local 

23 restaurants and local places to do 

24 business with the patrons that desperately 

25 need those patrons.  And I suspect this 
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 1 will do just that, to give service to some 

 2 of the local restaurants to help keep 

 3 those Mom and Pops alive.   

 4 So, in the bigger picture of 

 5 everything with your concern relative 

 6 to the height, when you look at what is 

 7 already there along the corner, it is 

 8 going to be a long time coming before 

 9 you are going to see something that is 

10 going to come back to create concern for 

11 the precedence.  And this is just my 

12 personal opinion, for whatever that's 

13 worth.  And I hope that you would give 

14 approval to this application.  Thank you.  

15 Luke votes for it, too.  

16 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Thank you.  

17 Anyone else here speaking in favor of the 

18 application please step up to the podium.   

19 Seeing none.   

20 Those of you who may be here to speak 

21 against the application, please step up to 

22 the podium.  And if you have not been 

23 sworn in, I need you to be sworn in by the 

24 Court Reporter before you speak.  

25 MR. QUINTANA:  I am Salvador 
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 1 Quintana, 9965 Southwest 58th Street.   

 2 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Were you sworn 

 3 in? 

 4 MR. QUINTANA:  No.  I can swear now. 

 5 THE COURT REPORTER:  Do you swear the 

 6 testimony you're about to give will be the 

 7 truth, the whole truth, and nothing but 

 8 the truth, so help you God?   

 9 MR. QUINTANA:  I do.   

10 I have some questions.  I'm not 

11 objecting to the part where it says Part 1 

12 District Boundary Change from EUS.  I have 

13 some questions about the Part No. 2 where 

14 it is trying to set the setback from 13 to 

15 the required 15, and the .62 permitted to 

16 .68, taking out some landscaping.  I'm 

17 concerned to the privacy that it's going 

18 to kind of get in the way with.   

19 What is there that is going to kind 

20 of guarantee that the, I guess, vegetation 

21 that they would add to it won't -- I guess 

22 it is a condition here.  With have 

23 hurricanes and that will tear it down 

24 eventually and will get in the way of 

25 privacy.   
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 1 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  As far as 

 2 privacy, I believe Mr. Arza can speak to 

 3 that.  Unlike the previous, it is 43 feet. 

 4 MR. QUINTANA:  So, that height given 

 5 to where the other houses are, you would 

 6 be able to see from your backyard in 

 7 there.  So, that's getting the privacy 

 8 from certain backyards and various 

 9 properties, yes or no?   

10 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  I assume that 

11 from the second floor, Mr. Arza, or the 

12 architect can speak to that, but I believe 

13 from the second floor you could see it, 

14 and they could see you.   

15 MR. QUINTANA:  So, given the third 

16 floor on there, and the fact that some 

17 properties out there have pools and all 

18 that, I'm pretty sure I wouldn't be the 

19 only one to be affected by the fact that 

20 there is not only from my behalf, but 

21 women also like to tan in their backyard 

22 and what not, and I'm pretty sure they 

23 might have a problem with that, you know.  

24 If you would be able to see from the 

25 second floor, you would be able to see 

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600



    29

 1 from the third floor.  I don't know if 

 2 there would be any way to adjust the 

 3 height on that.   

 4 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  I'm not sure.  

 5 If you would like to address that in your 

 6 rebuttal?  They'll address that in their 

 7 rebuttal.   

 8 MR. QUINTANA:  And as far as -- the 

 9 landscaping, that's the whole part where 

10 it covers up the --  

11 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  I believe Code 

12 limits it to 14 feet.  I don't know.  As 

13 far as landscaping, I'm not even sure it 

14 can go up that high.  Shrubs but not for 

15 trees.  I'm sure Mr. Arza will talk to 

16 visibility for you when he rebuttals.   

17 Do you have any other points? 

18 MR. QUINTANA:  As far as noise is 

19 concerned, I don't know what type of 

20 systems, or generators on there, or 

21 anything on the rooftops, or any a/c 

22 systems would be located, as to where the 

23 sound would bounce off.   

24 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  Talk a 

25 little slower. 
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 1 MR. QUINTANA:  I'm sorry?   

 2 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  Would you 

 3 mind speaking a little slower? 

 4 MR. QUINTANA:  Okay.   

 5 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  You're 

 6 kind of running --  

 7 MR. QUINTANA:  I apologize. 

 8 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  I'm only 

 9 getting every other word. 

10 MR. QUINTANA:  Okay.  So, what I'm 

11 saying is, I don't know what kind of 

12 equipment would be outside of the property 

13 that might obscure some noise, or bounce 

14 off noise on to the other side of the 

15 properties and disturb anybody, too late 

16 or too early in the morning, or throughout 

17 the night.   

18 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  He's chosen to 

19 wait until everyone else speaks.  If he 

20 does not answer your question --  

21 MR. QUINTANA:  That's fine. 

22 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  So, noise and 

23 visibility, privacy I mean.  Okay. 

24 MR. QUINTANA:  Thank you. 

25 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Okay.  Anyone 
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 1 else who would like to come speak against 

 2 the application?  Were you sworn in? 

 3 MS. QUINTANA:  Lizzy Quintana, 9965 

 4 Southwest 58th Street.  He was referring 

 5 to the noise.  I know that they are going 

 6 to be working Monday through Friday.  I'm 

 7 not going to be working supposedly like 

 8 they said on the weekends.  But what is 

 9 going to happen on Monday through Friday?  

10 I will have the noise.   

11 And like he says, why did they have 

12 to go three floors high when they could 

13 have one building.  They also are trying 

14 to reduce the landscaping in the area, 

15 which is the area.  That's the beauty of 

16 the area, of the landscaping and all that.   

17 So, basically the noise and the high 

18 of the building.  Why did they have to go 

19 three floors, when they go one floor.  And 

20 the setback -- excuse me.   

21 No. 1, objection to that.   

22 No. 2, the variance to stay under 15 

23 requirement right now, and the 62 permit 

24 right now that they -- I mean, there is no 

25 way, and to reduce the landscaping also.   
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 1 So, that's going to be the noise, the 

 2 privacy, like the other people from the 

 3 FPL, they don't want to see the 

 4 structures, I'm going to wake up in the 

 5 middle of the day and look at the huge 

 6 construction concrete instead of the trees 

 7 or less landscaping.  That's what we have 

 8 now.  Thank you.   

 9 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Thank you.  Is 

10 anyone here --  

11 BOARD MEMBER MR. PETISCO:  Through 

12 the Chair, I have a question for Staff.   

13 For the current district boundary, 

14 EUS, do you know what the current height 

15 max is, that they can go up, as it stands 

16 today? 

17 MR. VITAL:  I'm sorry, could you 

18 repeat the question?   

19 BOARD MEMBER MR. PETISCO:  As it 

20 stands today, they are under EUS.  What is 

21 the current height? 

22 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  What is the 

23 limit?   

24 BOARD MEMBER MR. PETISCO:  What's the 

25 limit?   
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 1 MR. VITAL:  EUS it's 35 feet in 

 2 height.   

 3 BOARD MEMBER MR. PETISCO:  And under 

 4 BU-1A, what is the height? 

 5 MR. VITAL:  BU-1A is four stories, or 

 6 I believe it is the width of the 

 7 right-of-way, which in this case it's 

 8 100 feet.   

 9 BOARD MEMBER MR. PETISCO:  100 feet. 

10 MR. VITAL:  100.  That's the section 

11 line road which is 100 feet wide.  But 

12 it's four stories.  To my knowledge, it's 

13 four stories.   

14 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  If you want to 

15 take notes and hit everybody, it is my 

16 impression.   

17 MR. ARZA:  Okay.   

18 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Anyone else here 

19 to speak against the application?   

20 No?  Sir, go ahead.   

21 MR. ARZA:  I got ahead of myself.   

22 So, yes, the height is two stories.  

23 BU-1A max height is four stories or 

24 45 feet.  The current zoning maximum 

25 height is two stories or 35 feet.  So, in 
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 1 fact, you could build a 35-foot tall 

 2 structure on this property and set it back 

 3 much further back, and then have, you 

 4 know, a neighbor, so to speak, or somebody 

 5 peering back into the neighborhood.  And 

 6 that is why I chose my words and my 

 7 presentation carefully.  That is why we 

 8 set it as far forward as possible.  

 9 Distance is the greatest mitigation that 

10 you can have for any visual impacts.   

11 The second one that you have is 

12 landscaping.  While we are asking for, 

13 again, 1.6 percent reduction in 

14 landscaping, that pertains to the open 

15 space requirement for landscaping.  We are 

16 not seeking a variance on the number of 

17 trees or shrubs.  So, we will actually 

18 provide for the number of trees that the 

19 Code requires.  We are just not spreading 

20 it out over 21 percent, roughly, of the 

21 land, we are putting it on 19.6 percent.  

22 Same number of trees.  We can actually 

23 pack it a little bit more densely in the 

24 areas where it will help to provide the 

25 mitigating factor.   
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 1 Let me run through a couple of other 

 2 comments.  And, I guess, if it's okay, may 

 3 I address also the Vice Chair's concerns.   

 4 You know, obviously we all worry and 

 5 are concerned with precedence.  But the 

 6 beauty of our Code, and applications such 

 7 as this, is that they are tied to site 

 8 plans.  And so the value of your decision 

 9 this evening is entirely couched on what 

10 this site plan looks like, the 

11 presentation and the testimony.  No one 

12 can come in next week, or call me next 

13 week, and say, "Hey, you got this building 

14 approved, I want the same exact building 

15 next door.  We still need to go through 

16 all of you, and it would be a whole new 

17 series of considerations.   

18 While I recognize that obviously the 

19 trend in a particular neighborhood might 

20 be such as that an approval pushes it in 

21 one direction or another, there is no 

22 direct precedential value that means that 

23 anyone can come in now and do projects as 

24 of right because of your decision this 

25 evening.   
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 1 Again, it is what I typically say 

 2 with the concern of precedence is, every 

 3 application that comes before you will 

 4 have to stand on its own merits, the 

 5 future ones and this one.   

 6 So, a couple of the reasons why we 

 7 have to be at the height we are at, and 

 8 why, even if we tweaked it, you know, we 

 9 don't think it is helpful.   

10 For instance, there was a concern 

11 from one of the neighbors about some of 

12 the noise.  Mr. Ramos just told me that he 

13 can drop the back five feet.  And, you 

14 know, make that building at 38 feet, or 

15 so, in the back.   

16 The reason it's 43 feet is because it 

17 is actually covering all of the HVAC and 

18 all of the equipment back there.  So we 

19 can reduce in some respects a little bit 

20 of scalability and drop it five feet, and 

21 at 130 feet, you'll see a building that's 

22 five feet shorter.  But you're going to 

23 then see, and one would be reasonable to 

24 assume here then, some of the equipment 

25 and the concerns that the neighbors had.   
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 1 So, we think, and we would 

 2 respectfully offer, that rather than 

 3 dropping it five feet to say we dropped it 

 4 and the back of the building is only 

 5 38 feet, that we keep it at 43 because it 

 6 is actually going to be the barrier and, 

 7 again, the less barriers that you can have 

 8 for sound is to have a building such as 

 9 that.   

10 So, the answer is such as that.    

11 Again, there were questions regarding 

12 the landscaping code, and I've addressed 

13 how, you know, we meet all the tree 

14 requirements and the shrub requirements.  

15 And we are just putting in into a slightly 

16 smaller amount of space.   

17 With respect to what happens if 

18 there's a hurricane.  Unlike the regular 

19 single family home that you may have that 

20 when a hurricane hits you are not 

21 obligated, we have site plan that we are 

22 governed by.  So, if after a storm of some 

23 type, or some incident, trees get knocked 

24 down, our approved plan no longer looks 

25 the way it does, because the trees fell 
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 1 down, we are under an obligation, and 

 2 they'll have to get a Certificate of Use 

 3 every year, to replant or do whatever it 

 4 takes to bring it back to this.   

 5 So, in fact, by having an approved 

 6 site plan you're protected in the 

 7 instances of natural disasters knocking 

 8 trees down and the like.   

 9 Again, if it happens in one of our 

10 single family homes, you are generally not 

11 going to be asked to replant.  Maybe you 

12 do because you choose to.  Here the County 

13 can always every year take a look and make 

14 sure that the property is being maintained 

15 in accordance with the approved site plan. 

16 So, if there is a hurricane one year, 

17 we live in South Florida, they would have 

18 to, you know, after a storm of that 

19 nature, replant and bring it back to 

20 grade.   

21 So, there is actually greater 

22 protection then if there is a storm of 

23 that nature.   

24 The privacy concern, again, and we 

25 talked a lot about the distance and all of 
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 1 that.  One other thing that I've discussed 

 2 with my client and that we are willing 

 3 to do is, to reduce the number of windows 

 4 on the third floor.  I will tell you 

 5 candidly that I don't think the second 

 6 floor is an issue.  You can stand on the 

 7 second floor 130 feet away, there are 

 8 going to be trees on your property and 

 9 there is already going to be trees on 

10 other properties that are going to grow 

11 easily to 15, 18, 20 feet, so you are 

12 going to be at height level.  You are 

13 going to see other trees and you're going 

14 to see parking lot.  If you are on the 

15 second floor of our building and you look 

16 out of the back, you know, you're 14, 

17 15 feet high, you are just going to see -- 

18 I mean, the trees are going to be higher 

19 than that.  I don't see how there is any 

20 privacy concerns.   

21 Third story, I can understand, you're 

22 up closer into the 20's or so.   

23 And so one of the suggestions we had, 

24 I don't want to remove the entire window 

25 because then there is no natural light, 
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 1 but, you know, obviously the fewer windows 

 2 there are, the fewer opportunities there 

 3 are for there to sort of be a congregation 

 4 of folks, people are going there to work, 

 5 they are not going to be staring out the 

 6 window, but we respect.   

 7 And so one suggestion that we could 

 8 make is to reduce the number of windows on 

 9 the third story in an effort to try and 

10 mitigate additionally not only the 

11 distance and the landscaping, but mitigate 

12 the concerns with the landscaping -- with 

13 the privacy concerns that there are. 

14 So, again, I don't know, and I 

15 suspect that there may be other Board 

16 Members who have questions, but hopefully, 

17 you know, in terms of privacy, noise, the 

18 comments that I heard from the audience 

19 today, as well as the Vice Chair's 

20 comments regarding precedence, you know, 

21 we would answer the questions in that way.   

22 And, like I said, I will suspect that 

23 there may be a couple of other questions.   

24 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  I have several 

25 questions for you.  How many offices are 
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 1 in that building?   

 2 MR. ARZA:  So, I don't think it is 

 3 scaled out.   

 4 Rolando, do you want to come up and 

 5 talk about the number of employees you 

 6 expect to have?  Give your name and 

 7 address.  

 8 MR. BENITEZ:  Rolando Benitez, 2615 

 9 Granada Boulevard.   

10 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  So, from 

11 counting more or less, I would think there 

12 is over 30 offices, maybe as many 48 

13 offices.  Do you know how many offices 

14 will be in that building? 

15 MR. BENITEZ:  We are the end user.  

16 It's an open form within individual 

17 offices.  It's going to be 30-something 

18 people. 

19 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  30-some-odd 

20 people?  How many parking spaces? 

21 MR. BENITEZ:  There's 106.   

22 MR. ARZA:  106 parking spaces. 

23 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  So, 

24 approximately 30 employees and 

25 approximately 106 -- 
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 1 MR. BENITEZ:  Well, you have 

 2 employees and you have loan officers, or 

 3 independent contractors.  So, there is, 

 4 like, maybe 50 of them, 60 of them, they 

 5 come and go, and then clients. 

 6 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Okay.  And one 

 7 last question.  Why BU-1A instead of BU-1? 

 8 MR. BENITEZ:  It's more restrictive.   

 9 MR. ARZA:  I mean, it allows us to -- 

10 it allows us to get the height that we 

11 need, and there is one other point that I 

12 wanted to mention on that.   

13 But, again, the BU-1A, the covenant, 

14 is going to limit it to office uses.  So, 

15 either one of those will allow office 

16 uses. 

17 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Including 

18 medical offices in the future? 

19 MR. ARZA:  Right now it's worded that 

20 it wouldn't allow for any office use. 

21 MR. BENITEZ:  We're a lending 

22 institution. 

23 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  I understand 

24 that currently you're a lending 

25 institution, but the covenant just says 
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 1 the word "office".   

 2 MR. ARZA:  It does.  Let me -- one 

 3 other point that I want to mention and 

 4 then I'll break for a second and talk to 

 5 my client whether that's something -- I 

 6 don't think it's going to matter, but I 

 7 want to ask him.  

 8 One other point that I forgot to 

 9 mention, that I do want to bring up is the 

10 height consideration.  And we talked a 

11 little bit about this.  It is still two 

12 stories worth of office space.  It's just 

13 that we raised it in order to provide for 

14 that ingress and egress in that ground 

15 floor parking.   

16 And, Madam Chair, you just asked the 

17 question, and so we are probably, by the 

18 numbers that you just heard, we are going 

19 to have ample parking, realistically, and 

20 maybe we could have asked for, you know, a 

21 ten-parking space variance and provided 

22 for that a little bit more.   

23 Again, I've been before this Board 

24 and many other many times and parking 

25 variances are, you know, don't show up 
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 1 with those because then people are going 

 2 to park in our neighborhood and all of 

 3 that.  So, it's a balancing act.  

 4 Realistically we recognize that there is 

 5 probably, you know, for once, you know, 

 6 I'm going to stand before you and say this 

 7 probably has more parking on its face than 

 8 is needed, but we would much rather there 

 9 be ten or 15 empty spaces on a regular 

10 basis and just have the free flow of 

11 traffic then to worry about that.   

12 So, obviously the fact that we have 

13 to go higher is because we come in through 

14 the bottom, we are not at ground level.   

15 Also, the building could have been a 

16 little shorter.  But when you do something 

17 like this, you have to provide clearance 

18 for EMT and fire.  All of that has been 

19 reviewed, they have noted no objections.  

20 But if those entrances aren't at least 

21 13 feet high, you can't build them.   

22 So, again, I mean, no cars are going 

23 to be 13 feet high, not even SUV's, but 

24 you can't -- so we have to give it a 

25 little bit more height. 

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600



    45

 1 So, you know, three feet here and 

 2 four feet there do add up.   

 3 And as someone asked, I mean, the EUS 

 4 limit is 35 feet and we are at 43.  So, in 

 5 reality, the difference between what could 

 6 be done there today, in a height level, 

 7 and what we are proposing is eight feet.  

 8 When you set 129 feet, we think -- I 

 9 wanted to just again reiterate that we are 

10 on stilts, so to speak.  It is only two 

11 stories of office space.   

12 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Any questions -- 

13 other questions at this time?   

14 Thank you.   

15 MR. ARZA:  Thank you. 

16 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  To the County, 

17 what is the main difference between BU-1 

18 and BU-1A? 

19 MR. VITAL:  Mainly the uses that they 

20 could put there.  With regards to 

21 setbacks, with regards to lot coverage, 

22 and any other requirement, it is basically 

23 the same.  It's mainly about the uses. 

24 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  What uses are 

25 included in A that are not included in 1, 
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 1 more or less?  I mean, I don't expect you 

 2 to read off every single one. 

 3 MR. VITAL:  It is a long list.  I 

 4 would have to refer to the Code.   

 5 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Okay.  Thank 

 6 you.  Questions?  Discussion? 

 7 BOARD MEMBER MR. VALDES:  If it is 

 8 closed, I would open the matter up for 

 9 discussion, through the Chair.   

10 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Sure.  Okay, 

11 open for discussion.   

12 MR. VITAL:  If I may, also keep in 

13 mind that BU-1A allows BU-1 uses.   

14 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  I understand 

15 that part.  But BU-1 is more restrictive 

16 than BU-1A.   

17 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  She asked 

18 you if BU-1A was more restrictive than 

19 BU-1.   

20 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  No, just the 

21 opposite.  BU-1 is more restrictive than 

22 BU-1A.   

23 BOARD MEMBER MR. VALDES:  Through the 

24 Chair, I really don't want anything I'm 

25 about to say to discourage the applicant 
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 1 from coming back in front of us, because I 

 2 can tell from the presentation that a lot 

 3 of effort has been put into building a 

 4 quality product.  It would, as 

 5 Mr. Percival said, enhance the 

 6 neighborhood.   

 7 But there is the issue of 

 8 compatibility, it isn't just the 

 9 precedence.  Miller Road, specifically 

10 from Tropical Park all the way to 117th, 

11 is not Bird Road, it's not Sunset, it's 

12 not Kendall Drive.  It's predominantly 

13 residential, okay, with the exception of 

14 the Publix, which, again, we never 

15 approved, never came in front of us.  

16 There is nothing on Miller Road that goes 

17 44 feet tall.  And, in my opinion, what is 

18 being proposed is out of character, and my 

19 recommendation, and I would make a motion, 

20 if nobody else does, is to deny without 

21 prejudice on that basis.   

22 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Okay.  Is there 

23 a discussion?   

24 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  You want 

25 us to discuss it?   
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 1 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Yes.  The public 

 2 portion is closed.   

 3 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  All right.  

 4 I concur with my colleague about the 

 5 height problem.  You see, we've got 

 6 massive traffic problems on Bird Road.  We 

 7 have massive traffic on Sunset.  And 

 8 coming -- we were late almost coming over 

 9 here.  This business of compatibility is 

10 one of the most important issues that we 

11 have to face.  And we have worked with 

12 Miller Road on several issues now.  We are 

13 not novices on Miller Road.  We've 

14 worked -- we were not allowed the 

15 privileges to have any say with the height 

16 of the Publix.  It was put in without our 

17 knowledge.  We were only allowed to say 

18 something about the liquor store going in 

19 there.  That was the only thing Dade 

20 County would allow us to say.   

21 If we don't hold the line in some 

22 areas that are designed for parks, two 

23 schools, and nice middle-class 

24 neighborhoods, if we don't hold the line 

25 here and creeping commercialism, we just 
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 1 will not be doing our duty to the 

 2 residents of Dade County.  It isn't a 

 3 matter -- I agree with my colleague 

 4 entirely.  It's a lovely rendering.  Your 

 5 ideas are very good.  I like your company.  

 6 I have nothing against Holland and Knight, 

 7 and Al, former Co-Director of the Zoning 

 8 Department many years ago.  It's just -- 

 9 gentlemen, it's just a matter of, in my 

10 personal belief, height.  We've got to 

11 hold the line in some areas so that we can 

12 keep traffic.   

13 Here we have a C and D traffic flow.  

14 Everywhere else we have E plus 125 coming 

15 down Southwest 88th Street.  We have too 

16 much traffic.   

17 So, I just would ask the rest of my 

18 colleagues to consider those few words.   

19 BOARD MEMBER MR. PETISCO:  Through 

20 the Chair, I just have a couple of 

21 questions.  

22 West of 102nd on Miller, I know that 

23 there is a commercial building, an office 

24 space building.  Do we know the height?  

25 If it was BU-1, I'm assuming they would be 
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 1 able to go up to 45-foot.   

 2 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  I think he's 

 3 asking the County.   

 4 BOARD MEMBER MR. PETISCO:  Is it 

 5 2-story?   

 6 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  He is asking the 

 7 County.  Give him a second.  If Mr. Vital 

 8 doesn't know then we'll be happy to 

 9 consult you.   

10 MR. VITAL:  If you look at 

11 handwritten Page 26 of your package, are 

12 you referring to the property -- 

13 BOARD MEMBER MR. PETISCO:  I'm 

14 referring to the second parcel west of 

15 102nd on Miller, which is the BU-1.   

16 My question is, I know that that 

17 parcel is an office space.  By Code, as it 

18 stands right now, it can go up to 45.  But 

19 we don't know at what height it is right 

20 now.   

21 MR. VITAL:  Correct.   

22 BOARD MEMBER MR. VALDES:  It's two 

23 stories right now.   

24 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Any other 

25 discussion?   
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 1 MR. ARZA:  Madam Chair, I had an 

 2 answer for you on the medical uses.  I 

 3 didn't have an opportunity to answer.  If 

 4 you wish to open it back up. 

 5 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Sure.   

 6 MR. ARZA:  You had a question.   

 7 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  It's 

 8 closed.   

 9 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  I'll be happy  

10 to -- 

11 MR. ARZA:  The applicant was asked a 

12 question, Madam Brodeur -- 

13 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  About medical 

14 offices.   

15 MR. ARZA:  We obviously would want 

16 the record to reflect, we have no 

17 objection to the prohibiting patients and 

18 medical office uses or, you know -- what I 

19 think your concern is with traffic.   

20 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Yeah, with 106 

21 spaces.   

22 MR. ARZA:  This is intended to be for 

23 this end user, which is a financial 

24 services company.  We have no issue and we 

25 can work on the words with you, as you 

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600



    52

 1 would normally do, to say, you know, 

 2 office uses only but excluding any medical 

 3 offices that receive patients, or anything 

 4 like that.  That's the question.   

 5 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Thank you. 

 6 MR. ARZA:  I wanted to make sure --  

 7 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Thank you.  

 8 Further discussion?  Seeing none, would 

 9 somebody like to make a motion?   

10 BOARD MEMBER MR. VALDES:  I'll make  

11 a motion to deny the application without 

12 prejudice.   

13 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  I second.  

14 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Mr. Vital, take 

15 the roll.   

16 MR. VITAL:  Councilwoman Brodeur?   

17 BOARD MEMBER MS. BRODEUR:  Yes.   

18 MR. VITAL:  Councilman Larsh? 

19 BOARD MEMBER MR. LARSH:  Yes. 

20 MR. VITAL:  Councilman Petisco? 

21 BOARD MEMBER MR. PETISCO:  No. 

22 MR. VITAL:  Councilman Zack? 

23 BOARD MEMBER MR. ZACK:  No.   

24 MR. VITAL:  Was that a yes or a no?   

25 BOARD MEMBER MR. ZACK:  No. 
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 1 MR. VITAL:  Vice Chair Valdes?   

 2 BOARD MEMBER MR. VALDES:  Yes. 

 3 MR. VITAL:  Chairwoman Vazquez? 

 4 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Yes.   

 5 MR. VITAL:  Motion passes four to 

 6 two.   

 7 CHAIRWOMAN VAZQUEZ:  Thank you.   

 8 MR. ARZA:  Thank you all.  Good 

 9 evening.  

10 (Item was adjourned.) 

11 * * * * * 

12  

13  

14  

15  

16  

17  

18  

19  

20  

21  

22  

23  

24  

25  
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basically [8]  6/2 17/2 18/11 22/23 23/3 24/4
 31/17 45/22
basis [2]  44/10 47/21
be [78] 
beauty [2]  31/15 35/6
became [2]  6/20 24/1
because [25]  9/1 9/18 10/1 10/3 10/20 11/19
 12/18 16/20 18/1 18/23 19/24 21/4 21/24
 22/16 23/9 24/19 35/24 36/16 37/5 37/25
 38/12 39/25 44/1 44/13 47/1
been [13]  3/6 3/7 3/8 3/22 6/6 6/8 6/16 24/14
 26/22 43/23 44/15 44/18 47/3
before [15]  4/15 4/17 5/25 12/10 12/21 13/1
 17/14 20/16 20/18 26/8 26/24 36/3 43/23
 44/6 54/7
behalf [1]  28/20
behind [2]  16/23 20/5
being [6]  5/2 5/18 13/23 23/24 38/14 47/18
belief [1]  49/10
believe [4]  28/2 28/12 29/11 33/6
Benitez [6]  2/15 4/24 6/21 14/5 19/15 41/8
better [1]  5/19
between [4]  6/2 23/22 45/5 45/17
beyond [1]  13/15
bigger [2]  24/11 26/4
Bird [2]  47/11 48/6
bit [9]  5/1 8/22 15/22 17/12 34/23 36/19
 43/11 43/22 44/25
blend [1]  25/8
Blue [1]  24/6
BOARD [7]  1/1 1/14 2/2 3/17 40/15 43/23
 55/7
boards [1]  7/5
both [2]  6/16 8/1
bottom [2]  11/10 44/14
Boulevard [1]  41/9
bounce [2]  29/23 30/13
boundary [2]  27/12 32/13
break [1]  43/4
Brickell [1]  4/14
bring [3]  38/4 38/19 43/9
Brodeur [4]  1/18 2/6 51/12 52/16
Brodeur -- [1]  51/12
build [3]  18/12 34/1 44/21
building [55]  5/10 6/23 6/25 7/7 7/14 7/22
 7/23 7/25 8/4 8/9 8/16 8/19 8/24 10/1 10/10
 10/12 10/17 10/21 10/25 11/9 11/12 12/4
 12/5 12/7 12/22 13/18 13/18 13/21 16/3 16/7
 16/13 17/11 20/5 20/7 21/7 21/19 21/21
 22/18 22/24 25/5 31/13 31/18 35/13 35/14
 36/14 36/21 37/4 37/8 39/15 41/1 41/14
 44/15 47/3 49/23 49/24
buildings [2]  25/16 25/21
built [1]  23/25
built-out [1]  24/21
bulk [1]  4/22
business [10]  5/4 5/4 13/13 13/24 14/4 19/8
 19/10 19/14 25/24 48/9
but I [1]  28/12
by the [3]  13/11 26/23 43/17
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C
called [2]  3/11 16/18
came [2]  22/20 47/15
can [35]  5/14 5/19 7/6 8/4 9/21 10/13 11/1
 11/1 11/21 12/18 16/8 16/12 17/6 17/16 20/1
 25/6 27/4 28/2 28/12 29/14 32/15 34/10
 34/22 35/12 35/23 36/13 36/19 37/7 38/13
 39/6 39/21 47/2 49/11 50/18 51/25
can't [5]  11/14 12/6 21/6 44/21 44/24
can't -- [1]  44/24
candidly [1]  39/5
Capital [1]  6/24
carefully [1]  34/7
cars [2]  11/15 44/22
case [5]  9/9 9/11 15/6 19/3 33/7
center [6]  1/2 9/6 9/7 9/11 13/7 21/25
centers [4]  6/15 6/18 24/15 25/19
certain [1]  28/8
certainly [6]  5/12 5/23 11/7 16/21 19/12
 20/3
certainty [1]  24/25
Certificate [3]  38/2 54/2 55/3
certify [3]  54/7 55/6 55/9
Chair [12]  20/10 20/16 20/17 21/3 23/18
 32/12 43/16 46/9 46/24 49/20 51/1 53/1
Chair's [2]  35/3 40/19
Chairwoman [4]  1/17 2/3 20/15 53/3
Change [1]  27/12
changed [1]  24/24
character [1]  47/18
choice [1]  10/24
choose [1]  38/12
chose [3]  16/15 16/16 34/6
chosen [3]  8/6 8/8 30/18
circulated [1]  18/3
circulating [1]  18/7
CIVIC [1]  1/2
clear [2]  22/10 22/13
clearance [1]  44/17
client [2]  39/2 43/5
clients [1]  42/5
close [1]  10/2
closed [3]  46/8 48/2 51/8
closeness [1]  10/6
closer [4]  8/12 16/5 16/12 39/22
closest [2]  16/7 16/25
closing [1]  20/14
Co-Director [1]  49/7
code [8]  3/5 11/5 29/11 34/19 35/6 37/12
 46/4 50/17
colleague [3]  5/24 48/4 49/3
colleagues [1]  49/18
Columbus [1]  6/23
come [14]  4/20 9/19 9/20 17/24 22/12 23/15
 25/3 26/10 31/1 35/12 35/23 41/4 42/5 44/13
comes [2]  13/21 36/3
coming [7]  11/16 21/4 26/8 47/1 48/8 48/8
 49/14
coming -- [1]  48/8
comments [3]  35/2 40/18 40/20
commercial [2]  9/12 49/23
commercial -- [1]  9/12
commercialism [1]  48/25
Commission [4]  54/18 54/18 55/21 55/21
communities [2]  6/19 24/6
COMMUNITY [2]  1/1 23/20
company [4]  7/8 7/19 49/5 51/24
compatibility [3]  10/6 47/8 48/9
compatible [2]  20/7 25/9
completely [1]  9/22
concern [7]  22/25 26/5 26/10 36/2 36/10

 38/24 51/19
concerned [10]  7/3 22/7 22/8 22/14 23/9
 23/11 24/18 27/17 29/19 35/5
concerns [11]  5/8 9/25 10/3 10/5 19/22
 20/12 35/3 36/25 39/20 40/12 40/13
concrete [1]  32/6
concur [1]  48/4
condition [1]  27/22
conditions [1]  20/22
congratulations [1]  20/17
congregation [1]  40/3
connected [1]  55/11
consider [1]  49/18
consideration [2]  15/1 43/10
considerations [2]  17/18 35/17
construction [1]  32/6
consult [1]  50/9
continue [1]  9/9
contractors [1]  42/3
control [3]  12/12 19/7 19/9
copies [1]  3/9
corner [3]  16/18 17/2 26/7
Correct [1]  50/21
corridor [3]  9/5 9/6 13/9
couched [1]  35/9
could [15]  10/10 16/4 17/23 17/23 19/15
 28/13 28/14 31/12 32/17 34/1 40/7 43/20
 44/15 45/5 45/20
Council [1]  23/18
Councilman [6]  2/7 2/8 2/9 52/18 52/20
 52/22
Councilwoman [2]  2/6 52/16
counsel [2]  55/10 55/11
counting [1]  41/11
County [12]  1/24 3/5 4/5 38/12 45/16 48/20
 49/2 50/3 50/7 54/4 55/5 55/12
couple [9]  4/19 14/10 19/18 19/18 19/21
 35/1 36/6 40/23 49/20
course [2]  12/3 16/3
Court [3]  3/2 23/21 26/24
covenant [5]  17/25 18/3 18/7 42/13 42/25
coverage [1]  45/21
covering [1]  36/17
covers [1]  29/10
create [1]  26/10
creeping [1]  48/25
critical [1]  10/21
Cross-Examination [1]  3/21
current [6]  7/9 7/16 32/13 32/14 32/21
 33/24
currently [3]  6/5 13/2 42/24
CZAB [1]  55/7

D
Dade [5]  48/19 49/2 54/4 55/5 55/12
dangerous [1]  24/19
DATED [1]  55/12
day [4]  14/11 32/5 54/9 55/12
December [2]  54/18 55/21
decided [1]  25/4
decision [2]  35/8 35/24
densely [1]  34/23
deny [2]  47/20 52/11
Department [3]  3/14 4/4 49/8
departments [1]  4/1
design [3]  11/8 16/16 16/16
designed [3]  13/23 20/5 48/22
desperately [1]  25/24
detail [1]  19/16
developed [1]  24/3
developing [1]  24/4
development [1]  6/12

dictated [1]  8/2
did [6]  10/9 11/19 12/8 31/11 31/18 55/7
didn't [5]  9/3 11/22 22/11 22/12 51/3
difference [2]  45/5 45/17
different [3]  6/12 8/5 8/23
difficult [1]  13/5
direct [1]  35/22
direction [1]  35/21
directly [1]  16/22
disasters [1]  38/7
discourage [1]  46/25
discuss [1]  47/25
discussed [1]  39/1
discussion [6]  46/6 46/9 46/11 47/23 50/25
 52/8
distance [5]  10/11 16/14 34/9 38/25 40/11
district [3]  13/14 27/12 32/13
disturb [1]  30/15
Division [1]  17/21
do [26]  8/6 12/5 15/6 15/24 15/25 16/8 18/20
 18/21 25/23 26/1 27/5 27/9 29/17 32/14
 35/23 38/3 38/12 39/3 41/4 41/13 43/9 44/16
 45/2 49/24 52/1 55/6
does [5]  18/7 30/20 37/25 43/2 47/20
doesn't [1]  50/8
doing [2]  4/22 49/1
don't [21]  10/3 12/1 22/16 29/1 29/12 29/19
 30/11 32/3 36/9 39/5 39/19 39/24 40/14 41/2
 43/6 43/25 46/1 46/24 48/21 48/24 50/19
done [5]  8/22 11/13 17/16 18/5 45/6
door [1]  35/15
down [6]  25/12 27/23 37/24 38/1 38/8 49/15
Drive [1]  47/12
driven [1]  10/1
drop [2]  36/13 36/20
dropped [1]  37/3
dropping [1]  37/3
duly [1]  54/8
during [2]  3/17 20/19
duty [1]  49/1

E
each [1]  3/13
early [1]  30/16
easiest [1]  14/16
easily [1]  39/11
east [3]  9/3 9/4 13/18
east -- [1]  9/3
easy [1]  7/24
Economic [2]  3/15 4/5
economy [1]  14/7
edge [1]  10/11
effort [2]  40/9 47/3
efforts [1]  12/16
egress [2]  11/17 43/14
eight [1]  45/7
eight feet [1]  45/7
either [1]  42/15
Elementary [1]  24/7
Elliott [1]  1/20
else [8]  17/10 22/17 26/17 30/19 31/1 33/18
 47/20 49/14
elsewhere [1]  7/9
employee [2]  55/10 55/10
employees [7]  7/12 14/4 14/6 19/8 41/5
 41/24 42/2
empty [1]  44/9
EMT [1]  44/18
end [3]  14/11 41/15 51/23
enhance [1]  47/5
enjoy [1]  15/19
entire [2]  11/18 39/24
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E
entirely [2]  35/9 49/4
entity [1]  19/7
entrances [1]  44/20
environment [1]  9/13
equals [1]  14/10
equipment [3]  30/12 36/18 36/24
erect [1]  7/21
eschew [1]  15/4
estimation [2]  24/17 24/25
EUS [6]  13/3 27/12 32/14 32/20 33/1 45/3
Evaluation [1]  4/3
even [7]  11/14 17/5 24/11 24/17 29/13 36/8
 44/23
evening [8]  4/13 4/16 20/15 20/21 23/17
 35/9 35/25 53/9
eventually [1]  27/24
ever [1]  22/20
every [5]  30/9 36/2 38/3 38/13 46/2
everybody [2]  22/10 33/15
everyone [1]  30/19
everything [4]  9/18 9/20 22/19 26/5
Everywhere [1]  49/14
exact [1]  35/14
examine [1]  3/18
exceeding [1]  8/12
exception [1]  47/13
excess [1]  6/16
excluding [1]  52/2
excuse [3]  5/14 21/13 31/20
existing [1]  13/24
expect [2]  41/6 46/1
experience [1]  11/20
Expires [2]  54/18 55/21
explain [1]  20/4

F
face [2]  44/7 48/11
facility [1]  7/13
fact [9]  3/22 13/22 17/22 19/3 28/16 28/19
 34/1 38/5 44/12
factor [1]  34/25
fair [1]  9/14
fairly [1]  13/16
familiar [3]  15/2 18/10 24/1
family [3]  9/15 37/19 38/10
far [8]  10/10 11/1 16/3 28/1 29/8 29/13
 29/18 34/8
favor [4]  20/21 22/22 23/14 26/17
feature [1]  23/10
feet [48]  7/25 8/14 10/18 11/2 11/4 11/5
 13/20 13/20 13/21 14/11 16/5 16/9 16/10
 16/12 16/24 17/9 21/20 21/22 22/2 23/2 23/4
 28/3 29/12 33/1 33/8 33/9 33/11 33/24 33/25
 36/13 36/14 36/16 36/20 36/21 36/22 37/3
 37/5 39/7 39/11 39/17 44/21 44/23 45/1 45/2
 45/4 45/7 45/8 47/17
fell [1]  37/25
few [1]  49/18
fewer [2]  40/1 40/2
fill [1]  25/15
finally [1]  5/12
financial [2]  7/8 51/23
financially [1]  55/11
fine [1]  30/21
fire [1]  44/18
first [1]  13/1
five [4]  36/13 36/20 36/22 37/3
five feet [3]  36/13 36/22 37/3
flat [1]  21/22
floor [16]  11/18 12/4 12/6 14/9 15/15 28/11

 28/13 28/16 28/25 29/1 31/19 39/4 39/6 39/7
 39/15 43/15
floors [2]  31/12 31/19
Florida [8]  21/16 38/17 54/3 54/7 54/17 55/4
 55/12 55/20
flow [2]  44/10 49/13
folks [6]  4/19 7/2 7/13 7/14 19/19 40/4
following [2]  3/25 54/7
foot [1]  7/21
footage [2]  12/1 14/3
for the [3]  10/21 11/25 24/9
foregoing [1]  55/8
forget [1]  20/16
forgot [1]  43/8
form [1]  41/16
former [2]  6/6 49/7
forward [5]  16/4 17/7 25/2 25/18 34/8
four [9]  12/25 14/18 15/7 33/5 33/12 33/13
 33/23 45/2 53/5
four feet [1]  45/2
four-parking [1]  14/21
four-story [1]  22/23
FPL [1]  32/3
free [1]  44/10
Friday [3]  19/11 31/6 31/9
front [11]  8/10 8/14 8/21 8/24 10/25 12/10
 21/19 22/12 22/21 47/1 47/15
further [8]  11/5 13/15 17/9 19/3 22/9 34/3
 52/8 55/9
future [3]  25/9 36/5 42/18

G
generally [1]  38/10
generations [1]  25/3
generators [1]  29/20
gentlemen [1]  49/9
get [14]  4/17 4/25 8/6 12/19 13/14 14/17
 14/18 14/25 21/5 27/18 27/24 37/23 38/2
 42/10
getting [3]  25/12 28/7 30/9
GG [2]  54/18 55/21
give [6]  26/1 26/13 27/6 41/6 44/24 50/7
given [2]  28/4 28/15
gives [1]  24/24
go [13]  14/15 25/22 29/14 31/12 31/18 31/19
 32/15 33/20 35/15 42/5 44/13 50/1 50/18
God [1]  27/8
goes [1]  47/16
going [54]  6/25 7/14 9/20 10/22 12/12 14/18
 14/19 14/20 14/24 17/1 17/2 17/3 17/7 17/8
 18/16 18/18 18/19 18/20 19/6 22/8 25/2
 25/12 25/18 26/8 26/9 26/10 27/17 27/19
 31/5 31/7 31/9 32/1 32/4 36/22 37/6 38/11
 39/8 39/9 39/10 39/12 39/13 39/13 39/17
 39/18 40/4 40/5 41/17 42/14 43/6 43/18 44/1
 44/6 44/22 48/18
gone [1]  13/10
Gonzalez-Abreu [1]  1/18
good [6]  4/13 12/17 23/17 25/17 49/5 53/8
got [7]  9/6 13/16 17/18 33/21 35/13 48/5
 49/10
gotten [1]  20/1
governed [1]  37/22
grade [1]  38/20
Granada [1]  41/9
great [1]  16/13
greater [2]  23/19 38/21
greatest [1]  34/9
ground [5]  11/18 12/4 12/6 43/14 44/14
group [2]  6/21 21/10
grow [1]  39/10
guarantee [1]  27/20

guess [3]  27/20 27/21 35/2

H
had [10]  10/5 14/2 14/3 17/14 19/17 24/2
 36/25 39/23 51/1 51/6
hand [1]  54/8
hand-in-hand [1]  14/15
handwritten [1]  50/11
happen [2]  25/8 31/9
happens [2]  37/17 38/9
happy [2]  50/8 51/9
has [8]  6/8 7/9 9/19 13/10 24/24 44/7 44/18
 47/3
have [97] 
having [1]  38/5
he [6]  29/16 30/19 31/4 31/11 36/12 50/6
he's [3]  5/15 30/18 50/2
head [1]  16/9
hear [1]  5/19
heard [6]  3/6 3/11 5/15 5/18 40/18 43/18
hearing [2]  3/13 3/18
height [26]  17/4 21/7 22/6 22/14 23/1 26/6
 28/4 29/3 32/14 32/21 33/2 33/4 33/22 33/23
 33/25 36/7 39/12 42/10 43/10 44/25 45/6
 48/5 48/15 49/10 49/24 50/19
help [3]  26/2 27/8 34/24
helpful [1]  36/9
here [34]  3/10 4/1 4/15 4/19 5/5 5/7 5/25
 6/14 7/1 8/22 9/14 9/24 10/15 12/10 12/20
 12/23 13/6 18/12 18/14 19/19 20/15 22/11
 23/14 26/17 26/20 27/22 32/10 33/18 36/24
 38/12 45/1 48/9 48/25 49/13
here -- [1]  32/10
hereby [1]  55/6
Hey [1]  35/13
high [6]  29/14 31/12 31/17 39/17 44/21
 44/23
higher [2]  39/18 44/13
highest [1]  21/18
him [2]  43/7 50/7
his [1]  6/21
historical [1]  13/3
historically [2]  6/7 6/17
hit [2]  19/21 33/15
hits [1]  37/20
hold [3]  48/21 48/24 49/11
holding [2]  10/14 10/18
holidays [1]  19/11
Holland [2]  5/24 49/6
home [1]  37/19
homes [7]  16/11 23/24 24/11 24/11 25/11
 25/17 38/10
hope [1]  26/13
hopefully [1]  40/16
hour [1]  18/5
house [1]  13/6
housed [1]  5/5
houses [1]  28/5
how [10]  13/15 15/3 19/25 24/20 25/14
 37/13 39/19 40/25 41/13 41/20
huge [3]  15/14 15/15 32/5
Hugo [1]  4/13
hurricane [3]  37/18 37/20 38/16
hurricanes [1]  27/23
HVAC [1]  36/17

I
I'll [9]  4/17 5/18 7/3 7/4 13/14 14/5 43/4
 51/9 52/10
I'm [31]  4/19 5/17 6/25 12/15 14/18 14/19
 14/20 14/24 22/7 22/8 22/8 22/22 23/8 23/11
 27/10 27/16 28/18 28/22 29/4 29/13 29/15
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I
I'm... [10]  30/1 30/8 30/10 31/6 32/4 32/17
 44/6 46/24 49/25 50/13
I've [4]  22/2 37/12 39/1 43/23
ideal [1]  13/4
ideas [1]  49/5
identified [1]  19/20
impact [1]  14/7
impacts [4]  8/1 10/22 16/2 34/10
important [4]  15/21 15/24 16/19 48/10
importantly [1]  18/14
impression [1]  33/16
improves [1]  25/1
incident [1]  37/23
include [1]  3/13
included [4]  3/23 16/17 45/25 45/25
includes [1]  18/4
Including [1]  42/17
independent [1]  42/3
individual [1]  41/16
ingress [2]  11/17 43/14
instance [1]  36/10
instances [1]  38/7
instead [2]  32/6 42/7
institution [2]  42/22 42/25
intended [2]  7/6 51/22
interested [1]  55/11
interesting [1]  24/14
is [166] 
is -- [1]  16/8
isn't [2]  47/8 49/2
issue [3]  39/6 47/7 51/24
issues [4]  11/22 17/21 48/10 48/12
it [98] 
it's [33]  5/1 5/3 5/17 9/19 11/13 13/10 14/21
 19/25 20/11 23/2 27/17 33/1 33/7 33/12
 33/12 35/2 36/16 41/16 41/17 42/8 42/19
 43/6 43/12 44/3 45/23 47/11 47/11 47/12
 49/4 49/8 49/9 50/22 51/7
item [4]  1/9 4/9 4/10 53/10
items [4]  3/5 3/10 3/16 3/19
its [5]  7/9 19/7 19/8 36/4 44/7
itself [3]  9/5 12/23 17/23

J
Janice [4]  54/6 54/16 55/6 55/19
January [3]  1/4 54/7 55/7
Javier [1]  1/18
joined [1]  4/19
Jorge [1]  1/24
Jose [1]  1/17
just [31]  5/2 7/16 7/24 11/15 12/24 13/17
 15/8 15/21 18/25 19/1 22/9 23/10 26/1 26/11
 34/19 36/12 37/15 39/17 42/25 43/12 43/16
 43/18 44/10 45/9 46/20 47/8 48/25 49/8 49/9
 49/17 49/20
just -- [1]  49/8

K
keep [6]  10/20 25/5 26/2 37/5 46/12 49/12
keeping [1]  13/22
KENDALL [3]  1/2 23/19 47/12
kid [1]  24/2
kind [11]  6/12 9/22 11/23 13/10 13/25 19/24
 25/15 27/18 27/19 30/6 30/11
Knight [2]  5/24 49/6
knocked [1]  37/23
knocking [1]  38/7
know [53]  7/1 7/18 11/5 11/11 12/4 12/18
 13/25 14/14 14/22 15/2 15/3 15/12 17/9
 17/15 19/14 19/24 19/24 20/3 20/18 21/25

 22/10 22/16 28/23 29/1 29/12 29/19 30/11
 31/5 32/14 34/4 35/4 36/8 36/14 37/13 38/18
 39/16 40/1 40/14 40/17 40/20 41/13 43/20
 43/25 44/5 44/5 45/1 49/22 49/24 50/8 50/16
 50/19 51/18 52/1
know -- [2]  19/24 51/18
knowledge [2]  33/12 48/17
knows [1]  25/13

L
Lakes [1]  24/6
land [1]  34/21
landscape [3]  14/13 14/15 14/17
landscaped [1]  17/3
landscaping [18]  14/24 15/16 15/20 16/17
 16/18 27/16 29/9 29/13 31/14 31/16 31/25
 32/7 34/12 34/14 34/15 37/12 40/11 40/12
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space [10]  7/9 7/18 14/13 34/15 37/16 43/12
 43/21 45/11 49/24 50/17
spaces [6]  14/19 14/21 41/20 41/22 44/9
 51/21
speak [15]  4/20 6/14 7/17 8/18 11/12 19/17
 22/17 26/20 26/24 28/2 28/12 31/1 33/19
 34/4 45/10
speaking [2]  26/17 30/3
speaks [1]  30/19
specific [1]  12/22
specifically [2]  9/1 47/9
spreading [1]  34/19
square [5]  7/21 7/24 11/25 14/3 14/11
staff [8]  1/23 2/10 4/1 15/3 15/7 18/3 18/6
 32/12
Staff's [2]  15/19 20/23
stand [4]  9/24 36/4 39/6 44/6
standpoint [2]  9/18 22/18
stands [3]  32/15 32/20 50/18
staring [1]  40/5
STATE [5]  54/3 54/6 54/17 55/4 55/20
statement [1]  3/21
stay [2]  9/22 31/22
stenographic [1]  55/9
stenographically [1]  55/7
step [3]  19/3 26/18 26/21
still [6]  8/15 24/4 24/13 25/9 35/15 43/11
stilts [2]  11/12 45/10
stipulated [1]  20/22
stops [1]  10/17
store [1]  48/18
storefront [1]  18/19
stories [9]  33/5 33/12 33/13 33/22 33/23
 33/25 43/12 45/11 50/23
storm [3]  37/22 38/18 38/22
story [2]  39/21 40/9
Street [5]  6/4 21/15 27/1 31/4 49/15
strong [1]  20/11
structure [1]  34/2
structures [2]  16/11 32/4
subject [1]  17/1
suburban [1]  8/17
successes [1]  7/18
such [5]  25/7 35/6 35/20 37/8 37/10
suggestion [1]  40/7
suggestions [1]  39/23
Suite [1]  21/15

Sunset [4]  7/11 23/23 47/11 48/7
support [2]  15/5 17/19
SUPPORTERS [1]  2/13
supposedly [1]  31/7
sure [11]  14/1 14/2 28/18 28/22 29/4 29/13
 29/15 38/14 46/10 51/5 52/6
sure -- [1]  52/6
surrounded [1]  9/9
surrounding [3]  6/18 10/23 25/10
surroundings [3]  8/1 8/2 20/8
suspect [3]  25/25 40/15 40/22
SUV's [1]  44/23
SW [1]  1/3
swear [2]  27/4 27/5
sworn [7]  3/2 3/23 26/23 26/23 27/2 31/2
 54/8
systems [2]  29/20 29/22

T
take [5]  11/9 19/2 33/15 38/13 52/14
takes [1]  38/4
taking [1]  27/16
talk [6]  7/24 15/11 29/15 29/24 41/5 43/4
talked [3]  17/12 38/25 43/10
talking [1]  12/15
tall [3]  22/20 34/1 47/17
tan [1]  28/21
tear [1]  27/23
tell [5]  11/14 14/5 14/18 39/4 47/2
telling [1]  12/12
tells [1]  11/20
ten [2]  15/15 44/9
ten-parking [1]  43/21
tenant [1]  6/22
tenure [2]  20/17 20/19
terms [2]  17/10 40/17
testimony [2]  27/6 35/11
than [12]  8/13 12/17 14/23 16/5 16/12 22/4
 37/2 39/19 44/7 46/16 46/18 46/21
Thank [15]  5/21 21/17 23/13 26/14 26/16
 30/24 32/8 32/9 45/14 45/15 46/5 52/5 52/7
 53/7 53/8
thanks [1]  7/18
that [204] 
that's [14]  10/18 12/20 16/19 26/12 28/7
 29/9 30/21 31/15 32/1 32/7 33/10 36/21 43/5
 52/4
the -- [2]  11/15 29/10
their [10]  4/16 5/3 7/12 14/6 16/6 16/7 16/10
 18/4 28/21 29/6
them [9]  5/2 10/6 13/7 15/22 20/4 25/22 42/4
 42/4 44/21
themselves [1]  19/20
then [18]  8/20 9/8 11/5 12/8 13/16 14/12
 18/24 24/8 34/3 36/23 36/24 38/22 39/25
 42/5 43/4 44/1 44/11 50/8
there [52]  6/6 6/16 7/1 8/16 11/17 12/25
 13/22 16/13 17/15 20/10 22/2 22/4 26/7
 27/19 28/7 28/16 28/17 28/20 29/2 29/20
 31/24 35/21 36/10 36/18 37/11 38/16 38/21
 38/22 39/7 39/9 39/19 39/25 40/2 40/2 40/3
 40/4 40/13 40/15 40/23 41/11 42/3 42/11
 44/4 44/8 45/2 45/6 45/20 47/7 47/16 47/22
 48/19 49/23
there -- [1]  22/2
there's [2]  37/18 41/21
these [8]  3/16 3/18 3/24 5/5 9/15 16/17 21/5
 25/15
they [40]  3/18 5/4 6/21 6/23 7/3 7/10 7/11
 7/17 7/19 7/20 13/25 13/25 14/2 14/3 14/3
 15/3 19/22 19/22 25/4 27/21 28/14 28/22
 31/5 31/8 31/11 31/12 31/13 31/18 31/19

 31/24 32/3 32/15 32/20 35/7 38/17 40/5 42/4
 44/19 45/19 49/25
they -- [1]  31/24
they'll [2]  29/6 38/2
they're [1]  4/21
thing [5]  16/25 19/5 25/17 39/1 48/19
things [2]  18/8 24/16
think [17]  5/19 14/22 15/1 15/18 16/19
 19/25 20/6 22/16 36/9 37/1 39/5 41/2 41/11
 43/6 45/8 50/2 51/19
think -- [2]  22/16 45/8
third [5]  28/15 29/1 39/4 39/21 40/9
this [56] 
those [16]  10/3 11/1 12/18 15/13 16/11
 16/11 17/21 19/15 25/11 25/25 26/3 26/20
 42/15 44/1 44/20 49/18
thousand [1]  14/10
three [6]  13/16 15/9 15/10 31/12 31/19 45/1
through [14]  9/21 12/24 19/11 21/2 31/6
 31/9 32/11 35/1 35/15 44/13 46/9 46/23
 49/19 55/8
through -- [1]  12/24
throughout [2]  24/13 30/16
tied [1]  35/7
ties [1]  18/9
time [8]  9/25 9/25 20/14 23/25 24/9 24/24
 26/8 45/13
times [2]  20/19 43/24
tiny [1]  21/5
tip [1]  21/11
tip -- [1]  21/11
to -- [1]  42/9
to do [3]  15/25 25/23 39/3
to the [15]  5/10 8/20 8/24 9/2 9/3 18/17
 19/13 20/1 23/1 26/6 30/14 31/5 34/14 46/4
 50/12
today [18]  3/6 3/16 4/20 5/25 9/8 10/3 12/21
 12/23 13/1 13/6 15/6 18/12 18/14 19/19
 32/16 32/20 40/19 45/6
told [1]  36/12
tonight [1]  4/17
too [5]  22/20 26/15 30/15 30/16 49/15
top [2]  16/9 21/7
torn [1]  25/12
Torres [1]  5/23
touching [1]  16/22
towards [1]  8/9
town [1]  6/19
trade [1]  14/21
traditionally [1]  11/21
traffic [13]  4/3 9/18 10/1 17/17 17/19 17/20
 44/11 48/6 48/7 49/12 49/13 49/16 51/19
transcript [3]  3/24 55/8 55/8
tree [1]  37/13
trees [13]  17/8 29/15 32/6 34/17 34/18 34/22
 37/23 37/25 38/8 39/8 39/9 39/13 39/18
trend [1]  35/19
triangle [2]  21/25 23/9
tried [3]  15/25 19/21 20/3
Tropical [1]  47/10
true [1]  55/8
truth [3]  27/7 27/7 27/8
try [5]  5/18 12/16 15/25 17/24 40/9
trying [3]  14/1 27/14 31/13
Tuesday [1]  1/4
turn [2]  5/15 7/3
tweaked [1]  36/8
two [11]  6/15 13/19 14/23 18/7 33/22 33/25
 43/11 45/10 48/22 50/22 53/6
two percent [1]  14/23
two-story [1]  12/5
type [2]  29/19 37/23
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T
typical [1]  11/3
typically [2]  8/18 36/1

U
ugly [1]  12/19
under [4]  31/22 32/20 33/3 38/1
under-improved [1]  6/5
understand [5]  21/5 22/7 39/21 42/23 46/14
uniqueness [1]  24/20
Unlike [2]  28/3 37/18
until [2]  24/8 30/19
up [29]  3/11 4/20 5/15 6/13 7/16 8/9 9/24
 10/14 10/18 10/25 13/6 21/4 23/15 25/12
 26/18 26/21 29/10 29/14 32/4 32/15 39/22
 41/4 43/9 43/25 45/2 46/8 50/1 50/18 51/4
urban [1]  25/15
us [12]  11/6 11/20 18/9 19/22 22/12 22/21
 42/9 42/10 47/1 47/15 47/25 48/20
use [12]  5/1 6/7 6/22 7/7 13/10 13/14 18/2
 19/1 19/2 19/4 38/2 42/20
used [3]  23/24 24/14 24/23
user [2]  41/15 51/23
uses [18]  9/10 9/11 11/20 17/16 17/24 18/15
 18/21 18/25 19/1 42/14 42/16 45/19 45/23
 45/24 46/13 51/2 51/18 52/2

V
Valdes [3]  1/17 2/5 53/1
value [2]  35/8 35/22
variance [10]  11/23 12/2 12/11 14/8 14/12
 14/17 15/16 31/22 34/16 43/21
variances [10]  12/18 13/17 14/15 15/4 15/5
 15/9 15/10 15/14 15/15 43/25
various [1]  28/8
Vazquez [3]  1/17 2/3 53/3
vegetation [1]  27/20
very [11]  9/10 12/6 13/4 13/5 15/12 15/17
 21/10 21/19 24/1 25/1 49/5
Vice [3]  35/3 40/19 53/1
Vice-Chairman [2]  1/17 2/5
VILLAGE [1]  1/2
visibility [2]  29/16 30/23
visual [2]  16/2 34/10
Vital [4]  1/24 2/11 50/7 52/14
vote [1]  20/20
votes [1]  26/15

W
wait [1]  30/19
waivers [1]  4/12
wake [1]  32/4
want [16]  11/22 13/6 15/21 22/13 22/16 32/3
 33/14 35/14 39/24 41/4 43/3 43/7 43/9 46/24
 47/24 51/15
wanted [3]  42/12 45/9 52/6
was [21]  5/22 9/1 10/23 11/6 11/8 20/18
 21/24 22/25 23/1 24/4 31/4 36/10 46/18
 48/16 48/19 49/25 51/11 52/24 53/10 55/6
 55/8
wasn't [1]  18/5
way [16]  8/16 11/13 14/16 20/6 22/18 22/20
 25/2 25/7 25/13 27/18 27/24 29/2 31/25
 37/25 40/21 47/10
wayside [1]  13/11
we [142] 
we'll [3]  4/25 8/6 50/8
We're [1]  42/21
we've [10]  8/6 8/8 8/22 8/23 13/16 20/1 20/3
 48/5 48/13 49/10
week [2]  35/12 35/13

weekends [2]  19/12 31/8
well [4]  5/6 12/7 40/19 42/1
went [2]  22/18 24/6
were [15]  3/2 6/21 7/10 7/19 10/5 14/1 19/23
 23/24 27/2 31/2 37/11 48/8 48/14 48/17 54/8
weren't [1]  24/3
west [3]  6/11 49/22 50/14
what [37]  8/6 8/8 8/22 10/9 10/14 11/11
 13/25 15/24 15/25 16/18 17/7 17/13 18/12
 21/6 22/23 26/6 27/19 28/22 29/19 30/10
 30/11 31/8 32/7 32/14 32/20 32/22 33/4 35/9
 36/1 37/17 45/5 45/7 45/17 45/24 47/17
 50/19 51/18
What's [1]  32/24
whatever [3]  25/8 26/12 38/3
when [11]  8/18 11/2 14/22 25/20 26/6 29/16
 31/12 31/19 37/20 44/16 45/8
where [20]  10/4 10/17 10/20 11/13 11/15
 12/7 12/15 13/20 14/9 14/13 14/23 15/23
 20/1 22/8 27/11 27/13 28/5 29/9 29/22 34/24
wherewithal [1]  25/22
whether [1]  43/5
which [15]  4/17 8/14 13/13 13/19 14/4 14/10
 18/3 21/21 21/21 31/15 33/7 33/11 47/14
 50/15 51/23
while [4]  18/23 21/4 34/12 35/18
who [8]  4/20 7/15 22/10 23/14 25/13 26/20
 31/1 40/16
whole [3]  27/7 29/9 35/16
why [10]  20/5 20/6 21/23 31/11 31/18 34/6
 34/7 36/6 36/8 42/7
wide [1]  33/11
width [1]  33/6
will [27]  3/10 3/13 4/22 5/5 6/11 7/13 9/25
 15/3 15/4 18/12 19/9 24/5 25/16 26/1 27/6
 27/23 27/24 29/15 31/10 34/17 34/24 36/3
 39/4 40/22 41/14 42/15 49/1
willing [1]  39/2
wind [1]  25/12
window [2]  39/24 40/6
windows [3]  39/3 40/1 40/8
wish [2]  7/20 51/4
within [1]  41/16
without [3]  47/20 48/16 52/11
Witness [1]  54/8
witnesses [3]  3/2 3/22 54/7
women [1]  28/21
won't [1]  27/21
won't -- [1]  27/21
word [3]  20/11 30/9 43/1
worded [1]  42/19
words [3]  34/6 49/18 51/25
work [3]  7/13 40/4 51/25
worked [3]  18/6 48/11 48/14
worked -- [1]  48/14
working [2]  31/6 31/7
worry [2]  35/4 44/11
worth [2]  26/13 43/12
would [43]  9/8 11/3 11/6 12/14 13/5 13/12
 16/4 17/8 18/21 19/2 20/9 20/20 22/15 25/7
 26/13 27/21 28/5 28/24 28/25 29/2 29/5
 29/22 29/23 30/2 30/12 31/1 35/16 36/23
 37/1 38/17 40/21 41/11 44/8 46/4 46/8 47/4
 47/19 48/20 49/17 49/25 51/15 52/1 52/8
wouldn't [3]  22/21 28/18 42/20

Y
Yeah [1]  51/20
year [3]  38/3 38/13 38/16
years [8]  6/9 6/10 6/17 22/3 24/8 25/6 25/6
 49/8
yes [8]  28/9 33/22 48/1 52/17 52/19 52/24

 53/2 53/4
you [173] 
you are [9]  10/22 14/22 19/6 21/4 26/9
 37/20 38/10 39/11 39/17
you'll [8]  6/14 6/15 6/24 6/24 8/17 9/24
 11/10 36/21
you're [14]  15/23 17/5 17/7 18/10 24/17
 25/21 27/6 30/5 36/22 38/6 39/13 39/16
 39/21 42/24
you've [3]  9/6 17/14 17/18
your [22]  10/22 15/2 16/9 17/6 18/14 20/14
 20/17 20/20 21/12 21/13 26/5 28/6 29/5
 30/20 35/8 35/24 39/8 41/6 49/4 49/5 50/11
 51/19

Z
Zack [3]  1/20 2/8 52/22
zero [2]  4/11 4/12
zoning [5]  1/1 4/2 13/3 33/24 49/7



Miami-Dade County Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources
Staff Report to the Board of County Commissioners

PH:217-315 April 26. 2018

Recommendation Summary
Commission District I
Applicant JLK Four, LLC
Summary of
Requests

The applicant is requesting to establish a charter school on the
subject property for 2,500 students in grades R-12. Additionally, the
applicant is requesting to permit said charter school to be spaced Iess
than required from the Urban Development Boundary (UDB).

Location Lying at the northeast corner of the intersection of SW 157 Avenue
and SW 160 Street, Miami-Dade County, Florida.

Property Size 9.80-Acres
Existing Zoning EU-M, Single-Family Modified Estate District
Existing Land Use Vacant
2020,2030 CDMP
Land Use
Designation

Estate Density Residential, 1 - 2.5 dua
(see attached Zoning Recommendation Addendum)

Gomprehensive
Plan Consistency

lnconsistent with interpretative text, goals, objectives and policies of
the CDIMP

Applicable Zoning
Gode Section(s)

Section 33-303. 1 (DX7) Developmental lmpact Committee,
Section 33-31 1(AX3), Special Exception, Unusual use and New Uses,
Section 33-153 Public hearing required in all districts,
Section 33-314(CX11) & (12) Direct applications and appeals to the
County Commission,
Section 33-154 Limitations on the sitting of public charter school
facilities
(see attached Zoning Recommendation Addendum)

Recommendation Deferral with leave to amend.

Item No. 5

REQUESTS:

(1) SPECIAL EXCEPTION to permit a charter school.

(2) SPECIAL EXCEPTION to waive the spacing requirement for new charter school facilities
from the Urban Development Boundary (UDB) to permit:

r fl senior high school within 1 mile of the UDB.
r A middle school within Tz mile of the UDB.
. A kindergarten, elementary school within a T+ mile of the UDB.

Plans are on file and may be examined in the Department of Regulatory and Economic
Resources entitled, "Proposed Development. Bridge Prep Academy Charter School at Kendall",
prepared by Gustavo J. Carbonell, P.A., dated stamped received 1124118, for a total of 12
sheets. Plans may be modified at public hearing.

PROJEGT DESCRIPTION:

The submitted plans depict the proposed kindergarten through 12th grade charter school for
2,500 students on the 9.80-acre subject property, abutting the Urban Development Boundary
(UDB), which runs parallel to SW 157 Avenue located immediately to its west. Said plans



JLK Four, LLC
217-315
P a g e 12

indicate the proposed school comprised of a two (2) story building with 1 22,179 sq. ft. of area
located centrally on the subject property. Parking and driveways internal to the site are shown
around the proposed building, on the north, east and west sides, with ingress and egress areas
from SW 157 Avenue and SW 160 Street.

GOIUIPREHENS IVE DEVELOPMENT MASTER PLAN and ZONING ANALYSIS:

This application has to be deferred with leave to amend in order to advertise additional
requests.

BECOMMENDATION: Deferral with leave to amend.

CONDITIONS FOR APPROVAL: None.

NK:JB:NN:JV:SS

a on, AICP, Assistant Director
Develo
Miami-

ent Services Division
e County

Regulatory and Economic Resources Department

L

NEIGH BORHOOD GHARATERISTIGS

Zoning and Existing Use Land Use Designation

Subject Property EU-t\/; vacant Estate Density Residential
(1 to 2.5 dua)

North EU-M; single-family residences Estate Density Residentia!
(1 to 2.5 dua)

South EU-M; single-family residences Estate Density Residential
(1 to 2.5 dua)

East EU-M. single-family residences Estate Density Residential
(1 to 2.5 dua)

West GU; vacant trand Estate Density Residential
(1 to 2.5 dua)

4/1312018



ZONING REGOMMENDATION ADDENDUM

JLK Four, LLC
217-315

COMPREHENSIVE DEVELOPMENT MASTER PLAN (CDMP) OBJECTIVES,
POLIGIES AND INTERPRETATIVE TEXT

NEIGHBORHOOD SERVICES PROVIDER GOMMENTS*
Division of Environmental Resource Management
(RER)

No objection*

Department of Transportation & Public Works
(Traffic Engineering Division)

No objection*

Water and Sewer Department (WASD) No objection
Parks, Recreation and Open Spaces No obiection
Fire Rescue No objection
Police No objection
Aviation No objection
Buildin and Neighborhood Compliance No objection
*Subject to conditions in their memorandum

Esfafe Density
Residential
(Pg. t-ze)

This density range is typically characterized by detached esfafes which utilize only a small
portion of the total parcel. Clusteing, and a variety of housing types may, however, he
authoized. The residential densities allowed in this category shall range from a minimum of
1.0 to a maximum of 2.5 units acre.

Residential
Communities
(Ps. t-26)

The areas designated Residential Communities permit housing fypes ranging from detached
single-family to attached multifamily buildingrs, as well as different constructions sysfems. A/so
permitted in residential Communities are neighborhood and community seryrces including
schoo/g parks, houses af worship, day care centers, group housing facilities, and utitity
facilities only when consistent with other goa/s, objectives and policies of fhrs Plan and
compatible with the neighborhood. The character of the "neighborhood" reflecfs fhe intensity
and design of developments mix of land useg and their relationship.

lnstitutions,
Utilities and
Communications
(Pg. t-53)

Neighborhood or community-serurng institutional useg cell towers and utilities inctuding
schools, libraries, sanitary sewer pump sfafrons and fire and rescue facilities in particutar, and
cemeteries may be approved where compatible in all urban land use categories, in keeping
with any conditions specified in the applicable category, and where provided in certain Open
Land subareas. Compatibility shall be determined in accordance to Policy LU-4A. Co-location
of communication and utility facilities are encouraged. Major utility and communication
facilities should generally be guided away from residential areas; however, when considering
such approvals, the County shall consider such factors as the type of function involved, the
public need, extsftng land use pattems in the area and altemative /ocafions for the facitity. Alt
approvals must be conststent with the goals, objectives and policies of the Comprehensive
Development Master Plan.

Educational
Element
Policy EDU-?A
(Ps. x-5)

It is the policy of Miami-Dade Cownty that the Miami-Dade County Public Schoo/s shall not
purchase sifes for schoo/s nor build new schools outside of the llrban Development Boundary
(UDB), and that new elementary schoo/s constructed should be located at least 1/4 mile inside
the UDB; new middle schoo/s should be located af /easf 1/2 mite rnside the \JDB, and; new
senior high schoo/s shou/d be located at least one mile inside the IJDB. /n subsfa ntialty
developed areas of the County where suifab/e slfes in full conformance with the foregoing are
not available and a sde or portion of a site for a new schoo/ must encroach closer to the IJDB,
the maioity of the site should conform with the foregoing location citeia and the pincipat
school buildings and entrances shou/d be placed as far as functionally practical fram the IJDB.
The same criteia of this paragraph that apply to public schoo/s also peftain to pivafe schoo/s.

3



ZONING RECOMMENDATION ADDENDUM

JLK Four, LLC
217-31 5

PERTINENT ZON ING REQUIREMENTS/$TAN DARDS

Land Use Policy
LU.4A
(Page l-11)

When evaluating compatibility among proximate land uses, the County shall consider such
factors as notse, lighting, shadowg glare, vibration, odor, runoff, access, traffic, parking, height,
bulk, scale of architectural elements, landscaping, hours of operation, buffeing, and safety, as
applicable.

Secfion 33-
311(A)(3)
Special
Exception,
Unusual and
/Vew Uses

Specral exceptions (for all applicatians otherthan public chafter schoo/s), unusual and new uses.
Hear application for and grant or deny special exceptions, except applications for public charter
schoo/s; that is, fhose exceptions permitted by the regulations only upon approval after public
hearing, nerll/ uses and unusual uses which by the regulations are only permitted upon approval
after public hearing; provided the applied for exception or use, including exception for site or plot
plan approval, in the opinion of the Community Zoning Appeals Board, wauld not have an
unfavorable effect on the economy of Miami-Dade County, Floida, would not generate or result
tn excessive noise or traffic, cause undue or excessrye burden on public facilities, including
water, sewe4 so/td wasfe dtsposal, recreatian, transportafibn, sfreefg roads, highways or other
such facilities which have been constructed or which are planned and budgeted for construction,
are accessible by pivate or public roads, sfreefs or highways, tend to create a fire or other
equally or greater dangerous hazards, or provoke excessiye overcrowding or concentration of
people or population, when consideing the necessify for and reasonableness of such applied for
exception CIr use in relation to the presenf and future development of the area concemed and the
compatibility of the applied for or use with such area and its development

33-153 Puhlic
hearing required
in all disfricfs

The establishment,
zoning distict after

expansion or modification of a chafter school facility is permitted in any
public hearing upon demonstration that the standards es/ablished in this

afticle have been met. Any existing covenant or declaration of restrictions relating to an existing
chafter schoo/ facility shall be modified or deleted only in accordance with the provisions of
Article XXXVI of this code.

33-154
Limitations on
the siting of
puhlic chafter
schoo/ facilities

a) New kindergaften, elementary, middle and senrb r high charter school facitities as wellas fhe

expansion of existing charter schoo/ facilities shall be prohibited on slfes located outside the

Urban Development Boundary pDB), as esfab/rshed in the Comprehensive Development

Master Plan.

(b) Except as provided rn subsection (c) below, the following new chafter school facilities and

the expansian of such facilities sha// be located inside the UDB and spaced from the IJDB as

follows:

(1) Kndergarten, Elementary school: at least % mile inslde the IJDB
(2) Middle school: at least % mileinsrde the UDB
(3) Senior high school: at /easf one mile inside the UDB.

(c) A proposed new kindergarten, elementary, middle, or senror high charter school facility, or

the expansion of an existing chafter schoolsife, insrde but closer to the LJDB than indicated

in (b) above, may be approved at public hearing, when it is demonstrated that within a one-

half mile radius of the outer boundaies of the proposed new chafter school or charter school

expansion site:

(1) that the majortty of the lots, parcels or fracfs lying within the radius are developed or
appraved for development; and

(2) there are no other lots, parcels or tracts within the radius that are available for
that meet the of subsection above and that meet all the

tl



ZONING RECOMMENDATION ADDENDUM

JLK Four, LLC
217-s15

requirements of this article.

Approval of such a site shall require that the majoity of the subject site and the proposed
buildings' ground floor square foatage be located in accordance with (b) above, and that the
principal buildings and entrances be placed as far from the UDB as posslb/e.

(d) For purposes of establishing the drsfances provided by this sectian, the applicant shall

fumish a certified suvey from a registered surveyor, as well as a proposed site plan, which

shall indicate that the distance requirernents of this secfion have been met.

33-314(C)(11)
Direct
applications fo
the County
Commission

(C) The County Commission shall have jurisdiction to directly hear other applications as fof/ows:

(11) Hear application for and, upon recommendation of the Developmental lmpact
Committee, grant or deny fhose special exceptions for public charter schoo/ facilities
permifted by the regulations only upon approval after public hearing, provided the
applied for special exception, in the opinion of the Board of County Commissioners, is
found to be in compliance with the standards contained in Afticle X/ and Secfion 33-
311(A)(3) of this code.

33-314(C)(12)
Direct
applications fo
the County
Commission

C) The County Comrnission shall have juisdiction to directly hear other applications as fol/ours:

(12) Applications for public charter schoo/ facilities and expansions or modifications to

existing public charter school facilities.

33-303.1(D)(1e)
Developmental
Impact
Commiltee

Review and make recommendations to the Board of County Commissioners on all applications
for public charter schoo/ facilities and all applications for expansions or modifications to existing
p u bl ic ch a rte r sch ool facil iti e s.

5



Memorandum

Date:

To:

From:

February 14,2018

Jack Osterholt, Deputy Mayor/Director
Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources

Jose Gonzalez, P.E.
Department of Regulatory and Economic Reso

t

Subject: 220170003 1 5- 1 "t Revision
Bridge Prep Academy Charter School at Kendall
SW 157th Avenue and SW 160th Street
Special Exception to Permit a Charter School (k through 12)
(EU-M) (9.73 Acres)
55-39-28

The subject application has been reviewed by the Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources -
Division of Environmental Resources Management (DERM) for compliance with the requirements of
Chapter 24 of the MiamFDade County Code (the Code). Accordingly, DERM offers ihe following
comments:

Potable Water Service and Wastewater Disposal
Public water and public sanitary sewers can be made available to the subject property. Therefore,
connection of the proposed development to the public water supply system and sanitary seu,er system
shall be required in accordance with Code requirements.

Civil drawing for the required sewer main extension will need to be approved by Miami-Dade Water and
Sewer Department and the Environmental Wastaffater Permitting Section of DERM prior to approval of
final development orders.

Existing public water and sewer facilities and seryices meet the Level of Service (LOS) standards set
forth in the comprehensive Development Master Plan (cDMp). Furthermore, the proposed
derrelopment order, if approved, will not resuft in a reduction in the LOS standards subject to compliance
with the conditions required by DERM for this proposed development order.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, and in light of the fact that the County's sanitary sewer system has
limited sewer collection, transmission, and treatment capacity, no new sewer service connections can be
permitted, unloss there is adequate capacity to handle the additional flows that thb projec{ would
generate. Consequenfly, final development orders for this site may not be granted if adequaie capacity
in the system is not available at the point in time when the project will be contributing sewage to thi
system. Lack of adequate capacity in the system may require the approval of altemate means of
sewage disposal. Use of an alternate means of sewage disposal may only be g6nted in accordance
with Code requirements, and shall be an interim measure, with connection to tha public sanitary saler
system required upon availability of adequate collection/transmission and treatment capacity.

Stormwater Manaoement
A DERM Surface Water Management General Permit shall be required for the construc'tion and
operation of the required surfae,e water management system. This permit shall be obtained prior to any

b
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future development order approval. The applicant is advised to contact the DERM Water Control Section
(30$,372€681) for further information regarding permitting procedures and requirements.

Stormwater should be retained on site utilizing designed seepage or infiltration drainage system.
Drainage plans shall provide for full on-site retention of the stormwater runoff generated by a s-year/1-
day storm event.

Site grading and development shall provide for the full retention of the 2s-yearl3-day storm event and
shall also comply with the requirements of Chapter 11C of the Code, as well as with all State and
Federal Criteria, and shall not cause flooding of adjacent properties.

Any proposed development shall comply with county and federal flood criteria requirements. The
proposed development order, if approved, will not result in a reduction in the LOS standards for flood
protec'tion set forth in the CDMP subject to complianc€ with the conditions required for this proposed
development order.

Tree Preservation
A review of the information submitted in support of the application indicates that the proposed
development will impact tree resources; however these impacts do not require a site modification as
proposed. DERM has no objec{ion provided that the applicant obtains a tIee permit and that no
specimen trees (trees with a diameter at breast height of 18 inches or greater) are impacted. Should the
applicant require impacts to specimen trees, substantive changes to the site plan pursuant to the
specimen tree standards outlined in Section 24-49.2(llx2) of the Code shall be made.

A Miami-Dade County Tree Permit is required prior to the removal and/or relocation of any tree that is
subject to the tree preservation and protection provisions of the Code. Projects and permits shall meet
the requirements of Sections 24-49.2 and 24-49.4 of the Code, specilically the specimen tree standards.
A recommendation of approval is contingent on the applicant obtaining a tree permit.

It is advised that pursuant to Policy Con-81 of the CDMP and Section 24-49.9 of the Code, should there
be exotic pest plant and nuisance species as listed in Section 2449.9 ot the Code present on the
subject property, they shall be removed prior to development or redevelopment and developed properg
shall be maintained to prevent the growth or accumulation of prohibited species. DERM also
recommends that this requirement be included in any zoning approval.

Please contact Tree Permitting Program at (305)372-6574 for additional information regarding tree
permitting procedures and requirements.

Enforcement Historv
There are no open or closed enfor@ment records for violations of Chapter 24 of the Code for the
subject property.

Concurrencv Review Summarv
A concurrency review has been conducted for this application and has determined that the same meets
all applicable LOS standards for an initial development order, as specified in the adopted CDMP for
potable water supply, wastewater disposal, and flood protection. Therefore, the application has been
approved for concurrency subject to the comments and conditions contained herein.

This concunency approval does not constitute a final concurrency statement and is valid only for this
initial development order, as provided for in the adopted methodology for concunency review.

1
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AddiUonally, this approval doe6 not constitute any asauranoe that the LOS standads rvould be met by
any subsequent d€volopment ord6r applicatons conceming the subjec{ property.

This memorandum shall conslitub writbn approval as requircd by Chapter 24 of the Code.

lf you have any questions conceming the comments or wish to diocuss this mett€r further, plsase
contac,l Christin6 VelEz$Ez at (305) 372-A7il.

cci Nathan Kogon, Dgpartment of R€gulatory and Economic Resources

8



fulernoraDate: February 15, 201I

Nathan Kog on Assistant Director

of

To:

From: Maria
Chief,
Water

A. V'aldes-, CEM, LEED@
Plahning & Water Certifi
and Sewer Departrnent

and Economic

Green Associ
cation
(wASD)

Subjectt Zoning Application Comments - Kendall Strawberry School
Application No. 22A17000315 - (Pr:e-,App. No. Z17P-039) - Revision No.1

The Waterand $ewer llepar_finent (lAlA8D) has reviewed lhe zoning application forthe propeed
dwelopqent, Belop, please fud. the GommentB for lhe subject applioation, The infonnation
provided below is preliminary and it ddes not affec-t the Zoning Process. Ihe apo[ieahf is
advisad-ti, @nsult with h6lr enofu&ar afid the titASD Plans Ret/iatt( staff ta finalizb points af
wtnection and caoaoitv aoprcval.

Aoblication N6mei lGndall Strawberry Sehool

Locettion: The prcposed projeot is toCAtrod at the northeaet corner of $l / tSZtt Arenue and SA/
{6S fuelwith Fglios No, 30-5&8-000.0070 and No.30-592&0@.0072, in uninoorporated
Mialni-Dade County, The UDB (Ufban Developrnent Boundary) line abuts tho subieot pr.qerty
along SW'l 57tr Anenue (See*ion Line).

ProuosedDwelopment: Speoblexcop.I'on'requostto'permittheconstrudipnofacharterachool
(K through 12h grade) d approxlmately 122,179 S.F. (Phases I & ll).

The total estimated water demand for this project will be 14,662 gpd.

WaIer: The proposed development is located within the WASD's water service area. The water
supply will be provided by the Al'exander Orr Water Treatment Plant. Gurrently, there is
adequate treatment and water supply capaeity for the proposed pr,oject consistent with Policy
WS=z A (1) of the CDMP.

Pe,r$lA$D Rule-s and Resulations for watersendices, a 16-inch water main extension is required
along $W 157th Avenue. Said extension is subiect to review and approval by a WAS'D
committee, as stated in CDMP Policy WS-2E. Fortlris water main extension, the developer may
connect to an existing 1S-inch water rnain in $W 157th Avenue close to the northwestern corner
of the property and extend the same (16-inch water rnain) so,utherly in SW 157th Avenueto SW
160th Street, then, extend a 1Z-in,ch water main easterly in SW 160th,Street connecting/
interconnectihg to an existlng 1Z.inch water main immedtately east of SW 157th Avenue. Also,
the developer may connect to an existing 1Z-inch water main in SW 160th Street abutting the
southern boundary of the property in order to provide service to the proposed development.

Any public water main extension within the property shall be eight (S)-inch minimum diameter.
lf two (2) or mor€ fire hydrants are to be connected to a public water main extension, then, the
watef sy$tern shall be looped with two (2) points of csnnection.

1
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Page 2

Final points of connection and capacity approval to connect to the water system will be provided
at the time the applicant requests connection to the water infrastructure,

A Water Supply Certification (WSC) will be required for the proposed development. Said
Certification will be issued at the time the applicant requests connection to the water system.
The WSe btter shall remdn active in accordance with terms and conditions specified in said
qe.rtification. The required WSC is conslstent with Policy CIE-5D and W$-ZG in the CouRty's
CDTVIP and in accordance with the permitted withdrarnral capaiity in the WASD's Z0-year Water.
Use Pe,rmit-

For rnore information on the WSC Program, please go to

ln additi0h, all future development will be r:eguired to comply with water use efficiency techniques
for indoorwater use and with la,ndscape standards,in accordance with Sections 8-31, 32-84, BA-
381, and 18--A and 18-B of the Miami-Dade County Code, consistent with Policies W$-5E and
VUS-SF of the GD[/IP, respectivelll.

For rnoie information about our Water conservation
h ttp : //www. rn La m i d a d e. q ov/co n se rvat i o n /h q fl e. a s p .

Prograrn please go to

For information concerning the Water-Use Efficiency Standards h/anual please go to
httnll/uuwyv.r.niamid.ade.uovlwatercunFervation/librarv/inqtr"!*stions/-v?ter::u$e-Ffficiencv-
stan{Ards.manual.pdf

$ewer The proposed development is located within the WASD's $ewer service area, The
wastewater flows for the development wil! be transrnitted to the South District Wastowater
Treatrnent Plant (SD\ /WTP) for treatment and disposal. This WWTP is currently operating
under a permit from the Florida Department of Environmental Protection.

There is.an existing 16-inch fsrce main in SVS 152nd Street and SW 157th Avenue, approximately
2,000 feet north of tne subject project, to where the developer may connect and extend ;
minimum 8-inch force main southerly in SW l,g/th Avenue to a point as required to provide
service to the proposed develspment, in which the installation of''a private purnp station will be
reguired for a's long as all legal requirements are met. lf Unity of Title does not,apply, then any
gravity sarver within the property shall be public and eight (8)-inch minimum diarneter.

Final points of connection and capacity approval to cohnect to the sewer system will be pfovided
at the time the apBlicant requests connection to thesewer infrastructure.

WASD will be the utility providing sewer services subject to the following conditions:

. Adequate transmission and plant capacity exist at the time of the owner's request
consistent with policy WS-z A (2) of the CDMP. Capacity evaluations of the plant for

ID
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average flow and peak flows will be required. Connection to the COUNTY'S sewage
system will be subject to the terms, covenants and conditions set forth in court orders,

,j,udgments, consent orders, consent decrees and the like entered into between the
COUNTY and the United ,$tates, the $tate'of Florida and/or any other goVernrne-ntal
entity, including but not limited to, the Consent Order entered on April 9,2014 in thB
United States of America, State of Florida .grld State of FloridA Departrnent of
Environmental ProtecJion v. Miami-Dade Countv, Case No. 1 :12-cv-24400-FAM, as
well as all other current, subsequent or future enforcement and regulatory actions and
proceedings.

r Approval of all applicable governmental agencies having jurisdiction over these
matters are obtained.

Any public water or sewer infrastrueture must be wjthin a public right-of-way, or within a utility
easement.

Below please find additionel links to the WASD portal, which provides information on the
Construction & Development process for water and sewer infrastructure.

ttfip:llEmtw. m iamided F. Sou/ niate:r,lhonsfi u"S,tip q.d"Hv.Elop ment, a$p

h ttp : //www. m i a m i d a d e. g ov/wate r/l i b ra rv/fo rm s/se rv ice-a g reeme nt. p d f

$hould you have any questions, please call me at (786) 5,52-8198 sr Alfreds $anchez at (786)
552-8237.

lt



Memorandum ,,or,.ffiEUMT
Ilate

To:

t'lAR 2 ? ?0tB

Nathan Kogon
Assistant Director
Regulatory and Economic Resource Department

From Darlene M. F
Assistant
Department

DIC 17-315

Public Works

Subjectr
Name: JLK Four, LLC
Section 28 Torvnship 55 Range 39 East

I. PROJECT LOCATION:

The properfy is located at sw 157 Avenue and sw ldO street.

il. APPUCATION REQTJEST:

This application is requesting the approval for a special exemption to permit a charter school,
grades K-12 for a maximum proposed student enrollment of 2,500 students.

III. EXISTING ROADWAYS SERYICEABLE TO THIS APPLICATION:

Access to this site is available from the north and south by SW 157 Avenue and from the east
and the west by SW 160 Street.

ru. RECOMMENDATION:

Miami-Dade County Department of Transportation and Public Works (DTPIV) Traffic
Engineering Ilivision (TEI)) has no further objection to this application provided the
comments and conditions' as indicated in Section YII, are adequatety addressed at the
time of plat

V A}-ITICIPATED TRAFFIC GENERATION AI{D CONCURRENCY:
A. T.ip Generation (Based on the Institute of Transportation Engineers T11p Generation

Manual, 9th Edition)

425 PM Peak Hour trips are generated by this application.

B. Cardinal Distribution

North
South

45%
t3%

East
West

4l Y0

t%

tu
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VI. IMPACT ON EXISTING ROAD'WAYS:

A. CONCURRENCY:

Station 9818 located on SrvV I37 Avenue south of SW 152 Street, has a maximum LOS

'(D" of 5390 vehicles during the PM Peak Hour. It has a current Peak Hour Period (PHP)

of 3505 vehicles and 98 vehicles have been assigned to this section of the road from
prcviously approved Development Orders. Furthermore, Station 9818 with its.PHP and

assigned vehicles is at LOS t'C''. The ?7 vehicle hips generated by this development

urhen combined with the 3505 and those pteviously approved through Development

Orderc, 98, equal 3680 and urill cause this segment to remain at LOS '(C'' whose range is
up to 5250.

Station 9834 located on SIV 147 Avenue south of SW 152 Street, has a malcimum LOS
('D" of 1470 vehicles during the PM Peak Hour. It has a current Peak Hour Period (PHP)

of 1495 vehicles and 146 vehisles have heen assigned to this section of the road from
previously approved Development Orders. Furttrermoreo Stntion 9834 $'ith its PFIP and

assigned vehicles is at LOS r{F". The 56 vehicle trips generated by this development

when combined with the 1495 and those previously approved through Developme,lrt

Orders, 146, equal 1697 and wilt cause this segment to remain at LO$ oF' whose range is
greater thfln 1470.

Station 9854 located on SW 152 Street west of SW 137 Avenue, has a maximum LOS

'sEE" of 3866 vehicles dwing the PM Peak Hour. trt has a current Peak Hour Period

Pfm) of 2144 vehicles and 21 vehiolos have been assigned to this section of the road

from previously approved Development Orders. Furthermore,,Station 9854 Erith its PFIP

and assigRed vehicles is at LOS "C". The 39 vehiole trips geqerated by this development

rryhen combined with the 2144 and those previously approired through Development
Orders,i2l, equal 2204 and wilt cause this segment to remain dt LOS ((C" whose range is
up to 3078. :

Station 9859 located on SIY t 57 Avenue south of S\M 152 Street, has a maximum LOS
6(D" af 3222 vehicles during the PM Peak Hour. It has a current Peak Hour Period (PIP)
of 1918 vehicles and 13 vehicles have been assigned to this section of the road from
previously approved Development Orders. Furthermore, Statiou 9859 with its PHP and

assigned vehicles is at LOS '6C". The 253 vehiele trips generated hy this development

wheu combined with the 1918 and those proviously approved through Developm.ent

Orders, 13, equal 2184 and vuill cause this segment to remain at LOS {'C" whose range is

up to 3078 
I

The request herein, constifutes an tnitial Development Order ot ly, and one or more traffic
concumency determinations will subsequently be required before development will be

permitted. ':

Traffic Concumency approval for the Initial Development Order of this application is
pursuant to Section 33G-5(6Xu), Code of Miami Dade County. Please be advised, this
application must comply with Section 33G-5(6Xb), Code of Miami Dade County, in order
to receive Intemediate Developrnent Order (Tentative Plat) approval. fi
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VII. TRAFFIC COMMENTS:

a) The applic,ant will be committed to conshuct a new Traffic signal (including
pedestrian signat) at SW 157 Avenue & SW 160 Sheet intersectiolr oncs the wamant
analysis is cornpleted at the time of the plat.

b) Off-duty police traffic conffol dur{ng the school's artival and dismissal period is
required at the School's driveway located on the north eastside of SW 160 Steet,

c) The school will be required to operate as per the approved TOP and site plan. In
addition, School must construct all offsite improvemonts prior to ohtaining a

C ertificate of Occupancy.

All roadway improvements includingo but not limited to, traffic signs, rnarkings and
signals shall be installed by the applicant adj acent to this facitity to ameliorate any adverse
vehicular impacts caused by the traffic atEacted to this facility. Also, traffic contol
devices, o.8., crosswalksr may be required at locations remote from this site along safe
routes to school to provide for pedestrian student safety, These requirements may be
determined at the time of plat with the final traffic study,

VIII. SITE PLAhI CRITIQIJE:

l. This land requires platting in accordance with Chapter 28 of the Miami-Dade County
Code. Any right-of-wny dedications an#or improvements required will he
accomplished thnr the recording of a plat.

IX. STA}IDARD CONDITIONS:

L A letter or a plan containing the following certification signed and sealed by a State of
Florida registered engineer shall he subrnitted as part of the paving and drainage plans: "I
hereby certify that all of the roads for the subject project comply with all of the applicable
portions of the Manual of Uniform Minimum Standards for Design, Construction and
Maintenance for Streets and Highways (Ftorida Greenbook) regarding: design speed, lane
widths, horizontal alignment, vertical alignment, stopping sight distance, sight distance,
horizsntal clearance, vertical clearance, supsrelevation, shoulder ruidths, gtades, bridge
widths, etc. "

2. Public sidewalks are required to extend across all school fuiveways around the site. This
will include pedesh{an rarnps that meet American rsith Disability Act (ADA)
specifications where applicable, All pedeshian crosswalks around the school must have
zebra pavement markings.

3. Safe sight distance clearance is required at all drivewflys; therefore, no trees shall remain
or be planted in any clear zones. No trce foliage or branches shall descend below 7 feet
within the public right-of-way. All tree placements in sight triangles shall meet or exceed
FDOT Index 546. Any proposed planting, relocation or removal of trees and other foliage
including any installation of irrigation systems in the public right-of-way must be
approved by the Right-of Way Aesthetics and Asset Management (R.A.A.M.) Division of
the Parks Recrcation and Open Spaces Department. Also, any relocation or rernoval of
trees must be appruved by RER. These approvals should be applied for, and received,
prior to zoning approval of this project. A o*Covenant for Maintenance" agreement,

lLt
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recorded in the public records, must be provided prior to permitting any of these types of
i nstal lations wi thin the pub lic ri ght-of- way.

4. P1ans submitted for Permit shall conform to MUTCD, DTP'W and other appropr{ate
standards for engineering design in the public right-of-way. Prior to formal submittal of
plans for approval and permitting, a Dry Run Paving and Drainage suhmittal is required to
review compliance with zoning resolution conditions for approval and appropriate
standards, and to rectify any discrepancies between existing facilities, plans, conditions for
approval, or standards. Existing and proposed striping, signs, and lane widths must be
shown on these plans for all adjacent roadways. Also, plans must indicate any existing or
proposed private driveways across the strcets adjacent to the school site,

5. Al[ roadway improvements including, but not limited to, traffic signs, markings and
signals shall be installed by the applicant adjacent to, or nearby, this facility to arneliorate
any adverse vehicular impacts caused by the taffic attracted to this facility, Also, traffic
confrol devices, €.8., crosswalks, may be required at locations remote from this site along
safe routes to school to provide for pedeshian student safety. These requirements may be
determined at the time of Dry Run submittal of Paving and Drainage Plans.

Raul A. Pino, PLS, Departnent of Regulatory and Economic Resourcesc:

b



Memoranduln
T

MIAMI.DADEIEnm-
Date: February 28,'2017

lo: Nathan Kogon, Assistant Director
Development S,ervices
Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources (RER)

Alejandr:o Zizold, PROS Master Plan Manager A.+
Planning & Design Excellence Division I \ F
Parks, Recreation and Open Spaces Department

2201700031S: JLK Four, LLG (Revised)

From:

Subiect:

Apbf ication NFmq, JLK Four, LLC

Proiect l=,ocation: The propefty is located inside the Urban Development Boundary at the intersection
of SW 157u'Avenue and SW 160th Street, in unincorporated Miami-Dade County.

PronqFe4, Fevdlopm"e.nt;,, The request is for a Special Exception to permit a public charter school that
will serve 2,500 students.

lmpaot and de.fn?ndl This application does not generate any additional res.idential population, and
therefore the CDMP Open Space Spatial Standards do not apply,

Recommendation:. PROS has no pertinent comments for this application co demand
on existing County proposed or budgeted service expansion, nor do
review. Based on o ngs described herein AS

parks,
ur findi

ncerning impact or
we perform a con

lf you need additional information or clarification on this matter, pleaee contactZatarAhmed at (305) 755-
7997.

AZ.za

t@



Memorandum
Date January 30, 201 I
!o: Nathan M. Kogon, Assistant Director

Regulatory and Economic Resources

Alejandro G Cuello, Principal Planner
Miami-Dade Fire Rescue Department

2201700031 5

From:

$ubject:

The Miami-Dade Fire Rescue Department has no objection to the site plan uploaded to "Energov" on
41nilfi.

For additional information, please contact at acuello(Omiamidade.sov or call 786-331 -4i45.

cCIul,lTY

l'1



Building and Neighhorhood Compliance

E'VFORCEMENT H'STORY

JLK FOUR, LLC C/O ELINETTE RUIZ.DIAZ DE LA
PORTILLA

N/A
MIAMI.DADE COUNTY, FLORIDA.

APPLICANT

Pending

ADDRESS

22017000315

DATE HEARING NUMBER

FOLIO: 30-5928-000-0072

REYT,F-W pArE OF c U BBE NT E N FO RG EM ENT .H lS,T.ORy:
January 30, 201 I
N EI9HBQRHOOD BEGULATIONS:
There are no open/closed cases in CMS.

B-V! LprN G SU PPO.LT REG U LATTONS ;
There are no open/closed cases in BSS.

vtoLATQR:
JLK FOUR, LLC CIO ELINETTE RUIZ.DIAZ DE I-A PORTILLA

OUTSTANDING ENS AND FINES:
There are no outstanding liens or fines.

I$



R]ECENMED
MIAMI-DADE COUNTY
PROCESS NO: Zi7-315 DTSCLOSURE oFINTEREST.
DATE: OCT 162017
BY: FURIIEeY(pRFORATION or,vIrs or bases tre EUbtscil prop€rty, llst prtnciprl rbdfioEer! and Frcont of atod(

offit€d by cech. lNoE: lrytere wt4dpe! ffioers or stoal(holdoni cdr3lst of o0rer oorporillon(s), tuet(e),
pafienhip(e) or o ter slmler enbli.rs, fur$er dlsclosur€ lhall be made to ldentfy lh. natuti pendni
havlng th6 ultimEte os,norship lnterrstl.

CORpOR TtoN NAME. JIJ( Four, LLC

NA.ME AND AqDRES$

Gary L. Chafiin 7380 SW 113th Street; Miami, Florida 33186

Percent$,g# of Stock

33.33%

n/a

Karl O. Wiegandt 6900 $W 142nd Terrace; Miami, Florida gBISB 33.33%
Jack Chaffin 7380 SU1 113th $treet Miami, Florida 33156 33.33%

lf a TRUST or E$TATE owns or leaEes the subject property, llst the truel beneficiaries and the percent of
interest held by each. [Note: Where beneflclaries are other than natural persons, further disclosure ehall
be made to identify the nafural persons havlng the ultirnate ownership interestl.

TRUST/ESTATE NAME

I{AME AND.ADpRESS Percentaqe of lnte.rest

lf a PARTNERSHIP owns or leases the subject prsperty, Iiet the principals including general and limited
parmers. [Note: Where the partne(s) consist of another partnership{s), corporation(s}, trust(s) or other
similar entitles, further disclosure shsll be made to identify the natural persons having the ultimate
ownership interestl.

PARTNERSHIP OR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP NAME:

NAME ANE ADDRESS PFrcentaqe of Ownershin

lf there iE a GONTRACT FOR FURCHASE, by a Corporation, Trust or Partnership list purchasers below,
lncluding principal omcers, stocltholders, beneficiaries or partners. [Note: Where prlncipal officers,
stockholders, beneficiaries or partners consist ol other corporations, trusts, partnerships or other similar
entities, further disclosure shall be made to identiff natural persons hauing the ultimate ownershlp
interestsl,

n/a

fr



R]BCENMBD
NflIAMI.DADE COUNTY
PROCESS NO: 217-315
DATE: OCT l dAU+pF pURGFTASER:

BY: FURNEYS
nnffi Fund, LLC

applicable) P-ersent4e of IntFr-ffit

100%Hollywood, Florida gg0zo

trate of contracfi October 28, 2016

lf Tl-gntingency d.ause or contract terms lnnolve addlilonal Frties, llst all lndMduala or offcers, if a
corporation, partnirrchlp or trust. 

:

nla

NOTICE: For any changao of ownerthlp
appllcalion, but H{ortofte tlah of

or ehangea in p,urchare mnhacts
flnal puHE hmring, a rupphrnental

stur the date of ttrs
disdooure of lnterest la

requlred.

The ebove h a tullfisdsum af

Slgnatu

S$tom to end

in ttrh trplicstiooto fiE bert of my lffiIrylgdgp snd b.tef.

pplicant) 
i Applicant

mr ttrhJJ day of -i!% 2O;[.]-. Alflant b prrronalty knou, & ma or har
prcdusad 

.,-f\. 
-Qt''*rrrr 't [.i co,^t< s ldcntllEeton

My canmhthn oryire:q\Br*
*Dlsdosurs shall not be requlrud of 1l-4ry ?nl'ty, the equity lnteresb ln wtrlch am regutarty haded on an
established sacurities market in the United $tEtes or anuher country; or 2) psnrld'n fuft; oi-p*iloii
fusts of more than five thousand (!-,ffi01 mYnershlp EttG[E$b: or 3] any e_ntity urfr"re ournership iirt*ri5t-
are held ln a partnBp|ry, corporatlon or truet comlstlng of more tha-n fiw-thousand (E,00Oi *eui*U
lnteredt, Includlng all inEres& at gfry lF_t*l of ornrnershlp and where no ons (t) person'or errffty 6i6*
morE than a total sf fnm per cent (5%l of the ounrerrhlp htareet in the partneriti'ip. corporatfon # fruil
Entitlee whose ouIsIEhJp intamE are held In- a !11treql{pr corporaiion, or fist coilgi3ting 

"i 
il-'[

thEn fhrc tlrousand (5J0q0) acpamte interestg, lnchdrrg .all lnhresh at arery lerrel of urrner[nfp,;h;ll
gnly Ue requlred to dlsclo$a hosa- otynerahlp lntereet whlcfi excsed tua (Ei parpent ot tre ;*frffiilF
lntemst ln the partnershlp, corporallon or trust.

ffi mrc^Ftux
tF f f,ntE , Etrtr ot rhdir
_- 

Gomntrrton J Et 0tt99t[t Gomn Er0rr.l Srp 6,10t0

7J)



R]ECEIV]BD
MIAMI-DADE COUNTY
PROCESS NO: 217-31s
DATE: OCT 16 2017
BY: FURNEYS

qrsclosuRE oF |ITTERES-I.

If a CORPORATION owns or leases the subject property, list principal stocl<holders and percent of stock
owned by each. lNote: Where principal otficers or stockholders consist of other corporation(s), trust(s],
partnership(s) or other sirnilar entlties, further disclosure shall be made to identify [tre natural persons
having the ultimate ownership intereet].

CoRpoRATtoN NAME: MGg Fund, LLC

NAME AND ADDHESS

MG3 lnveslmantg, LLC 1915 Hanlson $treet 2nd Floor; Hollywood, Ft. 59020

Percentaqe-qI Stock

66,66%
American BH lnvestments, LLC 21035 NE 32 Ave; Aventura, Florlda 83190 33.33%

lf a TRU$T or ESTATE owns or leases the subject propefiy, list the trust heneficiaries and the percent of
interest held by each. [Note: Where beneficlaries are other than natural persons, further disclosure shall
be made to identify the natural persons having the ultimate ownership interestl.

TRUST/ESTATE NAME

FIAME AND ADDRESS Percentaoe of lltelest

lf a PARTNERSHIP owns or leases the subJect property, list the principals includlng general and limited
partners, [Note: Where the partne(s) consist of another partnership(s), corporationqsl, trust(s) or other
similar entities, further disclosure shall be made to identify the natural persons having the ultimate
ownership interestJ.

PARTNERSHIP OR LIMITED PARTNER$HIP NAME:

NAlyrE ANp AppRESq PercP!'rtag.q pf Own ershio

lf there is a CONTRAGT FOR PURCHASE, by a Corporation, Trust or Partnership list purchasers below,
including principal officers, stockholders, beneficiarias or partners, [Note: Where principat officers,
stockholders, beneficiaries or partners consist of other corporations, trusts, partnerships or other similar
entities, further disclosure shall be made to identifir natural per$ons having the ultimate ownership
interestsJ.

?l



R]ECENMBD
MIAMI.DADE COUNTY

E[?EcE$&hffifmR0finsrm,
BY: FURNEYS

I{AME, AqDEE$S,AIIIp pFFtpE (if appticabre} f,prqentaqeJgl Inlerer!

Date of contract:

lf any contingenuy clause or contract terms involve additional parties, list all individuals or officers, if a
corporatiorl, partnershlp or trust.

NOTIGE: For any changes af owneruhip or changes [n purehase contracts after. the date of the
date of final public hearing, a supplemental disclosure of interest isapplication, but to the

required.

The above is a full of of lnterest ln this applioation

beforc me this ffi -ory

knowledge and

(Print Applicant name)

20J:_* Affiant ls personally know to me or has
@*@4@*

to the best of my

-ilLa'rwn$tgnature

Sworn

a$ t1

Art l"

.ig$ThiE;
My explres: $eal

shall not be required of: 1) any in which are regullarly traded oft an
establ securities market in the United country; or 2) penslon funds or pension
trusts of nrore than five thousand (5,000) ownership rests; or 3) any entity where ownership interests
ar6 held in a partnership, corporation or trust conslsting of more than five thousand (5,000) separate
intereets , including all interests at every level of ownership and where no one (1 } person or entity holds
rnore than a total of five per cent (5%) of the ownership intereet in the partnership, corporation or trust.
Hntities whose ownership interests are held in a pa:rtnership, corporation , or trust consisting of more
than five thqusand (5,000) separate interes,ts, inoluding all interests st every level of ownership, shall
only be required to disclsse those ownersh ip
interest in the partnership, corporation or trust.

iRterest whlch exoeed five (5) percent of the ownership

TL



RECENMED
MIAMI-DADE COUNTY
PROCESS NO: 217-315
DATE: OCT 16 2017
BY: FURNEYS

pt scl_.os URE oF |NTEEEST.

lf a CORPORATION owns or leases the subject property, list principal stockholders and percent of stock
0wned by each. [N9te: Where principal officers or stockholdirs consist of other corporation(s), trust(s),
partners-hlp(s) or other similar entities, further disclosure shall be made to identify itre natuiai'p"r*ons
having the ultlmate ownership interestl.

coRpoRATtON NAME: MG3 lnvestments, LLC

NAIVI AND AD s P_ercenta$e of Stoch

50%Marcelo saiegh 1915 Harrison street Hollywood, Fr. a8020

Gustavo Bogomolni 1915 Harrison street Ho[ywood, Fl. gg0z0 50%

lf a TRU$T or ESTATE owns or leases the subject propefiy, list the trust beneficiaries and the percent of
lnterest held by each. [Note: Where heneficiaries are othei than natural persons, further disclosure shall
be made to identlftT the natural persons having the ultimate ownershlp interest;.

TRUST/ESTATE NAIVIE

NAME AND AqQRffi,g PerqFnlase of lnterest

lf a PARTNERSHIP owls or leases the subject property, list the principals including general and lirnited
partners. [Note: Where the partner(s) consist of another padnership(s), corporation(E;, trust(s) or other
similar entities, further disclosure shall he made to identify the natural persons tiaving the ultimate
ownership interest],

PARTNERSHIP OR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP NAME:

NAI,IE AND .ADDF.E_$$ Percgntaqe of Ownership

lf there is a GONTRACT FOR PURCHASE, by a Corporation, Trust or Partnership list purchasers below,
including principal officers, stockholders, beneficiaries or partners. [Note: Where principal officers,
stockholders, beneficiaries or partners consist of other corporatlons, trusts, partnerships or other similar
entities, further disclosure shall be made to ldentlfy natural persons fraving the ultimate ownership
interestsl.

)b



RtrCENMED
MIAMI-DADE COUNTY
P R OC E $&h{00E 1{tffi SHnsE R :

DATE; OCT 16 2017
BY: FU RNEiI'* oo"*=pe,+r.,a qrn (if appllcahle) Percpl]lHqe of |nl?r$St

Date of contract;

lf any contingency clause or contract terrns inuolve additional pafiies, Iist all individuats or officers, if a
corporation, partnership or trust.

NOTISE: For ownership or changes in purehase contracts after the dete of the
date of final pubtic he*rtng, a supplemental disclnsure of intereet is

The above ie a In this application to the best of my krrowledge and helief,

Signature
(Frint

Sworn
j

tntgbefore rne day of
.&*

rLfi t
,d+t

20*:l*. Affiant ls personaily know to rne or has

My expires: Seal

shalt not b+ required of: 'l) in which are regularly tr:aded on an
esta $ecuriti*s market in the U cnuntry; or 2) pension funds or pension
trusts more than five thousand (5,000) or 3) any entity where ownership inter:ests
are held in a partnership, corporation or trust consisting of msre than five thousand t5,0CI0) separate
interests, including all interests at every leuel of ownership and where no one (1) person or entity holds
more than a total of five per cent (5%) of the ownership intere$t in the partnership, corporatisn,sr trust.
Entities whose ownership lnterests are held in a partnership, cor.poralion, or trust consisting of more
than five thousand (5,000) separate interests, including al! interests at euery level of ownershlp, shall
enly be required to disclose those ownership

on, but prior to
changes

i
ii

I

il

il
i

1

.l

a

i

:

i

:

intere+t in the partnership, corporation or trust.
interest which exceed five (E) percent of the ownership

?q



RtrCENMED
MIAMI.DADE COUNTY
PROCESS NO: 217-315
DATE: OCT 16 2017
BY: FURNEYS

D I $P}P$U RE OT 
-I NTE R EST-

If a CORPORATION owns or leases the subject property, list prlncipal stockholders and percent of stock
owned by each, [Note: Where princlpal offlcers or stockholders consist of other corporation(s), trust(s],
partnership(s) or other similar entities, further disclosure shall be made to identiff the natural persons
having the ultimate ownershlp interestJ.

COR'ORATION NAME: American BH lnvestments, LLC

NAIVTE ANp +ppRE$S

Hernan Leonoff

Percentaqe .of gtook

100%

lf a TRUST or ESTATE owns or leases the subject property, list the trust beneficiaries and the percent of
interest held by each. [Note: Where beneficiarles are other thsn natural persons, further disclosure shall
be made to identify the natural persons having the ultimate ownership interestJ,

TRUST/ESTATE NAME

NAME AND ADDRESS Percentaqe .of lnterest

lf a PARTNERSHIP owns or leases the subject property, list the principals including general and limited
partners, [Note: Where the partne(s) consist of another partnership(s), corporation(s), trust(s] or other
slmllar entlties, further disclosure shall be made to identify the natural persons having the ultirnate
ownership interestl.

PARTNER$HIP OR L VIIED PARTNERSHIP NAME:

NAME AND ADDBESS Percentaoe of Ownershio

lf there is a CONTRACT FOR PURCHA$E, by a Corporation, Trust or Partnership list purcha$ers betow,
including principal officers, stockholders, beneficiafies or partners. [Note; Where p1ncipal officers,
stockholders, beneficiaries or partners consist of other corporations, trusts, partnerships or other similar
entlties, fudher disclosure shall he made to identify natural persons having the ultimate ownership
interests].

?#



R]ECtrnMED
MIAI\4I.DADE COUNTY
P R o=c 

1g4qq f#y fr 0n A s E R ;

BY: FU
DO {if applicable) f,qfgen taF e qf_f ntqr_esl

Date of corrtract:

lf any contingency clause or contract terms involve additional parties, list all individuals or officers, if a
corporation, partnership or trust.

NOTICE: For any changes of
application, but prior to
required.

The above is a fulldisclo r8

Signature

ownership or changes in purchase contracts after the date of the
the clate of final public hearlng, a supplemental dlsclosure of interest is

of inlerest in this appllcation to the best of my knowledge and beHef.

,i

_"\kr
t t f\1" fr ^ .*at I'r.#atup*1_34*6*

r) (Pri nt Applicant name)

7t'r



R]ECEXMED
MIAIilI.DADE COUNTY
PROCESS NO: 217-315
DATE: OCT 16 2017
BY: FURNEYS

Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources
111 NW 1 $treet I1flt Flonr

Miami, Florlda 33128

CHILD CARE CHEGKLIST FOR GHARTER SGHOOL$

A stgtt+d charter oonfracf from lho Miami-Dada County Scltoo/ Board musf accotnpany this application
Which mafcfies the locatian, # af studBnfs and graoe /eyels af tha proposed apptication.

Bridgeprep Academy Chsrt€r
School Name: SChoolat Kendall $choolAddress:SW lSTth Ave & SW,16nth Sil.M'erni, FL BgIBZ

sfl-5928-000-0070
Tax Folio # 30 Total size of site; 9.7308 acres

ls this an expansion to an existing school? yes ,X No

lf yes, indicate the # of students and grade levels previousry epproved

and the Resolution #

4

Nu mber of child ren/students req uested : 2.500 Grade Levels: K- 2 Ages: 5-1 I
Number of classrooms: , ,. 1 04 Total squere footage of classroom area; G6 lSF

Total square footage of non-classroorn area (offices, bathrooms, kitchens, etc.) 57.1 SF

Totalsquare footage of outdoor recreation/play area: 67.993 SF

Number of parking space$ provided for staff and transportation vehicles:

Total parking,Bpaces provided: , . 40f . Auto-staeking spaces prouided:

Days and hours of operation:

THE IHFORMATIOFI ABOVE 1S COMPLETE AND IS CORRECT TO THE BEST OF MY
KNOWLEDGE,

Signed, sealed, executed and acknowledged on this day af
County, Florida.

A4,ee# _fre{ffi;fl{

STATE OF FLORIDA
COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE

lhereby that on this of tr*st I before me pereonally
appeared man
who executed the foregoing instrument he/she
free act for the uses and purposes mentioned.

at Miami-Dade

Rev.0/23/16 ER

to me the
he his/her

qI
*
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